



# Non-local methods in Haag-Ruelle scattering theory

# Maximilian Duell



# Dissertation

München, 2019





### Technische Universität München Lehrstuhl für mathematische Physik

### Non-local methods in Haag-Ruelle scattering theory

### Maximilian Duell

Vollständiger Abdruck der von der Fakultät für Mathematik der Technischen Universität München zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades eines

Doktors der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.)

genehmigten Dissertation.

Vorsitzende:

Prof. Dr. Simone Warzel

### Prüfer der Dissertation:

- 1. TUM Junior Fellow Dr. Wojciech Dybalski
- 2. Prof. Dr. Rainer Verch, Universität Leipzig
- 3. Prof. Dr. Roberto Longo, Università degli Studi di Roma "Tor Vergata" (schriftliche Beurteilung)

Die Dissertation wurde am 30.10.2018 bei der Technischen Universität München eingereicht und durch die Fakultät für Mathematik am 05.02.2019 angenommen.

## Abstract

The main aim of the present thesis is the rigorous scattering-theoretic analysis of quantum field theory models, which are beyond the scope of the classical Haag-Ruelle theory. In the first part we consider wedge-local quantum field theories, which have been intensely studied in the recent literature. In the general wedge-local case only two-particle scattering states have been constructed and states of three or more particles have not been considered physically meaningful for geometrical reasons. In the present work we prove the convergence and Fock structure of velocity-ordered scattering states with an arbitrary number of particles relying only on the mass gaps and wedge duality. The development of wedge-local N-particle scattering theory also provides the means for future studies of asymptotic completeness in various recently constructed interacting wedge-local models. Our wedge-local investigations conclude with the definition of multi-particle wave operators and scattering data, and an analysis of the asymptotic action of space-time symmetries in general wedge-local quantum field theories.

In the second part we consider the scattering problem in presence of massless particles. In this case the scattering theoretic analysis becomes technically more challenging already in local quantum field theory. We construct Haag-Ruelle scattering states of massive Wigner particles via non-local Reeh-Schlieder vacuum correlation effects, developing the required non-equal-time commutator and clustering estimates, together with suitable energy norm bounds. We expect that this method applies for example to neutral particles such as hydrogen atoms as described within quantum electrodynamics. Our strategy complements the previously used approach of I. Herbst involving spectral regularity conditions, whose physical status is not clear. The required strengthened form of the Reeh-Schlieder property has been verified in simple non-interacting models. The status of this condition in the context of the Herbst regularity condition and in integrable quantum field theories is also discussed.

# Zusammenfassung

Ziel dieser Arbeit ist die streutheoretische Untersuchung von Modellen der Quantenfeldtheorie, welche bei mathematisch strenger Herangehensweise jenseits der Anwendbarkeit der klassischen Haag-Ruelle Theorie liegen. Im ersten Teil betrachten wir Keil-lokale Quantenfeldtheorien, die in den letzten Jahren in der Literatur intensiv erforscht wurden. In solchen Theorien wurden jedoch nur zwei-Teilchen Streuzustände konstruiert. Die Existenz und physikalische Bedeutung von Zustände mit drei oder mehr Teilchen konnte angesichts Keil-geometrischer Einschränkungen bisher nicht geklärt werden. In der vorliegenden Arbeit beweisen wir die Konvergenz und Fock-Struktur von geschwindigkeitsgeordneten Streuzuständen mit beliebiger Teilchenzahl allein auf Basis der Massen-Lücken und Keil-Dualität in allgemeinen Keil-lokalen Theorien. Die Entwicklung der Keil-lokalen N-Teilchen Streutheorie ermöglicht auch zukünftige Untersuchungen der asymptotischen Vollständigkeit verschiedener wechselwirkender Keil-lokaler Modelle, die in jüngerer Zeit konstruiert wurden. Unsere Keil-lokalen Betrachtungen schließen mit der Definition von Wellenoperatoren und Streudaten und einer allgemeinen Analyse der asymptotischen Wirkung der Raumzeit-Symmetrien in Keil-lokalen Quantenfeldtheorien.

Im zweiten Teil betrachten wir das Streuproblem bei Anwesenheit masseloser Teilchen. In diesem Fall ist die streutheoretische Analyse bereits in der lokalen Quantenfeldtheorie technisch anspruchsvoller. Wir konstruieren Haag-Ruelle Streuzustände massiver Teilchen mittels spezifischer nicht-lokaler Reeh-Schlieder Vakuumkorrelationseffekte und entwickeln sowohl die erforderlichen asynchronen Kommutator- und Clustering-Abschätzungen, als auch geeignete Energienormschranken. Wir erwarten, dass die Methode bei ungeladenen Teilchen, beispielsweise dem Wasserstoffatom im Rahmen der Quantenelektrodynamik, anwendbar ist. Sie ist komplementär zu der von I. Herbst entwickelten Herangehensweise mittels spektraler Regularitätsbedingungen, auf der alle vorherigen Konstruktionen für Teilchen mit eingebetteter Massenschale basieren, obgleich deren physikalische Interpretation noch nicht geklärt werden konnte. Die verwendete starke Form der Reeh-Schlieder Bedingung wurde in einfachen nichtwechselwirkenden Modellen verifiziert, und wir diskutieren Varianten dieser Annahme für integrable Modelle der Quantenfeldtheorie und im Kontext der Herbst'schen Spektralbedingung.

# Contents

Abstract						
Ζι	ısamı	nenfassung	vii			
Co	onten	ts	ix			
1	Introduction					
	1.1	Scientific context and motivations for wedge-local quantum field theory	1			
	1.2	The scattering problem in wedge-local QFT	2			
	1.3	Wedge-locality in quantum field theory	3			
		1.3.1 Operator-algebraic formulation of local and wedge-local QFT $\ldots$	3			
		1.3.2 Two basic examples $\ldots$	9			
	1.4	Preliminaries on Haag-Ruelle scattering theory	10			
2	Sum	Summary of results				
	2.1	Wedge-local N-particle scattering theory	17			
		2.1.1 Wedge-local <i>N</i> -particle Haag-Ruelle theorem	17			
		2.1.2 Scattering theory with general wedge and reference frames	22			
		2.1.3 Wedge-local scattering data and covariance	23			
	2.2	Scattering theory via Reeh-Schlieder non-local correlations	25			
3	Mat	Mathematical methods				
	3.1	Spectral theory of strongly-continuous unitary groups	35			
	3.2	Spectral theory of automorphism groups	38			
	3.3	Spectral analysis of local operators	40			
	3.4	Tomita-Takesaki modular theory	42			
	3.5	Stationary phase analysis	43			
4	Lite	Literature and discussion				
	4.1	Emergence of the wedge-local perspective	47			
	4.2	Constructive wedge-local QFT	49			
		4.2.1 Direct constructions of wedge-local nets	49			
		4.2.2 Construction of wedge-local QFT via deformations	51			
	4.0	4.2.3 Construction of wedge-local product theories and asymptotic completeness	52			
	4.3	Scattering for particles with embedded mass shells	52			
5	Out	look, future directions, and open problems	55			
	5.1	Excluding QFT models with pathological Wigner particles	55			
	5.2	Status of the Reeh-Schlieder condition	57			
	5.3	Asymptotic completeness in wedge-local quantum field theory	58			
Re	eferer	ICES	60			

### References

 $\mathbf{i}\mathbf{x}$ 

### Contents

Attache	ed Refereed Publications	69
1	N-Particle Scattering in Relativistic Wedge-Local Quantum Field Theory	71
2	Strengthened Reeh-Schlieder Property and Scattering in Quantum Field Theory	
	Without Mass Gaps	107

# 1.1 Scientific context and motivations for wedge-local quantum field theory

Quantum field theory (QFT) is the standard framework of theoretical physics to describe nature at shortest distance scales and high energies. These regimes are accessible via scattering experiments, such as the current generation of the LHC (Large Hadron Collider) at CERN. Theoretical physicists have devised successful computational schemes based on quantum field theory such as perturbation theory or lattice discretizations, which provide deep explanations and predictions for various experimental results in this context. On the other hand there exist only very few non-perturbative QFT models which have been established with full mathematical rigour, and these examples are quite far from experimental reality. This is a rather unsatisfactory situation considering that almost a century has passed since the inception of the quantum theory of fields.

The most prominent rigorously studied non-perturbative interacting QFT models are simplified theories defined on lower-dimensional space-times [GJ], where the high-energy behaviour of quantum fields is less singular. This has demonstrated that the fundamental objective of QFT, the unification of quantum mechanics and special relativity, is mathematically consistent with non-trivial interactions. However for the various interacting QFT models relevant in high-energy physics, there are presently no rigorous constructions with full mathematical control [Sum12]. The mathematical challenges are so formidable, that we are in fact lacking any rigorously established local and non-perturbative QFT models which display interactions on four-dimensional Minkowski space-time.<sup>1</sup>

In more recent works of Grosse, Lechner, Buchholz, and Summers, novel construction methods have been developed, which yield non-trivial relativistic QFT-like models for space-times of arbitrary dimension, including the physical case d = 3 + 1 [GL07; BS08; BLS11]. These models are non-perturbative, but the physical notion of localization in bounded space-time regions is not manifest in the construction and there is some evidence against strict locality of the models in dimension d > 1 + 1 [BLS11]. A distinguishing feature of this approach is that an important weakened localization concept is available: there exist numerous quantum mechanical observables which are localized in certain unbounded *wedge*-shaped space-time regions. Due to the weaker notion of localization, the current knowledge about physical applications and interpretation of such wedge-local models is still very limited. Yet it has been verified that these models are interacting in the sense of *scattering theory*, but due to geometrical limitations arising from wedge locality this claim was so far restricted to two-particle scattering processes [GL07; BS08].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Concrete lattice or perturbative schemes used for physical predictions can indeed be put onto rigorous footings, but typically important physical properties are lost in these approaches. For example causality and relativistic symmetry are broken in lattice models, and in perturbation theory the construction of physical states and their Hilbert-space structure is problematic. Recent examples for such mathematical endeavours are the perturbative AQFT approach [FR15], and the non-perturbative construction of lattice QCD [GR17].

### 1.2 The scattering problem in wedge-local QFT

The main objective of this thesis is to establish and study multi-particle scattering theory for general relativistic QFT models, with special emphasis on the modern wedge-local perspective. Scattering theory in general is concerned with the qualitative and quantitative behaviour of a given dynamics, considering the limits of large times (and large distances). In mathematical scattering theory the basic task is to establish the relation of a given *interacting dynamics* to a suitable *comparison dynamics* at asymptotic times  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ . This limiting regime is practically relevant for physics, as scattering particles is prepared in the far past to collide in a fixed space-time region, where the physical interactions determine the configurations of particles that can be measured in the far future. Another important physical aspect of scattering situations is that they should feature interactions which are small in magnitude and typically take place only within a small spatial region during a short time frame. For many approximative computations in physics it is relevant that outside of the interaction region, one can describe the time evolution by a comparison dynamics which is usually non-interacting or explicitly solvable [RS3, Sec. XI.1].

The above scattering-theoretic perspective can also be seen as motivation and justification for perturbative methods, where the interactions are treated as small correction to some noninteracting model. More importantly, from the conceptual and axiomatic perspective, the rigorous interpretation of interacting QFT in terms of particles is in fact obtained via scattering theory<sup>2</sup>. For these reasons the study of scattering has deep roots within the development of QFT [LSZ55; Ha58; Ru62; Hep65]. On the other hand, the first application of Haag-Ruelle theory in a general wedge-local setting is more recent and the conventional approach yields only two-particle scattering states [BBS01; GL07; BS08]. Our main contribution is a well-defined wedge-local scattering theory for scattering states composed of arbitrarily many massive particles. Another interesting problem we will consider is the scattering theory for models with *embedded* mass shells. This situation can appear if a given theory describes massless particles, or multiple massive particles. While the purely massless situation is under complete control by the results of Buchholz [Bu77], it is possible to approach the massive embedded case via different strategies [Hrb71; Dy05; Hrd13; DH14; Du17] and some mathematically interesting open questions remain.

The physical significance of such scattering-theoretic results lie in their implications for the experimental interpretation of a given QFT model: if well-defined scattering states can be constructed, they may be used to define wave operators and the scattering matrix. The S-matrix is defined via the scalar product between outgoing and incoming scattering states, and interactions lead to deviation of S from the identity map. Therefore the S-matrix provides the basic criterion to distinguish interacting and non-interacting theories. Further the S-matrix also plays an important role in applications. Namely, it yields the quantitative scattering amplitudes, scattering probabilities, and scattering cross sections as they are observed in experiments [IZ, Ch. 5].

After successfully establishing a scattering theory for a class of models, many new questions with important physical motivations arise. For example the asymptotic data constrain the possible mathematical structure of a model, and vice versa any space-time or internal symmetries present in a theory are expected to yield corresponding symmetries of the scattering data. In this regard we will investigate and make more precise earlier claims that wedge-local models can have broken Lorentz symmetry on the level of the scattering states, even if the model itself

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>More precisely, particles can also arise in other limiting regimes such as the short-distance renormalization group analysis [BV95; BV98], cf. the discussions in [Bu93].

is Poincaré covariant. This effect is reflected in a corresponding non-invariance of the S-matrix, which has been demonstrated in [GL07; BS08].

But even in models where the scattering data can be worked out explicitly, it is not guaranteed that the asymptotic analysis captures all physical aspects of the interacting dynamics. Here a deep and technically very difficult, but conceptually basic, question is whether there exist states which cannot be uniquely described by specifying their asymptotic particle content. This property of asymptotic completeness (AC) is well understood in non-relativistic quantum mechanics [DeG1], but remains largely open in relativistic quantum field theory [CD82; Le08; DyG13]. It may be regarded as the physical interpretation of AC that the evolution by the dynamics under consideration will, after sufficiently long time, disintegrate any state of the interacting system into suitable "elementary constituents" (particles). This picture aligns particularly well with the experiences and expectations gained over the years from the study of free and perturbative quantum field theory. Yet a sufficiently general mathematical theory of asymptotic completeness in non-perturbative interacting quantum field theories apparently still needs to be developed [Bu93; Dy10]. Wedge-local models can help shed some light on such questions by providing rigorous testing grounds and pedagogically valuable examples and counterexamples. In addition there are various mathematically more tractable and more explicitly describable wedge-local interacting models, many of them related to integrable quantum field theories. The first full asymptotic completeness results for a family of local interacting relativistic quantum field theories has in fact been achieved only recently by means of wedge-local operator-algebraic methods [Le08].

Finally let us note that in asymptotically complete models all information about the interacting system is in principle accessible from scattering experiments. On the other hand asymptotic completeness does not imply that the interacting dynamics is already fixed by the asymptotic data. This uniqueness question falls into the domain of the *Inverse Scattering Problem*, which has also received past and recent attention in QFT [BF77; Le08; Tan12; AL17], but which will not be treated here. These are some examples how the scattering theoretic perspective leads to various interesting further physical and mathematical questions in quantum field theory, which remain to be answered.

### 1.3 Wedge-locality in quantum field theory

#### 1.3.1 Operator-algebraic formulation of local and wedge-local QFT

The mathematical settings of our investigations are the Haag-Kastler framework [HK64; A; Ha] and its wedge-local variant [Bor92; BLS11]. They provide an axiomatic approach to relativistic quantum theory emphasizing the algebraic structure of physical observables and describe their space-time localization. A central notion in this formulation is the basic physical principle of *locality*, which states that measurements or more generally physical operations which are carried out in separated space-time regions must be independent.

The algebraic viewpoint is mathematically based on the work of Stone and von Neumann, and builds upon the basic postulate that physical observables generate a unital \*-algebra  $\mathfrak{A}$ . In the operator-algebraic formulation, the concept of localization of observables  $A \in \mathfrak{A}$  corresponds to an additional algebraic structure

$$\mathfrak{A} \supset \bigcup_{\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}} \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}) =: \mathfrak{A}_{\mathrm{loc}}, \tag{1.3.1}$$

where **Reg** denotes an admissible family of space-time regions  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  and for each  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}$ there is an associated \*-algebra  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ , whose elements are interpreted as localizable in  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}$ . This physical interpretation also relies on the axioms of **Isotony**,

$$\forall \mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2 \in \mathbf{Reg} : \mathcal{O}_1 \subset \mathcal{O}_2 \Longrightarrow \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_1) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_2), \tag{HK1}$$

and Locality,

$$\forall \mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2 \in \mathbf{Reg} : \mathcal{O}_1 \subset \mathcal{O}_2' \Longrightarrow \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_1) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_2)'.$$
(HK2)

Here  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_2)' := \{B \in \mathfrak{A} : [A, B] := AB - BA = 0 \ \forall A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_2)\}$  denotes the commutant of  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_2)$  relative to  $\mathfrak{A}$  and the *causal complement*  $\mathcal{O}'$  (more precisely: the *open causal complement*) of  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  is defined as

$$\mathcal{O}' := \{ y \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \sup_{x \in \mathcal{O}} d_M(x, y) < 0 \},$$
(1.3.2)

with respect to the Minkowski causal distance of two space-time points  $x_k = (t_k, \mathbf{x}_k) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , (k = 1, 2),

$$d_M(x_1, x_2) := (t_2 - t_1)^2 - (\mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_1)^2.$$
(1.3.3)

Further it is of interest to keep the dimension of space-time d := s + 1 general,  $s \in \mathbb{N}$ . This makes it possible to apply our results also for the analysis of lower-dimensional constructive efforts and displays the independence of our scattering-theoretic investigations regarding the space-time dimension.

At this point let us briefly remark that QFTs describe physical systems with an infinite number of degrees of freedom, so that any meaningful mathematical analysis will require that the localizable algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  and the global algebra  $\mathfrak{A}$  are topological \*-algebras and complete. We adopt the standard setting, where  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  are taken to be von Neumann algebras. In the present context and in most concrete examples there is a distinguished representation on a Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}$  such that  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}) \subset B(\mathscr{H})$  are \*-subalgebras which are closed with respect to the weak operator topology, i.e., they are jointly represented as concrete von Neumann subalgebras of  $B(\mathscr{H})$ .

For a strictly local theory one demands that its physical content is completely accessible from observations within bounded regions. At the present level one may take  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  to be defined a priori only for regions from

$$\mathbf{Reg}_b := \{ \mathcal{O} \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathcal{O} \text{ open and bounded} \}.$$
(1.3.4)

Additionally the algebra of all observables  $\mathfrak{A}$  is then taken as the quasilocal algebra  $\overline{\mathfrak{A}_{\text{loc}}}$ , where the closure is taken with respect to the  $C^*$ -norm topology of the inductive limit  $\cup_{\mathcal{O}\in \mathbf{Reg}}\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ . If necessary or convenient it is also possible to make more restrictive choices for **Reg**. For example a further restriction to contractible regions is appropriate in theories with (global) gauge symmetries [Ha, Secs. III.3.3, III.4.2]. Extending a given net  $\mathfrak{A}$  to a larger class of regions  $\mathbf{Reg}_{ext} \supset \mathbf{Reg}$  can then be accomplished e.g. by setting for  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_{ext}$ 

$$\mathfrak{A}_{\text{ext}}(\mathcal{O}) := \left(\bigcup_{\substack{\mathcal{O}_1 \in \mathbf{Reg}, \\ \text{s.t. } \mathcal{O}_1 \subset \mathcal{O}}} \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_1)\right)''.$$
(1.3.5)

Mathematically the above construction also makes sense for unbounded regions. An important class of unbounded regions in quantum field theory is given by the Rindler wedges.

**Definition 1.3.1** (wedge regions). The family of wedge regions is defined as the orbit

$$\mathbf{Reg}_W(\mathbb{R}^d) := \{\lambda \mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}} \subset \mathbb{R}^d : \lambda \in \mathcal{P}\},\tag{1.3.6}$$

under the canonical action of the Poincaré group  $\mathcal{P} = \mathbb{R}^{s+1} \rtimes \mathcal{L}$  of the standard Rindler wedge<sup>3</sup>

$$\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}} := \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^d : |x^0| < x^1 \}.$$
(1.3.7)

Remark 1.3.2. For d > 1 + 1 one may restrict  $\lambda$  in the definition of  $\operatorname{\mathbf{Reg}}_W$  to the proper orthochronous Poincaré group  $\mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_+ = \mathbb{R}^{s+1} \rtimes \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_+$ . The case d = 2 is exceptional with

$$\operatorname{\mathbf{Reg}}_{W}(\mathbb{R}^{2}) := \{ \pm \mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{r}} + a \subset \mathbb{R}^{2} : a \in \mathbb{R}^{2} \}.$$
(1.3.8)

For the present introduction let us just note two simple geometric advantages of the wedgelocal perspective. The first point concerns space-time symmetries and their action on **Reg** and its regions. For the case of flat Minkowski space as considered in the present thesis, the geometric space-time symmetry is given by the Poincaré transformations  $\lambda = (a, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P} = \mathbb{R}^{s+1} \rtimes \mathcal{L}$ ,  $\lambda x := \Lambda x + a$ . The Lorentz group  $\mathcal{L} = O(1, s) \subset \operatorname{GL}_{s+1}(\mathbb{R})$  contains in particular spatial rotations, space-, and time-inversions, and the standard Lorentz boosts

$$\Lambda^{\beta} x = \begin{pmatrix} \cosh \beta & \sinh \beta & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ \sinh \beta & \cosh \beta & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & & \ddots & \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & & 1 \end{pmatrix} \cdot \begin{pmatrix} x^{0} \\ x^{1} \\ \vdots \\ x^{s} \end{pmatrix} \quad \text{for } \beta \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(1.3.9)

It is easily seen that  $\operatorname{\mathbf{Reg}}_b$  is invariant under the action of the Poincaré group  $\mathcal{P}$  and similarly  $\operatorname{\mathbf{Reg}}_W$  is invariant under  $\mathcal{P}$  by construction. Mathematically it is further natural to consider space-time regions which are highly symmetric with respect to the action of the Poincaré group themselves. The standard double cones

$$\mathscr{C}_R := \{ (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : |t| + |\mathbf{x}| < R \}, \quad (R > 0),$$
(1.3.10)

are an important example of a family of bounded regions which is invariant under the full rotation group  $SO(s) \subset \mathcal{L}$  and which is causally complete in the sense that  $\mathscr{C}''_R = \mathscr{C}_R$ . It is clear that a given bounded region  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$  can at best be invariant under a subgroup of the Poincaré group, which in particular cannot contain any translations or boosts. Any wedge-region  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  on the other hand is mapped into itself by a semigroup of translations and a subgroup of boosts.

The second geometrical motivation for considering wedge regions is their symmetry under causal complements. Namely, for  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  we have that  $\mathcal{W}' = (\lambda \mathcal{W}_r)' = (\Lambda \mathcal{W}_r + a)' = -\Lambda \mathcal{W}_r + a$  is congruent to  $\mathcal{W}$ . Bounded regions  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$  however have unbounded  $\mathcal{O}'$ , so that a family of bounded regions such as  $\mathbf{Reg}_b$  is never closed under causal complements. We summarize:

**Proposition 1.3.3** (elementary properties of  $\operatorname{Reg}_W$ ). Let  $W \in \operatorname{Reg}_W$ . Then

(i)  $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{W}''$ ,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>In the literature  $\mathcal{W}_r$  is also sometimes called the *right wedge, reference wedge,* [GL07] or *standard wedge* [BS08].



**Figure 1.1:** The reference wedge  $W_{\rm r} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  in the  $(t, x^1)$ -plane.

- (*ii*)  $\mathcal{W}' \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ ,<sup>4</sup>
- (iii)  $\lambda \mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  for all  $\lambda \in \mathcal{P}$ .
- (iv) The standard double-cones  $\mathscr{C}_R$ , (R > 0), and their Poincaré transforms can be obtained as intersections of wedges. Further, unions of double cones generate  $\operatorname{Reg}_b$ .
- (v) The stabilizer of any  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  contains a one-parameter subgroup of Poincaré boosts,

$$\operatorname{Stab}_{\mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+}} \mathcal{W} \cong SO(1,1)^{\uparrow} \times SO(s-2).$$

The above geometrical symmetries of wedge regions have been of importance for various fundamental structural theorems and constructive results, cf. Sections 4.1 and 4.2. These provide further motivation to consider the general operator-algebraic framework for wedge-local quantum field theory. In this case observables associated to wedge regions are collected by a family of von Neumann algebras

$$\operatorname{\mathbf{Reg}}_W \ni \mathcal{W} \longmapsto \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}). \tag{1.3.11}$$

In the wedge-local case there is no unique inductive limit of the family  $(\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}))_{\mathcal{W}\in \mathbf{Reg}_W}$  on which a covariant action of the full space-time symmetry group can be defined.<sup>5</sup> This leads us to demand that jointly  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}) \subset B(\mathscr{H})$  for all  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  on a separable Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}$ .

So far we described the basic algebraic structure of observables. Proceeding towards the scattering theoretic analysis we will require to have the space-time translation symmetry at our disposal: it is assumed that translations are represented on  $\mathscr{H}$  by a strongly-continuous group of unitaries  $\mathbb{R}^{s+1} \ni (t, \mathbf{x}) \longmapsto U(t, \mathbf{x})$ . By the Stone-Naimark-Ambrose-Godement (SNAG) Theorem [RS1, Thm. VIII.12] we can write the translation group in terms of self-adjoint strongly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>In many references the *causal complement* and the notation  $\mathcal{O}'$  denotes the set  $\{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : d_M(x, y) < 0 \ \forall y \in \mathcal{O}\}$ . This is distinct from our definition and less convenient in the wedge-local context as it leads to causal complements of open sets being closed and vice versa.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The non-uniqueness of inductive limits is also reflected in the structure of KMS states of higher-dimensional wedge-local theories. Namely, Lechner and Schlemmer have observed that fibers associated to different wedges decouple in KMS representations of the covariant Grosse-Lechner model [LS16].

commuting generators as  $U(t, \mathbf{x}) = e^{itH - i\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{P}}$ , where H denotes the Hamiltonian and  $\mathbf{P}$  the total momentum operator. The joint spectral resolution of the energy-momentum operators  $(H, \mathbf{P})$ by projection-operator-valued measures will be denoted by  $\Delta \mapsto E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(\Delta) = E(\Delta)$  for Borel sets  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ . The spectral condition demands that the support of E is contained in the closed forward lightcone  $\bar{V}^+ := \{(\omega, \mathbf{p}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \omega \ge |\mathbf{p}|\}.$ 

The vacuum state is a distinguished normalized vector  $\Omega \in \mathscr{H}$  which is invariant under translations,

$$U(t, \mathbf{x})\Omega = \Omega \ \forall (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}.$$
(1.3.12)

Wedge algebras must further contain sufficiently many non-trivial operators to allow a meaningful analysis of the physical content of the theory. This is enforced by the requirement that  $\Omega$  is cyclic for any  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ , i.e.  $\overline{\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})\Omega} = \mathscr{H}$ . At the same time cyclicity together with locality (HK2) also restricts the size of the wedge algebras, as these properties imply that  $\Omega$  is also separating for  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}')'$ .

Additionally space-time translations are required to act geometrically on the family of wedge algebras. Namely for any  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  and  $x \in \mathbb{R}^s$ ,

$$\alpha_x(A) = U(x)AU(x)^* \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + x), \tag{1.3.13}$$

defines an isomorphism of the two von Neumann algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(W)$  and  $\mathfrak{A}(W+x)$ .

An analogous requirement can be imposed for a representation of the proper orthochronous Poincaré group  $\mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+} \ni \lambda \longmapsto U(\lambda)$  on  $\mathscr{H}$ , such that

$$\alpha_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})) := U(\lambda)\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})U(\lambda)^{*} = \mathfrak{A}(\lambda\mathcal{W}).$$
(1.3.14)

This identity suggests that we can also define a wedge-local theory by specifying the von Neumann algebra  $\mathfrak{M} = \mathfrak{A}(W)$  for only one reference wedge  $W \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  together with  $U(\lambda)$ . The isotony and locality assumptions then become the compatibility conditions of a *causal* Borchers triple  $(\mathfrak{M}, U, \Omega)$ ,

$$\alpha_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{M}) \subset \mathfrak{M}, \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathcal{P}_{+}^{\uparrow}, \text{ s.t. } \lambda \mathcal{W} \subset \mathcal{W}, \\
\alpha_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{M}) \subset \mathfrak{M}', \quad \forall \lambda \in \mathcal{P}_{+}^{\uparrow}, \text{ s.t. } \lambda \mathcal{W} \subset \mathcal{W}'.$$
(1.3.15)

see [BLS11, Sec. 4]. Here we can see that the formulation of the theory in terms of the family of wedge algebras contains some redundancies if Poincaré transformations are available. As the latter are not necessary for the scattering-theoretic analysis, we prefer the description in terms of the full family of wedge algebras  $\mathcal{W} \mapsto \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ . This formulation also appears to be more helpful for guiding intuition when discussing the Haag-Ruelle construction of scattering states.

For scattering theory we further require uniqueness of the vacuum state (up to a phase), the standard Haag-Ruelle mass gap assumption on the energy-momentum spectrum, and wedge duality, which is a strengthened form of wedge locality. We conclude this section with the condensed definition of the wedge-local framework.

**Definition 1.3.4** (wedge-local QFT). We consider a quadruple  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \mathcal{H}, \Omega)$ , where

- *H* is a separable Hilbert space,
- $\Omega \in \mathscr{H}$  a distinguished unit vector (the "vacuum"),
- $\mathfrak{A}(W) \subset B(\mathscr{H})$  a family of von Neumann algebras labeled by wedge regions  $W \in \operatorname{\mathbf{Reg}}_W$ , and

•  $\alpha_{\lambda}(A) := U(\lambda)AU(\lambda)^*$  denotes the action of Poincaré transformations  $\lambda = (x, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}_+^{\uparrow}$ on observables  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), \ \mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ , which are implemented by a strongly continuous unitary group  $\lambda \longmapsto U(\lambda)$ .

The energy-momentum operators are defined as the generators of the translation subgroup  $U(x) = U(t, \mathbf{x}) = e^{itH - i\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{P}}$  and their joint POVM-resolution will be denoted by  $\Delta \longmapsto E(\Delta) := E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(\Delta).$ 

These mathematical objects are constrained by the following conditions for any choice of wedge regions  $\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{W}_1, \mathcal{W}_2 \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ ,

Isotony	$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_1) \subset$	$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_2)$ for	$\mathcal{W}_1 \subset \mathcal{W}_2,$	(HK1)
---------	---------------------------------------	-----------------------------------	--	-------

**Locality** 
$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_1) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_2)'$$
 for  $\mathcal{W}_1 \subset \mathcal{W}_2'$ , (HK2)

- Wedge-Duality  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}') = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})',$  (HK2<sup>\$\$</sup>)
- **Translation-Covariance**  $\alpha_x(\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})) = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + x), \quad x \in \mathbb{R}^d,$  (HK3)
  - **Poincaré-Covariance**  $\alpha_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})) = \mathfrak{A}(\lambda \mathcal{W}), \quad \lambda \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+},$  (HK3<sup>\$\pmu\$</sup>)

where  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})' := \{B \in B(\mathscr{H}) : [A, B] = 0 \ \forall B \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})\}\$  is the commutant of  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  relative to  $B(\mathscr{H})$ . Secondly, we note the representation-theoretic properties

- Uniqueness of  $\Omega$   $E(\{0\})\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C}\Omega,$  (HK4)
- Cyclicity of  $\Omega$   $\overline{\mathfrak{A}(W)\Omega} = \mathscr{H},$  (HK5)
- Spectral Condition supp  $E \subset \overline{V}^+$ , (HK6)
  - **Mass Gap**  $H_m \subset \text{supp } E \subset \{0\} \cup H_m \cup \bar{H}_M \subset \bar{V}^+,$  (HK6<sup>\$\$)</sup>

for some M > m > 0, where  $H_m := \{(\omega_m(\mathbf{p}), \mathbf{p}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^s\}$ ,  $\omega_m(\mathbf{p}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{p}^2 + m^2}$ , is the (positive) hyperboloid of mass m > 0 and  $\bar{H}_M := \{(\omega, \mathbf{p}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^s, \omega \ge \omega_M(\mathbf{p})\}$  denotes the convex hull of  $H_M$ . A wedge-local QFT is a quadruple  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \mathscr{H}, \Omega)$  satisfying the basic postulates (HK1)–(HK6).

**Definition 1.3.5** (local QFT). The definition of a local QFT in the sense of Haag-Kastler is analogous. Instead of a wedge-local family, the local algebras form a net of von Neumann algebras  $\mathcal{O} \mapsto \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}) \subset \mathcal{B}(\mathscr{H})$  labeled by  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$ . A local QFT is a quadruple  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \mathscr{H}, \Omega)$ with  $\alpha, \mathscr{H}$ , and  $\Omega$  as in (1.3.4), satisfying analogous basic assumptions (HK1)–(HK6) where all wedges have been replaced by bounded open regions  $\mathcal{O}, \mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2 \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$ .

The constructions of two simple models which can be accommodated by the wedge-local and local framework as given by Definitions 1.3.4 and 1.3.5 are sketched in Section 1.3.2. One of the first general structural results on wedge-local theories is due to Borchers [Bor92]. Earlier works assumed that there is an underlying local theory, e.g. Bisognano and Wichmann study the wedge algebras specifically constructed from a Wightman quantum field theory [BW75].

Let us note that the wedge-local setting is mathematically more general than the local Haag-Kastler setting in the sense that it is possible to construct a canonical wedge-local theory from a local QFT. The opposite passage is much more challenging and requires deep mathematical methods, see [BDL90; BL04; Le06; Le15] and the concluding remarks in [BS08]. We will return to these points in Sections 4, where it is explained how the wedge-local perspective has so far proven itself beneficial for various structural and constructive efforts in quantum field theory.

Our present scattering theoretic analysis for wedge-local models requires the Haag-Ruelle mass gap assumption ( $HK6^{\sharp}$ ). It will be stated explicitly which of our arguments additionally

require wedge duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), Poincaré symmetry (HK3<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), or when specific consequences of these assumptions will be used.

#### 1.3.2 Two basic examples

The construction of wedge-local models is a non-trivial mathematical problem, even though wedge-locality is a less stringent constraint when compared to strict locality. The most direct way to obtain a wedge-local theory with methods familiar from theoretical physics makes use of the standard free scalar field  $\phi_0$  and certain modified fields  $\phi_Q$ , respectively, on the bosonic Fock space  $\mathscr{H} = \Gamma(L^2(\mathbb{R}^s))$ .

*Example 1.3.6.* For  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  we define

$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}) := \overline{\operatorname{span}\{\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\phi_0(f)} : f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}), \operatorname{supp} f \subset \mathcal{W}\}}^{\mathrm{w.o.t.}} \subset \mathrm{B}(\mathscr{H}).$$
(1.3.16)

Let further  $\Omega \in \mathscr{H}$  denote the Fock vacuum and  $\alpha_x(A) := U(x)AU(x)^*$ , where  $U(x) = \Gamma(U_1(x))$ ,  $(x \in \mathbb{R}^d)$ , is defined as the second quantization of the one-particle space-time translations acting on  $\mathscr{H}_1 = L^2(\mathbb{R}^s)$  via

$$(U_1(x)\Psi)(\mathbf{k}) := e^{\mathrm{i}\omega_m(\mathbf{k})t - \mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}}\Psi(\mathbf{k}).$$
(1.3.17)

Then  $(\mathfrak{A}, \mathfrak{A}, \mathfrak{H}, \Omega)$  defines a wedge-local quantum field theory.<sup>6</sup> This construction is standard and works analogously when replacing the wedges  $\mathcal{W}$  by bounded space-time regions  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$ , so that we actually obtain a strictly local quantum field theory.

This standard example gives the wedge-local and local algebras for the scalar free field. A more modern construction without reference to quantum fields can be achieved with the method of standard subspaces [BGL02].

Another interesting class of wedge-local models has been constructed and studied by Grosse and Lechner [GL07]. Below we will follow the presentation of [GL07] using the compact but a priori formal notation of operator-valued distributions. More elaborate constructions using operator-algebraic and oscillatory integral methods have been worked out by Buchholz, Lechner, and Summers [BLS11], and Lechner [Le12]. The basis of the original construction of Grosse and Lechner [GL07] is a deformed CCR-algebra defined by

$$a(Q, \mathbf{p})a(Q, \mathbf{p}') = e^{-i\mathbf{p}\cdot Q\mathbf{p}'}a(Q, \mathbf{p}')a(Q, \mathbf{p}),$$
  

$$a(Q, \mathbf{p})a^*(Q, \mathbf{p}') = e^{i\mathbf{p}\cdot Q\mathbf{p}'}a^*(Q, \mathbf{p}')a(Q, \mathbf{p}) + \delta^{(s)}(\mathbf{p} - \mathbf{p}'),$$
(1.3.18)

where  $p = (\omega_m(\mathbf{p}), \mathbf{p}) \in \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $\omega_m(\mathbf{p}) = \sqrt{\mathbf{p}^2 + m^2}$ , and similarly for p'. The deformation depends on a matrix parameter  $Q \in \mathbb{R}^{d \times d}$ . For consistency of (1.3.18) with their adjoint relations Q is required to be antisymmetric,  $p \cdot Qp' = -p' \cdot Qp$ , with respect to the Minkowski scalar product  $p \cdot q := p^0 q^0 - \mathbf{p} \cdot \mathbf{q}$ . Such deformed CCR-algebras also appear in the context of QFT models on non-commutative space-times, as explained in [GL07]. The operator-valued field distributions are then defined by

$$\phi(Q,x) := \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{s}k}{(2\pi)^{s/2}\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k})^{1/2}} \left( a^{*}(Q,\mathbf{k})\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}k_{\mu}x^{\mu}} + a(Q,\mathbf{k})\mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}k_{\mu}x^{\mu}} \right).$$
(1.3.19)

Grosse and Lechner have shown that  $\phi(Q, f)$  define a wedge-local quantum field theory in the sense of a wedge-local generalization of the Wightman framework, if the deformation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>A similar construction can also be carried out for general Wightman fields  $\phi$  satisfying energy-bounds  $\|\phi(f)(1+H)^{-N}\| < \infty$  for all  $f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R})$  and some N > 0. The latter are used for establishing bounded functions of  $\phi(f)$  satisfying locality, see e.g. [Bu90b].

parameters Q are suitably chosen. More precisely, (1.3.18) can be realized on the bosonic Fock space via

$$a(Q, \mathbf{p}) = e^{\frac{1}{2}p \cdot QP} a(\mathbf{p}), \qquad (1.3.20)$$

where  $a(\mathbf{p})$  denote the usual bosonic annihilators and  $P = (H, \mathbf{P})$ . Covariance requires

$$Q = Q_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}} := \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \kappa & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ \kappa & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$
(1.3.21)

with  $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}^{7}$  For general centered  $\mathcal{W} = \Lambda_{\mathcal{W}}\mathcal{W}_{r}$  one further sets  $Q_{\mathcal{W}} := \Lambda_{\mathcal{W}}Q\Lambda_{\mathcal{W}}^{-1}$ . Then  $\phi_{\mathcal{W}}(x) := \phi(Q_{\mathcal{W}}, x)$  are wedge local and Poincaré covariant [GL07]. Explicitly, we have in a distributional sense on a dense domain  $D \subset \mathscr{H}$ 

$$[\phi_{\mathcal{W}'}(x), \phi_{\mathcal{W}}(y)] = 0, \text{ for any centered wedge } \mathcal{W} \text{ and all } y - x \in \mathcal{W},$$
$$U(\Lambda, x)\phi_{\mathcal{W}}(y)U(\Lambda, x)^* = \phi_{\Lambda\mathcal{W}}(\Lambda y + x), \tag{1.3.22}$$

where  $U(\Lambda, x)$  denotes the scalar unitary representation of the Poincaré group on the bosonic Fock space.

In this model, the wedge algebras can be defined by a similar construction as in Example 1.3.6, additionally taking into account the wedge-dependence of the field,

$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}) := \overline{\operatorname{span}\{\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\phi_{\mathcal{W}}(f)} : f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^d, \mathbb{R}), \operatorname{supp} f \subset \mathcal{W}\}}^{\mathrm{w.o.t.}}.$$
(1.3.23)

Then together with the Fock vacuum  $\Omega$  and denoting by  $\alpha_{\lambda}(A) := U(\lambda)AU(\lambda)^*$  the adjoint action of  $U(\lambda) = U(\Lambda, x), \ (\lambda = (\Lambda, x) \in \mathcal{P}_{+}^{\uparrow})$ , a wedge-local quantum field theory  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \mathscr{H}, \Omega)$  is obtained [Le12, Prop. 5.3].

### 1.4 Preliminaries on Haag-Ruelle scattering theory

Haag-Ruelle theory provides a general construction of asymptotic scattering states in quantum field theory [Ha58; Ru62]. In local quantum field theories it yields a justification for the LSZ-reduction formulae [Hep65], which are used in most perturbative computations of scattering data and collision cross sections. In the wedge-local context, scattering theory is at an earlier stage of development. Until now only the construction of two-particle scattering states via wedge-localized operators has been studied, see the previous works [BBS01; GL07; BS08].

The underlying physical intuition of scattering theory is that asymptotic states should resemble separating configurations of non-interacting one-particle states. Thereby the interacting models acquire a corpuscular interpretation at large times. Mathematically the construction yields a Fock-space structure of states resembling the intrinsic particle structure of free QFT models.

We will focus in the following on the scattering theory based on the Wigner particle concept, which has an analogous formulation in the wedge-local setting of Definition 1.3.4. Similarly as in the local setting, the information about the Wigner one-particle structure of a given wedge-local

<sup>7</sup>For 
$$s = 3$$
 the exceptional form  $Q = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \kappa & 0 & 0 \\ \kappa & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & \eta \\ 0 & 0 & -\eta & 0 \end{pmatrix}$  is also admissible, with  $\kappa, \eta \in \mathbb{R}$  [GL07].



Figure 1.2: Typical energy-momentum spectrum compatible with the mass gap condition (HK6<sup> $\ddagger$ </sup>).

model is obtained from the spectral analysis of the energy-momentum operators  $(H, \mathbf{P})$ . For our present investigations we further restrict ourselves to the vacuum sector, so that the pure one-particle states can be described by vectors in the vacuum Hilbert space.

**Definition 1.4.1** (Wigner particle). A one-particle state of mass  $m \ge 0$  in the sense of Wigner is an eigenvector  $\Psi_1 \in \mathscr{H}$  of the relativistic mass operator  $M := \sqrt{H^2 - \mathbf{P}^2}$  with eigenvalue m. In the vacuum representation, the subspace of Wigner one-particle states is defined as

$$\mathscr{H}_1 := \bigcup_{m \ge 0} E(H_m) \mathscr{H}, \tag{1.4.1}$$

where  $E(H_m) = E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(H_m)$  denotes the energy-momentum spectral projection onto the mass hyperboloid  $H_m := \{(\omega_m(\mathbf{p}), \mathbf{p}), \mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^s\}.$ 

An important insight of the Haag-Ruelle construction is that the basic operation of spacetime translations together with locality of observables suffice to develop a mathematically rigorous multi-particle scattering theory. Following the Haag-Ruelle prescription, we require as input a wedge-localizable operator  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}) \subset B(\mathscr{H})$  such that  $E(H_m)A\Omega \neq 0$ . The creation operator approximants are then defined by "smearing" of A with respect to space-time translations and a suitable weight function. We recall that the translates of A will be written as  $\alpha_x(A) = \alpha_{(t,\mathbf{x})}(A) = U(t,\mathbf{x})AU(t,\mathbf{x})^*, x = (t,\mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ .

**Definition 1.4.2** (Haag-Ruelle creation operator approximants). With  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ ,  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$ , and f a regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solution we set for  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ 

$$B := A(\chi) = \int d^{s+1}x \ \chi(x)\alpha_x(A),$$
 (1.4.2)

$$\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f) := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \ f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \alpha_{(\tau, \mathbf{x})}(B).$$
(1.4.3)

Here, a regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solution f is defined as having an integral representation in terms of its wave packet  $\tilde{f} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^s)$ ,

$$f(t, \mathbf{x}) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{s} k}{(2\pi)^{s}} \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x} - \mathrm{i}\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k})t} \tilde{f}(\mathbf{k}), \qquad \omega_{m}(\mathbf{k}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{k}^{2} + m^{2}}.$$
(1.4.4)

In local quantum field theories the existence of asymptotic limits  $\tau \to \pm \infty$  and their role as asymptotic creation operators have been established by Haag and Ruelle [Ha58; Ru62].

**Theorem 1.4.3** (Haag-Ruelle). Consider a local quantum field theory satisfying the mass gap assumption (HK6<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) for the particle mass m > 0. Let  $A_1, \ldots, A_n \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $f_k$  regular positiveenergy Klein-Gordon solutions of mass m with disjointly supported wave packets,  $(k = 1, \ldots, n)$ , and let  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  be an admissible<sup>8</sup> Haag-Ruelle auxiliary function. Then the scattering state approximants

$$\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\dots\mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n)\Omega, \ (\tau \in \mathbb{R})$$
(1.4.5)

converge in norm for  $\tau \to \pm \infty$  and are independent of  $\chi$ . The scalar products of any two outgoing or incoming scattering states

$$\Psi^{\pm} := \lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1) \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2) \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega, \qquad (1.4.6)$$

$$\Psi^{\prime\pm} := \lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\,\tau}^{\prime}(f_1^{\prime}) \mathcal{B}_{2\,\tau}^{\prime}(f_2^{\prime}) \dots \mathcal{B}_{n^{\prime}\,\tau}^{\prime}(f_{n^{\prime}}^{\prime}) \Omega$$
(1.4.7)

can be obtained from the Fock formula

$$\langle \Psi^+, \Psi'^+ \rangle = \delta_{nn'} \sum_{\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n} \prod_{k=1}^n \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \langle \mathcal{B}_{k\,\tau}(f_k)\Omega, \mathcal{B}'_{\pi(k)\,\tau}(f'_{\pi(k)})\Omega \rangle, \qquad (1.4.8)$$

and similarly for incoming states. The limit on the right side can be dropped, as  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega$  do not depend on  $\tau$  by construction.

*Proof.* See [Ha58; Ru62; Hep66] for the original approach via clustering estimates. A proof using more modern energy-momentum transfer arguments is given in [Dy14, Sec. 2.1].  $\Box$ 

To conclude this section let us briefly discuss the basic Haag-Ruelle argument for proving convergence of scattering states in non-technical terms to explain the distinction between the local and the wedge-local situations. We begin by recalling that the spatial smearing with a Klein-Gordon solution f can be understood as a comparison dynamics in the scattering-theoretic sense. The  $\chi$ -smearing on the other hand is used to solve the one-particle problem. Namely, we can arrange for particles with isolated mass shells that  $B\Omega \in \mathscr{H}_1$  for suitable choices of  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$ . Then the secondary Klein-Gordon smearing precisely cancels the time evolution  $\alpha_{\tau}(B)\Omega = e^{iH\tau}B\Omega = e^{i\omega_m(P)\tau}B\Omega$ , and we obtain

$$\partial_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f) \Omega = 0. \tag{1.4.9}$$

Here only the mass-gap assumption, spectral calculus, and translation-invariance of the vacuum enter. Hence at the one-particle level the same argument works in both local and wedge-local theories, and convergence of one-particle states is trivial.

The difference between the local and wedge-local setting appears when we move on to the existence argument for multi-particle states. The Haag-Ruelle convergence proof is based on

- (1)  $\hat{\chi}(\omega_m(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}) = (2\pi)^{-(s+1)/2}$  for all  $\mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_j, (1 \le j \le n),$
- (2)  $\operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi} \cap \operatorname{supp} E_{(H, \mathbf{P})} \subset H_m,$
- (3)  $(\operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi} \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}) \cap \operatorname{supp} E_{(H, \mathbf{P})} = \{0\}.$

Via spectral calculus and spectral transfer relations, these properties imply that  $B = A(\chi)$  create one-particle states from the vacuum and satisfy a clustering property, as explained in Sections 3.1 and 3.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>More precisely, admissibility of  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  requires  $\hat{\chi}$  to be compactly supported in a neighbourhood of the mass shell, such that

Cook's method,

$$\left\|\Psi_{t_2} - \Psi_{t_1}\right\| = \left\|\int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \,\partial_\tau \Psi_\tau\right\| \le \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \,\left\|\partial_\tau \Psi_\tau\right\|.$$
(1.4.10)

This elementary estimate shows that integrability of  $\|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau}\|$  when taking the limit  $t_2 \to \infty$  is a sufficient criterion for the existence of scattering states. For the two-particle Haag-Ruelle approximants we expand the derivative,

$$\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau} = \partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega$$
  
=  $(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1))\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega + \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega,$  (1.4.11)

and the second term vanishes immediately due to (1.4.9). For estimating the first term we would like to make use of the available localization information. This can be accomplished by commuting the creation operator approximants,

$$(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1))\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega = \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1))\Omega + [\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)]\Omega, \qquad (1.4.12)$$

where the first term vanishes again due to (1.4.9). Altogether we can estimate

$$\|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau}\| = \|[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})]\Omega\| \le \|[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})]\|.$$
(1.4.13)

The commutator can be bounded from above using locality and propagation-geometrical estimates for the Klein-Gordon solutions. At this point one can see the important difference between local and wedge-local theories:

• In local theories the creation-operator approximants are defined from local  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$ . Then the norm of the commutator (1.4.13) for creation operator approximants with disjointly supported regular wave packets  $\tilde{f}_k \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^s)$  is rapidly decreasing. That is, for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  there exist  $C_N > 0$  (depending on  $f_k$  and  $\chi$ ) such that

$$\|[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)]\| \le \frac{C_N}{(1+|\tau|)^N} \quad \forall \tau \in \mathbb{R},$$

$$(1.4.14)$$

and analogously without the  $\tau$ -derivative acting. This implies the required integrability in (1.4.10) and thus the convergence of two-particle scattering states with disjointly supported wave packets. In the local setting the convergence argument extends directly to states with arbitrarily many particles.

• In a wedge-local setting the same arguments can be applied for the two-particle case, but the geometrical situation is much more restrictive. Firstly, choosing a wedge-local  $A_1 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ , we can derive an analogous commutator estimate from wedge-locality of the theory only if  $A_2 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$  with  $\mathcal{W}^{\perp} := \mathcal{W}' + y$  for some  $y \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ . In particular we cannot choose  $A_2$  from a slightly rotated wedge, and similarly we cannot take  $A_2 = A_1$ , even though this is admissible in (1.4.14).

Secondly, even if the restriction  $A_1 \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ ,  $A_2 \in \mathfrak{A}(W^{\perp})$  is honored, the wedge-local analog of (1.4.14) requires additionally more restrictive support conditions to be imposed on the wave packets  $\tilde{f}_k$ . For example, if f and  $f^{\perp}$  describe wave packets propagating into the directions of respective wedges  $W = W_r$  and  $W^{\perp} = W_r' = -W_r$  for  $\tau \to \infty$  (e.g.



Figure 1.3: Propagation region spanned by the classical velocity supports  $\mathcal{V}_f$  and approximate localization of generating operators for one-particle states  $\Psi_1 = \mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)\Omega = \tilde{f}(\mathbf{P})E(H_m)A\Omega$  for fixed  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  (schematically), comparing the cases of local  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  (left), and wedgelocal  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_r)$  (right).

$$\operatorname{supp} \tilde{f} \subset \{ \mathbf{k} = (k^1, \dots, k^s) \in \mathbb{R}^s, k^1 > 0 \}, \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}^{\perp} \subset \{ \mathbf{k} \in \mathbb{R}^s, k^1 < 0 \} ), \text{ we obtain}$$
$$\left\| \left[ \partial_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f^{\perp}) \right] \right\| \leq \frac{C_N}{(1+\tau)^N}, \, \forall \tau > 0.$$
(1.4.15)

Here we see, thirdly, that wedge geometry leads to a distinction between the outgoing regime  $\tau \to +\infty$  and the incoming regime  $\tau \to -\infty$ . The analogous commutator estimate for the latter requires the opposite geometrical propagation for wave packets. For example, if f and  $f^{\perp}$  are kept as above, we have

$$\left\| \left[ \partial_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f^{\perp}), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f) \right] \right\| \leq \frac{C_N}{(1+|\tau|)^N}, \, \forall \tau < 0.$$
(1.4.16)

Summarizing, we obtain for  $A := A_1 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), A^{\perp} := A_2 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$  and suitably propagating wave packets  $f, f^{\perp}$  existence of the limits [BBS01]

$$\Psi^{+} := \lim_{\tau \to +\infty} \mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f) \mathcal{B}_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}) \Omega,$$
  
$$\Psi^{-} := \lim_{\tau \to -\infty} \mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f^{\perp}) \mathcal{B}_{\tau}^{\perp}(f) \Omega.$$
 (1.4.17)

In this thesis we investigate in detail two specific situations, where these standard arguments fail. Firstly, in wedge-local theories the Haag-Ruelle theorem (1.4.3) has so far been proven only for n = 2 using the arguments sketched above [BBS01; Le03; GL07; BS08]. With three or more particles the geometric limitations of wedge geometry become an obstruction for constructing corresponding scattering states.

Secondly, the present method does not apply when considering *embedded mass shells*. As a simple example for the latter situation one can think of a quantum field theory describing two stable Wigner particles of masses  $m_1 > 0$ ,  $m_2 > 2m_1$ . If the lighter mass shell  $H_{m_1}$  is isolated in the energy-momentum spectrum, we can use Theorem 1.4.3 to construct corresponding scattering states  $\Psi_1^{\pm}$ . Now, when the spectral analysis is performed to investigate the neighbourhood of the mass shell  $H_{m_2}$  of the second particle, one finds that it is embedded in the continuous

energy-momentum spectrum consisting of the scattering states  $\Psi_1^{\pm}$ . Then the static  $\chi$ -smearing procedure (1.4.2) is in general no longer sufficient for solving the one-particle problem. On the technical level the standard approach is to introduce a  $\tau$ -dependent  $\chi$ -smearing, which corresponds in to an ergodic  $\tau$ -averaging in configuration space [Dy05]. This leads to a norm-convergent solution of the one-particle problem, but it is not sufficient to establish convergence of multi-particle states in the massive case. So far convergence in the massive embedded case has only been proven under additional assumptions, e.g. on the spectral background present in the vicinity of the mass shell of vectors  $A\Omega$ ,  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  [Hrb71; Dy05; Hrd13; DH14]. In the attached publication [Du17] we developed an alternative approach which does not require  $\tau$ -dependent  $\chi$ -smearing. Instead we make use of a strengthened form of the Reeh-Schlieder property.

# 2 Summary of results

This section provides an overview of the main results that were obtained during the research period for this thesis work. The results have been published in the papers [Du17; Du18], which are the research articles serving as the core publications for this thesis. In the following we will be emphasizing the central ideas and arguments. The full technical details from these papers will not be reproduced here.

### 2.1 Wedge-local *N*-particle scattering theory

We begin with a summary of results of [Du18] concerning multi-particle scattering theory for general wedge-local theories. While two-particle scattering states have been studied in wedge-local theories [BBS01; Le03; GL07; BS08], a construction of scattering states with more than two particles has so far not been achieved in the literature. First indications that N-particle scattering states with  $N \ge 3$  are also meaningful in wedge-local theories can be found in the thesis of Lechner [Le06]. Namely it is shown in [Le06, Ch. 6] that velocity-ordered N-particle scattering states constructed via conventional Haag-Ruelle theory in certain two-dimensional integrable local QFT models can be re-expressed in terms of wedge-local fields. In our analysis the comparison to standard Haag-Ruelle theory is not required, and N-particle scattering states are rigorously constructed directly in the general wedge-local framework.

#### 2.1.1 Wedge-local *N*-particle Haag-Ruelle theorem

To formulate the wedge-local N-particle Haag-Ruelle theorem let us consider the scattering state approximants

$$\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1) \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2) \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega.$$
(2.1.1)

For  $B_k := A_k(\chi)$  defined on the basis of wedge-local  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  for some fixed  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ and regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions  $f_k$ ,  $(1 \le k \le n)$ , the conventional Haag-Ruelle method cannot be used to justify the convergence of  $\Psi_{\tau}$ , or their interpretation as particle states via the Fock structure. Our approach yields convergence, Fock structure and covariance properties of  $\Psi_{\tau}$  for  $\tau \to \pm \infty$  for suitable geometrical propagation configurations of the Klein-Gordon solutions  $f_k$ .

From standard non-stationary-phase estimates we obtain that  $f_k$  are rapidly decreasing outside the semi-classical propagation region<sup>1</sup> defined by

$$\Upsilon_{f_k} := \{ \kappa(\omega_m(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_k, \ \kappa \in \mathbb{R} \}.$$
(2.1.3)

<sup>1</sup>The non-stationary phase argument from [RS3, App. 1 to XI.3] actually leads to the rapid decay estimate

$$|f_k(t, \mathbf{x})| \le \frac{C_N^{\delta}}{(1+|\tau|+|\mathbf{x}|)^N} \text{ for all } (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} \setminus \Upsilon_{f_k}^{[\delta]}$$

$$(2.1.2)$$

on the complement of any  $\delta$ -extended propagation region  $\Upsilon_{f_k}^{[\delta]} := \{\kappa(\omega_m(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{k} \in (\operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_k)^{\delta}, \kappa \in \mathbb{R}\}$ , for  $\delta > 0$ , where  $(\operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_k)^{\delta} := \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_k + B_{\delta}(0) = \{\mathbf{k}' \in \mathbb{R}^s : \exists \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_k, |\mathbf{k}' - \mathbf{k}| < \delta\}$ . For specification of the propagation geometry the non-extended regions  $\Upsilon_{f_k}$  suffice by compactness of supp  $\tilde{f}_k$ .

#### 2 Summary of results

The localization and commutation properties of the creation-operator approximants  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$  can be conveniently described by introducing the velocity supports

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_k} := \{ (1, \mathbf{k}/\omega_m(\mathbf{k})) : \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_k \} = \Upsilon_{f_k} \cap \{ (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : t = 1 \}.$$
(2.1.4)

Due to the wedge-localization the disjointness of velocity supports is no longer sufficient for asymptotic vanishing of the commutators of the  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$  and corresponding opposite localized  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k)$  and has to be strengthened to ordering of velocity supports with respect to the *precursor* relation [BBS01] defined with respect to a given wedge  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  by

$$\mathcal{V}_1 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_2 : \Longleftrightarrow \mathcal{V}_2 - \mathcal{V}_1 \subset \mathcal{W}_c,$$
 (2.1.5)

where  $\mathcal{V}_k \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  and  $\mathcal{W}_c := \Lambda_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{W}_r$  denotes the *centering* of the given wedge  $\mathcal{W} = \Lambda_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{W}_r + x_{\mathcal{W}} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ . In the present section we make use of the standard creation-operator approximants from Definition 1.4.2. While this definition is simple and notationally convenient, it is based on singling out a distinguished family of Lorentz frames. In space-time dimension  $d \geq 2 + 1$  this also leads to a preference for localizing wedges  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  which are *upright* in the sense that their edges are contained in constant-time hyperplanes  $T_{\tau} := \{(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^s\}$  (equivalently,  $\mathcal{W} = R\mathcal{W}_r + x$  for some spatial rotation  $R \in \mathcal{L}, x \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ ). Having established the necessary notation we can now state our main result on the existence and Fock structure of ordered scattering states in the wedge-local setting.

**Theorem 2.1.1.** Consider a wedge-local QFT with mass gap (HK6<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), fix a wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  and let  $\Psi_k^{(1)} \in \mathscr{H}_1$  ( $1 \leq k \leq n$ ) be single-particle vectors isolated from the remaining energy-momentum spectrum which satisfy the swapping relation  $\Psi_k^{(1)} = E(H_m)A_k\Omega = E(H_m)A_k^{\perp}\Omega$ , for some  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), A_k^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$ . Let further  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  be an admissible Haag-Ruelle auxiliary function supported in a sufficiently small neighbourhood of the mass shell  $H_m$  (cf. Lemma 3.2.4).

(i) For any family of regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions  $f_k$  satisfying

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_n} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \dots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}, \tag{2.1.6}$$

the scattering state approximants

$$\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1) \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2) \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega, \quad (\tau \in \mathbb{R}),$$
(2.1.7)

converge in norm for  $\tau \to \infty$ .

(ii) Let  $\Psi_n^+ := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \Psi_{\tau}, \ \Psi_{n'}^+ := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \Psi_{\tau}'$  be scattering states as in (i), constructed from operators localizable with respect to the same wedge  $\mathcal{W}$ . Then for upright  $\mathcal{W}$  their scalar products can be computed using the Fock identity

$$\left\langle \Psi_{n}^{+}, \Psi_{n'}^{\prime+} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left\langle \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_{k})\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\prime}(f_{k}^{\prime})\Omega \right\rangle, \qquad (2.1.8)$$

where the right-hand side is independent of  $\tau$ .

Analogous statements hold for the convergence and Fock structure of any two incoming scattering states  $(\tau \to -\infty)$  defined using the reversed ordering of wave packets

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_n} \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}} \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \dots \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}.$$
(2.1.9)

Let us now explain the essential ingredient in the proof and the central idea in this thesis, which is the applicability and implications of the *wedge-swapping symmetry* of states for the construction of multi-particle scattering states. We will say that a vector  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$  satisfies the *swapping property* with respect to  $\mathscr{W}$  if there exists  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{W})$  and  $A^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{W}^{\perp})$  with  $\mathscr{W}^{\perp} = \mathscr{W}' + y$  for some  $y \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ , such that

$$\Psi = A\Omega = A^{\perp}\Omega. \tag{2.1.10}$$

For the scattering theory we require an analogous swapping symmetry for one-particle states, and we will say that the one-particle vectors  $\Psi_k^{(1)} \in E(H_m)\mathcal{H}$ , (k = 1, ..., n), are *swappable* with respect to  $\mathcal{W}$  if

$$\Psi_k^{(1)} = E(H_m) A_k \Omega = E(H_m) A_k^{\perp} \Omega, \quad A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), \ A_k^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp}).$$
(2.1.11)

We note that one-particle vectors satisfying (2.1.11) can be easily obtained from swappable vectors  $\Psi$  satisfying (2.1.10) and  $E(H_m)\Psi \neq 0$ .

The swapping partners  $A_k^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp}), \ \mathcal{W}^{\perp} = \mathcal{W}' + x$ , themselves do not appear in the definition of the scattering states  $\Psi_n^+$ . Yet the existence of swapping partners is essential for proving the convergence and Fock structure. The admissibility of overlap in (2.1.11) (that is,  $\mathcal{W}^{\perp} = \mathcal{W}' + x, x \in \mathcal{W}$ , or equivalently  $\mathcal{W}^{\perp} \cap \mathcal{W} \neq \emptyset$ ) leads to trivial realizability of swapping in local QFT. Yet overlap of the wedges is not necessary, and for general wedge-local models it has been pointed out by Buchholz that the swapping symmetries (2.1.11), (2.1.10), can be established by using wedge-duality (HK2<sup>\pmu</sup>) and Tomita-Takesaki theory for the case of "touching" wedges  $\mathcal{W}^{\perp} = \mathcal{W}'$  [Bu17].

In the remainder of this section the construction of three particle scattering states will be discussed more explicitly. In the wedge-local setting they are exemplary, as we can use them to both illustrate the obstruction in the conventional approach and the basic proof idea of using swapping symmetry. Further the three-particle convergence proof already requires the essential manipulations and estimations which enter in the general inductive proof.

We now consider a scattering state approximant  $\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_3)\Omega$ , defined in terms of  $B_k := A_k(\chi)$ ,  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_k)$ , where suitable localization wedges  $\mathcal{W}_k$  have to be determined. Inspection of the conventional Haag-Ruelle argument then shows that we run into the mentioned geometrical obstruction: abbreviating  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$ ,  $\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{k\tau} := \partial_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$ , and following the traditional approach, we obtain from the Cook estimate (1.4.10) that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Psi_{t_2} - \Psi_{t_1}\| &\leq \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \ \|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau}\| \leq \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \ \left\|\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{1\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}\Omega\right\| + \left\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{2\tau}\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}\Omega\right\| + \left\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{3\tau}\Omega\right\| \\ &\leq \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \ \left\|[\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{1\tau},\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}]\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}\Omega\right\| + \left\|\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}[\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{1\tau},\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}]\Omega\right\| + \left\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}[\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{2\tau},\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}]\Omega\right\|, \quad (2.1.12)\end{aligned}$$

where we used that terms involving  $\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{k\tau}\Omega = 0$  vanish. Now we expand into operator norms and from the basic estimate  $\|\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)\| \leq \|B_k\| \|f_{k\tau}\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)} \leq C_k(1+|\tau|^{s/2})$ , where  $f_{k\tau}(\mathbf{x}) := f_k(\tau, \mathbf{x})$ we obtain

$$\|\Psi_{t_2} - \Psi_{t_1}\| \le C \int_{t_1}^{t_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \ |\tau|^{s/2} \left( \|[\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{2\tau}, \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}]\| + \|[\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{1\tau}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}]\| + \|[\dot{\mathcal{B}}_{1\tau}, \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}]\| \right).$$
(2.1.13)

After this estimation we see that it has become impossible to assign localizing wedges  $\mathcal{W}_k$ , (k = 1, 2, 3), in such a way that integrability in (2.1.13) can be established on general grounds. The problem is of a simple geometrical nature, as illustrated by Figure 2.1: if we take  $A_1 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ 



Figure 2.1: Geometrical obstruction due to wedge-localization for constructing 3-particle scattering states (right) compared to the local setting (left): at most two wedge regions can be mutually space-like separated.

for some  $\mathcal{W}$ , we require  $A_3 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_3)$  in a spacelike separated wedge or more generally in a translate  $\mathcal{W}^{\perp} := \mathcal{W}' + x$  for some  $x \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ . But now there are no wedge regions  $\mathcal{W}_2 \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$  which are spacelike separated to both  $\mathcal{W}$  and  $\mathcal{W}^{\perp}$ . The two-particle case is not affected by this obstruction, as we can take e.g.  $A_1 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  and  $A_2 \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}')$  and impose  $\mathcal{V}_{f_2} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}$  for  $\tau \to +\infty$ . Clearly, this opposite localization ansatz already described in (1.4.17) based on the conventional Haag-Ruelle argument has no obvious generalisation to three or more particles.

Let us now address the resolution of the geometrical puzzle encountered in Figure 2.1, and explain the basic idea of the wedge-local Haag-Ruelle argument for the three particle case. In contrast to the two-particle case and as stated in Theorem 2.1.3 we will fix a common wedge  $\mathcal{W}$ for localizing  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ ,  $(1 \leq k \leq 3)$ . Letting  $f_k$  be regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions satisfying

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_3} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}, \tag{2.1.14}$$

we set  $B_k := A_k(\chi)$  with admissible  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  and define  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$  as before. We recall that due to the mass-gaps the one-particle problem is solved by  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega$ , (k = 1, 2, 3), at any finite  $\tau$ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega = \tilde{f}_k(\boldsymbol{P})E(H_m)A_k\Omega = \tilde{f}_k(\boldsymbol{P})\Psi_k^{(1)} =: \Psi_k^{\prime(1)} \quad \forall \tau \in \mathbb{R}$$
(2.1.15)

with  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ . At this point the swapping property (2.1.11) provides for each  $\Psi'^{(1)}_k$  an additional oppositely wedge-localized operator  $A_k^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$  such that  $E(H_m)A_k\Omega = E(H_m)A_k^{\perp}\Omega$ . This yields for each  $\Psi'^{(1)}_k$  similarly an additional oppositely localized Haag-Ruelle operator  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k)$ , such that

$$\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k)\Omega = \tilde{f}_k(\mathbf{P})E(H_m)A_k^{\perp}\Omega = \tilde{f}_k(\mathbf{P})E(H_m)A_k\Omega = \Psi_k^{\prime(1)}.$$
(2.1.16)

For these Haag-Ruelle operators we obtain from  $\mathcal{V}_{f_3} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}$  together with  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ ,  $A_k^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$ , the ordered outgoing commutator estimates

$$\left\| \begin{bmatrix} \partial_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau}(f_j), \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k) \end{bmatrix} \right\| \leq C_N (1+\tau)^{-N} \\ \left\| \begin{bmatrix} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau}(f_j), \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k) \end{bmatrix} \right\| \leq C_N' (1+\tau)^{-N}$$
 for  $1 \leq j < k \leq 3$  and  $\tau > 0.$  (2.1.17)

With these preparations let us now consider the expansion of the Cook integrand  $\|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau}\|$  from (1.4.10) for  $\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_3)\Omega$ . The derivative again splits into three terms, yielding

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau}\| &\leq \|(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}))\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_{3})\Omega\| \\ &+ \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1})(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2}))\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_{3})\Omega\| \\ &+ \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1})\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_{3})\Omega\| . \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.1.18)$$

Here the third term  $\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_3))\Omega$  already vanishes due to the  $\tau$ -independence of  $\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_3)\Omega$ . Instead of attempting to commute these operators as in the conventional Haag-Ruelle argument, we shall estimate the remaining terms by first applying the swapping symmetry. This gives

$$\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2))\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_3)\Omega = \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2))\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_3)\Omega$$
$$= \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\left[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2), \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_3)\right]\Omega$$
$$+ \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_3)\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega \qquad (2.1.19)$$

where we may drop the second term due to  $\partial_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega = 0$ . The first term is treated analogously with an additional step of swapping,

$$(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}))\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}(f_{3})\Omega = (\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}))\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_{3})\Omega$$
$$= (\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}))\left[\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2}),\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_{3})\right]\Omega$$
$$+ \left[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}),\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_{3})\right]\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})\Omega$$
$$+ \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_{3})(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}))\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2})\Omega, \qquad (2.1.20)$$

where the last summand can be rewritten as before,

$$\mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_3)(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1))\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega = \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_3)\left[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}^{\perp}(f_2)\right]\Omega.$$
(2.1.21)

Collecting the terms of (2.1.19) and (2.1.20) we obtain with some C > 0 that for all  $\tau > 0$ 

$$\begin{aligned} \|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau}\| &\leq C \left|\tau\right|^{s/2} \cdot \left( \left\| \left[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2}), \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_{3})\right]\right\| + \left\| \left[\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_{2}), \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_{3})\right]\right\| \\ &+ \left\| \left[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}), \mathcal{B}_{3\tau}^{\perp}(f_{3})\right]\right\| + \left\| \left[\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_{1}), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}^{\perp}(f_{2})\right]\right\| \right) \\ &\leq C_{N}\tau^{-N}. \end{aligned}$$

$$(2.1.22)$$

Here we applied the standard estimate  $\|\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)\| \leq C |\tau|^{s/2}$ , and in the last step we used that all operator pairs are correctly ordered to obtain rapid decay from the outgoing ordered commutator estimates (2.1.17). Now the convergence of the outgoing 3-particle scattering-state approximant  $\Psi_{\tau}$  follows as usual from Cook's method.

The Fock structure of such scattering states is established on the basis of analogous swapping arguments, assuming that the localization wedges of the two states under consideration are compatible. An additional geometrical argument is required to obtain outgoing ordered commutators (2.1.17) also across two families of  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$ ,  $\mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}(f'_k)$  with their swapping partners  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k)$ ,  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\prime \perp}(f'_k)$ . For this, one can make use of the fact that the precursor relation  $\prec_{\mathcal{W}}$  behaves almost like a total order for upright wedges  $\mathcal{W}$  when restricted to velocity supports. Finally let us note that for this reason the one-particle state matrix elements with additional permutations are indeed absent from the Fock relation (2.1.8), cf. (2.2.10).

#### 2.1.2 Scattering theory with general wedge and reference frames

For wedge-local theories the Lorentz covariance property (HK3<sup> $\ddagger$ </sup>) is a basic physical requirement, which becomes particularly stringent in higher dimensions d > 1+1. Yet, the Lorentz invariance of the S-matrix may fail as shown in various wedge-local constructions [GL07; BLS11]. For a model-independent study of this effect we generalize the above discussion, which was based on a distinguished reference frame. A clear resolution of this problem specific to the higherdimensional ( $s \ge 2$ ) wedge-local context consists in passing to Haag-Ruelle operators  $\mathcal{B}^{\Lambda}_{\tau}(f)$ , which are adapted to Lorentz frames specified by a boost  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+}$ . This also strengthens the construction so that scattering states and their Fock structure can be obtained from  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ for any wedge  $\mathcal{W} = \Lambda \mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}} + x$ , without requiring  $\mathcal{W}$  to be upright.

**Definition 2.1.2** (adapted Haag-Ruelle operators). Fix a wedge  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ ,  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ , and let  $B := A(\chi)$ , with  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  as before. For any regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solution f, and  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  we define

$$\mathcal{B}^{\Lambda}_{\tau}(f) := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \ f(\Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{x})) \alpha_{(\Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{x}))}(B), \qquad (2.1.23)$$

where  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W}) := \{\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow} : \Lambda \mathcal{W}_r = \mathcal{W}_c\}$  or more generally  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow}$ .

The approximate space-time localization of  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(f)$  is again relevant for obtaining outgoing ordered commutator estimates and for specifying the propagation geometry. For (2.1.23) it is described by adapted velocity supports

$$\mathcal{V}_f^{\Lambda} := (\Lambda T_1) \cap \Upsilon_f, \tag{2.1.24}$$

for  $T_1 := \{(1, \mathbf{x}) : \mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^s\}$ , and where  $\Upsilon_f$  denotes the propagation region of f.

**Theorem 2.1.3** (Wedge-local N-particle Haag-Ruelle theorem). Let  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_{+}^{\uparrow}$  and  $\Psi_{j}^{(1)} = E(H_m)A_j\Omega = E(H_m)A_j^{\perp}\Omega$  with  $A_j \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ ,  $A_j^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$  and let  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  be an admissible auxiliary function (supported in a sufficiently small neighbourhood of the isolated mass shell).

(i) For regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions  $f_j$  satisfying the outgoing ordering condition

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_n}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \dots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda}, \qquad (2.1.25)$$

the scattering state approximants  $\Psi_n^{\Lambda}(\tau) := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_2)\dots\mathcal{B}_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n)\Omega$  converge in norm for  $\tau \to \infty$ .

(ii) For  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  the scalar products of any two outgoing scattering states

$$\Psi_n^{+,\Lambda} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1) \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n)\Omega, \qquad (2.1.26)$$

$$\Psi_{n'}^{\prime+,\Lambda} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_1') \dots \mathcal{B}_{n'\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_{n'}')\Omega, \qquad (2.1.27)$$

constructed w.r.t. the same wedge W satisfy

$$\left\langle \Psi_{n}^{+,\Lambda}, \Psi_{n'}^{\prime+,\Lambda} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \prod_{j=1}^{n} \left\langle \mathcal{B}_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{j})\Omega, \mathcal{B}_{j\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_{j}')\Omega \right\rangle.$$
(2.1.28)

Analogous statements hold for incoming scattering states assuming opposite ordering of wave packets (while preserving the order of applying the creation-operator approximants to the vacuum).

#### 2.1.3 Wedge-local scattering data and covariance

On the basis of Theorem 2.1.3 and following arguments familiar from the local setting, it is possible define wave operators and a multi-particle *S*-matrix. In [Du18] we proposed a specialized wedge-local formulation, with the purpose of making the wave-packet and operator ordering assumptions more transparent for future investigations of wedge-local scattering data. In particular it provides a simple explanation for the previously observed Lorentz covariance breaking effects at the level of scattering states, and we established the precise residual Lorentz covariance of the scattering data, which must be present in all wedge local theories satisfying Lorentz-covariance (HK3<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>). We begin by introducing general ordered Fock spaces, on which the wave operators will be defined.

**Definition 2.1.4.** The ordered tensor products over one-particle Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_1$  with respect to a given partial order  $\prec$  on  $\mathscr{H}_1$  are defined as closure  $\otimes^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1 := \overset{n}{\otimes}^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1$  of the finite linear spans

$$\hat{\otimes}^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1 := \operatorname{span}\{\Psi_1^1 \otimes \ldots \otimes \Psi_1^n : \Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_1, \Psi_1^1 \prec \Psi_1^2 \prec \ldots \prec \Psi_1^n\}.$$
(2.1.29)

Using the conventions  $\hat{\otimes}^0_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1 := \mathbb{C}\Omega$ ,  $\hat{\otimes}^1_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1 := \mathscr{H}_1$ , we obtain corresponding ordered Fock spaces  $\Gamma^{\prec}(\mathscr{H}_1) := \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \otimes^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1$ . The subspace of finite linear combinations of ordered tensor product vectors with  $\Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_1'$  where  $\mathscr{H}_1'$  is any subset or subspace of  $\mathscr{H}_1$  shall be denoted by  $\Gamma_0^{\prec}(\mathscr{H}_1') := \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \hat{\otimes}^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1'$ .

Of particular importance for the applicability of Theorem 2.1.3 are the velocity-ordered Fock spaces spanned by swappable one-particle vectors, and we recall that our present results require their mass shells to be isolated ( $HK6^{\sharp}$ ).

**Definition 2.1.5** (swappable one-particle subspace and vectors of bounded energy).

$$\mathcal{H}_{1}^{\mathcal{W}} := \{ \Psi_{1} \in \mathcal{H}_{1} : \Psi_{1} \text{ swappable w.r.t. } \mathcal{W} + x \text{ for some } x \in \mathbb{R}^{d} \},$$
$$\mathcal{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}} := \{ \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P}) \Psi_{1} : \Psi_{1} \in \mathcal{H}_{1}^{\mathcal{W}}, \ \tilde{f} \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s}) \}.$$
(2.1.30)

Let us note that due to  $\overline{\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}} = \overline{\mathscr{H}_{1}^{\mathcal{W}}}$  we have density in  $\mathscr{H}_{1}$  if wedge-duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) is satisfied.<sup>2</sup> The velocity ordering with respect to the opening directions of a given wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  can be lifted from Klein-Gordon solutions to one-particle vectors  $\Psi_{1} \in \mathscr{H}_{1}$  via the energy-momentum spectral measure  $E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(\Delta)$ , ( $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  Borel).

**Definition 2.1.6.** The propagation region, adapted velocity supports, and the precursor ordering of one-particle vectors  $\Psi_1, \Psi'_1 \in \mathscr{H}_1$  are defined by

$$\Upsilon_{\Psi_1} := \{ t \cdot (\omega, \mathbf{k}) : (\omega, \mathbf{k}) \in \operatorname{supp}(E_{(H, \mathbf{P})} \Psi_1), \ t \in \mathbb{R} \},$$
$$\mathcal{V}_{\Psi_1}^{\Lambda} := \Upsilon_{\Psi_1} \cap \Lambda T_1, \qquad T_1 := \{ (1, \mathbf{x}) : \mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^s \},$$
(2.1.31)

$$\Psi_1' \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \Psi_1 :\iff \mathcal{V}_{\Psi_1'}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{\Psi_1}^{\Lambda}, \qquad (2.1.32)$$

with some  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The introduction of  $\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$  is required for technical reasons. Namely, we cannot expect  $\mathscr{H}_{1}^{\mathcal{W}}$  to contain vectors which have compact energy-momentum spectrum [BBS01, Lem. 3.4]. For the same analyticity reasons  $\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$  is neither a linear space, nor contained in  $\mathscr{H}_{1}^{\mathcal{W}}$ . One may introduce the linear span  $\widetilde{\mathscr{H}}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$  of  $\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$ , but clearly  $\Gamma_{0}^{\prec \mathcal{W}}(\widetilde{\mathscr{H}}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}) = \Gamma_{0}^{\prec \mathcal{W}}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}).$ 

#### 2 Summary of results

The well-definedness of (2.1.32) with respect to the choice  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  follows from a corresponding property of the relativistic velocity-transformation law. With the above definitions it is possible to express the scattering-theoretic content of Theorem 2.1.3 at the level of Møller-type wave operators.

**Definition 2.1.7** (wave operators). For any given centered wedge W we define

$$\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{+}: \begin{cases} \Gamma_{0}^{\succ} \mathscr{W}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}, \\ \Psi_{1}^{1} \otimes \ldots \otimes \Psi_{1}^{n} \longmapsto \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{1}) \ldots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{n})\Omega, \end{cases}$$
(2.1.33)

$$\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{-}: \begin{cases} \Gamma_{0}^{\prec_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}, \\ \Psi_{1}^{1} \otimes \ldots \otimes \Psi_{1}^{n} \longmapsto \lim_{\tau \to -\infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{1}) \ldots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{n}) \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(2.1.34)

Here the creation operators  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_k)$  are chosen such that  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_k)\Omega = \Psi_1^k$  with  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ . Such operators with  $B_k = A_k(\chi)$  for swappable  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  can be obtained due to  $\Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$  by definition. In two dimensions we take any  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow} = \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W}_r)$  also for  $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{W}_r^{\perp}$ .<sup>3</sup>

The well-definedness and covariance properties of  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm}$  are non-trivial consequences of the Fock structure (Theorem 2.1.3 (ii)) and a technical covariance result which concerns the dependence on the reference frame specified by  $\Lambda$ . If Lorentz transformations are implementable in the given wedge-local theory (HK3<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), we obtain as a corollary of these technical considerations also the precise covariance relation obeyed by the scattering states.

**Theorem 2.1.8.** Assuming wedge-duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), the wave operators (2.1.33), (2.1.34) are well-defined and extend to bounded linear isometries  $\mathbb{W}^+_{\mathcal{W}}$  :  $\Gamma^{\succ_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_1) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}$ , and  $\mathbb{W}^-_{\mathcal{W}}$  :  $\Gamma^{\prec_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_1) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}$ . For  $\lambda = (a, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}^+_+$  we have further

$$\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}+a}^{\pm} = \mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm},$$
$$U(\lambda)\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm} = \mathbb{W}_{\Lambda\mathcal{W}}^{\pm}U_0(\lambda),$$

where  $U_0(\lambda)$  denotes the unitary representation of the Poincaré group on the unsymmetrized Fock space over  $\mathscr{H}_1$  restricted to  $\Gamma^{\succ w/\prec w}(\mathscr{H}_1)$ . Thereby the wave operators  $\mathbb{W}_W^{\pm}$  depend on the localization wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  only modulo translations, and it suffices to consider  $\mathbb{W}_W^{\pm}$  for centered wedges  $\mathcal{W}_c \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ .

Most notably, a dependence of the wave operators  $\mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}}$  on the localization wedge of reference  $\mathcal{W}$  cannot be completely ruled out in the general wedge-local setting. Such dependences are confirmed by computations of Grosse-Lechner [GL07] and Buchholz-Summers [BS08] in a class of recently constructed higher-dimensional wedge-local QFT models. If we seriously take into account this possible wedge-dependence of the wave operators, a systematic study of the scattering data also has to contain the specification of the reference wedges.

**Definition 2.1.9** (S-matrix and wedge-transition maps). The scattering data in the wedge-local setting are the S-matrices defined by the matrix elements between final and initial states

$$S_{\mathrm{f}\,\mathrm{i}}^{\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{f}},\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{i}}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{f}}}^{+})^{*}\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{i}}}^{-},$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>The two-dimensional case is exceptional as  $\mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  acts non-transitively on  $\operatorname{\mathbf{Reg}}_{W}$ , and in particular  $\mathcal{L}^{*}(\mathcal{W}_{r}') = \emptyset$ . In this case one can easily define  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{r}^{\perp}}$  by taking  $\Lambda = \mathbb{1}$ , but due to swapping this does not produce new scattering states which cannot be obtained by  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{r}}$ .



Figure 2.2: Energy-momentum spectra in QFTs with structurally different Wigner-particle contents. In (a) and (b) all mass shells are isolated, whereas the remaining examples contain *embedded* mass shells. The results of Haag and Ruelle [Ha58; Ru62] address (a), (b), and the massless case (e) has been solved by Buchholz [Bu77]. Aside from superselection theory, the massive embedded cases have first been treated for (c) in [Hrb71], and (d) in [Dy05].

where  $\mathcal{W}_{f}, \mathcal{W}_{i} \in \mathbf{Reg}_{W}$  are centered wedges. Additionally we define the wedge-transition maps

$$S_{\rm ff}^{\mathcal{W}',\mathcal{W}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}'}^+)^* \mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^+, \quad S_{\rm ii}^{\mathcal{W}',\mathcal{W}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}'}^-)^* \mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^-, \tag{2.1.35}$$

depending on centered wedges  $\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{W}'$ .

With the explicit wedge-dependences we obtain also a clear description of the admissible asymptotic Poincaré-symmetry breaking in wedge-local theories. If we consider the problem from the opposite direction we can in fact restore Poincaré covariance of the scattering data by including the correct transformation of the wedge-dependences of S-matrices and wedge-transition maps.

**Theorem 2.1.10.** The wedge-local S-matrices are Poincaré-covariant in the sense that for  $\lambda = (a, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  we have

$$U_0(\lambda) S_{\rm f\,i}^{\mathcal{W}_{\rm f},\mathcal{W}_{\rm i}} U_0(\lambda)^* = S_{\rm f\,i}^{\Lambda \mathcal{W}_{\rm f},\Lambda \mathcal{W}_{\rm i}},\tag{2.1.36}$$

and similarly the wedge transition maps (2.1.35) satisfy

$$U_0(\lambda)S_{\rm ff}^{\mathcal{W},\mathcal{W}'}U_0(\lambda)^* = S_{\rm ff}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W},\Lambda\mathcal{W}'},\qquad(2.1.37)$$

$$U_0(\lambda)S_{ii}^{\mathcal{W},\mathcal{W}'}U_0(\lambda)^* = S_{ii}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W},\Lambda\mathcal{W}'}.$$
(2.1.38)

If the wave operators are asymptotically complete (i.e. have dense range in  $\mathscr{H}$ ) it is possible to explicitly compute the influence of the wedge-localization choices via transition identities such as  $S_{fi}^{\mathcal{W}_{f},\mathcal{W}_{i}} = S_{ff}^{\mathcal{W}_{f},\mathcal{W}_{i}'} S_{fi}^{\mathcal{W}_{i}',\mathcal{W}_{i}'} S_{ii}^{\mathcal{W}_{i}',\mathcal{W}_{i}}.$ 

#### 2.2 Scattering theory via Reeh-Schlieder non-local correlations

We now consider the scattering problem in presence of massless particles. On the technical level our wedge-local constructions from Sections 2.1.1–2.1.3 are substantially based on the Haag-Ruelle mass gap assumption (HK6<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>). Yet in models describing massless particles (HK6<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) this assumption is necessarily violated, as can be seen in Figure 2.2 (d), (e).

In local QFT models the scattering theory of massless particles is under complete mathematical control [Bu75b; Bu75a; Bu77; DH14; AD17] and there exist various results also for massive particles with embedded mass shells [Hrb71; Dy05; Hrd13]. It is an interesting question whether these presently available methods can be applied in the wedge-local setting to provide an extension of the constructions from Sections 2.1.1–2.1.3 to models describing massless particles or for massive particles with embedded mass shells. We will consider the scattering problem for

#### 2 Summary of results

Wigner particles, noting that depending on the physical context the more general infraparticle concept may be necessary [BPS91].<sup>4</sup>

In the scattering theoretic analysis of particles with embedded mass shells we are faced with two challenges, which require additional technical considerations. Broadly speaking they are associated to the absence of the upper mass gap above embedded mass shells as in Figure 2.2 (c)–(e), and absence of the lower mass gap separating the vacuum from the remaining energy-momentum spectrum as in Figure 2.2 (d)–(e), respectively.

Firstly, the presence of spectral background leads to  $\partial_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega \neq 0$  and there are no currently known general arguments which show that the one-particle problem can be solved using operators from the quasi-local or from a quasi-wedge-local algebra. The standard strategy adopts a  $\tau$ -dependent  $\chi$ -smearing in the definition of the creation-operator approximants. While this construction allows to restore integrability of  $\|\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega\|$ , the Cook convergence argument additionally requires decay of the commutators  $\|[\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k), \mathcal{B}_{j\tau}(f_j)]\|$  and depending on the proof strategy and the strength of the commutator decay also additional energy bounds [Dy05] or clustering properties [Hrb71]. For the method of time-dependent smearing the uncertainty principle leads to a tension between the one-particle integrability and the commutator decay due to

$$A(\chi_{\tau})\Omega = (2\pi)^{(s+1)/2} \hat{\chi}_{\tau}(H, \mathbf{P}) A\Omega.$$
(2.2.1)

In the smearing method,  $\hat{\chi}_{\tau} \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  are constructed pointwise convergent with shrinking supports, e.g.  $\hat{\chi}_{\tau}(\omega, \mathbf{k}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{1}_{\Delta_m}(\omega, \mathbf{k})$  for  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ , where  $\mathbb{1}_{\Delta_m}$  is the characteristic function of a compact subset of the mass shell. Then the uncertainty principle implies that the improved localization of  $\hat{\chi}_{\tau}(\omega, \mathbf{p})$  in energy-momentum space as required for better one-particle integrability leads to delocalization of  $\chi_{\tau}(t, \mathbf{x})$  in configuration space. This in turn enters in the decay estimates for commutators, which also have to be sufficiently decaying for the success of Cook's method. In the literature this tension between localization in configuration space and localization in energy-momentum space is usually resolved by imposing additional spectral conditions on  $A\Omega$ [Hrb71; Dy05; Hrd13; DH14] for suitable  $A \in \mathfrak{A}_{loc}$ .

For our investigations we would like to avoid the delocalization of creation-operators in the solution of the one-particle problem resulting from the smearing strategy (2.2.1). Similarly we do not want to impose assumptions on the action of individual operators  $A \in \mathfrak{A}_{loc}$ . In the scattering theory of massless particles such additional assumptions are not required, as has been shown by Buchholz [Bu75a; Bu77].

There is in fact a well-known model-independent feature of relativistic quantum field theories, by which the one-particle problem can be solved without delocalization in the sense of (2.2.1): in local quantum field theories the Reeh-Schlieder property states that the vacuum vector  $\Omega$  is cyclic for the algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  associated to bounded space-time regions  $\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$ , that is

$$\overline{\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})\Omega} = \mathscr{H}.$$
(2.2.2)

In particular given any one-particle vector  $\Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathcal{H}$ , there exists a family of operators  $A_\beta \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}), (\beta > 0)$ , such that

$$\lim_{\beta \to 0} A_{\beta} \Omega = \Psi_1. \tag{2.2.3}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>A physical example for infraparticles are electrically charged particles in Quantum Electrodynamics. On the other hand electrically neutral particles such as hydrogen atoms are within the scope of the classical Wigner particle concept. The scattering theoretic analysis is even more challenging for infraparticles, see e.g. [Pi05; AD17; Dy17; CD18]. In quantum electrodynamics the nonexistence of eigenvalues of the mass operator for charged particles can be derived as a consequence of the Gauss' law [Bu86].
For wedge-local theories we can analogously find a family of operators  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ ,  $(\beta > 0)$ , for any given  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_{W}$ .<sup>5</sup> We will say that  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  is a local, respectively wedge-local, *Reeh-Schlieder family* for  $\Psi_{1}$ .

Let us begin with a preliminary definition for a Haag-Ruelle-type creation operator approximants which make use of Reeh-Schlieder effects for solving the one-particle problem by setting

$$\mathcal{A}_{\tau}(f) := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \, f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) A_{\beta(\tau)}(\tau, \mathbf{x}).$$
(2.2.4)

Here  $\beta(\tau)$  denotes a scaling function satisfying  $\lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \beta(\tau) = 0$ . For now we have to leave open the choice of the scaling function, as we will need to adapt it to both the family  $A_{\beta}$  and to properties of the scattering states to be constructed. For concreteness we note that a specific but sufficiently flexible choice which will become relevant in the following is given by the power law scalings  $\beta(\tau) := |\tau|^{-\mu}$ ,  $(\mu > 0)$ .

The creation-operator approximants  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau}(f)$  satisfy the two mentioned requirements of the Cook method of having good localization properties and fast convergence in the one-particle case. Yet, we have so far not been able to establish a scattering theory directly on the basis of the operators  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau}(f)$ . This is due to the fact that  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau}(f)$  is in general expected to become unbounded in the asymptotic limits  $\tau \to \pm \infty$  and this has to be taken into account for  $N \geq 2$  particles when computing the Cook derivative, e.g. for N = 2

$$\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau} = \mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega + (\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1))\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega.$$
(2.2.5)

The modern method for estimating such terms in local QFT uses the energy-bounds established by Buchholz [Bu90a; Dy05], whereas the traditional approach is based on space-like clustering properties of vacuum expectation values [Ha58; Ru62; Hrb71]. In the present context the latter amount to writing

$$\|\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega\|^2 = \langle \Omega, (\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)^*)\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)^*\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega \rangle$$
  
=  $\langle \Omega, \mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)^*\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)(\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)^*)\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega \rangle$   
+ (commutators). (2.2.6)

For suitably propagating wave packets the two product operators  $C_{1\tau} := \mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)^* \mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)$  and  $C_{2\tau} := (\partial_{\tau} \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)^*) \partial_{\tau} \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)$  will have space-like separating space-time localization when taking  $\tau \to \infty$ . In local QFT with and without lower mass gap model-independent clustering estimates have been established for such vacuum expectation values [AHR62]. These imply that in the limit of large space-like separation, i.e. for  $\tau \to \infty$  we have (up to error terms depending on  $\|C_{k\tau}\| + \|[H, C_{k\tau}]\|$ )

$$\langle \Omega, C_{1\tau} C_{2\tau} \Omega \rangle - \langle \Omega, C_{1\tau} \Omega \rangle \cdot \langle \Omega, C_{2\tau} \Omega \rangle = \langle \Omega, C_{1\tau} E_{\Omega}^{\perp} C_{2\tau} \Omega \rangle \longrightarrow 0.$$
 (2.2.7)

This brings us to the second challenge posed by the presence of massless particles, namely absence of the lower mass gap and the associated question of validity of clustering estimates. The clustering estimates derived in [Fre85; AHR62] apply in the wedge-local setting with lower mass

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The original Reeh-Schlieder theorem established cyclicity of  $\Omega$  for local polynomial field algebras in Wightman quantum field theories [RS61] [SW00, Thm. 4.2]. The Reeh-Schlieder argument can also be used to show cyclicity of  $\Omega$  in the Haag-Kastler setting for domains  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ , which are such that any bounded region  $K \in \mathbf{Reg}_b$  can be translated into  $\mathcal{O}$  [A, Sec. 4.7, Rem. 2]. By this argument  $\Omega$  is always cyclic for wedge algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ . Cyclicity of  $\Omega$  also for the local algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  is not automatic, but can be derived from other properties such as weak additivity, see e.g. [A, Sec. 4.7] or the introductory discussions in [Bu90b].

#### 2 Summary of results

gap. To our knowledge there are presently no model-independent clustering estimates available in the general wedge-local framework which do not require the lower mass gap assumption, i.e. which are compatible with the presence of massless particles. Yet all presently known rigorous scattering theoretic constructions in quantum field theory require space-like clustering properties or the more stringent lower mass gap assumption. Hence the case without mass gaps appears presently out of reach in the wedge-local setting.

In the following we will consider the scattering problem in absence of mass gaps for *strictly local* framework from Definition 1.3.5. Then the conventional clustering estimates, and energy bounds from [Bu90a] are at our disposal. Further we will consider the case of four-dimensional Minkowski space-time as the clustering estimates without lower mass gap have been established in this context [AHR62].

So far we have argued that the Reeh-Schlieder property can be used to accelerate the convergence in the one-particle problem and improve the localization of creation-operator approximants for particles with embedded mass shells. Both of these achievements are helpful for proving convergence of multi-particle states. At first sight they appear to be suitable for resolving the commutation versus integrability tension in Haag-Ruelle theory without introducing the Herbst spectral condition. Yet the detailed inspection of the Cook convergence proof reveals additional requirements. While these have been rather straighforwardly satisfied in the smearing-approach (2.2.1), they do require special attention in the present Reeh-Schlieder context.

- (1) We require differentiability of  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$  with respect to  $\tau$  in the uniform operator topology. In the smearing method this can be easily obtained by choosing  $\chi_{\tau}$  with smooth  $\tau$  dependence. On the other hand the differentiability of Reeh-Schlieder families  $A_{\beta}$  as a function of  $\beta > 0$ is unclear due to the non-constructive nature of the Reeh-Schlieder argument.
- (2) The use of clustering and energy-bound arguments as in [Hrb71; Dy05] to estimate terms such as  $\|\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(f_1)\partial_{\tau}\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega\|$  also produces specific error terms. In the Reeh-Schlieder context we expect these to be less well-behaved, but controllable relative to  $\|\mathcal{A}_{\beta(\tau)}\|$ . Yet the construction via the Reeh-Schlieder property yields convergence only for  $\mathcal{A}_{\beta}\Omega$ , and the norms  $\|\mathcal{A}_{\beta}^*\Omega\|$  and  $\|\mathcal{A}_{\beta}\|$  are in general expected to diverge as  $\beta \to 0$ .

We address (1) by a discretized Cook argument, requiring additionally that the norm growth of  $||A_{\beta}||$  mentioned in point (2) is not too strong as  $\beta \to 0$ . Using the methods we developed in [Du17], it turns out that any polynomial growth  $||A_{\beta}|| \leq \beta^{-\gamma}$  is sufficient for the construction of multi-particle states. In particular, the exponents  $\gamma > 0$  may be arbitrarily large for this purpose.

**Definition 2.2.1** (Reeh-Schlieder operator family). A family of observables  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  localized in some fixed bounded region  $\mathcal{O}$  which satisfies for all sufficiently small  $\beta > 0$ 

$$\|A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi\| \le \beta, \qquad \|A_{\beta}\| \le \beta^{-\gamma}. \tag{2.2.8}$$

will be called a Reeh-Schlieder family of degree  $\gamma \geq 0$  for  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$ . We further define the Reeh-Schlieder degree  $\gamma_{RS} \in [0, \infty]$  of a vector  $\Psi$  as the infimum over all  $\gamma \geq 0$  for which there exists a corresponding Reeh-Schlieder family for  $\Psi$  of degree  $\gamma$ .

One particle states  $\Psi = \Psi_1 \in \mathscr{H}_1$  with  $\gamma_{\text{RS}}(\Psi_1) < \infty$  may be regarded as a sharpened Wigner particle concept. Reeh-Schlieder families  $A_\beta$  for one-particle states  $\Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$  are easy to obtain in free QFT models, but the status of this strengthened Reeh-Schlieder condition in interacting theories is at present mostly unclear, see Section 5.2. In the construction of scattering states for one-particle vectors  $\Psi_1 \in \mathscr{H}_1$  with  $\gamma_{\text{RS}}(\Psi_1) < \infty$ , the technical challenge consists in handling of the divergent norms of  $A_\beta$  as  $\beta \to 0$ . For technical reasons we will have to retain the  $\chi$ -smearing in the definition of the creation-operator approximants. In the present approach it plays a different role compared to (2.2.1), namely to assure the applicability of energy bounds.

**Definition 2.2.2** (Reeh-Schlieder creation-operator approximants). Let  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  be a Reeh-Schlieder family for  $\Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$ ,  $m \geq 0$ . Fixing  $\hat{\chi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^4 \setminus \overline{V}^-)$  we set  $B_{\beta} := A_{\beta}(\chi)$  and for  $\tau \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$  and a regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solution f of the same mass m we define

$$\mathcal{B}_{\tau} := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \, f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) B_{\beta(\tau)}(\tau, \mathbf{x}), \qquad (2.2.9)$$

where  $\beta(\tau) := |\tau|^{-\mu}$  for some fixed  $\mu > 0$ .

The main result of our work [Du17] is a Haag-Ruelle theorem based on the Reeh-Schlieder effect with a temperate norm growth as in (2.2.8). Its conclusions apply both for massive and massless particles and allow a uniform treatment of these two cases.

**Theorem 2.2.3** (Haag-Ruelle theorem based on strengthend Reeh-Schlieder property). Let  $A_{1\beta}, \ldots, A_{n\beta}$  be Reeh-Schlieder families of finite degree less than some  $\gamma > 0$ , let  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  be regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions with disjoint velocity supports, and take a scaling exponent  $\mu \in (0, \frac{\kappa}{4n\gamma})$  (here  $\kappa = 3/2$  for m > 0 and  $\kappa = 1 - \epsilon$  with some  $\epsilon \in (0, 1]$  when  $m \ge 0$ ). Then

- (i)  $\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau} \Omega$  is convergent in norm as  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ .
- (ii) The limit is independent of the choice of  $\mu$ ,  $A_{k\beta}$  and  $f_k$  within the specified restrictions, as long as the associated operators  $\mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}$  create from the vacuum the same family of singleparticle states  $\Psi^{(1)}_k = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau} \Omega$ .
- (iii) Scalar products of any two outgoing scattering states of the above form are given by

$$\left\langle \Psi^{+}, \Psi^{\prime +} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \sum_{\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n} \prod_{k=1}^n \left\langle \Psi_k^{(1)}, \Psi_{\pi(k)}^{\prime(1)} \right\rangle, \qquad (2.2.10)$$

and similarly for incoming states.

Let us now consider the convergence proof for two-particle states  $\Psi_{\tau} = \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \mathcal{B}_{2\tau} \Omega$  as an example to illustrate how the Reeh-Schlieder norm divergence  $||A_{\beta}|| \to \infty$  enters in the limits  $\tau \to \infty$ and  $\beta \to 0$ . This also allows to motivate and explain the technical tools which were developed in [Du17] for treating this problem. Firstly we should use a discrete analog of *Cook's method*,

$$\|\Psi_{\tau_N} - \Psi_{\tau_0}\| \le \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \|\Psi_{\tau_{k+1}} - \Psi_{\tau_k}\|, \qquad (2.2.11)$$

where  $(\tau_k)_{k\in\mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{R}_{>0}$  is monotone increasing with  $\tau_N \longrightarrow \infty$  for  $N \to \infty$ .<sup>6</sup> Let us note here that A. Pizzo has previously constructed asymptotic states for charged infraparticles in the nonrelativistic setting of the massless Nelson model [Pi05] via a similar discretized Cook

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>Here we consider only the outgoing case  $\tau \to +\infty$ . The incoming case  $\tau \to -\infty$  can be treated analogously.

#### 2 Summary of results

argument. The first application of such discretizations in the relativistic context appears to be our work in [Du13; Du17].

One motivation for using the discretized Cook method is the mentioned unclear differentiability status of  $\beta \mapsto A_{\beta}$ . A second and perhaps more interesting reason for studying the discretized Cook argument is that it allows to explore precisely how far one can safely move away from the conventional Haag-Ruelle-Cook argument towards the strategy taken by D. Buchholz in the scattering theory for massless particles. Similarly as in [Bu75a; Bu77], the computation (2.2.11) can be used to reduce the convergence of  $\Psi_{\tau}$  to the one-particle problem.

It will be our goal to establish estimates on  $\|\Psi_{\tau_{k+1}} - \Psi_{\tau_k}\|$ , which are sufficiently strong to obtain existence of the limit  $N \to \infty$  on the right-hand side of (2.2.11). Analogously to the conventional Cook argument (1.4.10), (1.4.11), we write

$$\begin{aligned} \|\Psi_{\tau_{2}} - \Psi_{\tau_{1}}\| &= \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}}\Omega - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{1}}\Omega\| \\ &\leq \|(\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}})\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}}\Omega\| + \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{1}})\Omega\| \\ &\leq \|[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}}]\Omega\| \\ &+ \|\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}}(\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}})\Omega\| + \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{1}})\Omega\| . \end{aligned}$$
(2.2.12)

It is intuitively plausible that the equal-time commutator estimates used in standard Haag-Ruelle theory extend also to non-equal-time commutators  $\|[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_2}]\|$  under the restriction that  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1|$  is sufficiently small. Already rapid decay  $\|[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_k}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}}]\| \leq C_N |\tau_k|^{-N}$  for equally spaced  $\tau_k = \tau_0 + k\delta$  for some  $\delta > 0, k \in \mathbb{N}$ , would be sufficient for summability for  $N \to \infty$  of these commutator terms inserted into (2.2.11). Yet, in the relativistic setting there is further room for improvement, and we shall return to this point in a moment.

Let us now consider the terms from (2.2.12) involving one-particle differences. Using the basic norm estimate

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}\| \leq \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \, \left\| f_{1}(\tau_{1}, \mathbf{x}) \, B_{\beta(\tau_{1})}(\tau_{1}, \mathbf{x}) \right\| \leq \|A_{\beta(\tau_{1})}\| \, \|\chi\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})} \, \|f_{1\tau_{1}}\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{s})} \tag{2.2.13}$$

with  $||A_{\beta(\tau_1)}|| \leq \beta(\tau_1)^{-\gamma} \leq |\tau_1|^{\gamma\mu}$ , and  $||f_{1\tau_1}||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)} \leq C_{f_1}(1+|\tau_1|^{s/2})$ , we can estimate for large enough  $\tau_2 > \tau_1 > 0$  that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{1}})\Omega\| &\leq \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}\| \left\|\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}}\Omega - \Psi_{2}^{(1)}\right\| + \left\|\Psi_{2}^{(1)} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{1}}\Omega\right\| \\ &\leq C(1 + |\tau_{1}|^{s/2}) \cdot \beta(\tau_{1})^{-\gamma_{1}} \cdot (\beta(\tau_{2}) + \beta(\tau_{1})) \\ &\leq C' |\tau_{1}|^{s/2} \cdot \beta(\tau_{1})^{-\gamma_{1}} \cdot \beta(\tau_{1}) \leq C' |\tau_{1}|^{s/2 - \mu(1 - \gamma_{1})}, \end{aligned}$$
(2.2.14)

where  $\Psi_2^{(1)} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{2\tau} \Omega$ ,  $\gamma_1$  denotes the Reeh-Schlieder degree of the family  $(A_{1\beta})_{\beta>0}$ , and where we also used monotone decrease of  $\beta(\tau) = |\tau|^{-\mu}$  for  $\tau > 0$ . Therefore, if the Reeh-Schlieder degree satisfies  $\gamma_1 < 1$  it is easy to obtain convergence in (2.2.11) simply by choosing a sufficiently large scaling  $\mu > 0$  and equidistant  $\tau_k := \tau_0 + k\delta$ .

However, we expect that the assumption  $\gamma < 1$  is too strong for interacting QFT, and we will conclude this section with a brief description of our strategy to improve on the estimates (2.2.11), (2.2.14), such that the convergence of scattering states can also be established for  $\gamma > 1$ . We shall explain the various technical estimates for the general *n*-particle approximants  $\Psi_{\tau}^{n} = \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau} \Omega$ and then briefly discuss the application to the two-particle case.

For  $\gamma > 1$  the  $\chi$ -smearing in Definition 2.2.2 becomes relevant, as it restricts the energymomentum transfer of the creation-operator approximants. From this it follows that for any number of particles k, the  $\Psi_{\tau}^{k} = \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k\tau} \Omega$  have finite energy-momentum for any  $\tau$ , i.e.

$$\Psi_{\tau}^{k} \in E(\operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}_{1} + \ldots + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}_{k}) \mathscr{H} \subset E(\Delta) \mathscr{H}$$

$$(2.2.15)$$

for some large enough compact set  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  independent of  $1 \leq k \leq n$ .

This allows us to address the problematic polynomially growing term  $|\tau_1|^{s/2}$  in (2.2.14), whose speed of divergence cannot be directly controlled via the choice of the scaling  $\mu > 0$ . To achieve this we replace the basic norm estimate (2.2.13) with an energy-bound derived using the method of Buchholz [Bu90a]. In contrast to energy-bounds from [Dy05; Hrd13; DH14; AD17] the estimates in the present context are no longer uniform in  $\tau$  as the bound inherits the norm growth of the Reeh-Schlieder family, which is controllable via the choice of scaling  $\tau \mapsto \beta(\tau)$ .

**Lemma 2.2.4** (Energy bounds). Without further restrictions on the families of operators  $A_{\beta}$ and  $A_{k\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ , we have for any compact  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ ,

$$\left\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}E(\Delta)\right\| \le C \left\|A_{\beta(\tau)}\right\|,\tag{2.2.16}$$

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}\dots\mathcal{B}_{n\tau_n}E(\Delta)\| \le C \prod_{k=1}^n \|A_{k\beta(\tau_k)}\|, \qquad (2.2.17)$$

where the constant C depends on  $\Delta$ ,  $\mathcal{O}$ , supp  $\hat{\chi}$ , the number of operators n, and the corresponding wave packets  $\tilde{f}$ ,  $\tilde{f}_k$ , but it is independent of  $\tau$ .

For the two-particle case with energy-bound estimation,  $\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_2} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_1})\Omega\| \leq C |\tau_1|^{-\mu(1-\gamma_1)}$ , and hence we still require  $\gamma_1 < 1$ . Yet we see that the result has improved: for fixed scaling  $\mu > 0$  we obtain faster convergence, and we also have achieved admissibility of a larger range of scalings  $\mu$ .

A further convergence improvement can be obtained from a closer investigation of the admissible time discretizations. With regard to the latter there are two basic observations when considering the expansion

$$\sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \left\| \Psi_{\tau_{k+1}} - \Psi_{\tau_k} \right\| \leq \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \left( \left\| \left[ \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{k+1}}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}} \right] \right\| + \left\| \left[ \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_k}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}} \right] \right\| + \left\| \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}} (\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{k+1}} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_k}) \Omega \right\| + \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_k} (\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_k}) \Omega \right\| \right).$$

$$(2.2.18)$$

Firstly, if we are given fixed  $\tau' > \tau_0 > 0$ , the estimation term obtained from summation over the one-particle terms ( $\tau_N = \tau'$ )

$$\sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \left( \left\| \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}} (\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{k+1}} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_k}) \Omega \right\| + \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_k} (\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_k}) \Omega \right\| \right)$$
(2.2.19)

appears to become stronger if we reduce the number of discretization steps to be summed over. In other words we would like to increase the spacing  $\delta > 0$  of the time steps  $\tau_k := \tau_0 + k\delta$  as far as possible. Secondly, the commutator terms in (2.2.18) exhibit the exact opposite behaviour. This resembles the situation encountered in the smearing approach, cf. the discussion below (2.2.1). Yet here we have more refined control, as we can adjust the time discretization independently of the one-particle convergence speed.

Remark 2.2.5 (vanishing Reeh-Schlieder degree). To take this idea to the extreme let us suppose that  $\|\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}E(\Delta)\| \leq C$  uniformly in  $\tau$ , as we could write via energy-bounds (2.2.16) for the case

#### 2 Summary of results

of vanishing degree  $\gamma = 0$ . Then for fixed spacing  $\delta$ , the summability in (2.2.19) only depends on the speed of convergence of  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}\Omega \to \Psi_k^{(1)}$ . Further, if we could choose the trivial spacing with  $\delta = \tau' - \tau_0$  (i.e. N = 1 and  $\tau_1 = \tau'$ ), summability in (2.2.19) would be trivial and independent of the speed of convergence in the one-particle problem. In the massive case the presence of the non-equal-time commutators  $\|[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_k}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{k+1}}]\|$  in (2.2.18) prevents us from deriving a meaningful estimate on (2.2.18) for arbitrarily large  $\tau_1 > \tau_0$ . In the massless case the situation is different, as the commutant of a suitably constructed creation-operator family  $(\mathcal{B}_{\tau})_{\tau>0}$  is non-trivial due to Huygens' principle [Bu75a; Bu77].

Regarding the optimal choice of the discretization we see that an investigation of non-equaltime commutators is warranted. We have established a rapid decay estimate for the case of disjoint velocity supports, with  $\tau_k$  constrained to linearly growing intervals

$$\tau_1, \tau_2 \in [\tau, (1+\rho)\tau]$$
 (2.2.20)

where  $\tau > 0$ , and  $\rho > 0$  is a constant, which depends on the geometry and on the separation of velocity supports as illustrated in Figure 2.3.

**Lemma 2.2.6** (non-equal-time commutator estimate). Let  $A_{k\beta}$ , (k = 1, 2), be Reeh-Schlieder families of finite degree, take regular Klein-Gordon solutions  $f_k$  with disjoint velocity supports and assume a fixed scaling  $\beta(\tau) = |\tau|^{-\mu}$ ,  $\mu > 0$ . Then there exists  $\rho > 0$  and for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ a constant  $C_N > 0$ , such that for arbitrary  $\tau \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$  and all  $\tau_1, \tau_2$  from the corresponding interval spanned by  $\tau$  and  $\tau + \rho \tau$ ,

$$\|[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_2}]\| \le C_N (1+|\tau|)^{-N}.$$
(2.2.21)

By means of Lemma 2.2.6 it follows that the relativistic discretized Cook method admits a geometric time-spacing  $\tau_k := (1 + \rho)^k \tau_0$ , with  $\rho > 0$  depending on the separation of the velocity supports, and some  $\tau_0 > 0$ , as recognized in [Du13]. Returning to our benchmark case of degree  $\gamma < 1$ , we now obtain convergence for any choice of the scaling  $\mu > 0$ .

With this improved estimation strategy it finally becomes possible to address the convergence issue also for  $\gamma \geq 1$ . Here we use clustering estimates from [AHR62] which give space-like decay of vacuum correlations that can compensate the norm growth  $||A_{\beta(\tau)}|| \leq \beta(\tau)^{-\gamma}$  for sufficiently small scaling  $\mu > 0$ , and which yield corresponding clustering identities for creation-operator approximants. A convenient formulation for proving our main result (Theorem 2.2.3) admits multiple pairs  $\mathcal{B}^*_{k\tau_k} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_k}$  at distinct times  $\tau_k$ , which are not restricted relative to each other.

**Lemma 2.2.7** (multi-operator clustering). For  $\tau_1, \ldots, \tau_n \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$  denote by  $|\tau_{\min}|$  and  $|\tau_{\max}|$  the minimum and maximum of absolute values  $|\tau_k|$ ,  $(1 \le k \le n)$ , respectively. Then for large enough  $\tau_{\min}$  we have

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) \Omega \right\| \leq C |\tau_{\max}|^{2n\gamma\mu} \cdot |\tau_{\min}|^{-\kappa/2} .$$
(2.2.22)

The constant C is independent of the  $\tau_k$ , but depends on the number of creation-annihilationoperator approximant pairs n, wave packets, Reeh-Schlieder families, and the smearing  $\chi$ , and the cluster coefficient  $\kappa$  is as in Theorem 2.2.3.

An important step for proving Lemma 2.2.7 is the case n = 1, which is obtained by refining the clustering results from [Dy05] to admit the Reeh-Schlieder operator dependence and norm growth. Here it is important that the  $\tau_k$  agree within each creation-annihilation-operator approximant pair. In particular, the clustering estimate of [AHR62] by itself is not suitable for



Figure 2.3: Localization regions of asymptotically dominant parts  $\mathcal{A}_{k\tau_k}^{\uparrow}$  with disjoint velocity supports and  $\tau_1 \neq \tau_2$  (schematically; a separating pair of wedges is indicated, restricting  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1|$ ).

the geometric  $\tau_k$ -spacing. This is also what prevents us from applying Lemma 2.2.7 to estimate the norm differences  $\|\Psi_{\tau_{k+1}} - \Psi_{\tau_k}\|$  directly. Yet by combining Lemma 2.2.7 with energy bounds and the commutator estimates, we obtain that the multi-particle difference terms in the discrete Cook approach can indeed be bounded by the corresponding one-particle differences.

**Proposition 2.2.8** (local difference estimate). Consider two families of creation operators  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k), \ \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau} := \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}(f'_k), \ (1 \le k \le n)$  with disjoint velocity supports within each family and such that the velocity supports of  $f_k$  and  $f'_j$  are mutually disjoint for  $k \ne j$ . Then there exists  $\rho > 0$  and some sufficiently small scaling coefficient  $\mu > 0$ , so that with certain constants  $C_1, C_2 > 0$  and for sufficiently large  $|\tau| > 0$  and any subsequent choice of  $\tau_1, \tau_2$  from the interval spanned by  $\tau$  and  $(1 + \rho)\tau$ , we have

$$\left\|\Psi_{\tau_{2}} - \Psi_{\tau_{1}}'\right\| \leq C_{1} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \left\|\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{2}}\Omega - \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{1}}'\Omega\right\| + C_{2} |\tau|^{n\gamma\mu - \kappa/4}.$$
(2.2.23)

Here  $\kappa > 0$  is as in Theorem 2.2.3, and n denotes the number of particles.

In fact, this proposition collects all technical estimates for the convergence proof of Theorem 2.2.3, and provides the desired reduction to the one-particle convergence within the specified  $\tau_k$ -restriction.

# 3 Mathematical methods

Beyond the challenges faced in the construction and analysis of non-perturbative physical QFT models, quantum field theory also remains an inspiring source of fascinating and deep mathematics. In this section we will give a brief overview of the general mathematical methods, on which our constructions and investigations rely.

# 3.1 Spectral theory of strongly-continuous unitary groups

The Wigner particle concept is defined in terms of the infinitesimal generators  $G = (H, \mathbf{P})$  of space-time translations. In the QFT setting, these generators are unbounded and only defined on their respective domains. From this perspective it is mathematically not automatic that objects such as the relativistic mass operator

$$M := \sqrt{H^2 - P_1^2 - \dots - P_s^2} \tag{3.1.1}$$

are well defined. The existence of the generators, and the domain and self-adjointness properties required to define (3.1.1) can be derived from the description of space-time translations as a strongly continuous group of unitary operators

**Definition 3.1.1.** A map  $\mathbb{R}^n \ni x \mapsto U(x) \in B(\mathscr{H})$  defines a strongly continuous n-parameter unitary group if for all  $x, x' \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$U(x)U(x') = U(x+x'),$$

$$U(x)^* = U(x)^{-1} = U(-x), \qquad (3.1.2)$$

$$\lim_{x \to x'} U(x)\Psi = U(x')\Psi \ \forall \Psi \in \mathscr{H}.$$
(3.1.3)

**Theorem 3.1.2** (Stone-Naimark-Ambrose-Godement (SNAG), [RS1] Thm. VIII.12). Every strongly-continuous n-parameter unitary group  $\mathbb{R}^n \ni x \longmapsto U(x)$  can be uniquely represented by a projection-operator valued measure  $E(\Delta)$  defined on Borel sets  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  via

$$U(x) = \int dE(k) \exp\left(i\sum_{j=1}^{n} x_j k_j\right), \ x = (x_1, \dots, x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n.$$
(3.1.4)

The spectral measure  $E(\Delta)$  yields a decomposition of vectors  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$  into their spectral components. Equivalently one can define infinitesimal generators on a dense domain of vectors  $\Psi$  by

$$G_{j}\Psi = \lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \frac{U(\epsilon e_{j}) - 1}{i\epsilon} \Psi = \int dE(k) k_{j}\Psi, \qquad (3.1.5)$$

where  $(e_j)_{1 \leq j \leq n}$  denotes the canonical basis in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . In general the generators  $G_j$  are unbounded operators, which are strongly commuting and essentially self-adjoint on a common U-invariant dense domain of vectors  $D_G$ . The joint spectral calculus of the  $G_j$  for Borel measurable

#### 3 Mathematical methods

 $f: \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  is conventionally written as

$$f(G) = f(G_1, \dots, G_n) := \int dE(k)f(k),$$
 (3.1.6)

so that in particular  $U(x) = e^{iG \cdot x}$ .

**Theorem 3.1.3** (spectral theorem for strongly commuting families of self-adjoint operators [RS1]). Let  $G = (G_1, \ldots, G_n)$  be a family of strongly commuting self-adjoint operators.

(i) The joint spectral calculus (3.1.6) provides a continuous homomorphism from the \*-algebra of bounded Borel measurable functions  $g : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  to the von Neumann algebra generated by  $G_1, \ldots, G_n$ . That is,

$$g_1(G) + \lambda g_2(G) = (g_1 + \lambda g_2)(G),$$
  

$$g(G)^* = g^*(G),$$
  

$$g_1(G)g_2(G) = (g_1 \cdot g_2)(G),$$
  

$$\|g(G)\| \le \|g\|_{\infty}.$$

(ii) If  $g_j : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  is a bounded family of measurable functions which converge pointwise to  $g(x) := \lim_{j \to \infty} g_j(x)$ , then  $g_j(G)$  converges to g(G) with respect to the strong operator topology.

The generators  $G_k$  are often also physically significant as they can be interpreted as quantities that are conserved under the action of U(x). When considering a local or wedge-local quantum field theory on Minkowski space-time of dimension d := s+1, the generators of the representation of space-time translations are most conveniently defined using the relativistic convention U(x) = $U(t, \mathbf{x}) = e^{iHt-i\mathbf{P}\cdot\mathbf{x}}, x = (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ , to obtain the energy-momentum operators  $(H, \mathbf{P}) =$  $(H, P_1, \ldots P_s)$ . We recall that one-particle states  $\Psi_1 \in \mathscr{H}_1$  are eigenvectors of the Klein-Gordon operator  $M^2 = H^2 - \mathbf{P}^2$ . Clearly the eigenspaces for fixed mass m > 0, can be equivalently written using the spectral measure as  $E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(H_m)\mathscr{H}$ , where  $H_m := \{(\omega_m(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{k} \in \mathbb{R}^s\}$  and  $\omega_m(\mathbf{k}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{k}^2 + m^2}$ .

Let us conclude this section by discussing the application of the multivariate spectral calculus in Haag-Ruelle theory. There it provides a natural method for solving the one-particle problem by an explicit construction in terms of local or wedge-local operators.

**Lemma 3.1.4** (basic Haag-Ruelle separation lemma). Consider a wedge-local quantum field theory whose energy-momentum spectrum contains an isolated mass shell of mass m > 0, i.e.  $\mathscr{H}_1 = E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(H_m)\mathscr{H} \neq \{0\}$ . For any wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  we consider vectors of the form

$$\Psi_1 = g(H, \boldsymbol{P}) A \Omega \tag{3.1.7}$$

with  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  and  $g \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$ . Then for  $\operatorname{supp} g \cap (\operatorname{supp} E_{(H,\mathbf{P})} \setminus H_m) = \emptyset$  we have  $\Psi_1 \in \mathscr{H}_1$ and the subspace spanned by such  $\Psi_1$  is dense in  $\mathscr{H}_1$ .

Proof. Let  $\Psi'_1 \in \mathscr{H}_1$  be a given one-particle state and let  $\epsilon > 0$ . Then by cyclicity of  $\Omega$  for  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  there exists  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  s.t.  $||A\Omega - \Psi'_1|| \leq \epsilon/2$ . Next we can approximate  $\Psi'_1$  to arbitrary precision by vectors of finite-energy momentum of the form  $g(H, \mathbf{P})\Psi'_1$  with  $g \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  satisfying supp  $g \cap (\text{supp } E_{(H,\mathbf{P})} \setminus H_m) = \emptyset$  and  $g \leq 1$ . Here we make use of the fact that we can separate any compact subset  $\Delta \subset H_m$  from the remaining energy-momentum spectrum supp  $E_{(H,\mathbf{P})} \setminus H_m$  by such  $g = g_\Delta \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  satisfying  $g_\Delta(p) = 1$  for  $p \in \Delta$  and  $g_\Delta(p) = 0$ 

on supp  $E_{(H,\mathbf{P})} \setminus H_m$ , as can be shown by a mollification argument. The claims now follow from the spectral calculus and Theorem 3.1.3: firstly we conclude from the support properties of gand  $E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}$  that

$$g(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega = \int dE(\omega, \mathbf{p}) g(\omega, \mathbf{p})A\Omega$$
  
=  $\int dE(\omega, \mathbf{p}) \mathbb{1}_{\operatorname{supp} E_{(H, \mathbf{P})} \cap \operatorname{supp} g}(\omega, \mathbf{p}) g(\omega, \mathbf{p})A\Omega$   
=  $\int dE(\omega, \mathbf{p}) \mathbb{1}_{H_m}(\omega, \mathbf{p})g(\omega, \mathbf{p})A\Omega$   
=  $(\mathbb{1}_{H_m} \cdot g)(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega = \mathbb{1}_{H_m}(H, \mathbf{P})g(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega$   
=  $E(H_m)g(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega$ , (3.1.8)

so that  $g(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega \in E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$ .

Secondly we obtain from Theorem 3.1.3 (ii) similarly that  $g_{\Delta}(H, \mathbf{P}) \longrightarrow E(H_m)$  strongly for  $\Delta \nearrow H_m$ , so that for sufficiently large  $\Delta \subset H_m$  we have  $||g_{\Delta}(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega - E(H_m)A\Omega|| \le \epsilon/2$ . Finally we can estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \Psi_1' - g_{\Delta}(H, \boldsymbol{P}) A \Omega \right\| &= \left\| E(H_m)(\Psi_1 - g_{\Delta}(H, \boldsymbol{P}) A \Omega) \right\| \\ &\leq \left\| E(H_m)(\Psi_1 - A \Omega) \right\| + \left\| E(H_m)(A \Omega - g_{\Delta}(H, \boldsymbol{P}) A \Omega) \right\| \leq \epsilon, \quad (3.1.9) \end{aligned}$$

establishing density of these one-particle vectors in  $E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$ .

Here we have used only the cyclicity (HK5) and the spectral gap condition (HK6<sup>‡</sup>), but otherwise the argument is identical to the strictly local case. Let us note that the axiomatic operator-algebraic approach itself does not provide much further structural information on the state space  $\mathscr{H}$ . Identity (3.1.7) is the first step for making the connection from the spectral analysis of the Wigner particle content of a wedge-local QFT model to the localization structure of observables  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ . Together with the translation isomorphisms  $\alpha_x(A) := U(x)AU(x)^*$ these are the central mathematical objects of the wedge-local operator-algebraic framework. But in Lemma 3.1.4 the relation of the constructed vectors  $\Psi_1$  in terms of the space-time structure provided by  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  is not yet clear. Heuristically the choice of vectors  $A\Omega$ ,  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ , and the fact that the construction (3.1.7) can be accomplished with  $g \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  having a smooth continuation outside the mass shell  $H_m$  implies that the wedge-localization information is not completely destroyed when passing from  $A\Omega$  to  $g(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega$ .

**Lemma 3.1.5.** Let  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  and  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ .

(i) The weak integral

$$A(f) := \alpha_f(A) = \int d^{s+1}x f(x)\alpha_x(A)$$
 (3.1.10)

defines an element of the inductive limit  $\overline{\cup_{x\in\mathbb{R}^{s+1}}\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}+x)}^{\|\cdot\|}\subset B(\mathscr{H}).$ 

(ii) For rapidly decreasing f, A(f) is almost-wedge-local with respect to W in the following sense: denoting by  $W^r \in \operatorname{Reg}_W$  a wedge containing  $W + \mathscr{C}_r$  there exists a family of operators  $A_r \in \mathfrak{A}(W^r)$  (r > 0) converging rapidly to A(f). That is, for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a constant  $C_N$  with

$$||A_r - A(f)|| \le \frac{C_N}{1 + r^N}.$$
(3.1.11)

Here  $\mathscr{C}_r := \{(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : |t| + |\mathbf{x}| < r\}$  denotes the standard double cone of radius r > 0.

#### 3 Mathematical methods

#### (iii) Due to translation-invariance of $\Omega$ we have

$$A(f)\Omega = (2\pi)^{(s+1)/2} \hat{f}(H, \mathbf{P}) A\Omega.$$
(3.1.12)

Proof. (standard) (i) follows by writing  $A_r := A(f_r)$ , where  $f_r(x) := f(x) \mathbb{1}_{\mathscr{C}_r}(x)$ . Here  $A_r \in B(\mathscr{H})$  is well defined due to continuity of  $\alpha_x(A) = U(x)AU(x)^*$  with respect to the weak operator topology. Further  $A_r \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^r)$  because  $\alpha_x(A) \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^r)$  for all  $x \in \operatorname{supp} f_r \subset \mathscr{C}_r$  by covariance (HK2), isotony (HK1), and weak integration preserves this inclusion as  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^r)$  is weakly closed. The norm limit as  $r \to \infty$  exists due to  $||A(f) - A(f_r)|| \leq ||A|| \cdot ||\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{R}^{s+1} \setminus \mathscr{C}_r} \cdot f||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})} \longrightarrow 0$  as  $r \to \infty$  as a consequence of  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$ , so that it is in the quasi-wedge-local algebra associated to the centering of the localization wedge of A. For (ii) we note that for rapidly decreasing f we have the stronger estimate  $||\mathbb{1}_{\mathbb{R}^{s+1} \setminus \mathscr{C}_r} \cdot f||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})} \leq C_N/(1+r^N)$ .

Finally, (iii) follows from the translation invariance of the vacuum by direct computation,

$$A(f)\Omega = \int d^{s+1}x f(x)\alpha_x(A)\Omega = \int d^{s+1}x f(x)U(x)AU(x)^*\Omega$$
  
=  $\int d^{s+1}x f(x)U(x)A\Omega = \int d^{s+1}x f(x) \int dE(k)e^{ik\cdot x}A\Omega$   
=  $(2\pi)^{(s+1)/2} \int dE(k)A\Omega \int \frac{d^{s+1}x}{(2\pi)^{(s+1)/2}} f(x)e^{ik\cdot x}$   
=  $(2\pi)^{(s+1)/2} \int dE(k)A\Omega \hat{f}(k) = (2\pi)^{(s+1)/2} \hat{f}(H, \mathbf{P})A\Omega,$  (3.1.13)

where (3.1.6) has been used twice and the integrations can be exchanged as a consequence of the integrability of  $f(x)e^{ik \cdot x}$  with respect to the product measure (due to integrability of f and finiteness of the spectral measure).

Let us conclude this section by noting that (ii) and (iii) provide the theoretical background for the construction of almost-wedge-local creation operators B = A(f). Namely we can take  $f = (2\pi)^{(s+1)/2}\check{g}$  with  $g \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  and  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  as in Lemma 3.1.4: smoothness of g implies that the inverse Fourier transform  $\check{g}$  is rapidly decreasing so that Lemma 3.1.5 (ii) applies. An interesting point of the two constructions is the fact that the operators  $g(H, \mathbf{P})$  in Lemma 3.1.4 do not depend on g(k) for  $k \notin H_m$  due to the restrictions on  $\operatorname{supp} g$  and  $\operatorname{supp} E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}$  (and thereby also  $A(\check{g})\Omega$  due to (iii)), whereas the smeared operators  $A(\check{g})$  in general do depend on g(k) also for  $k \notin H_m$ .

# 3.2 Spectral theory of automorphism groups

In Lemma 3.1.5 (iii) we have seen that the smearing operation (3.1.10) can be used to control the energy-momentum spectrum of  $A(f)\Omega$ . In fact, there holds a corresponding spectral restriction also for the action of A(f) on the general spectral subspaces  $E(\Delta)\mathscr{H}$ ,  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ . This can be established by means of the Arveson spectral theory for automorphism groups of C\*-algebras [Arv80] [BR1, Sec. 3.2.3]. Here we will briefly introduce the Arveson spectrum and describe its application to Haag-Ruelle scattering theory.

Let  $\mathfrak{A}$  be a C<sup>\*</sup>-algebra, and let  $\mathbb{R}^n \ni x \mapsto \alpha_x : \mathfrak{A} \longrightarrow \mathfrak{A}$  be an additive automorphism group of  $\mathfrak{A}$  such that the smeared operators  $\alpha_f(A)$  as in (3.1.10) are well defined for all  $f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^n), A \in \mathfrak{A}$ . In the present context this can be justified using the quantum field theory structure as sketched in the proof of Lemma 3.1.5 (i), but in a general C<sup>\*</sup>-algebraic setting an additional continuity condition<sup>1</sup> on the action of  $\alpha_x$  is required. Due to the bound  $\|\alpha_f(A)\| \leq \|A\| \|f\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)}$ , the mapping  $\alpha(A) : \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^n) \ni f \longmapsto \alpha_f(A)$  defines for each  $A \in \mathfrak{A}$  an operator-valued distribution, whose Fourier transform can be defined by duality as the operator-valued distribution

$$\hat{\alpha}(A): g \longmapsto \hat{\alpha}_g(A) := \alpha_{\check{g}}(A), \qquad (3.2.1)$$

where  $\check{g}$  denotes the inverse Fourier transform of  $g \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ .

**Definition 3.2.1** (Arveson spectrum). The Arveson spectrum  $\operatorname{Sp}_A \alpha$  of an operator  $A \in \mathfrak{A}$  with respect to the automorphism group  $\mathbb{R}^n \ni x \longmapsto \alpha_x$  is defined as the support of the operator-valued distribution  $\mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^n) \ni g \longmapsto \hat{\alpha}_g(A)$ .

**Proposition 3.2.2** (elementary properties of the Arveson spectrum). For  $A, B \in \mathfrak{A}$  we have

$$\operatorname{Sp}_{A+\lambda B} \alpha \subset \operatorname{Sp}_A \alpha \cup \operatorname{Sp}_B \alpha, \ (\lambda \in \mathbb{C}),$$

$$(3.2.2)$$

$$\operatorname{Sp}_{A^*} \alpha = -\operatorname{Sp}_A \alpha, \tag{3.2.3}$$

$$\operatorname{Sp}_{\alpha_x(A)} \alpha = \operatorname{Sp}_A \alpha, \ (x \in \mathbb{R}^n),$$
(3.2.4)

$$\operatorname{Sp}_{\alpha_f(A)} \alpha \subset \operatorname{Sp}_A \alpha \cap \operatorname{supp} \hat{f}, \ (f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)).$$
(3.2.5)

*Proof.* The above relations on the supports of  $\hat{\alpha}(A)$  are consequences of corresponding elementary relations for the Fourier transform (3.2.1), see e.g. [BR1, Lem. 3.2.38, 3.2.42].

For automorphism groups which are implemented by a strongly continuous unitary group  $x \mapsto U(x)$ , i.e.,  $\alpha_x(A) = U(x)AU(x)^*$ , the spectral transfer relation establishes a useful connection between the Arveson spectrum of  $A \in \mathfrak{A}$  and the action of A on the spectral subspaces  $E_G(\Delta)\mathscr{H}$  associated to the generators  $G = (G_1, \ldots, G_n)$  of  $U(x) = \exp(ix \cdot G)$ .

**Lemma 3.2.3** (Spectral transfer relation). Let  $A \in B(\mathcal{H})$ . Then for any Borel set  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$AE_G(\Delta)\mathscr{H} \subset E_G(\overline{\Delta + \operatorname{Sp}_A \alpha})\mathscr{H}.$$
(3.2.6)

*Proof.* Follows from [Arv80, Thm. 3.5], or see [BDN15, App. B].

Let us return to the setting of local or wedge-local quantum field theory and the analysis of the action of A(f) with respect to energy-momentum spectral measure  $E(\Delta) := E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(\Delta)$ . From (3.2.5) and (3.2.6) we can infer that

$$A(f)E(\Delta)\mathscr{H} \subset E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{f})\mathscr{H}, \qquad (3.2.7)$$

or equivalently

$$A(f)E(\Delta) = E(\overline{\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{f}})A(f)E(\Delta).$$
(3.2.8)

When choosing  $\Delta = \{0\}$  this is clearly consistent with the computation of  $A(f)\Omega$  carried out in Lemma 3.1.5 (iii). Further we obtain analogously from (3.2.3) that

$$A(f)^* E(\Delta) = E(\overline{\Delta - \operatorname{supp} \hat{f}}) A(f)^* E(\Delta).$$
(3.2.9)

In the following we will also have compact  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^n$  and compactly supported  $\hat{f}$  so that the closures inside the spectral projections can be dropped.

For quantum field theory the first conclusion is that the smearing operation can be used to construct creation-operator approximants whose action and iterated action preserve the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>See e.g. [Arv80, p. 213 f.] or [BR1, Secs. 3.1.2 and 2.5.3].

#### 3 Mathematical methods

(non-closed) subspace of finite energy states. This is a prerequisite for the applicability of energy bounds, which can be proven in local quantum field theories using the method of Buchholz as described in Section 3.3.

As a second application which is important for Haag-Ruelle theory one may use the annihilation relation (3.2.9) to obtain the clustering properties for massive creation-operator approximants in models with lower mass gap using an argument found in [DG14; Dy14], cf. also [BF82, Sec. 3] and [BDN15]. Here a refinement of the choice of the smearing function taken in Lemma 3.1.4 is required.

**Lemma 3.2.4.** Consider a local or wedge-local quantum field theory with an isolated mass shell  $H_m \subset \text{supp } E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}$ . Let  $K \subset K'$  be compact subsets of  $H_m$ , such that K and  $H_m \setminus K'$  are separated by a positive distance, and  $A \in \mathfrak{A}$ . Then there exists a Haag-Ruelle auxiliary function  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  such that

- (i)  $A(\chi)\Omega \in E(K')\mathscr{H}$ .
- (ii)  $E(K)A(\chi)\Omega = E(K)A\Omega$ .

(iii)  $A(\chi)^*\Psi = \Omega \cdot \langle \Omega, A(\chi)^*\Psi \rangle$  for all  $\Psi \in E(K')\mathcal{H}$ , and in particular for  $\Psi = A(\chi)\Omega$ .

*Proof.* (i) and (ii) follow from Lemma 3.1.5 (iii) as one can construct  $\hat{\chi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  satisfying  $\hat{\chi}(k) = 1$  for  $k \in K$ , and which has support in an arbitrarily small neighbourhood  $N \supset K$ . In particular we can arrange due to the mass gap that  $N \cap (\text{supp } E \setminus H_m) = \emptyset$  and similarly that  $N \cap (\text{supp } E \setminus K') = \emptyset$ .

To obtain (iii) we see from (3.2.9) that

$$A(\chi)^{*}\Psi = A(\chi)^{*}E(K')\Psi = E(K' - \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})A(\chi)^{*}E(K')\Psi = E((K' - \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}) \cap \bar{V}^{+})A(\chi)^{*}E(K')\Psi,$$
(3.2.10)

where we used the spectral condition (HK6). Hence it only remains to show that there exists a sufficiently small neighbourhood  $N \supset K$  within which to construct  $\hat{\chi}$  as above, such that  $(K' - N) \cap H_{\mu} = \emptyset$  for all  $\mu \ge m$ , where m denotes the lower mass gap of the theory as in (HK6<sup> $\ddagger$ </sup>). For this we can make the ansatz  $N := K + N_0$ , where  $N_0 \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  is some compact neighbourhood of zero energy-momentum. Now  $(K - K') \setminus \{0\}$  contains only space-like vectors due to the geometry of the relativistic mass shell. Therefore K - K' is disjoint from  $\cup_{\mu \ge m} H_{\mu} \supset \operatorname{supp} E \setminus \{0\}$  and by compactness of K - K' these two sets are separated by a positive distance  $\delta > 0$ . Hence we have for sufficiently small neighbourhoods  $N_0$  of zero and  $N = K + N_0$ that  $(K' - N) \cap \operatorname{supp} E = \{0\}$  and if required we can further shrink  $N_0$  to assure that the restrictions from (i) are satisfied. Hence for  $\hat{\chi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  satisfying  $\hat{\chi}(k) = 1$ ,  $\operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi} \subset N$ the final claim (iii) follows from (3.2.10), the Haag-Ruelle mass gap condition (HK6<sup> $\ddagger</sup>)$  and the uniqueness of the vacuum (HK4).</sup>

The clustering relations  $\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)^* \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega = \Omega \cdot \langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)^* \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega \rangle$  for creation-operator approximants constructed in terms of  $B_k = A_k(\chi)$  with  $\chi$  as above follow from Lemma 3.2.4 (iii) by a direct computation.

# 3.3 Spectral analysis of local operators

Energy bounds provide a general strategy for obtaining control over unbounded operators, which have the special property of becoming norm bounded when restricted to subspaces of finite energy-momentum  $E(\Delta)\mathcal{H}$ , ( $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  bounded). With the method of Buchholz [Bu90a], such

energy bounds can be established in the context of local Haag-Kastler nets for energy decreasing almost-local operators as a consequence of locality and the C<sup>\*</sup>-property  $||A^*A|| = ||A||^2$ . The analysis of Buchholz is based on two versatile central lemmas, which are an important tool in many modern treatments of scattering theory in local QFT. In the present section we will use the standard abbreviations  $A(t, \mathbf{x}) := \alpha_{(t,\mathbf{x})}(A)$  and  $A(\mathbf{x}) := \alpha_{(0,\mathbf{x})}(A)$  for  $(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  and  $A \in B(\mathcal{H})$ .

**Lemma 3.3.1** ([Bu90a], Lemma 2.1). Let  $B \in B(\mathscr{H})$ ,  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ , and denote by  $P_n$  the orthogonal projection onto the kernel of  $B^n$ . Then

$$||BP_n||^2 = ||P_n B^* B P_n|| \le (n-1) ||[B, B^*]||.$$
(3.3.1)

*Proof.* By definition we have  $||P_1B^*BP_1|| = ||BP_1||^2 = 0$ , and the result follows by induction

$$||P_n B^* B P_n|| = ||BP_n||^2 = ||P_{n-1} B P_n||^2 \le ||P_{n-1} B||^2 = ||P_{n-1} B B^* P_{n-1}||$$
  
$$\le ||P_{n-1} B^* B P_{n-1}|| + ||[B, B^*]|| \le (n-2) ||[B, B^*]|| + ||[B, B^*]||. \square$$

**Lemma 3.3.2** ([Bu90a], Lemma 2.2). Let  $K \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  compact,  $B \in B(\mathscr{H})$  and denote by  $P_n$ the orthogonal projection onto the intersection of the kernels of the n-fold products of space-like translated operators  $B_1(\mathbf{x}_1) \dots B_n(\mathbf{x}_n)$  for any configuration of  $\mathbf{x}_1, \dots, \mathbf{x}_n \in \mathbb{R}^s$ . Then

$$\left\| P_n \int_K \mathrm{d}^s x \ (B^*B)(\mathbf{x}) \ P_n \right\| \le (n-1) \int_{K-K} \mathrm{d}^s x \, \|[B^*, B(\mathbf{x})]\| \,. \tag{3.3.2}$$

These bounds also enable a refined analysis of the spectral structure of the automorphisms of space-like translations [Bu90a; Dy10; Hrd14]. For scattering theory the method has been successfully applied in various contexts. Some examples are the massless scattering theory [DH14; AD17; Du17], Haag-Ruelle theory for embedded mass shells [Dy05; Hrd13; Du17], the analysis of Araki-Haag detectors [Bu90a; DyG13; Du13], and applications in the theory of particle weights [BPS91].

For the Reeh-Schlieder-based construction the strengthened bound (3.3.2) has been used [Du17], but the proof of this bound is more elaborate and will not be reviewed here. Let us now briefly discuss the basic strategy of the derivation of  $\tau$ -uniform energy bounds for the standard creation-operator approximants

$$\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f) := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) B(\tau, \mathbf{x}), \qquad (3.3.3)$$

where f is a regular Klein-Gordon solution for m > 0,  $B = A(\chi)$  with  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  whose Fourier transform  $\hat{\chi}$  is compactly supported inside the interior of  $\bar{V}^+$ , and  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  for some bounded region  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ . We recall that the direct estimate (cf. also Section 3.5)

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)\| \le \|A\| \, \|\chi\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})} \, \|f_{\tau}\|_{L(\mathbb{R}^{s})} \le C(1+|\tau|^{s/2}) \tag{3.3.4}$$

becomes trivial in the scattering theoretic limits  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ .

**Proposition 3.3.3.** For any compact  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  we have  $\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)E(\Delta)\| \leq C_{\Delta}$  with  $C_{\Delta}$  independent of  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ .

#### 3 Mathematical methods

*Proof.* First we use the energy-momentum transfer relation to write

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)E(\Delta)\| = \|E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)E(\Delta)\|$$
  
$$\leq \|E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)\| = \|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)^{*}E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\|.$$
(3.3.5)

Setting  $\Delta' := \Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}$  we apply Lemma 3.3.1 to the energy-decreasing operator  $B := \mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)^*$ and obtain

$$||BP_n||^2 \le (n-1) ||[B, B^*]|| = (n-1) ||[\mathcal{B}_\tau(f)^*, \mathcal{B}_\tau(f)]||.$$
(3.3.6)

To establish the energy bound it remains to show that  $E(\Delta') \leq P_n$  for sufficiently large n (depending on  $\Delta$  and supp  $\hat{\chi}$ ), and that the commutator norm can be uniformly bounded in  $\tau$ . For the former we note that as a consequence of the energy-momentum transfer relation and the spectral condition (HK6) we have

$$B^{n}E(\Delta') = E(\Delta' - \sum_{n} \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})B^{n}E(\Delta') = E(\bar{V}^{+} \cap (\Delta' - \sum_{n} \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}))B^{n}E(\Delta'), \quad (3.3.7)$$

which vanishes for sufficiently large n by compactness of  $\Delta'$  and using the fact that  $\hat{\chi}$  is by assumption compactly supported at strictly positive energies. Hence we have for sufficiently large n that  $E(\Delta')\mathscr{H} \subset \ker B^n = P_n\mathscr{H}$  and

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)^* E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\| = \|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)^* P_n E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\| \le \|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)^* P_n\|.$$
(3.3.8)

Finally, to estimate the commutator we write

$$\begin{aligned} \|[\mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f), \mathcal{B}_{\tau}(f)^{*}]\| &\leq \int d^{s}x \, d^{s}y \, |f(\tau, \mathbf{x})| \, \|f(\tau, \mathbf{y})^{*}\| \, \|[B(\tau, \mathbf{x}), B(\tau, \mathbf{y})^{*}]\| \\ &\leq \|f_{\tau}\|_{\infty} \int d^{s}x \, d^{s}y \, |f(\tau, \mathbf{x})| \, \|[B, B^{*}(0, \mathbf{y} - \mathbf{x})^{*}]\| \\ &\leq \|f_{\tau}\|_{\infty} \int d^{s}x \, d^{s}y' \, |f(\tau, \mathbf{x})| \, \|[B, B^{*}(0, \mathbf{y}')^{*}]\| \\ &= \|f_{\tau}\|_{\infty} \, \|f_{\tau}\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{s})} \int d^{s}y' \, \|[B, B^{*}(0, \mathbf{y}')^{*}]\| \\ &\leq C_{f,\chi}(1 + |\tau|)^{-s/2} \cdot (1 + |\tau|^{s/2}) \, \|B\|^{2} \leq C' \, \|B\|^{2} \, , \end{aligned}$$

where we used the standard estimates for regular Klein-Gordon solutions and the integrability of  $\|[B, B^*(0, \mathbf{y}')^*]\| \le C_N^{\hat{\chi}} \|B\|^2 (1 + |\mathbf{x}'|)^{-N}$  for sufficiently large N.

Remark 3.3.4. The energy bounds of Proposition 3.3.3 can also be derived as in [Bu90a] by making use of deeper results from [Bu90a] on the Fourier transform of the space-like translates  $\alpha_{\mathbf{x}}(A)$  of local operators  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ .

# 3.4 Tomita-Takesaki modular theory

The Tomita-Takesaki modular theory is an essential tool in the theory of von Neumann algebras. Let  $\mathfrak{M} \subset B(\mathscr{H})$  be a von Neumann algebra and  $\Omega \in \mathscr{H}$  and be a vector which is cyclic and separating for  $\mathfrak{M}$ . In this general context the modular theory provides an important emergent symmetry structure. **Definition 3.4.1** (modular objects). Using the adjoint \*-operation on  $\mathfrak{M}$  one obtains via

$$S: \begin{cases} \mathfrak{M}\Omega \longrightarrow \mathfrak{M}\Omega\\ A\Omega \longmapsto A^*\Omega \end{cases}$$
(3.4.1)

a closable unbounded operator. The polar decomposition  $S = J\Delta^{1/2}$  yields the antiunitary modular conjugation J and the positive modular operator  $\Delta$ .

Details can be found e.g. in [BR1, Sec. 2.5] or [KR2, Sec. 9.2]. For our purposes we will only require the fundamental Tomita-Takesaki theorem, which justifies the importance of the above construction.

Theorem 3.4.2 (Tomita-Takesaki).

$$J\mathfrak{M}J = \mathfrak{M}', \qquad \Delta^{\mathrm{i}\tau}\mathfrak{M}\Delta^{-\mathrm{i}\tau} = \mathfrak{M} \quad (\forall \tau \in \mathbb{R}). \tag{3.4.2}$$

*Proof.* See [BR1, Sec. 2.5].

Tomita-Takesaki theory has found various fruitful applications to QFT in the operator algebraic approach, see e.g. [BW75; BDL90; Bor95; Bor00; BGL02; BL04]. In the wedge-local multi-particle scattering theory, modular theory provides a method to obtain a dense subspace of vectors  $\mathscr{H}_{\mathcal{W}} \subset \mathscr{H}$  which satisfy the wedge swapping symmetry for any given wedge  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_{W}$ . More precisely, for  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}_{\mathcal{W}}$  there exist  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  and  $A^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}')$  such that

$$\Psi = A\Omega = A^{\perp}\Omega. \tag{3.4.3}$$

This symmetry is a central ingredient for justifying the construction of ordered multi-particle scattering states and for proving their Fock structure in the general wedge-local setting.

Let us briefly describe the argument establishing the existence of swappable  $\Psi$  in general wedge-local models. For  $A = A^* \in \mathfrak{M} := \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  we have formally<sup>2</sup>

$$A\Omega = A^*\Omega = SA\Omega = J\Delta^{1/2}A\Omega = J\Delta^{1/2}A\Delta^{-1/2}J\Omega, \qquad (3.4.4)$$

and the linear combinations of the vectors  $\Psi = A\Omega$  are dense by cyclicity of  $\Omega$  for  $\mathfrak{M}$ . For a suitable weakly dense set of  $A \in \mathfrak{M}$  one can proceed to show that  $A_1 := \Delta^{1/2} A \Delta^{-1/2}$  defines an element of  $\mathfrak{M}$  (here one has to take into account that  $\Delta$  is unbounded and that (3.4.2) requires  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ ). Then we obtain from the Tomita-Takesaki theorem  $A^{\perp} := JA_1J \in \mathfrak{M}'$ , and the wedge duality condition (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) yields  $A^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})' = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}')$  as required to establish the swapping symmetry.

## 3.5 Stationary phase analysis

The original Haag-Ruelle estimates for the construction of two- and multi-particle scattering states have been significantly strengthened by Hepp [Hep65; Hep66], by taking into account the propagation geometry of Klein-Gordon wave packets. Geometrical propagation estimates for regular Klein-Gordon solutions can be established using standard stationary- and non-stationary phase techniques, and have been first worked out by Ruelle [Ru62, Sec. 3].

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ I am grateful to Detlev Buchholz for pointing out this argument.

#### 3 Mathematical methods

The stationary phase analysis is a method to establish bounds on the asymptotics of integrals of the form

$$\int \mathrm{d}^{s}k \,\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\xi\omega(\mathbf{k})}u(\mathbf{k}) \tag{3.5.1}$$

as a function of  $\xi > 0$  in the oscillatory regime of large  $\xi$ . Typical assumptions are  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^s)$ and  $\omega : \mathbb{R}^s \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  being arbitrarily often differentiable on the support of u. In many practical applications the analysis of (3.5.1) can be reduced to two basic estimates concerning the special cases that the *phase function*  $\omega$  has no critical point or a single critical point  $\mathbf{k}_0 \in \mathbb{R}^s$  with invertible second derivative on the support of u.

**Lemma 3.5.1** (non-stationary phase estimate, [RS3], Thm. XI.14). Let the phase function  $\omega : \mathbb{R}^s \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  be arbitrarily often differentiable,  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^s)$ , and  $\nabla \omega(\mathbf{k}) \neq 0$  for all  $\mathbf{k} \in \text{supp } u$ . Then for any  $\xi \in \mathbb{R}$ 

$$\left| \int d^{s}k \, \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\xi\omega(\mathbf{k})} u(\mathbf{k}) \right| \le C_{N} (1+|\xi|)^{-N} \, \|u\|_{C^{N}(\mathbb{R}^{s})} \,, \tag{3.5.2}$$

where the constants  $C_N$  can be chosen uniformly for all functions  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^s)$  with support in a fixed compact set  $K \subset \mathbb{R}^s$ , and  $\|u\|_{C^N(\mathbb{R}^s)} := \sup_{\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^s} \sum_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^s, |\alpha| \leq N} |\partial^{\alpha} u(\mathbf{x})|.$ 

**Lemma 3.5.2** (stationary-phase estimate, [RS3], Thm. XI.15). Let the phase function  $\omega$  :  $\mathbb{R}^s \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}$  be arbitrarily often differentiable,  $u \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^s)$ . Assume that  $\nabla \omega(\mathbf{k}) \neq 0$  for all  $\mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} u \setminus {\mathbf{k}_0}$  with the exception of one stationary point  $\mathbf{k}_0 \in \operatorname{supp} u$ ,  $\nabla \omega(\mathbf{k}_0) = 0$ , with invertible second derivative  $D^2 \omega(\mathbf{k}_0)$ . Then

$$\left| \int d^{s}k \, \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\xi\omega(\mathbf{k})} u(\mathbf{k}) \right| \le C (1+|\xi|)^{-s/2} \, \|u\|_{C^{N}(\mathbb{R}^{s})} \,, \tag{3.5.3}$$

for some N > s/2 and with C depending on  $\omega$ .

It is instructive to begin by visualizing the geometrical meaning of the different regimes of the Klein-Gordon stationary-phase estimates by a simple example using the classical dynamics of free classical point particles.

Remark 3.5.3 (propagation of classical point particles). The classical trajectory of a point particle passing through a point  $\mathbf{x}_0 \in \mathbb{R}^s$  at time t = 0 with non-relativistic velocity  $\mathbf{v} \in \mathbb{R}^s$  is given by  $\mathbf{x}(t) = \mathbf{x}_0 + t\mathbf{v}, t \in \mathbb{R}$ . If only the initial positions and velocities are known to be constrained within some given sets  $\mathbf{X}_0 \subset \mathbb{R}^s$  and  $\mathbf{V} \subset \mathbb{R}^s$ , respectively, we get simply

$$\mathbf{x}(t) \in \mathbf{X}_0 + t\mathbf{V}.\tag{3.5.4}$$

Finally for scattering theory we are interested in large |t|. In this regime there is a simple trick which allows to assume  $\mathbf{X}_0 = \{0\}$ . Using that velocities are at most equal to the speed of light,  $\mathbf{V} \subset \overline{B}_1(0)$ , and  $\mathbf{X}_0 \subset B_R(0)$  for some R > 0, we simply pass to a slightly larger neighbourhood  $(\delta > 0)$ 

$$\mathbf{V}^{\delta} := \{ \mathbf{w} \in \mathbb{R}^s : \exists \mathbf{v} \in \mathbf{V} : |\mathbf{w} - \mathbf{v}| < \delta \} = \mathbf{V} + \mathbf{B}_{\delta}(0).$$
(3.5.5)

Then we have for sufficiently large  $t \ge T_0 := T_0(\mathbf{X}_0, \delta) := R/\delta$  that  $\mathbf{x}(t) \in t\mathbf{V}^{\delta}$ . This provides a heuristic explanation for the enlargement of the essential support regions in the following Lemma 3.5.4.

With this example in mind let us return to regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions

$$f(t, \mathbf{x}) := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} k \, \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}-\mathrm{i}\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k})t} \tilde{f}(\mathbf{k}), \quad \tilde{f} \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s}), \quad \omega_{m}(\mathbf{k}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{k}^{2}+m^{2}}. \tag{3.5.6}$$



Figure 3.1: Velocity supports and classical propagation region.

Setting  $\xi := t$  inspection of the phase function  $\omega_{\mathbf{x}/t}(\mathbf{k}) := \mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{x}/t - \omega_m(\mathbf{k})$  shows that it is free of critical points on the support of the integrand when evaluated for parameters  $(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  satisfying

$$\frac{\mathbf{x}}{t} \notin \left\{ \frac{\mathbf{k}}{\omega_m(\mathbf{k})} \in \mathbb{R}^s : \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f} \right\} =: \mathbf{V}_f.$$
(3.5.7)

Comparison to Remark 3.5.3 shows that  $\mathbf{V}_f$  can be interpreted as a set of velocities and from this we may expect  $|f(t, \mathbf{x})|$  to decay rapidly outside the propagation region

$$\Upsilon_f := \{ \xi \cdot (\omega_m(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}, \xi \in \mathbb{R} \}.$$
(3.5.8)

For uniform decay estimates it is helpful to introduce the uniformly enlarged neighbourhoods

$$\Upsilon_f^{[\delta]} := \{ \xi \cdot (1, \mathbf{v}') \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{v}' \in \mathbf{V}_f^{\delta}, \ \xi \in \mathbb{R} \}, \quad \text{where } \mathbf{V}_f^{\delta} := \mathbf{V}_f + \mathbf{B}_{\delta}(0), \quad (\delta > 0), \quad (3.5.9)$$

and  $\mathbf{B}_{\delta}(0) \subset \mathbb{R}^{s}$  denotes the centered open ball of radius  $\delta$ .

**Lemma 3.5.4** (Klein-Gordon estimates). Let f be a regular positive-energy solution of the Klein-Gordon equation for mass m > 0 of the form (3.5.6) and let  $\delta > 0$ .

(i) 
$$|f(t,\mathbf{x})| \leq C_{N,\delta}(1+|t|+|\mathbf{x}|)^{-N}$$
 for all  $(t,\mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} \setminus \Upsilon_f^{[\delta]}$  and any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ .

(*ii*) 
$$|f(t, \mathbf{x})| \le C_f (1 + |t|)^{-s/2}$$
 for all  $(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ 

*Proof.* Estimate (ii) is established in [RS3, Thm. XI.17]. For (i) see e.g. [A, Sec. 5.3].  $\Box$ 

The geometric bound (ii) is of particular significance for Haag-Ruelle theory. It can be used to prove commutator estimates for creation-operator approximants with rapid asymptotic decay via the Hepp strategy, if the corresponding velocity supports are disjoint or suitably ordered.

# 4 Literature and discussion

In this section we will briefly review related and relevant works, which provide the wider scientific context and potential applications for our results. We will begin with a short summary of motivations for the axiomatic and wedge-local perspectives, and comment on the important role of the wedge-local view-point in the more recent operator-algebraic approach to constructive quantum field theory [Le15]. Within this wedge-local constructive programme the existence of a large classes of integrable QFT models in two dimensions has been established, and also constructions for wedge-local theories in higher dimensions are available in the literature.

# 4.1 Emergence of the wedge-local perspective

Let us begin with a brief description of influential general results which highlight the importance of wedge algebras in QFT. The first appearance of operator algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(W)$  associated to wedge-regions W in axiomatic quantum field theory is found in the work of Bisognano and Wichmann [BW75]. They compute the modular objects J and  $\Delta$  as defined in Section 3.4 for wedge algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(W)$  which are generated by a Wightman field  $\phi(f)$ . In this case the action of the modular objects is geometric, and for  $W = W_r$  explicitly given by the *Bisognano-Wichmann property* 

$$\Delta^{i\tau} = U(\Lambda^{2\pi\tau}),$$
  

$$J = \Theta U(R_1(\pi)),$$
(BW)

where U denotes the representation of the Lorentz group of the Wightman QFT,  $\Lambda^{\beta}$  are the standard Lorentz boosts (1.3.9) with rapidity  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ ,  $\Theta$  denotes the PCT operator of the Wightman theory and  $R_1(\pi)$  is the rotation by  $\pi$  about the  $x_1$ -axis. The main objective of [BW75] was the verification of Haag duality  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})' = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}')$ . For regions  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  which are intersections of wedges, duality of the corresponding intersection algebras is inferred via wedge-duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) and this is the point where (BW) enters. One should mention that the modular objects for bounded space-time regions  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  are in general unknown. There are some notable exceptions such as the computation of the modular objects for the massless free field by Hislop and Longo [HL82], cf. [Bor00] and references therein. For wedge regions the situation is much better: the fact that the arguments of Bisognano and Wichmann apply for interacting Wightman theories suggest that (BW) is an important general structural property of quantum field theory which holds in all reasonable and physically relevant models.

Moving ahead to the general two-dimensional operator-algebraic formulation, Borchers [Bor92] has established a far-reaching generalization of (BW). He investigated the setting of the modular objects of an abstract von Neumann algebra  $\mathfrak{M}$  together with a unitary group  $\xi \longmapsto U(\xi)$  which satisfies  $U(\xi)\mathfrak{M} \subset \mathfrak{M}$  for  $\xi > 0$  and has a positive generator. In this context he established the commutation relations

$$\Delta^{\mathrm{i}\tau}U(\xi)\Delta^{-\mathrm{i}\tau} = U(\mathrm{e}^{2\pi\tau}\xi), \qquad JU(a)J = U(-a), \tag{4.1.1}$$

#### 4 Literature and discussion

on general grounds. Here, the requirements imposed on U can be seen as an abstraction of the properties of light-like translations  $\xi \mapsto U(\xi, \xi)$  acting on a wedge algebra  $\mathfrak{M} = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_r)$ . This explains the connection to (BW), as in the latter setting the relations (4.1.1) are consequences of (BW). These results of Borchers also mark the beginning of the investigation of wedge-local nets in their own right, going beyond the study of wedge algebras in the context of the Wightman or local Haag-Kastler frameworks.

Yet the relations (4.1.1) are in essence weaker properties compared to (BW), as they are independent of the Lorentz covariance and the geometric action of the modular group, see [Bor00, Sec. 3] and references otherein. The latter modular covariance property has important physical implications in the operator-algebraic formulation, such as the spin-statistics connection [GL95].

In the scattering-theoretic context perhaps the most interesting and important general insight motivating the study of wedge-local observables and the corresponding operator algebras is the discovery of wedge-local polarization-free generators in interacting models. In integrable interacting quantum field theories they were identified by Schroer [Sch99; SW00], and a subsequent general existence result was obtained with Borchers and Buchholz [BBS01].

**Definition 4.1.1** (Polarization-free generator). Consider a local or wedge-local QFT with one-particle space  $\mathcal{H}_1$ . A polarization-free generator (PFG) is a closable operator G such that

(1)  $G\Omega \in \mathscr{H}_1 \setminus \{0\},\$ 

(2) G is affiliated to  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  for some (possibly unbounded) region  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ .

In other words, G creates one-particle states from the vacuum and is non-trivially localizable. A basic example of a PFG is a smeared scalar *free* Wightman field  $\phi_0(f)$  evaluated for a compactly supported test function  $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^d)$ . On the other hand, in interacting theories this simple example with bounded localization appears to be in conflict with a classical theorem of Jost and Schroer [SW, Thm. 4.15], cf. [Mun12]. Remarkably it can be shown that PFG which are wedge-local always exist in any local or wedge-local quantum field theory, as long as the Bisognano-Wichmann condition (BW) is satisfied [BBS01]. At the same time the authors caution the reader that PFG will in general have rather complicated domains. The PFG should further be expected to be mathematically less regular than free quantum fields, and for the clarification of this issue a tentative notion of well-behaved PFGs has been investigated in [BBS01].

**Definition 4.1.2** (temperate PFG). A PFG G is temperate iff its domain D(G) is invariant under the action of space-time translations U(x), and for any  $\Psi \in D(G)$  the norm of the vectorvalued function  $x \mapsto GU(x)\Psi$ ,  $(x \in \mathbb{R}^d)$ , is bounded by some polynomial in  $|x|_c := |x_0| + |\mathbf{x}|$ .

Non-temperateness is a serious obstruction for the scattering-theoretic analysis in terms of the PFG. Yet only non-temperate polarization free generators are compatible with interaction in higher dimensional local QFT, with the exception of two-dimensional interacting models without particle production [BBS01]. And even in theories without particle production, nontemperateness may appear, posing a difficult challenge for the construction of wedge algebras [CT15]. Let us conclude by noting that our presently developed wedge-local scattering theory is formulated in terms of bounded wedge-local observables, so that our results apply also in the non-temperate situation.

## 4.2 Constructive wedge-local QFT

It appears evident that the class of wedge-local theories is strictly larger than the class of wedgelocal theories which can be obtained from an underlying local Haag-Kastler net, cf. [LTU17]. The recent literature points to the fact that the wedge-local setting is more flexible in comparison to the local framework of quantum field theory, and that wedge-local models are more accessible for direct and rigorous constructions. The most notable family of models, which appears to be naturally accommodated by the wedge local setting are the two-dimensional integrable quantum field theories with factorizing S-matrices, which have been intensely studied in the physics literature, see [AAR] and references therein. To illustrate the domain of applicability of the wedge-local scattering theory, we will describe a few examples of such constructions. The detailed reviews of Lechner and Summers [Le15; Sum12] contain most relevant references from the literature. Hence we will only describe some important concepts and ideas.

#### 4.2.1 Direct constructions of wedge-local nets

One of the first direct constructions of wedge-local theories appeared in the context of the theory of standard subspaces of Brunetti, Guido and Longo [BGL02]. Here a wedge-local second quantized net is constructed in a canonical way for any given positive-energy representation of the Poincaré group. In this case there are also general arguments to show that intersections of wedge algebras corresponding to space-like cones are also non-trivial and act cyclically on the Fock vacuum.<sup>1</sup>

In particular in space-time dimension two, important examples of interacting wedge-local nets can be directly constructed in a very explicit way in terms of polarization-free generators [Sch99; Le03]. In this approach the input is the two-particle S-matrix. The classification and construction of such two-particle S-matrices with the required properties has been a central topic in the form-factor programme.<sup>2</sup> Wedge algebras can be generated similarly as for free quantum fields,

$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{\ell}) := \{ \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\phi(f)}, \ f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^2), \ \mathrm{supp} \ f \subset \mathcal{W}_{\ell} \}'', \tag{4.2.1}$$

and similarly for translates  $\mathcal{W}_{\ell} + x$ ,  $(x \in \mathbb{R}^2)$  of the left wedge  $\mathcal{W}_{\ell} = \mathcal{W}_{r'} = -\mathcal{W}_{r}$ . Here the explicit ansatz for polarization-free generators recognized by Schroer is given by

$$\phi(x) = \int \mathrm{d}\theta \,\left(\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}p_{\mu}(\theta)x^{\mu}}z^{*}(\theta) + \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}p_{\mu}(\theta)x^{\mu}}z(\theta)\right),\tag{4.2.2}$$

where  $p_{\mu}x^{\mu} := p^0x^0 - p^1x^1$ , and  $p^{\mu}(\theta) := m(\cosh\theta, \sinh\theta)$ . The single difference in comparison to the ordinary scalar free field is that the bosonic creation-annihilation operator-distributions have been replaced by the Zamolodchikov-Faddeev generators  $z(\theta)$  defined by the relations  $(\theta, \theta' \in \mathbb{R})$ ,

$$z(\theta)z(\theta') = S_2(\theta - \theta')z(\theta')z(\theta),$$
  

$$z^*(\theta)z^*(\theta') = S_2(\theta - \theta')z^*(\theta')z^*(\theta),$$
  

$$z(\theta)z^*(\theta') = S_2(\theta' - \theta)z^*(\theta')z(\theta) + \delta(\theta - \theta').$$
(4.2.3)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>In some cases the localizability can be further improved to cyclicity of the vacuum for the intersection algebras of bounded regions, but for infinite-spin representations satisfying the Bisognano-Wichmann property it has been shown that one cannot go beyond localization in space-like cones [LMR16].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>Many examples of such S-matrices have been constructed, see [AAR] and references therein. In the scalar case there even exists a complete classification, see [Le06], Sec. 3 and App. A.

#### 4 Literature and discussion

The wedge-local theory is then constructed on the representation within the unsymmetrized Fock space. This representation contains the Fock vacuum  $\Omega$  and can be used to construct the exponentiated generators. Thus the weak closure in (4.2.1) yields a von Neumann algebra for which  $\Omega$  is cyclic and separating, if the  $S_2$ -function has a holomorphic extension to the physical strip  $\mathbb{R} + i(0, \pi)$  [Le03].

Precisely at the transition to the operator-algebraic description the wedge-local perspective enters and has to be justified. By explicit computation the field operators (4.2.2) appear to be completely delocalized unless  $S_2(\theta) = 1$  for all  $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$ . Still, Schroer realized that  $\phi(x)$  can be interpreted as localized in  $W_{\ell} + x$ , for the reason that in the vacuum Hilbert space there also exists a corresponding reflected field

$$\phi'(x) = J\phi(-x)J \tag{4.2.4}$$

satisfying

$$[\phi(x), \phi'(y)] = 0 \text{ for any } y - x \in \mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}.$$
(4.2.5)

Here the antilinear involution J is defined via its action on improper states

$$Jz^*(\theta_1)\dots z^*(\theta_n)\Omega := z^*(\theta_n)\dots z^*(\theta_1)\Omega.$$
(4.2.6)

As consequence of the existence of the reflected field one obtains that  $\Omega$  is separating for  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{\ell})$ . In other words,  $\phi'$  generates corresponding von Neumann algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{r} + x)$  which commute with  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{\ell} + x)$  [Le03; Le06].

The analysis of these models can be carried much further. Locality is established by showing that  $\Omega$  is also cyclic for the intersection algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{\ell} \cap (\mathcal{W}_{r} + x)) := \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{\ell}) \cap \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{r} + x)$ ,  $(x \in \mathcal{W}_{\ell})$ . This is accomplished using advanced operator-algebraic techniques [BDL90; BL04; Le06]. A notable point in these constructions is that the local observables enter the wedge algebras with the weak closure operation (4.2.1). This is seen e.g. in wedge-local operator expansions [BC13]. Explicit examples of local operators have been constructed and can be characterized in terms of their expansion with respect to the Zamolodchikov generators [BC18]. For the known tractable examples the algebraic structure of wedge-local operators appears to be mathematically simpler. In this regard it is important to understand which physical features of QFT models are contained in the general wedge-local description.

Constructions of integrable models with more general particle spectra and non-scalar Smatrices have been initiated out by Lechner, Schützenhofer, and Alazzawi [LS14; Ala14; AL17]. Their approach also requires analyticity of the two-particle S-matrix in the physical strip. This class of scattering data is claimed to contain many physically interesting theories such as the Sinh-Gordon [Le06] or O(n)-symmetric nonlinear sigma models studied in [Ala14]. As the two-particle S-matrix is the defining input, one also obtains many models for which no corresponding Lagrangian is known. The correspondence between models with a Lagrangian description and the suitable factorizing S-matrices does not seem to be established with full mathematical rigour. The proof of locality in such theories has so far been completed for scalar models with S(0) = -1 [Le08] (cf. [Ala14]), and for certain "diagonal" tensor models with analogous antisymmetry at zero rapidity [AL17], establishing non-triviality of  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_R)$  up to double cone regions  $\mathscr{C}_R$  with certain minimal radius  $R > R_0 > 0$ . Locality up to  $R_0 = 0$  has been shown for a class of generalizations of the Federbush model [Tan14].

Many examples of the discovered S-matrices from the form factor programme also contain isolated poles in the physical strip, which are physically interpreted as the presence of bound states. For such models the ansatz (4.2.2) will no longer work. Cadamuro and Tanimoto constructed a compensating bound-state operator  $\chi(f)$  which restores wedge locality of  $\tilde{\phi}(f) :=$   $\phi(f) + \chi(f)$  at the level of weak commutation on a suitable domain. These new wedge-local fields are more singular compared to the Zamolodchikov generators used by Lechner. Together with their reflections the  $\tilde{\phi}(f)$  are no longer temperate and many technical challenges arise in the construction of wedge-algebras, e.g. bounded functions such as  $\exp(i\tilde{\phi}(f))$  are difficult to define [CT15]. More precisely, the problems of constructing self-adjoint extensions and establishing their strong commutativity have to be addressed [Tan16]. These constructions are particularly interesting as non-temperate polarization-free generators would also arise in non-integrable models with particle production or in higher dimensional theories [BBS01]. Hence progress in this direction can be expected to provide more experience and relevant technical tools for novel operator-algebraic constructions, and can be seen as important step towards non-integrable and higher-dimensional theories.

In the literature wedge-local and other partially localizable fields have also been investigated on higher-dimensional Minkowski space-time. Buchholz and Summers studied a scalar fermionic model and explicitly construct observables localized in wedge-regions as well as with localization in wedge-intersections  $\mathcal{W} \cap (\mathcal{W}' + x)$ , with  $x \in \mathcal{W}$  [BS07]. Another interesting class of wedge-local models has been constructed and studied by Grosse and Lechner [GL07], see Section 1.3.2. They explicitly computed the two-particle S-matrix using Haag-Ruelle theory and discovered that the matrix elements carry a non-trivial phase factor, which shows that these models are interacting quantum field theories. There are further explicit expressions for higher correlation functions [GL07], but it was not yet clear whether these correlations can be interpreted in terms of scattering reactions.

There are various arguments which support that the Grosse-Lechner models in higher dimensions are genuinely wedge-local. That is, intersections of algebras over families of wedges resulting in compact regions are expected to be small or trivial [BLS11]. The problem of concretely determining the intersection algebras

$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}) \cap \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}' + x), \ (x \in \mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}})$$

$$(4.2.7)$$

is still open even in two-dimensional Grosse-Lechner models. Buchholz and Summers [BS07] have shown that in the case of the Ising model the size and structure of intersections of two opposite wedge algebras depends on the dimension of space-time. The insights of [GL07] also inspired a larger body of research on deformation constructions in wedge-local quantum field theory, which is briefly discussed below.

#### 4.2.2 Construction of wedge-local QFT via deformations

Buchholz and Summers have shown that the model of Grosse and Lechner can be re-expressed as a deformation of the scalar free field theory on the operator algebraic level. The remarkable aspect of the deformation procedure is that it can be formulated entirely in terms of the general wedge-local structure [BS08; BLS11]. In this form it can be applied to any given wedge-local net  $(\mathfrak{A}_0(\mathcal{W}), \alpha, \Omega)$  to define a continuous family of new inequivalent wedge-local theories  $(\mathfrak{A}_Q(\mathcal{W}), \alpha, \Omega)$  for any admissible Q (see (1.3.21)). An essential ingredient of the construction is the warped convolution

$$A_Q := \int \mathrm{d}E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(p) \,\alpha_{Qp}(A),\tag{4.2.8}$$

formally written here as an oscillatory operator-valued integral [BS08], where  $A \in \mathfrak{A}_0(\mathcal{W})$ . Due to the operator valued integrand, the integration with respect to the energy-momentum spectral measure  $E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}$  goes beyond standard spectral calculus. A rigorous definition of (4.2.8) yielding

#### 4 Literature and discussion

 $A_Q \in \mathcal{B}(\mathcal{H})$  for suitably regular  $A \in \mathfrak{A}_{reg}(\mathcal{W}) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  can be given using oscillatory integral techniques [BLS11], and it can be shown that the von Neumann algebras

$$\mathfrak{A}_Q(\mathcal{W}) := \{A_{Q_\mathcal{W}}, \ A \in \mathfrak{A}_{\operatorname{reg}}(\mathcal{W})\}'', \tag{4.2.9}$$

with  $Q_W$  as in Section 1.3.2, satisfy the required commutation relations to define a new wedgelocal net. Again at the level of the two-particle scattering matrix computed using Haag-Ruelle theory, the inequivalence can be seen as the deformed S-matrix acquires an additional phase factor relative to the undeformed two-particle S-matrix.

Subsequently more general deformations of (free) Wightman fields leading to various modifications of the scattering matrix have been found [Le12]. Another operator-algebraic approach based on Longo-Witten endomorphisms [LW11] has been used to construct interesting two-dimensional massless theories, some of which even display features in the scattering data resembling particle creation [BT13]. The problem of constructing wedge-local massive models featuring particle production in scattering reactions is a difficult but important open question.

Finally the deformation approaches also convey a very valuable pedagogical message about quantum field theory: in these constructions the time evolution and the Hamiltonian are taken over unchanged from the undeformed theory, and in the simplest cases the latter is non-interacting. Hence one may perceive it as puzzling that the new theories exhibit non-trivial scattering without requiring modification of the free time evolution. This strongly reinforces the old wisdom that the physically relevant data are contained in the algebraic structure of the observables of a theory and the relevance of their localization properties [Ha, Chap. III].

#### 4.2.3 Construction of wedge-local product theories and asymptotic completeness

The free product construction for von Neumann algebras has been applied to construct novel products of wedge-local models in the work of Longo, Tanimoto and Ueda [LTU17]. These authors show that local algebras constructed from free product algebras with infinitely many identical factors must be trivial. It appears to be unknown whether finite free product models can contain non-trivial strictly local subtheories in the wedge-local setting, as discussed in [LTU17, Sec. 5].

The free product construction also illustrates an interesting aspect of wedge-local scattering theory: in the free product theory of two massive free fields, the incoming and outgoing velocity-ordered two particle scattering states with one-particle vectors from different factors are orthogonal. Due to the simple geometric characterization of the outgoing and incoming two-particle scattering states, one may conclude a failure of asymptotic completeness of velocity-ordered two-particle states in these models [LTU17]. The insights obtained from these examples provided significant motivation to carefully define the wedge-local wave operators on velocity ordered Fock spaces, as explained in Section 2.1.3.

### 4.3 Scattering for particles with embedded mass shells

The scattering theory for quantum fields as originally developed by Haag, Ruelle and Hepp [Ha58; Ru62; Hep65] provided the first mathematically rigorous construction of scattering states in axiomatic quantum field theory. One notable motivation in this construction came from the fact that an interacting quantum field theory can give rise to bound states of particles, and in this case there are no corresponding "elementary fields" describing these composite particles. This suggests that the collision theory should be constructed and analyzed in an axiomatic setting.

In the Haag-Kastler framework the basic Haag-Ruelle construction makes use of almostlocal  $B \in \mathfrak{A} = \overline{\bigcup_{\mathcal{O} \in \mathbf{Reg}_b} \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})}^{\|\cdot\|}$  which create one-particle states from the vacuum, that is  $B\Omega \in E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$ . The construction of such B via space-time smearing and spectral calculus for particles with isolated mass shells is well known, see Section 3.1, or [Hep66, § 5.] for a discussion within the Wightman framework.

The basic smearing argument can also be successful for theories with more general particle spectra. In this case a natural approach is to make use of more refined information about the algebraic structure of the observables of the model. Doplicher, Haag and Roberts [DHR69, Sec. VII] construct collision states for one-particle states having mass shells isolated within the corresponding localizable superselection sector. It was later recognized by Buchholz and Fredenhagen that the localizability assumption is not required. They established localizability in space-like cones for any charged representation of the quasilocal algebra whose energy-momentum spectrum is bounded from below by an isolated mass shell [BF82].

The first construction of scattering states for particles with embedded mass shells was given by Herbst [Hrb71, Sec. IV. C], assuming an isolated vacuum state and certain regularity of the background spectrum.

**Definition 4.3.1** (Herbst spectral condition). A one-particle state  $\Psi_1 \in E_{(H,P)}(H_m)\mathcal{H}$  is regular in the sense of Herbst with exponent  $\epsilon > 0$  if there exists a local operator A s.t.

- (i)  $\Psi_1 = E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(H_m)A\Omega$ ,
- (ii)  $||E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(H_m^{\delta} \setminus H_m)A\Omega|| \leq C\delta^{\epsilon}$ , for some C > 0 and all  $\delta > 0$ ,

where  $H_m^{\delta} := \{(\omega_{\mu}(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : \mathbf{k} \in \mathbb{R}^s, |\mu - m| < \delta\}$  denote covariant  $\delta$ -neighbourhoods of the mass shell  $H_m$ .

The construction of scattering states of Herbst-regular one-particle vectors without the lower mass gap requirement was achieved by Dybalski [Dy05], and also LSZ-reduction formulas can be established in this setting [BS05]. On the other hand, it had in the mean time become clear that the Herbst particle picture of Definition 4.3.1, relying on the Wigner definition, does not apply to electrically charged particles. This has been shown by a general argument based on the Gauss law [Bu86]. A more general particle concept which is deemed suitable for the model-independent analysis of electrically charged particles is the theory of particle weights developed by Buchholz, Porrmann, and Stein [BPS91]. The challenges of constructing inclusive collision cross sections in a setting of particle weights have so far not been addressed in a satisfactory manner and are discussed e.g. in [Dy12]. An alternative approach which is conjectured to provide better control for scattering situation is based on infravacuum representations of Kraus-Polley-Reents type, cf. [AD17; CD18] and also the discussions in [Hrd13; DH14].

In this context the Herbst particle concept is relevant, in particular for electrically neutral particles. Some concrete physical examples are the analysis of S-matrix elements of configurations of Hydrogen atoms or other stable electrically neutral bound states. In a more recent contribution Herdegen observed that the spectral background condition (ii) of Herbst can be further relaxed [Hrd13]. It would be interesting to understand whether the Reeh-Schlieder effect [Du17] can contribute to a further relaxation of the required assumptions, cf. Chapter 5.

The necessity to impose the Herbst condition does not arise in the construction of scattering states for massless Wigner particles [Bu75a; Bu75b; Bu77], as one can rely on Huygens' principle to establish convergence of asymptotic fields. Improvements and simplifications of Buchholz' argument have been discussed in [Bu90a] and more recently in [DH14; AD17].

Let us conclude this section with a brief discussion of models which exhibit embedded mass shells and are accessible for rigorous construction. The simplest examples are obtained as tensor products of free fields with suitable mass spectrum or within the class of generalized free fields, see e.g. [BLOT, Sec. 8.4 D]. These models obviously exhibit only trivial scattering and do not require further analysis regarding their particle structure. The generalized free field models with continuous Lehmann measure show further unphysical behaviour, namely concerning their phase space structure, the failure of asymptotic completeness, and the time-slice property, cf. the survey in [Hor, Sec. 3.3]. Nevertheless they provide relevant examples for the context of embedded mass shells, as they demonstrate that the violation of Herbst-type spectral conditions by local observables is compatible with the Wightman and Haag-Kastler axioms, cf. [Dy05, Sec. 4].

Within rigorously constructed interacting theories only few models with embedded mass shells are known. Physically it has to be taken into account that in two-component models with  $m_2 > 2m_1$  the presence of interactions can cause the heavier particle to become unstable, as suggested by perturbation theory [Wei95, Sec. 3.8]. Still, there are two examples for interacting models with embedded mass shells which are outside the perturbative regime due to the formation of bound states. In  $P(\phi)_2$ -models there can be two-particle bound states, but these have masses below the scattering continuum. It has been shown that also models with three-particle bound states exist [Nev81]. Another example for particles with embedded mass shells which may soon be within reach of the operator-algebraic constructive programme are certain integrable quantum field theories with bound states. For example, relevant mass spectra with stable embedded massive particles appear in the Sine-Gordon model for sufficiently small values of the coupling constant  $\nu < 1/3$ , cf. [CT16, Sec. 2.1].

Returning briefly to the wedge-local setting, we expect that the constructions of Sections 2.1.1 and 2.1.3 can be generalized along similar lines as in [Hrb71; Dy05] or [Du17] to the case of massive particles with embedded mass shells. In the general wedge-local analysis a Herbst- or Reeh-Schlieder-type condition for the particle with embedded mass shell is required, for the same technical reasons that have been encountered in local QFT. In particular the class of wedge-local models with lower mass gap appears to be within reach due to the availability of general clustering estimates, see e.g. [Fre85] or the energy-momentum transfer method described in Section 3.2. In massless wedge-local models the status of such clustering estimates has not yet been clarified. A scattering theory of waves has been constructed in the two-dimensional wedge-local massless case in the work of Dybalski and Tanimoto [DT11]. Here clustering of asymptotic fields can be established on kinematical grounds, cf. [Bu75b]. The general higher-dimensional massless wedge-local case appears to be challenging and requires more advanced techniques, perhaps similar to the ergodic theory argument used in [AD17].

# 5 Outlook, future directions, and open problems

In this thesis, *N*-particle Haag-Ruelle scattering theory for massive wedge-local quantum field theory has been developed in the general operator algebraic setting. In local QFT we studied the situation of massive particles with embedded mass shells, and established a novel approach for the construction of corresponding scattering states using non-local vacuum correlation effects. Our work may be regarded as contributions to what we may call the *central conjecture* of the Haag-Ruelle approach to scattering theory.

**Conjecture.** Any quantum theory with vacuum and one-particle states, and sufficiently strong localization of observables must also describe corresponding N-particle states and (possibly trivial) scattering processes.

Previously it appeared that geometrical properties of wedge-local theories require restriction of the scattering theoretic analysis to N = 2. In our approach this is no longer necessary, and the convergence and Fock structure of velocity-ordered scattering states with arbitrarily many particles has been proven. The required wedge-swapping symmetry of one-particle vectors is trivially realized in local quantum field theories, and it has been established in general wedge-local models using Haag duality for wedges (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) and Tomita-Takeski theory. In local QFT our construction is consistent with conventional scattering theory, cf. [Du18, Lem. 20]. Let us remark, that in comparison to standard Haag-Ruelle theory our Fock structure argument is technically slightly simpler, as we do not require double commutator estimates due to the velocity ordering. In the wedge-local context our results imply that the multi-particle structure in general wedge-local models with isolated mass shells must be as rich as in local quantum field theories.

# 5.1 Excluding QFT models with pathological Wigner particles

So far the existence of scattering states cannot be claimed for massive Wigner particles in general if the mass shells are embedded, not even in local QFT. More precisely, the currently available results still permit the existence of local quantum field theories  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \mathscr{H}, \Omega)$ , which exhibit a non-trivial one-particle subspace

$$E(H_m)\mathcal{H} \neq \{0\} \tag{5.1.1}$$

for some m > 0, while at the same time the corresponding scattering state approximants

$$\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega, \ (\tau \in \mathbb{R}),$$
(5.1.2)

behave pathologically at large  $\tau$ , e.g.  $\Psi_{\tau} \rightarrow 0$  as  $\tau \rightarrow \pm \infty$ . Here we wrote  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}(f_k)$  for generic creation-operator approximants which are suitable for embedded mass shells, e.g. using the conventional  $\tau$ -dependent smearing approach [Hrb71; Dy05; Hrd13], or Reeh-Schlieder-type operator families [Du17].

#### 5 Outlook, future directions, and open problems

In the following we will refer to such hypothetical theories as *models with pathological Wigner particles*, and we note that the results of Buchholz [Bu75a; Bu75b; Bu77] exclude the existence of massless pathological Wigner particles. We believe that it is an interesting question whether massive pathological Wigner particles can also be ruled out on general grounds.

To this end, we note that the results [Hrb71; Dy05; Hrd13] and [Du17] constrain the structure of models with pathological Wigner particles. Namely the local algebras must be such, that all  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  with  $E(H_m)A\Omega \neq 0$  violate the spectral condition introduced by Herbst (see Definition 4.3.1), i.e. the spectral background satisfies the lower bound

$$\left\| E(H_m^{\delta} \setminus H_m) A \Omega \right\| \ge C \delta^{\epsilon} \tag{5.1.3}$$

for any C > 0 and  $\epsilon > 0$  as soon as the  $\delta$ -neighbourhood  $H_m^{\delta} \supset H_m$  becomes sufficiently small (depending on C and  $\epsilon$ ). As remarked in [Dy05], such violation of the Herbst bound is indeed compatible with the Wightman and Haag-Kastler axioms, and examples are provided by generalized free fields with suitable Lehmann measure. It is clear that the Haag-Ruelle approximants  $\Psi_{\tau}$  are convergent in these models, albeit rather slowly with the rate of convergence solely governed by the convergence of the one-particle problem.

In addition we now know from our results in [Du17], that any counterexample must also violate the Reeh-Schlieder condition<sup>1</sup>

$$\begin{aligned} \|A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi_1\| &\leq C\beta, \\ \|A_{\beta}\| &\leq C\beta^{-\gamma}. \end{aligned}$$

$$(5.1.4)$$

One strategy to rule out the scenario of pathological Wigner particles could consist in a proof that (5.1.4) and (5.1.3) are sufficient properties to conclude that the model must be equivalent to a generalized free field. In fact there exist characterization theorems of similar kind, e.g. the criterion of Baumann in terms of the decay of the two-point function at large energies [Bau86]. We believe that the failure of conditions (5.1.3) combined with the violation of (5.1.4) are strong constraints. Yet the mathematical analysis of their status is not obvious, as we will further discuss in Section 5.2.

From the viewpoint of physics, pathological Wigner particles might perhaps be difficult to distinguish from regular Wigner particles. On the level of the Haag-Ruelle approximants  $\Psi_{\tau}$ we have that even if the  $\Psi_{\tau}$  are not convergent, their variation is roughly proportional to  $\|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{\tau}\| \sim 1/\tau$  and thus perhaps so slow to be non-detectable on typical experimental time scales. Additionally the states  $\Psi_{\tau}$  can be constructed with an approximate Fock structure at each fixed  $\tau$ , which improves as  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ , and from this perspective the mathematical interpretation of  $\Psi_{\tau}$  for large enough  $\tau$  as approximate scattering states could be justified also for pathological Wigner particles.

Yet, one may question the correctness of a phenomenological interpretation of the  $\Psi_{\tau}$  in this context. A more fundamental description of collision processes in QFT is the formulation of Araki and Haag [AH67]. In this approach the collision cross sections may in principle be well-defined and could be constructed in terms of coincidence arrangements of detectors along the lines of [BPS91], even if the "approximate *S*-matrix elements"  $\langle \Psi_{\tau}, \Psi'_{-\tau'} \rangle$  fluctuate in the limits of large  $\tau, \tau' > 0$ . However, so far the convergence of coincidence arrangements of detectors can be established only for non-pathological Wigner particles, namely on domains of scattering

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Here (5.1.4) is written with an additional constant C > 0 which will be convenient for the discussion of the status this condition. For the purposes of scattering theory such constants can be absorbed by rescaling, slight enlargement of the degree  $\gamma$  and restricting to sufficiently small  $\beta > 0$ .

states [AH67; Du13], and for particles with isolated mass shells also on arbitrary finite energy states [DyG13] with the additional restriction to certain coincidence arrangements.

## 5.2 Status of the Reeh-Schlieder condition

For free fields and integrable models with temperate polarization free generators it is not difficult to construct local or wedge-local Reeh-Schlieder families, respectively, as we pointed out in [Du17]. Namely making use of self-adjointness of  $\phi(f)$  for real-valued test functions  $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  we can simply set for any  $\gamma > 0$ 

$$A_{\beta} := \phi(f) \exp(-\beta \left|\phi(f)\right|^{1/\gamma}), \qquad (5.2.1)$$

which will be a family of local, respectively wedge-local, operators satisfying the Reeh-Schlieder conditions for degree  $\gamma$ . The ansatz (5.2.1) also works for polarization free generators G satisfying  $\Omega \in \mathcal{D}(|G|^{1+\epsilon})$ , and this domain condition appears to be independent of the temperateness of G. However, the Reeh-Schlieder families obtained from polarization free generators will in general only be wedge-local, which is acceptable for the scattering-theoretic construction in presence of a lower mass gap. Otherwise wedge-locality of  $A_{\beta}$  may not be sufficient due to the unknown status of clustering, as already discussed in Section 4.3.

A further construction of Reeh-Schlieder families can be given starting from the spectral regularity condition of Herbst. The resulting operator families  $A_{\beta}$  are local, but we have only weaker control over  $||A_{\beta}||$ .

**Proposition 5.2.1** (Construction of Reeh-Schlieder families of exponential type). Assume that  $\Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$  is Herbst-regular. Then there exists for any  $\epsilon' > 0$  a vector  $\Psi'_1 \in E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$  with  $\|\Psi'_1 - \Psi_1\| < \epsilon'$  which satisfies the following Reeh-Schlieder condition: there exists a family of local operators  $A_\beta \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ ,  $(\beta > 0)$ , s.t. for any compact set  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ 

$$\|E(\Delta)(A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi_1)\| \le C_{\Delta}\beta, \qquad (5.2.2)$$

$$\ln \|A_{\beta}\| \le C\beta^{-\gamma},\tag{5.2.3}$$

for suitable constants  $C, C_{\Delta}$ , with  $\gamma$  proportional to the inverse  $\epsilon^{-1}$  of the Herbst exponent.

Proof (sketch). Such  $A_{\beta}$  can be constructed even without making use of the Reeh-Schlieder effect, simply by taking suitable smearing functions. For this let  $\chi \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  be a compactly supported function with almost exponentially decaying Fourier transform  $|\hat{\chi}(p)| \leq \exp(-|p|^{\nu})$ , with respect to the Euclidean norm and  $\nu < 1$ , e.g. as constructed in [Hör90, Thm. 1.3.5]. Then we set  $B = A(\chi)$  where  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ , s.t.  $\Psi_1 = E(H_m)A\Omega$ , is obtained from the Herbst condition. To construct  $A_{\beta}$  we apply the differential operators  $P_{N,\alpha} := (\mathbb{1} - \alpha(\Box + m^2)^2)^N$ ,  $\alpha > 0$ ,  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , with the d'Alembertian  $\Box = \partial_{x^0}^2 - \nabla_{\mathbf{x}}^2$  to define

$$A_{\beta} := P_{N(\beta),\alpha(\beta)} B(x) \big|_{x=0},$$

which have the same compact localization region as B. For suitable choices of  $N(\beta)$  and  $\alpha(\beta)$  it can be shown that these operators fulfill the two bounds (5.2.2) and (5.2.3), by using Herbst-regularity of  $A\Omega$  and the almost-exponential decay of  $\hat{\chi}$ , respectively.

By a careful analysis of the Haag-Ruelle argument one can see, that Reeh-Schlieder families of exponential type (5.2.2), (5.2.3) are also sufficient for the construction of scattering states, if the QFT model under consideration has a lower mass gap. Let us note that the strong exponential

norm divergence of the bound (5.2.3) does not give evidence of the failure of the strengthened Reeh-Schlieder condition (5.1.4), as the Reeh-Schlieder effect has not even been used in the rather naive construction given in Proposition 5.2.1.

As a next step the status of the Reeh-Schlieder condition should be investigated in generalized free field models. In this case the construction of Reeh-Schlieder families reduces to the one-particle problem, as we discussed with some partial results in [Du17, App. C]. It is well known that the Reeh-Schlieder property for free theories is equivalent to anti-locality properties of the fractional Klein-Gordon operators [SG65], and the Reeh-Schlieder property is also not specific to flat space-times [Ver93; SVW02]. Havin and Jöricke [HJ94, Sec. 5] discuss various anti-local operators which appear in mathematical physics. The difficulty to quantify anti-locality effects, as would be required to establish the strengthened Reeh-Schlieder condition, seems to be due to the fact that such aspects of anti-local operators are subtle and related to the study of *ill-posed* problems in analysis [HJ94, p. 474].

Beyond the free models, one may conjecture that the strength of the Reeh-Schlieder effect is stronger in interacting theories. E.g. in  $P(\phi)_2$ -models one can in principle use all higher Wick powers to subtract vacuum polarization present in  $\phi(f)\Omega$ . This provides additional freedom beyond the choice of the test function, but also leads to more singular large-energy behaviour. In this regard, it appears be interesting to investigate the quantitative structure of the vacuum polarization of more tractable interacting models. A large class of local observables which could be analyzed has recently been constructed and described in fairly explicit form for the integrable Ising model [BC18].

# 5.3 Asymptotic completeness in wedge-local quantum field theory

Finally, let us briefly discuss the question of completeness of the particle interpretation of quantum field theories. The first full proof of asymptotic completeness in interacting relativistic QFT is due to Lechner, and appeared in the context of the operator-algebraic construction of integrable quantum field theories in two dimensions [Le08]. Here strict locality of the wedge-local models described in Section 4.2 is established first, and then density of the standard Haag-Ruelle scattering states in the S-symmetrized Fock space is proven [Le08]. The arguments of Lechner could not be used to establish interacting asymptotically complete models for d > 1 + 1. The reason is the unknown and questionable status of locality in the higher-dimensional interacting wedge-local models constructed so far. Locality seemed an indispensable requirement to construct N-particle scattering states with  $N \geq 3$ . The necessity of such states for asymptotic completeness was suggested by the structure of all interacting wedge-local models known so far.

Due to our existence result for N-particle states, it is now clear that the previously constructed two-particle states can never be dense in the vacuum Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}$  of massive wedge-local theories. Let us note that the necessity for N-particle states does not arise in the purely massless two-dimensional case, where asymptotically complete interacting models have been established by Dybalski and Tanimoto [DT11].

In the massive wedge-local case we may ask whether the ordered scattering states

$$\Psi^{\pm} = \mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm} \Psi_n, \quad \Psi_n = \Psi_1^1 \otimes \Psi_1^2 \otimes \ldots \otimes \Psi_1^n \in \Gamma^{\succ_{\mathcal{W}}/\prec_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_1)$$
(5.3.1)

span dense subspaces of  $\mathscr{H}$ . In local QFT models the ordering condition is not a problematic restriction. Namely using the conventional bosonic or fermionic statistics we can rearrange

$$\Psi^{+} = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1) \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2) \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega$$
(5.3.2)

into any desired order specified by a permutation  $\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n$ ,

$$\Psi^{+} = \pm \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{\pi(1)\tau}(f_{\pi(1)}) \mathcal{B}_{\pi(2)\tau}(f_{\pi(2)}) \dots \mathcal{B}_{\pi(n)\tau}(f_{\pi(n)}) \Omega.$$
(5.3.3)

This can be used to obtain the required velocity-ordering of creation operators for non-exceptional velocity configuration. In the covariant formulation of Section 2.1.2, the non-orderable velocity configurations are sets of Lebesgue measure zero in  $\mathbb{R}^{ns}$  for any  $\mathcal{W} \in \mathbf{Reg}_W$ . Hence the ordered asymptotic completeness of wave operators

$$\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm}\Gamma^{\succ_{\mathcal{W}}/\prec_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_{1}) = \mathscr{H}$$

$$(5.3.4)$$

can hold in wedge-local models, if the latter comply with our usual experiences about particle statistics from local QFT. On one hand we are cautioned by the examples for the failure of ordered two-particle asymptotic completeness in the wedge-local models from [LTU17] that such intuitions from local QFT can be false in the general wedge-local setting. On the other hand it is very reasonable to expect that constructions like the deformation method based on warped convolutions as in [BLS11] do not create such unintuitive features.

As a matter of fact it is possible to compare the scattering states constructed in a wedge-local QFT  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \mathscr{H}, \Omega)$  with the corresponding scattering states obtained in the deformed model  $(\mathfrak{A}_Q, \alpha, \mathscr{H}, \Omega)$  defined via warped convolution, cf. the discussion of the massless case in [DT11]. More explicitly, we consider an ordered outgoing scattering state

$$\Psi^+ := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1) \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2) \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega, \qquad (5.3.5)$$

and we would like to understand its relation to the corresponding scattering state obtained in the deformed theory

$$\Psi_Q^+ := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{Q1\tau}(f_1) \mathcal{B}_{Q2\tau}(f_2) \dots \mathcal{B}_{Qn\tau}(f_n) \Omega.$$
(5.3.6)

Using the definition of warped convolutions we can write the deformed scattering state approximants  $\Psi_{Q\tau}$  formally in terms of the spectral calculus of the energy-momentum operators and the translates of the original Haag-Ruelle approximants as

$$\Psi_{Q\tau} := \int dE(q_1) \alpha_{Qq_1}(\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)) \int dE(q_2) \alpha_{Qq_2}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)) \int dE(q_3) \dots$$
$$\dots \int dE(q_n) \alpha_{Qq_n}(\mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n)) \Omega.$$
(5.3.7)

Here we know from Theorem 2.1.3 that the asymptotic limits

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} \alpha_{Qq_1}(\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}(f_1)) \alpha_{Qq_2}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}(f_2)) \dots \alpha_{Qq_n}(\mathcal{B}_{n\tau}(f_n)) \Omega$$
(5.3.8)

define scattering states in the range of the undeformed wave operator  $\mathbb{W}^+_{\mathcal{W}}\Gamma^{\succ_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_1)$ . This comparison can be made rigorous using the oscillatory integral techniques from [BLS11], and it can be inferred from expression (5.3.8) that the deformation produces phase factors depending on the particle momenta. Such comparison arguments suggest that the spaces of deformed and undeformed scattering states

$$\mathbb{W}_{QW}^{+}\Gamma^{\succ_{W}}(\mathscr{H}_{1}) = \mathbb{W}_{W}^{+}\Gamma^{\succ_{W}}(\mathscr{H}_{1})$$
(5.3.9)

coincide in the Hilbert space of the interacting theory, and from this one obtains that the property of ordered asymptotic completeness is stable under warped convolutions. As the

#### 5 Outlook, future directions, and open problems

ordered configurations  $\Gamma^{\succ w/\prec w}(\mathscr{H}_1)$  are dense in the Fock space of the free theory, we also obtain asymptotic completeness of the Grosse-Lechner models with respect to our construction of scattering states. Thereby the models constructed by Grosse and Lechner are established as the first asymptotically complete interacting quantum field theories in space-time dimension d > 1+1. The detailed arguments will be provided in a forthcoming publication [Du18b].

# Bibliography

- [AAR] E. Abdalla, M. C. B. Abdalla, and K. D. Rothe. *Non-perturbative methods in* 2-dimensional Quantum Field Theory. World Scientific Publishing Company, 1991.
- [AD17] S. Alazzawi and W. Dybalski. "Compton scattering in the Buchholz-Roberts framework of relativistic QED". Lett. Math. Phys. 107 (2017), pp. 81–106. DOI: 10.1007/ s11005-016-0889-8. arXiv: 1509.03997.
- [Ala14] S. Alazzawi. "Deformations of Quantum Field Theories and the Construction of Interacting Models". PhD thesis. Universität Wien, 2014. arXiv: 1503.00897.
- [AL17] S. Alazzawi and G. Lechner. "Inverse Scattering and Local Observable Algebras in Integrable Quantum Field Theories". Commun. Math. Phys. 354 (2017), pp. 913–956.
   DOI: 10.1007/s00220-017-2891-0. arXiv: 1608.02359.
- [A] H. Araki. Mathematical Theory of Quantum Fields. Oxford Science Publications 101. Translation from Japanese (1993). Oxford University Press, 1999.
- [AH67] H. Araki and R. Haag. "Collision cross sections in terms of local observables". Commun. Math. Phys. 4.2 (1967), pp. 77–91. DOI: 10.1007/BF01645754.
- [AHR62] H. Araki, K. Hepp, and D. Ruelle. "On the Asymptotic Behaviour of Wightman Functions in Space-Like Directions". *Helv. Phys. Acta* 35 (1962). DOI: 10.5169/ seals-113273.
- [Arv80] W. Arveson. "The Harmonic Analysis of Automorphism Groups". Operator Algebras and Applications, Part I (Kingston, Ont., 1980). Proc. Sympos. Pure. Math. 38. AMS, 1982, pp. 199–269. DOI: 10.1090/pspum/038.1.
- [BDN15] S. Bachmann, W. Dybalski, and P. Naaijkens. "Lieb–Robinson Bounds, Arveson Spectrum and Haag–Ruelle Scattering Theory for Gapped Quantum Spin Systems". Ann. H. Poincaré 17 (2015), pp. 1–55. DOI: 10.1007/s00023-015-0440-y. arXiv: 1412.2970.
- [Bau86] K. Baumann. "On the two-point functions of interacting Wightman fields". J. Math. Phys. 27 (1986), pp. 828–831. DOI: 10.1063/1.527188.
- [BT13] M. Bischoff and Y. Tanimoto. "Construction of wedge-local nets of observables through Longo-Witten endomorphisms. II". Commun. Math. Phys. 317 (2013), pp. 667–695. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-012-1593-x. arXiv: 1111.1671.
- [BW75] J. J. Bisognano and E. H. Wichmann. "On the duality condition for a Hermitian scalar field". J. Math. Phys. 16 (1975), pp. 985–1007. DOI: 10.1063/1.522605.
- [BLOT] N. Bogolubov, A. Logunov, A. Oksak, and I. Todorov. *General Principles of Quantum Field Theory*. Springer, Dordrecht, 1990. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-009-0491-0.
- [Bor92] H.-J. Borchers. "The CPT-theorem in two-dimensional theories of local observables". Commun. Math. Phys. 143 (1992), pp. 315–332. DOI: 10.1007/BF02099011.
- [Bor95] H.-J. Borchers. "On the use of modular groups in quantum field theory". Annales de l'I.H.P. Physique théorique 63 (1995). URL: http://eudml.org/doc/76702, pp. 331-382.

- [BBS01] H.-J. Borchers, D. Buchholz, and B. Schroer. "Polarization-Free Generators and the S-Matrix". *Commun. Math. Phys.* 219 (2001), pp. 125–140. DOI: 10.1007/ s002200100411.
- [Bor00] H.-J. Borchers. "On revolutionizing quantum field theory with Tomita's modular theory". J. Math. Phys. 41 (2000). (extended version with proofs at http://www.mat. univie.ac.at/~esiprpr/esi773.pdf), pp. 3604-3673. DOI: 10.1063/1.533323.
- [BC18] H. Bostelmann and D. Cadamuro. "Explicit construction of local observables in integrable quantum field theories" (2018). arXiv: 1806.00269.
- [BC13] H. Bostelmann and D. Cadamuro. "An operator expansion for integrable quantum field theories". J. Phys. A46 (2013), p. 095401. DOI: 10.1088/1751-8113/46/9/ 095401. arXiv: 1208.4763.
- [BR1] O. Bratteli and D. Robinson. Operator Algebras and Quantum Statistical Mechanics Vol. 1: C\*- and W\*-Algebras. Symmetry Groups. Decomposition of States. Springer, 1987. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-662-02520-8.
- [BGL02] R. Brunetti, D. Guido, and R. Longo. "Modular localization and Wigner particles". *Rev. Math. Phys.* 14 (2002), pp. 759–786. DOI: 10.1142/S0129055X02001387. arXiv: math-ph/0203021.
- [Bu75a] D. Buchholz. "Collision Theory for Massless Fermions". Commun. Math. Phys. 42 (1975), p. 269. DOI: 10.1007/BF01608977.
- [Bu75b] D. Buchholz. "Collision Theory for Waves in Two-Dimensions and a Characterization of Models with Trivial S Matrix". Commun. Math. Phys. 45 (1975), p. 1. DOI: 10.1007/BF01609862.
- [Bu77] D. Buchholz. "Collision Theory for Massless Bosons". Commun. Math. Phys. 52 (1977), pp. 147–173. DOI: 10.1007/BF01625781.
- [Bu86] D. Buchholz. "Gauss' law and the infraparticle problem". *Phys. Lett. B* 174 (1986), pp. 331–334. DOI: 10.1016/0370-2693(86)91110-X.
- [Bu90a] D. Buchholz. "Harmonic analysis of local operators". Commun. Math. Phys. 129 (1990), pp. 631–641. DOI: 10.1007/BF02097109.
- [Bu90b] D. Buchholz. "On quantum fields that generate local algebras". J. Math. Phys. 31 (1990), pp. 1839–1846. DOI: 10.1063/1.528680.
- [Bu93] D. Buchholz. "On the manifestations of particles". International Conference on Mathematical Physics, Jerusalem. 1993. arXiv: hep-th/9511023.
- [BF82] D. Buchholz and K. Fredenhagen. "Locality and the structure of particle states". Commun. Math. Phys. 84 (1982), pp. 1–54. DOI: 10.1007/BF01208370.
- [BLS11] D. Buchholz, G. Lechner, and S. Summers. "Warped Convolutions, Rieffel Deformations and the Construction of Quantum Field Theories". Commun. Math. Phys. 304 (2011), pp. 95–123. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-010-1137-1. arXiv: 1005.2656.
- [BPS91] D. Buchholz, M. Porrmann, and U. Stein. "Dirac versus Wigner: Towards a universal particle concept in local quantum field theory". *Phys. Lett.* B267 (1991), pp. 377–381. DOI: 10.1016/0370-2693(91)90949-Q.
- [BS05] D. Buchholz and S. J. Summers. "Scattering in relativistic quantum field theory: Fundamental concepts and tools" (2005). arXiv: math-ph/0509047.
- [BS07] D. Buchholz and S. J. Summers. "String- and brane-localized causal fields in a strongly nonlocal model". J. Phys. A 40 (2007), pp. 2147–2163. DOI: 10.1088/1751– 8113/40/9/019. arXiv: math-ph/0512060.
- [BS08] D. Buchholz and S. J. Summers. "Warped Convolutions:. a Novel Tool in the Construction of Quantum Field Theories". Quantum Field Theory and Beyond. Essays in Honor of Wolfhart Zimmermann. Ed. by E. Seiler and K. Sibold. 2008, pp. 107–121. DOI: 10.1142/9789812833556\_0007. arXiv: 0806.0349.
- [BV98] D. Buchholz and R. Verch. "Scaling algebras and renormalization group in algebraic quantum field theory. II. Instructive examples". *Rev. Math. Phys.* 10 (1998), pp. 775– 800. DOI: 10.1142/S0129055X98000252. arXiv: hep-th/9708095.
- [Bu17] D. Buchholz. "On a question posed by M. Duell". private communications. 2017.
- [BDL90] D. Buchholz, C. D'Antoni, and R. Longo. "Nuclear maps and modular structures. II. Applications to quantum field theory". *Comm. Math. Phys.* 129 (1990), pp. 115–138.
- [BF77] D. Buchholz and K. Fredenhagen. "A note on the inverse scattering problem in quantum field theory". Commun. Math. Phys. 56 (1977), pp. 91–99. DOI: 10.1007/ BF01611120.
- [BL04] D. Buchholz and G. Lechner. "Modular Nuclearity and Localization". Ann. H. Poincaré 5 (2004), pp. 1065–1080. DOI: 10.1007/s00023-004-0190-8.
- [BV95] D. Buchholz and R. Verch. "Scaling algebras and renormalization group in algebraic quantum field theory". *Rev. Math. Phys.* 7 (1995), pp. 1195–1240. DOI: 10.1142/ S0129055X9500044X. arXiv: hep-th/9501063.
- [CT15] D. Cadamuro and Y. Tanimoto. "Wedge-Local Fields in Integrable Models with Bound States". Commun. Math. Phys. 340 (2015), pp. 661–697. DOI: 10.1007/ s00220-015-2448-z.
- [CD18] D. Cadamuro and W. Dybalski. "Relative normalizers of automorphism groups, infravacua and the problem of velocity superselection in QED" (2018). arXiv: 1807. 07919.
- [CT16] D. Cadamuro and Y. Tanimoto. "Wedge-local observables in the deformed sine-Gordon model" (2016). arXiv: 1612.02073.
- [CD82] M. Combescure and F. Dunlop. "Three body asymptotic completeness for  $P(\Phi)_2$  models". Commun. Math. Phys. 85 (1982), pp. 381–418. DOI: 10.1007/BF01208721.
- [DeG1] J. Dereziński and C. Gérard. Scattering Theory of Classical and Quantum N-Particle Systems. Springer, 2013. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-662-03403-3.
- [DHR69] S. Doplicher, R. Haag, and J. E. Roberts. "Fields, observables and gauge transformations. II". Commun. Math. Phys. 15 (1969), pp. 173–200.
- [DH14] P. Duch and A. Herdegen. "Massless Asymptotic Fields and Haag–Ruelle Theory". Lett. Math. Phys. 105 (2014), pp. 245–277. DOI: 10.1007/s11005-014-0733-y.
- [Du13] M. Duell. "Scattering in Quantum Field Theories without Mass-Gap, Araki-Haag approach". mathematics diploma thesis (unpublished). 2013.
- [Du17] M. Duell. "Strengthened Reeh-Schlieder Property and Scattering in Quantum Field Theories without Mass Gaps". Commun. Math. Phys. 352 (2017), pp. 935–966. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-017-2841-x. arXiv: 1603.07512.
- [Du18b] M. Duell. "Stability of asymptotic completeness in deformed wedge-local QFT" (2018). (in preparation).

- [Du18] M. Duell. "N-Particle Scattering in Relativistic Wedge-Local Quantum Field Theory". Commun. Math. Phys. 364 (2018), pp. 203–232. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-018-3183-z. arXiv: 1711.02569.
- [Dy05] W. Dybalski. "Haag-Ruelle scattering theory in presence of massless particles". Lett. Math. Phys. 72 (2005), pp. 27–38. DOI: 10.1007/s11005-005-2294-6. arXiv: hep-th/0412226.
- [DyG13] W. Dybalski and C. Gérard. "A criterion for asymptotic completeness in local relativistic QFT". Commun. Math. Phys. 332 (2014), pp. 1167–1202. DOI: 10.1007/ s00220-014-2069-y. arXiv: 1308.5187.
- [DT11] W. Dybalski and Y. Tanimoto. "Asymptotic completeness in a class of massless relativistic quantum field theories". Commun. Math. Phys. 305 (2011), pp. 427–440. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-010-1173-x. arXiv: 1006.5430.
- [Dy10] W. Dybalski. "Continuous Spectrum of Automorphism Groups and the Infraparticle Problem". Commun. Math. Phys. 300 (2010), pp. 273–299. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-010-1091-y.
- [Dy12] W. Dybalski. "Towards a construction of inclusive collision cross-sections in the massless Nelson model". Ann. H. Poincaré 13 (2012), pp. 1427–1449. DOI: 10.1007/ s00023-011-0156-6.
- [Dy14] W. Dybalski. "Algebraic Quantum Field Theory". Lecture notes, Technische Universität München. 2014.
- [Dy17] W. Dybalski. "From Faddeev-Kulish to LSZ. Towards a non-perturbative description of colliding electrons". Nucl. Phys. B925 (2017), pp. 455–469. DOI: 10.1016/j. nuclphysb.2017.10.018. arXiv: 1706.09057.
- [DG14] W. Dybalski and C. Gérard. "Towards Asymptotic Completeness of Two-Particle Scattering in Local Relativistic QFT". Commun. Math. Phys. 326.1 (2014), pp. 81– 109. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-013-1831-x.
- [Fre85] K. Fredenhagen. "A remark on the cluster theorem". Comm. Math. Phys. 97 (1985), pp. 461–463. DOI: 10.1007/BF01213409.
- [FR15] K. Fredenhagen and K. Rejzner. "Perturbative Construction of Models of Algebraic Quantum Field Theory". Advances in Algebraic Quantum Field Theory. Ed. by R. Brunetti, C. Dappiaggi, K. Fredenhagen, and J. Yngvason. Cham: Springer, 2015, pp. 31–74. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-21353-8\_2.
- [GJ] J. Glimm and A. Jaffe. *Quantum Physics*. Springer New York, 1987. DOI: 10.1007/ 978-1-4612-4728-9.
- [GL07] H. Grosse and G. Lechner. "Wedge-local quantum fields and noncommutative Minkowski space". JHEP 2007.11 (2007), p. 12. DOI: 10.1088/1126-6708/2007/ 11/012. arXiv: 0706.3992.
- [GR17] H. Grundling and G. Rudolph. "Dynamics for QCD on an Infinite Lattice". Commun. Math. Phys. 349.3 (2017), pp. 1163–1202. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-016-2733-5. arXiv: 1512.06319.
- [GL95] D. Guido and R. Longo. "An algebraic spin and statistics theorem". Commun. Math. Phys. 172 (1995), pp. 517–533. DOI: 10.1007/BF02101806.
- [Ha58] R. Haag. "Quantum Field Theories with Composite Particles and Asymptotic Conditions". Phys. Rev. 112 (1958), pp. 669–673. DOI: 10.1103/PhysRev.112.669.

- [Ha] R. Haag. Local Quantum Physics: Fields, Particles, Algebras. Theoretical and Mathematical Physics. Springer London, 2012. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-61458-3.
- [HK64] R. Haag and D. Kastler. "An algebraic approach to quantum field theory". J. Math. Phys. 5 (1964), pp. 848–861.
- [HJ94] V. Havin and B. Jöricke. The Uncertainty Principle in Harmonic Analysis. Vol. 38. Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete. Springer, 1994. DOI: 10.1007/ 978-3-642-78377-7.
- [Hep65] K. Hepp. "On the connection between the LSZ and Wightman quantum field theory". Commun. Math. Phys. 1 (1965), pp. 95–111. DOI: 10.1007/BF01646494.
- [Hep66] K. Hepp. "On the Connection Between Wightman and LSZ Quantum Field Theory". Axiomatic Field Theory: Summer Institute in Theoretical Physics, Waltham, 1965, Lectures. Particle symmetries and axiomatic field theory, v.1. Gordon and Breach, 1966, pp. 136–246.
- [Hrb71] I. W. Herbst. "One-particle Operators and Local Internal Symmetries". J. Math. Phys. 12 (1971), pp. 2480–2490. DOI: 10.1063/1.1665560.
- [Hrd13] A. Herdegen. "Infraparticle Problem, Asymptotic Fields and Haag–Ruelle Theory". Ann. H. Poincaré 15 (2013), pp. 345–367. DOI: 10.1007/s00023-013-0242-z.
- [Hrd14] A. Herdegen. "On Energy-Momentum Transfer of Quantum Fields". Lett. Math. Phys. 104 (2014), pp. 1263–1280. DOI: 10.1007/s11005-014-0710-5.
- [HL82] P. D. Hislop and R. Longo. "Modular structure of the local algebras associated with the free massless scalar field theory". *Commun. Math. Phys.* 84.1 (1982), pp. 71–85.
   DOI: 10.1007/BF01208372.
- [Hör90] L. Hörmander. The Analysis of Linear Partial Differential Operators I: Distribution Theory and Fourier Analysis. Grundlehren der mathematischen Wissenschaften. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 1990. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-642-61497-2.
- [Hor] S. S. Horuzhy. Introduction to Algebraic Quantum Field Theory. Kluwer Acad. Publ., 1990. DOI: 10.1007/978-94-009-1179-6.
- [IZ] C. Itzykson and J. Zuber. *Quantum Field Theory*. Dover Publications, 2005.
- [KR2] R. Kadison and J. Ringrose. Fundamentals of the Theory of Operator Algebras Vol. 2: Advanced Theory. Graduate Studies in Mathematics. AMS, 1997.
- [Le03] G. Lechner. "Polarization-Free Quantum Fields and Interaction". Lett. Math. Phys. 64 (2003), pp. 137–154. DOI: 10.1023/A:1025772304804. arXiv: hep-th/0303062.
- [Le08] G. Lechner. "Construction of Quantum Field Theories with Factorizing S-Matrices". Commun. Math. Phys. 277 (2008). Cf. important erratum, announced in [Le15] after the attentive analysis of Alazzawi [Ala14, p. 69 f.], pp. 821–860. DOI: 10.1007/s00220– 007–0381–5. arXiv: math-ph/0601022.
- [Le06] G. Lechner. "On the construction of quantum field theories with factorizing Smatrices". PhD thesis. Universität Göttingen, 2006. arXiv: math-ph/0611050.
- [Le12] G. Lechner. "Deformations of quantum field theories and integrable models". Commun. Math. Phys. 312 (2012), pp. 265–302. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-011-1390-y. arXiv: 1104.1948.

#### BIBLIOGRAPHY

- [Le15] G. Lechner. "Algebraic Constructive Quantum Field Theory: Integrable Models and Deformation Techniques". Advances in Algebraic Quantum Field Theory. Ed. by R. Brunetti, C. Dappiaggi, K. Fredenhagen, and J. Yngvason. Springer, 2015, pp. 397–448. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-21353-8\_10. arXiv: 1503.03822.
- [LS16] G. Lechner and J. Schlemmer. "Thermal equilibrium states for quantum fields on non-commutative spacetimes". Proceedings, Conference on Quantum Mathematical Physics: A Bridge between Mathematics and Physics: Regensburg, Germany. 2016, pp. 179–199. DOI: 10.1007/978-3-319-26902-3\_10. arXiv: 1503.01639.
- [LS14] G. Lechner and C. Schützenhofer. "Towards an Operator-Algebraic Construction of Integrable Global Gauge Theories". Ann. H. Poincaré 15 (2014), pp. 645–678. DOI: 10.1007/s00023-013-0260-x.
- [LSZ55] H. Lehmann, K. Symanzik, and W. Zimmermann. "Zur Formulierung quantisierter Feldtheorien". *Nuovo Cim.* 1 (1955), pp. 205–225. DOI: 10.1007/BF02731765.
- [LTU17] R. Longo, Y. Tanimoto, and Y. Ueda. "Free products in AQFT" (2017). arXiv: 1706.06070.
- [LMR16] R. Longo, V. Morinelli, and K.-H. Rehren. "Where Infinite Spin Particles Are Localizable". Commun. Math. Phys. 345 (2016), pp. 587–614. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-015-2475-9. arXiv: 1505.01759.
- [LW11] R. Longo and E. Witten. "An Algebraic Construction of Boundary Quantum Field Theory". Commun. Math. Phys. 303 (2011), pp. 213–232. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-010-1133-5. arXiv: 1004.0616.
- [Mun12] J. Mund. "An Algebraic Jost-Schroer Theorem for Massive Theories". Commun. Math. Phys. 315 (2012), pp. 445–464. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-012-1546-4. arXiv: 1012.1454.
- [Nev81] R. Neves Da Silva. "Three particle bound states in even  $\lambda P(\Phi)_2$  models". Helv. Phys. Acta 54 (1981), pp. 131–190. DOI: 10.5169/seals-115209.
- [Pi05] A. Pizzo. "Scattering of an Infraparticle: The One Particle Sector in Nelson's Massless Model". Annales Henri Poincaré 6 (2005), pp. 553–606. DOI: 10.1007/s00023-005– 0216-x.
- [RS3] M. Reed and B. Simon. Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, Vol. 3, Scattering Theory. Academic Press, 1979.
- [RS1] M. Reed and B. Simon. Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, Vol. 1, Functional Analysis. 1st ed. Academic Press, 1981.
- [RS61] H. Reeh and S. Schlieder. "Bemerkungen zur Unitäräquivalenz von Lorentzinvarianten Feldern". Nuovo Cim. 22 (1961), pp. 1051–1068. DOI: 10.1007/BF02787889.
- [Ru62] D. Ruelle. "On the asymptotic condition in quantum field theory". *Helv. Phys. Acta* 35 (1962), pp. 147–163. DOI: 10.5169/seals-113272.
- [SW00] B. Schroer and H. W. Wiesbrock. "Modular constructions of quantum field theories with interactions". Rev. Math. Phys. 12 (2000), pp. 301–326. DOI: 10.1142/ S0129055X00000113. arXiv: hep-th/9812251.
- [Sch99] B. Schroer. "Modular Wedge Localization and the d=1+1 Formfactor Program". Ann. Phys. 275 (1999), pp. 190–223. DOI: 10.1006/aphy.1999.5921.
- [SG65] I. Segal and R. Goodman. "Anti-Locality of Certain Lorentz-Invariant Operators". J. Math. Mech. (Indiana Univ. Math. J.) 14 (1965), pp. 629–538. DOI: 10.1512/ iumj.1965.14.14041.

- [SW] R. Streater and A. Wightman. *PCT, Spin and Statistics, and All that.* Landmarks in Physics. Princeton University Press, 2000.
- [SVW02] A. Strohmaier, R. Verch, and M. Wollenberg. "Microlocal analysis of quantum fields on curved space-times: Analytic wave front sets and Reeh-Schlieder theorems". J. Math. Phys. 43 (2002), pp. 5514–5530. DOI: 10.1063/1.1506381.
- [Sum12] S. Summers. "A Perspective on Constructive Quantum Field Theory" (2012). arXiv: 1203.3991.
- [Tan12] Y. Tanimoto. "Construction of wedge-local nets of observables through Longo-Witten endomorphisms". Commun. Math. Phys. 314 (2012), pp. 443–469. DOI: 10.1007/s00220-012-1462-7. arXiv: 1107.2629.
- [Tan14] Y. Tanimoto. "Construction of two-dimensional quantum field models through Longo-Witten endomorphisms". Forum Math. Sigma 2 (2014). DOI: 10.1017/fms.2014.3. arXiv: 1301.6090.
- [Tan16] Y. Tanimoto. "Bound state operators and wedge-locality in integrable quantum field theories". *SIGMA* 12 (2016), p. 100. DOI: 10.3842/SIGMA.2016.100. arXiv: 1602.04696.
- [Ver93] R. Verch. "Antilocality and a Reeh-Schlieder theorem on manifolds". Lett. Math. Phys. 28 (1993), pp. 143–154. DOI: 10.1007/BF00750307.
- [Wei95] S. Weinberg. The Quantum Theory of Fields, Vol.1, Foundations. Cambridge University Press, 1995.

## List of included refereed publications

The publications are listed in anti-chronological order. All publications below are core publications for this thesis.

- 1. Duell M., N-Particle Scattering in Wedge-local Quantum Field Theory, Commun. Math. Phys. 364, 203–232 (2018)
- 2. Duell M., Strengthened Reeh-Schlieder Property and Scattering in Quantum Field Theories Without Mass Gaps, Commun. Math. Phys. 352, 935–966 (2017)

## Publication 1. N-Particle Scattering in Relativistic Wedge-Local Quantum Field Theory

In this publication we study the multi-particle scattering problem in the general operator-algebraic setting of wedge-local quantum field theory. Wedge-local models emerged from various recent constructive results, such as [Le06; BLS11], but a general scattering-theoretic analysis for this class of theories was only known at the two-particle level.

## 1. Construction of Scattering States

The first main result of this publication is the convergence of N-particle Haag-Ruelle scattering states, based solely on a wedge-swapping symmetry and ordering of wave-packets.

**Theorem 1** (Wedge-local N-particle Haag-Ruelle theorem). Let  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_{+}^{\uparrow}$  and  $\Psi_{1}^{j} = E_{m}A_{j}\Omega = E_{m}A_{j}^{\perp}\Omega$  with  $A_{j} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), A_{j}^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$  and let  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  be an admissible auxiliary function (supported in a sufficiently small neighbourhood of the isolated mass shell).

- (i) For regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions  $f_j$  satisfying  $\mathcal{V}_{f_n}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \ldots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda}$ , the scattering state approximants  $\Psi_n^{\Lambda}(\tau) := B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1) B_{2\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_2) \ldots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n) \Omega$  converge in norm for  $\tau \to \infty$ .
- (ii) For  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  scalar products of any two outgoing  $\Psi_n^{+,\Lambda} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1) \dots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n)\Omega$ ,  $\Psi_{n'}^{\prime+,\Lambda} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_1') \dots B_{n'\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_{n'}')\Omega$  constructed w.r.t. the same wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  satisfy the Fock structure relation  $\left\langle \Psi_n^{+,\Lambda}, \Psi_{n'}^{\prime+,\Lambda} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \prod_{j=1}^n \left\langle B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_j)\Omega, B_{j\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_j')\Omega \right\rangle$ .

This shows that the multi-particle structure of wedge-local quantum field theories with isolated mass shells must be as rich as in the case of local QFT. To our knowledge there is no previous general construction and existence result for  $n \ge 3$  in the literature. The result is also given in a covariant formulation admitting general localization wedges, thereby the study of Lorentz-covariance properties and their possible asymptotic breaking by wedge-locality becomes possible [BLS11].

## 2. Well-definedness of Scattering Data and Poincaré Covariance

We further find that wave-operators and scattering data are well defined, but may depend on the localization wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  used for their preparation.

**Theorem 2.** Assuming wedge-duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), the wedge-local Haag-Ruelle construction induces well-defined wave operators  $\mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}}: \Gamma^{\succ_{\mathcal{W}}/\prec_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_1) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}$  defined on velocity ordered Fock spaces. For  $\lambda = (a, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_+$  we obtain covariance  $\mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}+a} = \mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}}$  and  $U(\lambda)\mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}} = \mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\Lambda\mathcal{W}}U_0(\lambda)$ .

**Theorem 3.** S-matrices  $S_{f_{i}}^{\mathcal{W}_{f},\mathcal{W}_{i}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{f}}^{+})^{*}\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{i}}^{-}$ , and wedge transition maps  $S_{f_{f}}^{\mathcal{W}',\mathcal{W}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}'}^{+})^{*}\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{+}$ ,  $S_{ii}^{\mathcal{W}',\mathcal{W}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}'}^{-})^{*}\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{-}$ . satisfy Poincaré-covariance identities  $U_{0}(\lambda)S_{f_{i}}^{\mathcal{W}_{f},\mathcal{W}_{i}}U_{0}(\lambda)^{*} = S_{f_{i}}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W}_{f},\Lambda\mathcal{W}_{i}}$ ,  $U_{0}(\lambda)S_{f_{f}}^{\mathcal{W},\mathcal{W}'}U_{0}(\lambda)^{*} = S_{f_{f}}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W},\Lambda\mathcal{W}'}$ ,  $U_{0}(\lambda)S_{ii}^{\mathcal{W},\mathcal{W}'}U_{0}(\lambda)^{*} = S_{ii}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W},\Lambda\mathcal{W}'}$ . If the wave operators are asymptotically complete we have further  $S_{f_{i}}^{\mathcal{W}_{f},\mathcal{W}_{i}} = S_{f_{f}}^{\mathcal{W}_{f},\mathcal{W}_{i}'}S_{ii}^{\mathcal{W}_{i}',\mathcal{W}_{i}}$ .

#### Legal Statement and Acknowledgements

I am the sole author of this publication. The swapping argument was found by myself during research on scattering theory for embedded mass shells [Du17]. The problem of Lorentz covariance in the wedge-local setting was suggested by W. Dybalski.

## References

- [BLS11] D. Buchholz, G. Lechner, and S.J. Summers. Warped convolutions, Rieffel deformations and the construction of quantum field theories. *Commun. Math. Phys.* **304**, pp. 95–123 (2011).
- [Du17] M. Duell. Strengthened Reeh-Schlieder property and scattering in quantum field theories without mass gaps. *Commun. Math. Phys.* **352**, pp. 935–966 (2017).
- [Le06] G. Lechner. On the construction of quantum field theories with factorizing S-matrices. PhD thesis, Universität Göttingen, (2006).

# Communications in Mathematical Physics

## **N-Particle Scattering in Relativistic Wedge-Local Quantum Field Theory**

## **Maximilian Duell**

Zentrum Mathematik, Technische Universität München, 85747 Garching, Germany. E-mail: duell@ma.tum.de

Received: 8 November 2017 / Accepted: 6 March 2018 Published online: 14 July 2018 – © Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature 2018

**Abstract:** Multi-particle scattering states are constructed for massive Wigner particles in the general operator-algebraic setting of wedge-local quantum field theory. The apparent geometrical restriction of the conventional wedge-local Haag–Ruelle argument to two-particle scattering states is overcome with a swapping symmetry argument based on wedge duality.

#### **1. Introduction**

Wedge locality has become an increasingly prominent concept in mathematical physics ever since wedge duality was established in the Wightman framework by Bisognano and Wichmann [BiW75]. In particular, while interacting local quantum field theories (QFT) in four dimensions are still missing, non-trivial wedge-local QFT have emerged in recent years [GL07, BLS11]. This provides strong motivation to develop *N*-particle scattering theory in the wedge-local setting, which is the goal of the present paper.

The classical Wigner particle concept can still be consistently formulated in wedgelocal theories as it does not depend on any notion of localization in configuration space. Accordingly, we may define massive single particle states  $\Psi_1 \in \mathcal{H}$  as eigenvectors corresponding to positive eigenvalues of the relativistic mass operator<sup>1</sup>  $M := \sqrt{H^2 - P^2}$ . Two-particle scattering states were then constructed in [GL07,BS08] along the lines of Haag–Ruelle, using that two particles can be separated by two wedge regions [BBS01]. Scattering states with a larger number of particles however appeared inaccessible or even unnatural in the wedge-local setting as a result of a simple geometric consideration: it is impossible to write down three or more wedge-local operators whose localization regions are space-like separated.<sup>2</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Here (H, P) denote the energy-momentum operators of a given wedge-local QFT model, and  $M \ge 0$  due to the relativistic spectral condition. The precise framework is presented in Sect. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This is best visualized by noting that the standard wedge  $W_r = \{|x^0| < x^1\}$  restricted to the time-zero hyperplane yields the half space  $\{x_1 > 0\}$ —more than two half-spaces cannot be disjoint.

In this paper we give a construction of scattering states for an arbitrary number of massive Wigner particles in the general wedge-local setting. Underlying our arguments is a simple *swapping* symmetry, which follows from wedge duality and augments cyclicity of the vacuum  $\Omega$  for wedge algebras. It states that for a given wedge-local bounded operator  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(W) \subset B(\mathscr{H})$  localized in a wedge  $W \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  there exists<sup>3</sup>  $A^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(W^{\perp})$  such that

$$A\Omega = A^{\perp}\Omega, \tag{1}$$

where  $A^{\perp}$  is localized in a translate  $W^{\perp} := W' + x, x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , of the causal complement W' in Minkowski space of dimension d = s + 1. The symmetry (1) itself has been known for some time in the context of integrable models,<sup>4</sup> but its utility for the construction of scattering states seems to have so far escaped the attention of the experts. In fact, its application in scattering theory appears very natural from the perspective of the causal geometry of wedge regions.

Let us now explain the role of the swapping relation (1) for scattering theory by sketching the convergence argument as an example. Recalling standard definitions of Haag– Ruelle theory [Ha58,Ru62], we select  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$  ( $1 \le k \le n$ ) with non-vanishing projection  $\Psi_1^k = E_{\{M=m\}}A_k\Omega$  onto one-particle space of mass m > 0 and smear their space-time translates  $\alpha_x(A_k) := U(x)A_kU(x)^*$  first with an auxiliary Schwartz function  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  and afterwards with a positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution  $f_k$  (also for mass m) to obtain *creation-operator approximants* 

$$B_k := A_k(\chi) := \int d^d x \ \chi(x) \alpha_x(A_k), \tag{2}$$

$$B_{k\tau}(f_k) := \int \mathrm{d}^s x \ f_k(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \alpha_{(\tau, \mathbf{x})}(B_k), \quad (\tau \in \mathbb{R}).$$
(3)

The smearing operation (2) suitably restricts the energy-momentum transfer, while (3) may be understood as a comparison dynamics in the sense of scattering theory. More precisely due to mass gaps we may arrange  $B_k \Omega \in E_{\{M=m\}} \mathscr{H}$  for suitable  $\chi$  (supported in a sufficiently small neighbourhood of the mass shell) and then  $B_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega = \tilde{f}_k(\boldsymbol{P})B_k\Omega$  is a one-particle state created from the vacuum, which is independent of the parameter  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ . The *n*-particle scattering states are now to be constructed as

$$\Psi_n^{\pm} := \lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \Psi_n(\tau), \quad \Psi_n(\tau) := B_{1\tau}(f_1) B_{2\tau}(f_2) \dots B_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega, \tag{4}$$

where existence of the limits can be reduced to the one-particle convergence if the norm of pairwise commutators is sufficiently decaying with  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ . However, even if the Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_k$  describe wave packets which separate for large enough  $\tau$ , we should not expect such mutual commutation of the  $B_{k\tau}(f_k)$  in a general wedge-local model.

Here the swapping relation (1) enters and yields a second family of creation operators defined analogously in terms of  $A_k^{\perp}$  which satisfy

$$B_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k)\Omega = B_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega.$$
<sup>(5)</sup>

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$  Up to technical points to be discussed in Sect. 3.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Swapping relations are mentioned e.g. in [BS08] above Thm. 3.2 for bounded operators, in [Le03] below (3.13) for wedge-local fields, and indirectly in even earlier works of Schroer. The general connection to wedge-duality has been investigated in depth by Borchers [Bor95], Rem. 1.1 and subsequent comments.

Let us specialize to the exemplary outgoing case  $\tau \to \infty$ . Then for suitably propagating wave packets  $f_k$  we obtain an asymptotic commutator decay across the two operator families

$$\left\| \left[ B_{j\tau}(f_j), B_{k\tau}^{\perp}(f_k) \right] \right\| \le C_N (1+\tau)^{-N} \quad \text{for} \quad 1 \le j < k \le n, \ \tau > 0, \tag{6}$$

where the emergence of an ordering constraint j < k conditionally on the outgoing regime  $\tau > 0$  is a typical trait of the causal geometry of wedges. To establish convergence of (4) we estimate via Cook's method ( $0 < \tau_1 < \tau_2$ )

$$\|\Psi_n(\tau_2) - \Psi_n(\tau_1)\| = \left\| \int_{\tau_1}^{\tau_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \ \partial_\tau \Psi_n(\tau) \right\| \le \int_{\tau_1}^{\tau_2} \mathrm{d}\tau \ \|\partial_\tau \Psi_n(\tau)\|, \tag{7}$$

where the integrand on the right hand side is expanded using the product rule. To estimate the resulting terms we make use of (5) to write

$$B_{1\tau}(f_1) \dots (\partial_{\tau} B_{k\tau}(f_k)) \dots B_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega$$
  
=  $B_{1\tau}(f_1) \dots (\partial_{\tau} B_{k\tau}(f_k)) \dots B_{n-1\tau}(f_{n-1}) B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_n) \Omega$   
=  $B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_n) B_{1\tau}(f_1) \dots (\partial_{\tau} B_{k\tau}(f_k)) \dots B_{n-1\tau}(f_{n-1}) \Omega$   
+ (commutators),

where commutator terms vanish rapidly as  $\tau \to \infty$  by (6),  $||B_{j\tau}(f_j)|| \le C(1 + |\tau|^{s/2})$ and  $||B_{j\tau}^{\perp}(f_j)|| \le C(1 + |\tau|^{s/2})$ . Iterating a total of n - k times, the derivative term will act directly on the vacuum so that we can make use of  $\partial_{\tau} B_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega = 0$  as in standard Haag–Ruelle theory. Altogether (6) and polynomial norm growth of  $B_{j\tau}(f_j)$ ,  $B_{j\tau}^{\perp}(f_j)$ yield for  $\tau > 0$  the rapid decay

$$\|B_{1\tau}(f_1)\dots(\partial_{\tau}B_{k\tau}(f_k))\dots B_{n\tau}(f_n)\Omega\| \leq C'_N(1+\tau)^{-N}.$$

Summing up these terms, we obtain convergence of outgoing scattering states  $\Psi_n^+$  from Cook's method (7). A similar swapping argument yields the Fock structure of these scattering states for any number of particles  $n \ge 0$ . For  $n \le 2$  swapping is strictly speaking not necessary, as scattering states can be directly constructed via  $\lim_{\tau\to\infty} B_{\tau}(f)B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp})\Omega$  as in [BBS01,GL07]. Lastly it is important to point out that beyond swapping, it is also necessary that all operators  $A_k$  entering in (4) are localizable in a common wedge W. Further, the propagation velocities of  $f_k$  must be suitably restricted to match the wedge geometry and be in correspondence with the fixed ordering of creation-operator approximants in (4), as will be made precise in Sects. 3 and 4.

Our construction applies in particular to the model of Grosse and Lechner [GL07]. This model originated from a proposed quantum field theory on a non-commutative space-time, which may be motivated from gravitational considerations [DFR95]. Only later a reinterpretation as wedge-local quantum field theory on ordinary Minkowski space-time was discovered and it was shown that this model exhibits non-trivial 2-particle scattering [GL07]. The curious message of [GL07] was that the model itself is Poincaré-covariant, while Lorentz symmetry is broken at the level of scattering states. To clarify this effect, which is impossible in local quantum field theories, we carry out a general analysis of Poincaré covariance of the scattering states in Sect. 5. We intend to apply our results to extend the pioneering analysis of Grosse and Lechner to the multi-particle scattering data in a subsequent publication.

This paper is structured as follows. In Sect. 2 we introduce the wedge-local variant of the Haag–Kastler framework providing the standing assumptions of our construction. The wedge-local Haag–Ruelle theorem is established in Sect. 3 under certain geometrical restrictions allowing for a streamlined proof. These restrictions are lifted in Sect. 4, where we also obtain residual Lorentz covariance properties and pave the ground for a general discussion of wave operators and S-matrices in Sect. 5.

#### 2. Wedge-Local Quantum Field Theories

Our results are valid for Quantum Field Theory models defined on general Minkowski space-time  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , whose metric we take in the mainly-minus convention and we denote the spatial dimension by s := d - 1. The family of wedge regions is defined as the orbit  $\mathcal{PW}_r := \{\lambda \mathcal{W}_r = \Lambda \mathcal{W}_r + x : \lambda = (x, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}\}$  of the conventional *Rindler* wedge<sup>5</sup>  $\mathcal{W}_r := \{(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^d : |t| < x^1\}$  under the action of the Poincaré group  $\mathcal{P}$  [BiW75].

A wedge-local quantum field theory model in operator-algebraic formulation is specified by mathematical objects  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \mathscr{H}, \Omega)$ , where  $\mathscr{H}$  is the Hilbert space of pure states containing the *vacuum* as a distinguished unit vector  $\Omega \in \mathscr{H}$ . The *wedge-local net*  $\mathfrak{A}$  is a mapping from the family wedge regions  $\mathcal{PW}_r \ni \mathcal{W}$  to von Neumann algebras  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}) \subset B(\mathscr{H})$ , which serves to describe Einstein causality at the quantum mechanical level. Poincaré symmetry acts on the wedge-local net  $\mathfrak{A}$  by a given group of isomorphisms<sup>6</sup>  $\alpha_{\lambda}$  and we denote by  $\lambda = (x, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+} = \mathbb{R}^d \rtimes \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  the elements of the proper orthochronous Poincaré group.

Guided by physical intuition we ask that these objects satisfy wedge-local variants of the Haag–Kastler postulates, which are concerned with the algebraic and representation-theoretic properties of  $\mathfrak{A}$ . Firstly, for any choice of wedge regions  $\mathcal{W}, \mathcal{W}_1, \mathcal{W}_2$  we have

**Isotony**  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_1) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_2)$  for  $\mathcal{W}_1 \subset \mathcal{W}_2$ , (HK1)

**Locality** 
$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_1) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}_2)'$$
 for  $\mathcal{W}_1 \subset \mathcal{W}_2'$ , (HK2)

Wedge-Duality 
$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}') = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})',$$
 (HK2<sup>\$\$)</sup>

## **Translation-Covariance** $\alpha_x(\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})) = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + x), \quad x \in \mathbb{R}^d,$ (HK3)

**Poincaré-Covariance** 
$$\alpha_{\lambda}(\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})) = \mathfrak{A}(\lambda \mathcal{W}), \quad \lambda \in \mathcal{P}_{+}^{\uparrow}.$$
 (HK3<sup>\$\$)</sup>

Here the Minkowski causal complement  $\mathcal{W}' = -\Lambda \mathcal{W}_r + x$  of  $\mathcal{W} = \Lambda \mathcal{W}_r + x$  is also a wedge region and  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})'$  denotes the commutant of  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  relative to  $B(\mathcal{H})$ .

On the representation-theoretic side we further assume that translations are unitarily implemented on the vacuum Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}$  by a strongly continuous s+1-parameter group,  $\alpha_x(A) = U(x)AU(x)^*$ . The representing unitaries are generated by the *energy*momentum operators via  $U(x) = U(t, \mathbf{x}) = e^{itH - i\mathbf{x} \cdot \mathbf{P}}$ , whose joint spectral resolution in terms of projection-operator-valued measures will be denoted by  $\Delta \longmapsto E(\Delta) := E_{(H, \mathbf{P})}(\Delta)$ . Focusing also in particular on the analysis of scattering theory it will be

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> In the literature,  $W_r$  is sometimes simply called the *standard wedge* or *right wedge*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The formulation of our main results requires only space-time translations. With some abuse of notation we denote translation automorphisms by the same letter  $\alpha$ , or  $\alpha_x$ , where  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  is identified with  $\lambda_x = (x, \mathbb{1}) \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_+$ . In particular the basic version of the framework given by (HK1)–(HK6) suffices for multiparticle scattering provided a suitable swapping assumption holds, and we will state explicitly when the strengthened variants (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) or (HK3<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) are required.

convenient to further impose the following standard assumptions concerned with the vacuum representation and its one-particle spectrum,

Uniqueness of 
$$\Omega$$
  $E(\{0\})\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C}\Omega$ , (HK4)

Cyclicity of 
$$\Omega$$
  $\overline{\mathfrak{A}(W)\Omega} = \mathscr{H},$  (HK5)

**Mass Gap** 
$$H_m \subset \text{supp } E \subset \{0\} \cup H_m \cup \overline{H}_M \subset \overline{V}^+,$$
 (HK6)

for some M > m > 0, where  $H_m := \{(\omega_m(\mathbf{p}), \mathbf{p}) : \mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^s\}, \omega_m(\mathbf{p}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{p}^2 + m^2}$ , is the (positive) hyperboloid of mass m > 0 and  $\bar{H}_M := \{(\omega, \mathbf{p}) : \mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^s, \omega \ge \omega_M(\mathbf{p})\}$ denotes the convex hull of  $H_M$ . Note that (HK6) implies in particular that the one-particle subspace  $\mathscr{H}_1$  and the associated orthogonal projector  $E_m := E(H_m)$  are non-trivial. We may extend any given wedge-local net also to regions obtained as sum of a given wedge and any open bounded region  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  by setting  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O} + \mathcal{W}) := (\bigcup_{x \in \mathcal{O}} \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + x))''$ .

For later convenience we will also introduce some refined terminology for wedge regions concerning their geometry in the case of more than two dimensions. Recalling that any wedge region can be written as  $W = \Lambda W_r + x$ , we may define the corresponding centered wedge as  $W_c := \Lambda W_r$ .  $W_c$  is uniquely characterized by the coordinate origin being contained in its edge, and we will call such wedges *centered*. This concept may be motivated heuristically by noting that scattering situations are concerned with phenomena at very large distances, making finite translation by  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  in a sense negligible. Centered wedges W are convex cones in the sense that  $W + W \subset W$ . This assures that the causal ordering given via the *precursor* relation [BBS01]

$$\mathcal{O}_1 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{O}_2 : \iff \mathcal{O}_2 - \mathcal{O}_1 \subset \mathcal{W}_c$$
 (8)

for non-empty regions  $\mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2 \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  is transitive, anti-symmetric, and irreflexive (hence asymmetric). Thus the precursor relation is a (strict) partial order, which is in fact Poincaré covariant. Namely, for any  $\lambda = (x, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}$ , any wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  and any sets  $\mathcal{O}_1, \mathcal{O}_2 \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$  we have

$$\mathcal{O}_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{O}_1 \Longleftrightarrow \lambda \mathcal{O}_2 \prec_{\Lambda \mathcal{W}} \lambda \mathcal{O}_1,$$
(9)

as follows from the definition (8) and  $\mathcal{O}_1 - \mathcal{O}_2 \subset \mathcal{W}_c \iff \lambda \mathcal{O}_1 - \lambda \mathcal{O}_2 \subset \Lambda \mathcal{W}_c$ . Individual points  $x_1, x_2 \in \mathbb{R}^d$  can also be ordered, writing simply  $x_1 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} x_2 :\iff \{x_1\} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \{x_2\}$ .

We recall that the causal complement W' of any wedge region W is also a wedgeregion, and it is clear that  $(W_c)' = (W')_c$ . We say that W' is the *complementary* wedge to W. More generally we will say that a wedge  $W^{\perp}$  is *opposite* to a given wedge Wif  $W^{\perp}$  can be translated into the complement of W, i.e. if for some  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  we have  $W^{\perp} + x \subset W'$ . Lastly we will see that the construction of scattering states is most convenient for the geometrical situation of a given wedge whose edge is parallel to the time-zero hyperplane. This is equivalent to  $W = RW_r + x$  for  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  and some spatial rotation  $R \in SO(s) \subset \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_+$ , and we will call such wedges W upright or non-tilted. This is relevant as for upright W the restriction of  $\prec_W$  to certain hyperplanes behaves almost like a total relation, which will be helpful for establishing the Fock structure of scattering states in Sect. 3.2.

**Lemma 1** ("quasi-totality" of  $\prec_W$  for velocity supports). Let W be an upright wedge and let  $\mathcal{V}_k, \mathcal{V}'_k \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ , (k = 1, 2), be sets of the form ("velocity supports")

$$\mathcal{V}_k = \{1\} \times \mathbf{V}_k, \quad \mathbf{V}_k \subset \mathbb{R}^s, \quad (similarly for \, \mathcal{V}'_k)$$
(10)

satisfying

$$\mathcal{V}_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_1, \quad and \quad \mathcal{V}'_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}'_1.$$
 (11)

Then necessarily at least one of the two relations

$$\mathcal{V}'_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_1, \quad or \quad \mathcal{V}_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}'_1$$

$$(12)$$

must be satisfied as well.

*Proof.* Let  $\Lambda$  be s.t.  $\Lambda W = W_r$  and note that as W is upright we can choose  $\Lambda$  as a spatial rotation. We obtain by (9) that

$$\Lambda \mathcal{V}_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \Lambda \mathcal{V}_1$$
, and  $\Lambda \mathcal{V}'_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \Lambda \mathcal{V}'_1$ .

Due to the choice as spatial rotation, the sets  $\bar{\mathcal{V}}_k := \Lambda \mathcal{V}_k$  are still of the form (10), and analogously for  $\bar{\mathcal{V}}'_k$ . Dropping bars, the two assumptions (11) for  $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{W}_r$  translate to inequalities

$$\mathbf{e}_1 \cdot (\mathbf{g}_1 - \mathbf{g}_2) > 0 \text{ and } \mathbf{e}_1 \cdot (\mathbf{g}_1' - \mathbf{g}_2') > 0 \ \forall \ \mathbf{g}_k \in \mathbf{V}_k, \ \mathbf{g}_k' \in \mathbf{V}_k', \ (k = 1, 2),$$
(13)

where  $\mathbf{e}_1 \in \mathbb{R}^s$  denotes the spatial unit-vector in 1-direction. Assuming that  $\mathcal{V}'_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \mathcal{V}_1$  is false, there must be  $g'^*_2 = (1, \mathbf{g}'^*_2) \in \mathcal{V}'_2$ ,  $g^*_1 = (1, \mathbf{g}^*_1) \in \mathcal{V}_1$  forming an ordering "obstruction". Namely,

$$\neg (\mathcal{V}'_{2} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_{r}} \mathcal{V}_{1}) \iff \neg (\forall \mathbf{g}_{1} \in \mathbf{V}_{1} \forall \mathbf{g}'_{2} \in \mathbf{V}'_{2} : \mathbf{e}_{1} \cdot (\mathbf{g}_{1} - \mathbf{g}'_{2}) > 0) \iff \exists \mathbf{g}_{1}^{*} \in \mathbf{V}_{1} \exists \mathbf{g}'^{*}_{2} \in \mathbf{V}'_{2} : \mathbf{e}_{1} \cdot (\mathbf{g}_{1}^{*} - \mathbf{g}'^{*}_{2}) \le 0.$$
(14)

For any given  $\mathbf{g}_2 \in \mathbf{V}_2$  and  $\mathbf{g}_1' \in \mathbf{V}_1'$  we can now estimate by transitivity

$$\mathbf{e}_1 \cdot (\mathbf{g}_1' - \mathbf{g}_2) = \mathbf{e}_1 \cdot (\mathbf{g}_1' - \mathbf{g}_2'^*) + \mathbf{e}_1 \cdot (\mathbf{g}_2'^* - \mathbf{g}_1^*) + \mathbf{e}_1 \cdot (\mathbf{g}_1^* - \mathbf{g}_2) > 0,$$

where we used that the first and last term on the right are strictly positive for any  $\mathbf{g}_2 \in \mathbf{V}_2$ and  $\mathbf{g}'_1 \in \mathbf{V}'_1$  as particular instances of (13) and the middle term is non-negative due to (14). By definition this implies  $\mathcal{V}_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \mathcal{V}'_1$ .  $\Box$ 

Finally, let us remark that given any Haag–Kastler net of von Neumann algebras  $\mathcal{O} \mapsto \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  defined for open bounded regions  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ , there exists a canonical associated wedge-local net. On the other hand starting from a wedge-local net the question of existence or non-existence of local observables can be highly non-trivial, as explained in the recent review of Lechner [Le15]. While previously the existence of suitable localized operators was always regarded as essential for going beyond two-particle scattering states, cf. [BBS01] or [Le06] Section 6, we will see in the following that scattering theory in most wedge-local models can be studied in reasonable generality without any reference to local observables.

#### **3.** Construction of Scattering States

3.1. Swapping relations for opposite wedge algebras. At the core of our subsequent arguments to establish convergence and Fock structure of scattering states will be certain swapping identities, such as (1). Due to the mass gap assumption and with our desired application to the construction of scattering states it will be in fact sufficient if the swapping relation holds only after projection to the one-particle subspace.

**Definition 2** (*swapping symmetry of single-particle states*). We say that a single-particle vector  $\Psi_1 \in E_m \mathscr{H}$  of mass m > 0 is *swappable* with respect to a given wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  if there exist operators  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), A^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$ , localized in  $\mathcal{W}$  and an opposite wedge  $\mathcal{W}^{\perp} = \mathcal{W}' + x, x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ , respectively, such that

$$\Psi_1 = E_m A \Omega = E_m A^\perp \Omega. \tag{15}$$

As a matter of fact, the swapping relations (1), (15) can be obtained as a consequence of wedge duality ( $HK2^{\sharp}$ ), which is a basic and well-established structural property in quantum field theory [BiW75,Mo18].

**Lemma 3** (D. Buchholz, private communications (2017)). In a wedge-local QFT satisfying duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) there exist  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ ,  $A^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(W')$  such that

$$\Psi^{\mathcal{W}} := A\Omega = A^{\perp}\Omega. \tag{16}$$

Moreover the subspace  $\mathscr{H}^{\mathcal{W}} \subset \mathscr{H}$  of swappable vectors  $\Psi^{\mathcal{W}}$  associated to any fixed wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  is dense.

The proof of Buchholz relies on standard Tomita–Takesaki theory, but is somewhat detached from our otherwise purely scattering-theoretic analysis. To make the present paper self-contained we will provide a version of his argument in Appendix B. Alternatively it is possible to build the entire theory of Tomita and Takesaki upon swapping relations  $A\Omega = A'\Omega$ , see e.g. [KR2, Ch. 9.2, p. 625 ff.]. In this context the space of all swappable vectors sometimes appears the operator-algebraic literature as so-called *modular Hilbert algebra* or *Tomita algebra*. In spite of the abstract general method, the argument is constructive and hence may turn out useful for future studies of concrete models.

**Corollary 4.** Assuming (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), single-particle vectors satisfying the swapping relation (15) w.r.t. any given wedge W are dense in the single-particle space  $\mathscr{H}_1 := E_m \mathscr{H}$ .

The swapping relation (16) is established in Appendix B exactly for the case of "touching" wedges  $W^{\perp} = W'$ . Then  $W^{\perp} \cap W$  is empty, so that (16) becomes non-trivial also for local theories. For space-time dimension  $d \ge 2 + 1$  the dense sets of swappable vectors constructed in Appendix B have a non-trivial dependence on W. For the purposes of scattering theory on the other hand it is sufficient if the wedges are merely opposite, admitting overlaps as in Definition 2, so that swapping becomes trivially satisfiable in local QFT. Interestingly certain wedge-local models also admit a dense subspace of vectors which are swappable in the sense of Definition 2 for all wedges simultaneously. An example for such behaviour is found in the class of deformed local theories constructed in [BLS11], see loc. cit., eq. (2.7).

One simple and immediate consequence of the swapping relation is the consistency of our definition of scattering states (4) with previous discussions of two-particle scattering

in wedge-local models [GL07,BS08], where the physically more intuitive oppositelocalization prescription  $\Psi_2^+ := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_\tau(f) B_\tau^{\perp}(f^{\perp}) \Omega$  has been used. With the swapping relation as main technical tool at hand, we may write

$$\Psi_2^+ = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_\tau(f) B_\tau^\perp(f^\perp) \Omega = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_\tau(f) \bar{B}_\tau(f^\perp) \Omega, \tag{17}$$

where  $\bar{B}_{\tau}(f^{\perp})$  is defined in terms of  $\bar{A} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  with  $\bar{A}\Omega = A^{\perp}\Omega$ . The new prescription from (17) with all operators localized in the same wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  now generalizes to *N*-particle scattering theory, as will be seen in the next section.

3.2. Wedge-local Haag–Ruelle theorem. As comparison dynamics for the construction of scattering states we may restrict to regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_k$ , which are of the form

$$f_k(t, \mathbf{x}) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^s k}{(2\pi)^s} \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x} - \mathrm{i}\omega_m(\mathbf{k})t} \tilde{f}_k(\mathbf{k}), \qquad (18)$$

$$\omega_m(\mathbf{k}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{k}^2 + m^2}, \quad \tilde{f}_k \in C_c^\infty(\mathbb{R}^s).$$
(19)

**Definition 5** (*Haag–Ruelle creation operator approximants*). For  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ ,  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$ , and f a regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution we set for  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ 

$$B := A(\chi) = \int \mathrm{d}^{s+1} x \ \chi(x) \alpha_x(A), \tag{20}$$

$$B_{\tau}(f) := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \ f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \alpha_{(\tau, \mathbf{x})}(B).$$
(21)

Equations (18)–(21) provide the standing notation for the rest of the paper and in particular for our main result Theorem 6. Further any operators  $B \in B(\mathcal{H})$  in the following are obtained via  $B := A(\chi)$  from a corresponding  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ , with  $\chi$  chosen as in Lemma 7, in accordance with the mass gap (HK6).

The restrictions on propagation of wave packets mentioned in the introduction are made precise using the precursor relation (8), to constrain the *velocity supports* 

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_k} := \{ (1, \mathbf{k}/\omega_m(\mathbf{k})) : \mathbf{k} \in \text{supp } f_k \}.$$
(22)

Basic intuition for handling localizations of creation-operator approximants comes from the fact that regular  $f_k$  are rapidly decreasing outside the cone  $\Upsilon_{f_k}^{\delta} := \mathbb{R}\mathcal{V}_{f_k}^{\delta}$  generated by any  $\delta$ -neighbourhood  $\mathcal{V}_{f_k}^{\delta} \supset \mathcal{V}_{f_k}$ , as seen from standard non-stationary phase estimates.<sup>7</sup>

**Theorem 6.** Fix a wedge W and let  $\Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_1$   $(1 \le k \le n)$  be single-particle vectors isolated from the remaining energy-momentum spectrum which satisfy the swapping relation  $\Psi_1^k = E_m A_k \Omega = E_m A_k^{\perp} \Omega$ ,  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ ,  $A_k^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(W^{\perp})$ , and define  $B_k = A_k(\chi)$  (with  $\chi$  as in Lemma 7 below).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> The velocity support estimates for regular Klein–Gordon solutions are due to Ruelle [Ru62], see also [RS3, Sec. XI.3, App. 1] or [A, Thm. 5.3]. Via such estimates, disjointness  $\mathcal{V}_k \cap \mathcal{V}_j = \emptyset$ ,  $(k \neq j)$  is sufficient for local QFT to control equal-time commutators [Hep65], and to some limited extent also non-equal time-commutators [Du17].

(i) For any family of regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_k$  satisfying

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_n} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \ldots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}, \tag{23}$$

$$\Psi_n(\tau) := B_{1\tau}(f_1) B_{2\tau}(f_2) \dots B_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega, \quad (\tau \in \mathbb{R}),$$
(24)

converges in norm for  $\tau \to \infty$ .

(ii) Let  $\Psi_n^+ := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \Psi_n(\tau)$ ,  $\Psi_{n'}^{\prime +} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \Psi_{n'}^{\prime}(\tau)$  be scattering states as in (6), constructed from operators localizable with respect to the same wedge W. Then for upright W their scalar products can be computed using the Fock prescription

$$\left\langle \Psi_{n}^{+}, \Psi_{n'}^{\prime +} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left\langle B_{k\tau}(f_{k})\Omega, B_{k\tau}^{\prime}(f_{k}^{\prime})\Omega \right\rangle, \tag{25}$$

where the right-hand side is independent of  $\tau$ .

Analogous statements hold for convergence and Fock structure of any two incoming scattering states defined as the limit of  $\Psi_n(\tau)$  for  $\tau \to -\infty$ , assuming the reversed ordering of wave packets

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_n} \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}} \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \dots \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1} \tag{26}$$

(while keeping the operator ordering of (24)).

We should point out that the ordering prescription (23) is not new. Such relations are well known from the form-factor programme and related constructive QFT literature, see e.g. [Smi, p. 8], [Le06, esp. Sec. 6], and references therein. The construction of Theorem 6 is in fact consistent with these debut appearances of the ordering conditions (23), (26),<sup>8</sup> and enables the generalization to arbitrary Poincaré frames as needed for higher dimensional space-times, to be established in Sect. 4. Even for the two-dimensional case we note that in contrast to the results from [BBS01,Le06] our arguments require neither the existence of local observables, nor temperateness of suitable polarization-free generators.

**Lemma 7** (Haag–Ruelle Lemma, wedge-local version). Let  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$  and  $K \subset K' \subset H_m$  be compact subsets of the mass shell, such that K can be separated from  $H_m \setminus K'$  by a smooth function. Then there exists a suitable  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})$  (with  $\hat{\chi}$  supported in a sufficiently small neighbourhood of the mass shell as dictated by the mass gaps (HK6)) such that  $B := A(\chi)$  satisfies

(i)  $B\Omega \in E(K') \mathcal{H} \subset E(H_m) \mathcal{H}$ , (ii)  $E(K)B\Omega = E(K)A\Omega$ , (iii)  $B^*\Omega = 0$ ,

<sup>8</sup> To readers familiar with [Smi], [Le06] the ordering prescriptions (23), (26) may at first sight appear to be in conflict with the established conventions that for rapidities  $\beta_1 < \beta_2 < \ldots < \beta_n$ ,

$$z^{*}(\beta_{1})z^{*}(\beta_{2})\dots z^{*}(\beta_{n})|\Omega\rangle = |\beta_{1},\dots,\beta_{n}\rangle^{\text{out}},$$
$$z^{*}(\beta_{n})z^{*}(\beta_{n-1})\dots z^{*}(\beta_{1})|\Omega\rangle = |\beta_{1},\dots,\beta_{n}\rangle^{\text{in}},$$

as e.g. in [Le06, Thm. 6.1.2]. Clearly, rewriting in terms of velocities  $v_k := (1, \tanh \beta_k)$  gives  $\beta_1 < \beta_2 < \dots < \beta_n \iff v_1 \prec_{W_r} v_2 \prec_{W_r} \dots \prec_{W_r} v_n$ . Consistency with (23), (26) can be seen by noting that in the conventions of [Le06] the combination  $\phi(f) = z^*(\hat{f}^+) + z(\hat{f}^-)$  is actually affiliated to the algebra of the left wedge  $W_\ell = -W_r$ , for which we have  $v_1 \prec_{W_r} v_2 \prec_{W_r} \dots \prec_{W_r} v_n \iff v_1 \succ_{W_\ell} v_2 \succ_{W_\ell} \dots \succ_{W_\ell} v_n$ .

- (iv)  $B^*\Psi_1 = E_{\Omega}B^*\Psi_1$  for all  $\Psi_1 \in E(K' \cap H_m)\mathscr{H}$ , where  $E_{\Omega} := |\Omega\rangle\langle\Omega|$ .
- (v) *B* is almost wedge-local (w.r.t. W), i.e. for any r > 0 there exists  $B_r \in \mathfrak{A}(W + \mathcal{C}_r)$ so that for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  we have for a suitable  $C_N > 0$  that

$$||B - B_r|| \le \frac{C_N}{1 + r^N}.$$
 (27)

*Here*  $\mathscr{C}_r := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1} : |x^0| + |\mathbf{x}| < r\}$  *denotes the double cone of radius r.* 

The main spectral statements above, (i), (iii), and (iv), may be understood by noting that the smearing operation  $B := A(\chi)$  restricts the Arveson spectrum<sup>9</sup> Sp<sub>B</sub> $\alpha \subset$  supp  $\hat{\chi}$ . A significant modification in comparison to the standard results from the local case [Ha58,Ru62] appears in (v), where the statement of the lemma needs to be adapted for the wedge-local case. Leaving aside the localization for a moment, we directly obtain that the creation-operator approximants  $B_{\tau}(f)$  from Definition 5 satisfy most of the standard properties required for the Haag–Ruelle construction.

**Proposition 8** (elementary properties of *B* and  $B_{\tau}$ ).

- (i)  $B_{\tau}(f)\Omega = \tilde{f}(\mathbf{P})B\Omega$  for all  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ .
- (ii) If  $A\Omega = A^{\perp}\Omega$ , the corresponding Haag–Ruelle operators satisfy  $B_{\tau}(f)\Omega = B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f)\Omega$ .
- (*iii*)  $\partial_{\tau} B_{\tau}(f) \Omega = 0.$
- (*iv*)  $||B_{\tau}(f)|| \le C(1+|\tau|^{s/2}).$
- (v)  $\partial_{\tau} B_{\tau}(f)$  exists in norm and  $\|\partial_{\tau} B_{\tau}(f)\| \leq C'(1+|\tau|^{s/2})$ .
- (vi)  $B_{1\tau}(f_1)^* B_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega = E_{\Omega}B_{1\tau}(f_1)^* B_{2\tau}(f_2)\Omega$ , independently of velocity supports and operators possibly associated to different wedges  $W_1$ ,  $W_2$ , where  $E_{\Omega} := |\Omega\rangle\langle\Omega|$ .

The proofs of Lemma 7 and Proposition 8 carry over literally from standard Haag– Ruelle theory up to aspects pertaining to the weakened localization and hence shall be skipped here. For further details we refer to [A, Sec. 5] or [Du17]. The most serious consequence of wedge-locality is expressed by the following localization and commutator estimates, which provide the technical background responsible for the break-down of the standard Haag–Ruelle arguments beyond the two-particle case.

**Lemma 9.** Let  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ . For any  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\delta > 0$  the corresponding  $B_{\tau} := B_{\tau}(f)$  can be approximated by  $B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} \in \mathfrak{A}(\tau \mathcal{V}_f + \mathscr{C}_{\delta|\tau|} + \mathcal{W})$ ,  $(\delta > 0)$ , such that for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ 

$$\left\| B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} - B_{\tau} \right\| \le \frac{C_N^{\delta}}{1 + |\tau|^N},\tag{28}$$

where the constants  $C_N^{\delta}$  depend on f, A and  $\chi$ , but are independent of  $\tau$ .

For later use in Sect. 4 we note that analogous approximants  $\bar{B}_{\tau}^{(\delta)}$  exist if f is replaced by the pointwise product  $\bar{f} := fh$  with a polynomially bounded measurable function  $h : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{C}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See e.g. [Arv82] or [BDN15], Sec. 3.

**Corollary 10** (commutators with ordered velocity support). Let *B*,  $B^{\perp}$  be as in Lemma 7 for a pair of opposite wedges W,  $W^{\perp}$ , respectively, and let *f*,  $f^{\perp}$  be ordered by  $\mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} \prec_{W} \mathcal{V}_{f}$ . Then for any  $\tau > 0$ ,

$$\left\| \left[ B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}), B_{\tau}(f) \right] \right\| \le \frac{C_N}{1 + |\tau|^N},\tag{29}$$

where  $C_N$  depend on operators and smearing functions as in Lemma 9. For  $\tau < 0$  estimate (29) holds under the reversed ordering assumption  $\mathcal{V}_f \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}}$ . The commutator estimate extends to the cases that one or both of the operators in (29) are replaced by their adjoints or  $\tau$ -derivatives.

For the convenience of the reader, the technical proofs of Lemma 9 and Corollary 10 are provided in Appendix A.

*Proof of Theorem* 6. Ad (i). Setting  $\Psi_n(\tau) := B_{1\tau}(f_1)B_{2\tau}(f_2)\dots B_{n\tau}(f_n)\Omega$  we want to establish convergence for  $\tau \to \infty$ . Due to Proposition 8 (v) and (iv), Cook's method is applicable and we can write for  $0 < \tau_1 < \tau_2$ 

$$\|\Psi_{n}(\tau_{2}) - \Psi_{n}(\tau_{1})\| = \left\|\int_{\tau_{1}}^{\tau_{2}} \mathrm{d}\tau \ \partial_{\tau}\Psi_{n}(\tau)\right\| \le \int_{\tau_{1}}^{\tau_{2}} \mathrm{d}\tau \ \|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{n}(\tau)\|.$$
(30)

Convergence will follow from the rapid decay estimate  $\|\partial_{\tau} \Psi_n(\tau)\| \leq C_N \tau^{-N}$  for  $\tau > 0$ .

The latter is obtained by induction with respect to the number of particles n, with starting case n = 1 given by  $\partial_{\tau} \Psi_n(\tau) = 0$  as seen in Proposition 8 (iii). For the induction step we write

$$\partial_{\tau} \Psi_{n}(\tau) = \partial_{\tau} (B_{1\tau}(f_{1}) B_{2\tau}(f_{2}) \dots B_{n-1\tau}(f_{n-1})) B_{n\tau}(f_{n})\Omega + B_{1\tau}(f_{1}) \dots B_{n-1\tau}(f_{n-1}) \partial_{\tau} B_{n\tau}(f_{n})\Omega = \partial_{\tau} (B_{1\tau}(f_{1}) B_{2\tau}(f_{2}) \dots B_{n-1\tau}(f_{n-1})) B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_{n})\Omega,$$
(31)

where we first used Proposition 8 (iii) to drop the term with derivative operator acting directly on the vacuum and used that the swapping relation (15) implies  $B_{n\tau}(f_n)\Omega = B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_n)\Omega$ . Now there are oppositely wedge-localized pairs of HR-operators whose commutators can be controlled using Corollary 10, and we may estimate for  $\tau > 0$ 

$$\|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{n}(\tau)\| \leq \left\|B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_{n})\right\| \left\|\partial_{\tau}\Psi_{n-1}(\tau)\right\| + \left\|\left[\partial_{\tau}B_{1\tau}(f_{1})\dots B_{n-1\tau}(f_{n-1}), B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_{n})\right]\right\| \left\|\Omega\right\|.$$
(32)

Here the first summand is rapidly decreasing for  $\tau \to \infty$  by the induction assumption and Proposition 8 (iv). The second summand can be generously bounded from above by expanding the derivative and commutator as

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} B_{1\tau}(f_1) \dots (\partial_{\tau} B_{k\tau}(f_k)) \dots \left[ B_{j\tau}(f_j), B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_n) \right] \dots B_{n-1\tau}(f_{n-1}).$$
(33)

Estimating the corresponding operator norm in (32) by expanding in terms of  $||B_{k\tau}(f_k)|| \le C_k(1+|\tau|^{s/2}), ||\partial_{\tau}B_{k\tau}(f_k)|| \le C'_k(1+|\tau|^{s/2}), ||[B_{j\tau}(f_j), B^{\perp}_{n\tau}(f_n)]|| \le C_N(1+\tau)^{-N},$ and  $||[\partial_{\tau}B_{k\tau}(f_k), B^{\perp}_{n\tau}(f_n)]|| \le C_N(1+\tau)^{-N}$  yields an overall rapid decay. Here we used that Corollary 10 applies due to transitivity of the precursor ordering. Together we obtain that (32) decays faster than any polynomial, and thus convergence of outgoing scattering states follows from (30). The existence of incoming states follows analogously for opposite operator ordering.

Ad (ii). As before let  $\Psi_n^+ := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}(f_1) \dots B_{n\tau}(f_n) \Omega$ . Further we take a second scattering state  $\Psi_{n'}^{\prime +} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B'_{1\tau}(f'_1) \dots B'_{n'\tau}(f'_{n'}) \Omega$  defined with respect to the same wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  and denote the minimum number of particles by  $N := \min(n, n')$ . We will assume instead of upright  $\mathcal{W}$  only the following weaker technical ordering condition: adjacent pairs of velocity supports are precursor-comparable from the rear also across the two families, in the sense that

$$\forall 0 \le j < N : \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-j}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f'_{n'-j-1}} \text{ or } \mathcal{V}_{f'_{n'-j}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-j-1}}.$$
(34)

For upright wedges (34) follows from Lemma 1, but the argument based on (34) can be applied also for non-upright  $\mathcal{W}$ , e.g. to compute  $\|\Psi_n^+\|^2 = \langle \Psi_n^+, \Psi_n^+ \rangle$ .

The proof of the Fock relation (25) is now by induction on the minimum number of particles N. By continuity of the scalar product we may write

$$\langle \Psi_n^+, \Psi_{n'}^{\prime +} \rangle = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \langle \Omega, B_{n\tau}(f_n)^* \dots B_{1\tau}(f_1)^* B_{1\tau}^{\prime}(f_1^{\prime}) \dots B_{n'\tau}^{\prime}(f_{n'}^{\prime}) \Omega \rangle.$$
 (35)

For N = 0 the Fock identity (25) follows from  $\|\Omega\| = 1$  or Lemma 7 (iii), in the respective cases vacuum-vacuum or for a non-zero number of creation operators. Assuming (25) holds up to the minimum number of N - 1 particles, we now distinguish the two cases  $\mathcal{V}_{f_n} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f'_{n'-1}}$  or  $\mathcal{V}_{f'_{n'}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}$  obtained from (34), as they determine the side of (35) on which the swapping should be performed. Let us proceed for the case  $\mathcal{V}_{f'_{n'}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}$ , by swapping

$$\begin{split} \left\langle \Psi_{n}(\tau), \Psi_{n'}'(\tau) \right\rangle &= \left\langle \Omega, B_{n\tau}(f_{n})^{*} \dots B_{1\tau}(f_{1})^{*} B_{1\tau}'(f_{1}') \dots B_{n'\tau}'(f_{n'}') \Omega \right\rangle \\ &= \left\langle \Omega, B_{n\tau}(f_{n})^{*} \dots B_{1\tau}(f_{1})^{*} B_{1\tau}'(f_{1}') \dots B_{n'\tau}'(f_{n'}') \Omega \right\rangle \\ &= \left\langle \Omega, B_{n\tau}^{*} B_{n'\tau}'^{\perp} B_{n-1\tau}^{*} \dots B_{1\tau}^{*} B_{1\tau}' \dots B_{n'-1\tau}' \Omega \right\rangle \\ &+ \left\langle \Omega, B_{n\tau}^{*} \left[ B_{n-1\tau}^{*} \dots B_{1\tau}^{*} B_{1\tau}' \dots B_{n'-1\tau}' B_{n'\tau}'^{\perp} \right] \Omega \right\rangle, \end{split}$$

where in the last step and below we suppress obvious wave packet dependences. Expanding the commutator gives

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} B_{n-1\,\tau}^* \dots \left[ B_{k\tau}^*, B_{n'\tau}^{\prime \perp} \right] \dots B_{1\tau}^* B_{1\tau}^{\prime} \dots B_{n'-1\,\tau}^{\prime} + B_{n-1\,\tau}^* \dots B_{1\tau}^* \sum_{k=1}^{n'-1} B_{1\tau}^{\prime} \dots \left[ B_{k\tau}^{\prime}, B_{n'\tau}^{\prime \perp} \right] \dots B_{n'-1\,\tau}^{\prime}$$

Here Corollary 10 applies due to  $\mathcal{V}_{f'_{n'}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}$ , the assumed orderings (23) of the velocity supports of  $f_k$  and  $f'_k$  within each family, and transitivity of the precursor ordering. This yields  $\| \left[ B_{k\tau}(f_k)^*, B_{n'\tau}^{\prime\perp}(f'_{n'}) \right] \| \leq C_N (1+\tau)^{-N}$  and  $\| \left[ B'_{k'\tau}(f'_{k'}), B_{n'\tau}^{\prime\perp}(f'_{n'}) \right] \| \leq C_N (1+\tau)^{-N}$  for  $1 \leq k \leq n-1$  and  $1 \leq k' \leq n'-1$ , respectively, so that together with  $||B_{j\tau}^*|| \le C_j(1+|\tau|^{s/2})$  and  $||B_{j\tau}'|| \le C_j'(1+|\tau|^{s/2})$  from Proposition 8 (iv), we can estimate for  $\tau > 0$ 

$$\left| \left\langle \Psi_{n}(\tau), \Psi_{n'}'(\tau) \right\rangle - \left\langle \Omega, B_{n\tau}^{*} B_{n'\tau}^{'\perp} B_{n-1\tau}^{*} \dots B_{1\tau}^{*} B_{1\tau}' \dots B_{n'-1\tau}' \Omega \right\rangle \right| \leq C_{N} \tau^{-N}.$$
(36)

As  $\lim_{\tau\to\infty} \langle \Psi_n(\tau), \Psi_{n'}(\tau') \rangle$  exists by part (i) of this theorem, which was established above,

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} \left\langle \Psi_n(\tau), \Psi'_{n'}(\tau) \right\rangle = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \left\langle (B_{n'\tau}^{\prime \perp})^* B_{n\tau} \Omega, B_{n-1\tau}^* \dots B_{1\tau}^* B_{1\tau}^{\prime} \dots B_{n'-1\tau}^{\prime} \Omega \right\rangle$$
$$= \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \left\langle \Omega, (B_{n'\tau}^{\prime \perp})^* B_{n\tau} \Omega \right\rangle \left\langle \Omega, B_{n-1\tau}^* \dots B_{1\tau}^* B_{1\tau}^{\prime} \dots B_{n'-1\tau}^{\prime} \Omega \right\rangle,$$

where the right hand side was rewritten using the clustering identity from Proposition 8 (vi). The existence of the limit on the right-hand side now follows for the one-particle matrix element in the first factor from Proposition 8 (iii), and for the second factor from the induction assumption, respectively. Taken together we obtain the Fock formula (25).

For the complementary ordering  $\mathcal{V}_{f'_{n'}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}$  in (35) we swap instead on the opposite side, making use of  $B_{n\tau}(f_n)\Omega = B_{n\tau}^{\perp}(f_n)\Omega$ . Following otherwise the same chain of arguments we obtain the limit (25) also in this case, concluding the induction step.  $\Box$ 

To close this section let us recall that in dimension 1 + 1 all wedges are upright in a trivial sense. In higher dimension the restriction to upright wedges is unnatural as it singles out a subfamily of localization wedges which is not fully Poincaré covariant. We will later see that the uprightness restriction is of a technical nature arising due to the a priori Lorentz-frame dependent formulation of Haag–Ruelle theory. Consequently it can be lifted by passing to a variant of the Haag–Ruelle creation operator approximants (3) adapted to the reference frame of a given (non-upright) operator localization wedge W.

#### 4. Localization in General Wedges

The goal of this section is to remove the assumption of localization of operators in upright wedges from Theorem 6 (ii), as will be needed for a physically satisfactory discussion of the known Poincaré-covariant wedge-local models (e.g. as in [BLS11]). We recall that these additional considerations are specific to the case of spatial dimension s > 1. The following simple example illustrates the causal restrictions in the non-upright case which invalidate Lemma 1 and allows to visualize how these are resolved below.

*Remark 11* (canonical non-upright wedge). A non-upright wedge can be obtained by boosting the Rindler wedge  $W_r = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : |x^0| < x^1\}, d \ge 3$ , in  $x^2$ -direction with rapidity  $\beta \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$ , yielding

$$\mathcal{W} := \Lambda_{\beta}^{(2)} \mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}} = \{ x \in \mathbb{R}^d : \left| \cosh(\beta) x^0 - \sinh(\beta) x^2 \right| < x^1 \}.$$
(37)

For concreteness we may take d = 3. The relevant part determining the precursor ordering of velocity supports  $\mathcal{V}_1 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_2 \iff \mathcal{V}_2 - \mathcal{V}_1 \subset \mathcal{W}$  is the restriction of  $\mathcal{W}$  to  $\{x^0 = 0\}$ . For the upright case  $\beta = 0$  this restriction is a half plane, and the opposite ordering  $\mathcal{V}_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_1$  corresponds to inclusion in the complementary open half-plane. Exactly this special geometrical situation is necessary for the validity of Lemma 1. Further it suggests the physical interpretation that the scattering states constructed in Theorem 6 cover the entire 2-particle velocity space up to a set of measure zero.<sup>10</sup>

However for the non-upright case  $\beta \neq 0$  the restriction of  $\mathcal{W}$  to  $\{x^0 = 0\}$  yields merely a cone  $C := \{\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^{d-1} : |\sinh(\beta)x^2| < x^1\}$ . Hence there is a non-trivial region of the two-particle velocity space which cannot be locally decomposed into ordered configurations. For example we may take the corresponding velocity supports concentrated in sufficiently small neighbourhoods of points  $v_1 \in \mathcal{V}_1, v_2 \in \mathcal{V}_2$  for which

$$v_1 \not\prec_{\mathcal{W}} v_2 \text{ and } v_2 \not\prec_{\mathcal{W}} v_1 \iff \mathbf{v}_2 - \mathbf{v}_1 \in \mathbb{R}^2 \setminus (C \cup (-C)) =: \Xi,$$
(38)

where a "causally forbidden" region  $\Xi$  appears, having vanishing measure only if  $\beta = 0$ .

4.1. Haag–Ruelle theorem with adapted Lorentz frame. Difficulties as in (38) result from the implicit Lorentz-frame dependence of the Haag–Ruelle operators  $B_{\tau}(f)$ . Nevertheless the latter have turned out to be well suited for the construction with upright W. This motivates us to adjust the construction from Theorem 6 for general W by passing to a suitable reference frame.<sup>11</sup>

**Definition 12** (Adapted Haag–Ruelle operators). For a general (possibly non-upright) wedge  $\mathcal{W}, A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), B = A(\chi)$  as before and regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solutions f, we set for  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$ 

$$B^{\Lambda}_{\tau}(f) := \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \ f(\Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{x})) \alpha_{(\Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{x}))}(B), \tag{39}$$

where  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W}) := \{\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_+ : \Lambda \mathcal{W}_r = \mathcal{W}_c\}$  or more generally  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_+$ .

In fact, such  $B_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(f)$  appear naturally in the discussion of Lorentz covariance in standard Haag–Ruelle theory. Here we just introduce them in an ad-hoc manner, even if the wedge-local net may not be Lorentz covariant. In the following we will see that they can equally well serve as creation-operator approximants, which will turn out suitable for our cause. We should emphasize that no Lorentz transformation is applied to *B*—only the hyperplane used for smearing the translates  $\alpha_x(B)$  is modified. Fortunately it is not necessary to repeat our arguments from Sect. 3.2. We will instead infer the existence of the limits

$$\Psi_n^{+,\Lambda} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1) B_{2\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_2) \dots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n) \Omega$$
(40)

and their Fock structure for suitably ordered wave packets from a redefinition of the wedge-local net and the results of Sect. 3.2. The basic observation is that the modification of passing from f to  $f^{\Lambda}(x) := f(\Lambda x)$  and from translation by  $\alpha_x$  to modified translation automorphisms  $\alpha_x^{\Lambda} := \alpha_{\Lambda x}$  entering in (39) are both compatible with the underlying structures in a sense to be made precise now.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> An important caveat here is that this simple and compelling picture contains implicitly the assumption of conventional (e.g. bosonic) particle statistics. This may be misleading in the general wedge-local setting, as illustrated in recent examples constructed by Longo, Tanimoto, and Ueda [LTU17, Sec. 5].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Constructions using Lorentz-covariant creation-operator approximants (e.g. [Her13]) face similar problems as in (38) when applied in a wedge-local setting.

## **Lemma 13.** Let $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_{+}^{\uparrow}$ .

- (i) f<sup>Λ</sup>(x) := f(Λx) defines a regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution iff f is a regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution.
  (ii) Setting α<sup>Λ</sup><sub>x</sub> := α<sub>Λx</sub> and 𝔄<sup>Λ</sup>(𝔅) := 𝔅(Λ𝔅), (𝔅<sup>Λ</sup>, α<sup>Λ</sup>, Ω) is a wedge-local quantum
- (ii) Setting α<sub>x</sub><sup>Λ</sup> := α<sub>Λx</sub> and 𝔄<sup>Λ</sup>(𝔅) := 𝔅(Λ𝔅), (𝔅<sup>Λ</sup>, α<sup>Λ</sup>, Ω) is a wedge-local quantum field theory satisfying (HK1)–(HK6), and possibly (HK2<sup>♯</sup>), (HK3<sup>♯</sup>), iff the corresponding assumptions hold for (𝔅, α, Ω).
  If (HK3<sup>♯</sup>) holds, we set further α<sub>λ</sub><sup>Λ</sup>(Λ) := α<sub>(Λx,ΛΛ1Λ<sup>-1</sup>)</sub>(Λ) for λ = (x, Λ1) ∈ 𝒫<sup>↑</sup><sub>+</sub>.

*Proof.* Lorentz invariance of the Klein–Gordon equation (i) is standard, so let us only comment that the restriction to orthochronous Lorentz transformation is essential for preserving the positive-energy property, and that the regularity property can be concluded via the representation (19) and standard (non-)stationary phase estimates.

Statement (ii) follows from elementary computations which we illustrate for the example of (HK3<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>). Letting  $\lambda = (x, \Lambda_1) \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  we obtain

$$\alpha_{\lambda}^{\Lambda}\mathfrak{A}^{\Lambda}(\mathcal{W}) = \alpha_{(\Lambda x, \Lambda\Lambda_{1}\Lambda^{-1})}\mathfrak{A}(\Lambda \mathcal{W}) = \mathfrak{A}(\Lambda\Lambda_{1}\Lambda^{-1}\Lambda\mathcal{W} + \Lambda x) = \mathfrak{A}^{\Lambda}(\Lambda_{1}\mathcal{W} + x)$$

where we used that  $(HK3^{\sharp})$  holds for the original net  $\mathfrak{A}$ .  $\Box$ 

It should be noted that Lemma 13 (ii) applies also to wedge-local nets which are not Poincaré covariant (HK3<sup> $\ddagger$ </sup>). In particular the basic definitions,  $\alpha_x^{\Lambda} := \alpha_{\Lambda x}$ , and  $\mathfrak{A}^{\Lambda}(\mathcal{W}) := \mathfrak{A}(\Lambda \mathcal{W})$ , do not make use of Lorentz-transformation isomorphisms, they are only a passive redefinition on the level of the wedge-local net.

To establish the Haag–Ruelle theorem for the adapted scattering state approximants in (40) we rewrite the adapted Haag–Ruelle operators in terms of the boosted net of Lemma 13 as

$$B_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(f) = \int d^{s}x \ f^{\Lambda}(\tau, \mathbf{x})\alpha_{(\tau, \mathbf{x})}^{\Lambda}(B), \text{ and similarly}$$
(41)  
$$B = A(\chi) = \int d^{d}x' \chi(x')\alpha_{x'}(A)$$
$$= \int d^{d}x \ \chi(\Lambda x)\alpha_{\Lambda x}(A) = \int d^{d}x \ \chi^{\Lambda}(x)\alpha_{x}^{\Lambda}(A),$$

where we used Lorentz invariance of  $d^d x$ . Due to  $\chi^{\Lambda}(x) := \chi(\Lambda x) \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  we know that *B* is almost wedge-local also for the redefined net  $\mathfrak{A}^{\Lambda}$ . Therefore Theorem 6 may be applied to the rewritten operators (41). It remains to rephrase the statement of Theorem 6 from the boosted net  $(\mathfrak{A}^{\Lambda}, \alpha^{\Lambda}, \Omega)$  to return to the terminology of the original theory  $(\mathfrak{A}, \alpha, \Omega)$ .

Let now  $\mathcal{W}$  be any wedge,  $\Psi_1^j = E_m A_j \Omega = E_m A_j^{\perp} \Omega$ ,  $A_j \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ ,  $A_j^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$ ,  $(1 \leq j \leq n)$ , and  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow}$ . Then  $\Psi_1^j$  are obviously also swappable with respect to the boosted net and in particular  $A_j \in \mathfrak{A}^{\Lambda}(\Lambda^{-1}\mathcal{W})$ . For  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  we get  $A_j \in \mathfrak{A}^{\Lambda}(\mathcal{W}_r + \Lambda^{-1}x)$ , for some  $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$  depending on  $\mathcal{W}$ , where  $\Lambda^{-1}\mathcal{W}_c = \mathcal{W}_r$  is upright. Hence assuming uprightness is redundant for the adapted Haag–Ruelle construction with  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ . Secondly we see from (41) that applying Theorem 6 to outgoing scattering-state approximants interpreted via the boosted net now requires the ordering

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_n^{\Lambda}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}^{\Lambda}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}} \dots \prec_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda}}, \tag{42}$$

with  $\mathcal{V}_{f_j^{\Lambda}}$  as in (22), denoting the velocity support of  $f_j^{\Lambda}(x) := f_j(\Lambda x)$ . In terms of the original net, (42) is by covariance of the ordering relation (9) equivalent to

$$\Lambda \mathcal{V}_{f_n^{\Lambda}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \Lambda \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}^{\Lambda}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \dots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \Lambda \mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda}}.$$
(43)

This is also consistent with a corresponding localization of the adapted Haag–Ruelle operators (41) similarly as in Lemma 9, but with respect to adapted velocity supports

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_j}^{\Lambda} := \Lambda \mathcal{V}_{f_j^{\Lambda}}.$$
(44)

The result of this discussion is summarized in Theorem 14.

**Theorem 14.** Let  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  and  $\Psi_{1}^{j} = E_{m}A_{j}\Omega = E_{m}A_{j}^{\perp}\Omega$  with  $A_{j} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}), A_{j}^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$  (as in Theorem 6).

(i) For regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_i$  satisfying

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_n}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \dots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda}, \tag{45}$$

the scattering state approximants  $\Psi_n^{\Lambda}(\tau) := B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1)B_{2\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_2)\dots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n)\Omega$  converge in norm for  $\tau \to \infty$ .

(ii) For  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  scalar products of  $\Psi_n^{+,\Lambda} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1) \dots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n) \Omega$ ,  $\Psi_{n'}^{\prime+,\Lambda} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_1') \dots B_{n'\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_{n'}') \Omega$  constructed w.r.t. the same wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  satisfy

$$\left\langle \Psi_{n}^{+,\Lambda}, \Psi_{n'}^{\prime+,\Lambda} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \prod_{j=1}^{n} \left\langle B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{j})\Omega, B_{j\tau}^{\prime\Lambda}(f_{j}')\Omega \right\rangle.$$
(46)

Analogous statements hold for incoming scattering states assuming opposite ordering.

4.2. Lorentz-Frame Independence and Residual Covariance. For the adapted Haag-Ruelle operators  $B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_j)$ , convergence of scattering-state approximants  $\Psi_n^{\Lambda}(\tau) :=$  $B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_1) \dots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_n) \Omega$  has now been established for general wedges, i.e. upright or tilted. The new ordering restrictions (45) appear optimal in the context of Remark 11, and the Fock structure follows without additional assumptions for  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ . However as in standard Haag–Ruelle theory, the choice of HR-operators  $B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_j)$  creating a given one-particle vector  $\Psi_1^j = B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_j)\Omega$  is not unique. Fock structure [Theorem 14 (ii)] implies only for fixed  $\Lambda$ , that resulting scattering states do not depend on this freedom of choosing  $B_{i\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_j)$ . In the following we will exclude also any unphysical dependence on  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ , for which one has to handle the possibility of associated non-trivial changes in the localizations of  $B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_j)$ . We begin by considering the  $\Lambda$ -dependence of one-particle vectors, to be followed by a discussion of the influence on ordering conditions and finally on scattering states. It should be emphasized that the present section addresses only the Lorentz-frame independence of the construction of scattering states. Covariance of scattering states under (HK3<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>) is a related but separate issue to be considered later (see Theorem 24).

**Lemma 15.** Let  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  and f a regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution. (i) The wave packet of  $f^{\Lambda}(x) := f(\Lambda x)$  as defined in (19) is given by

$$\tilde{f}^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{k}) = \frac{\omega_m(\Lambda_m(\mathbf{k}))}{\omega_m(\mathbf{k})} \tilde{f}(\Lambda_m(\mathbf{k})), \qquad (47)$$

where f̃ is the wave packet of f and Λ<sub>m</sub>(**k**) denotes the spatial part of Λ · (ω<sub>m</sub>(**k**), **k**). In particular, supp f̃<sup>Λ</sup> = Λ<sub>m</sub><sup>-1</sup>(supp f̃).
(ii) The Λ-dependence of one-particle vectors is

$$B_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(f)\Omega = \frac{\omega_m(\boldsymbol{P})}{\omega_m(\Lambda_m^{-1}(\boldsymbol{P}))}\tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P})E(H_m)B\Omega.$$
(48)

These one-particle formulas are well-known from the discussion of Lorentzcovariance in the local case and we will only briefly sketch the computations in Appendix A. They are important for the present discussion, as (48) suggests a non-trivial dependence of  $\lim_{\tau\to\infty} \Psi_n^{\Lambda}(\tau)$  on the auxiliary boost  $\Lambda$ . However the dependence can be absorbed by passing to Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_j^{(\Lambda)}$  defined via modified wave packets  $\tilde{f}_j^{(\Lambda)}(\mathbf{p}) := \frac{\omega_m(\Lambda_m^{-1}(\mathbf{p}))}{\omega_m(\mathbf{p})} \tilde{f}_j(\mathbf{p})$ , which have identical velocity supports and give via (48) that

$$B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_j^{(\Lambda)})\Omega = \tilde{f}_j(\boldsymbol{P})E(H_m)B_j\Omega, \text{ for any } \Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow}.$$
(49)

While the above argument coincides with the familiar result from local QFT, the discussion of scattering-state dependence requires additional care in the wedge-local case due to additional ordering requirements. For brevity reasons we shall focus on  $\Lambda$ -dependence only within the preferred class of reference frames for a given localization wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  defined by  $\mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W}) := \{\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow} : \Lambda \mathcal{W}_r = \mathcal{W}_c\}$  as in Theorem 14.<sup>12</sup>

*Remark 16.* Clearly any  $\Lambda, \Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  are related by an element  $\overline{\Lambda} := \Lambda^{-1}\Lambda'$  from the stabilizer  $\operatorname{Stab}_{\mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+}}\mathcal{W}_r := \{\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+} : \Lambda \mathcal{W}_r = \mathcal{W}_r\} \cong O(1, 1)^{\uparrow}_{+} \times \operatorname{SO}(d-2)$ , where the first factor is generated by boosts  $\Lambda_{\beta}$  in  $x^1$ -direction ( $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$ ), and the second by rotations fixing  $x^1$ . In particular we note for later reference that  $\operatorname{Stab}_{\mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+}}\mathcal{W}_r$  is path connected, and that we may smoothly interpolate between any  $\Lambda, \Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  via arbitrarily often differentiable maps  $\Lambda^{\gamma} : [0, 1] \to \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  such that  $\Lambda^0 = \Lambda, \Lambda^1 = \Lambda'$ .

**Proposition 17** ( $\mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ -invariance of velocity ordering). For regular Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_1$ ,  $f_2$  and any  $\Lambda$ ,  $\Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2}^{\Lambda} \Longleftrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda'} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2}^{\Lambda'}.$$
(50)

*Proof.* By covariance (9) we have  $\mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2}^{\Lambda} \iff \mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \mathcal{V}_{f_2^{\Lambda}}$  and similarly for  $\Lambda'$ , allowing us to reduce (50) to the case  $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{W}_r$  up to boosts acting on  $f_j$ . Thus (50) amounts to a property of the relativistic velocity transformation law. Let us assume that  $\mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda'}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \mathcal{V}_{f_2^{\Lambda'}}$ . By Remark 16 we may write  $\Lambda' = \Lambda \overline{\Lambda}, \overline{\Lambda} = \Lambda_{\beta} R_1$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Preliminary computations suggest that Theorem 14 also extends to all  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_{+}^{\uparrow}$  as long as the ordering (45) holds for  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{*}(\mathcal{W})$ .

with a boost  $\Lambda_{\beta}$  in  $x^1$ -direction of rapidity  $\beta \in \mathbb{R}$  and a spatial rotation  $R_1$  preserving  $x^1$ . Hence from  $f_j^{\Lambda'} = f_j^{\Lambda\Lambda_{\beta}R_1} = (f_j^{\Lambda\Lambda_{\beta}})^{R_1}$ , (j = 1, 2), we obtain for the spatial projection  $\mathbf{V}_{f_j^{\Lambda'}}$  of  $\mathcal{V}_{f_j^{\Lambda'}}$  that

$$\mathbf{V}_{f_j^{\Lambda'}} = \left\{ \frac{\mathbf{k}}{\omega_m(\mathbf{k})} : \mathbf{k} \in R_1^{-1}(\operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_j^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}) \right\} = \left\{ \frac{R_1^{-1}\mathbf{k}}{\omega_m(\mathbf{k})} : \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_j^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta} \right\} = R_1^{-1} \mathbf{V}_{f_j^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}}$$

Here we used Proposition 15 (i), that *R* from the rotation subgroup of  $\mathcal{L}_{+}^{\uparrow}$  act on  $H_m$  by  $R_m(\mathbf{k}) = R\mathbf{k}$ , and  $\omega_m(R_1^{-1}\mathbf{k}) = \omega_m(\mathbf{k})$ . By covariance (9)

$$\mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda'}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2^{\Lambda'}} \Longleftrightarrow R_1^{-1} \mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}} R_1^{-1} \mathcal{V}_{f_2^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}} \Longleftrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbf{r}}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}}$$

where we used that  $R_1W_r = W_r$ , as  $R_1$  is a rotation preserving  $x_1$ . The remaining  $x^1$ -boost gives

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{V}_{(f_j^{\Lambda})^{\Lambda_{\beta}}} &= \left\{ \frac{\mathbf{k}}{\omega_m(\mathbf{k})} : \mathbf{k} \in (\Lambda_{\beta})_m^{-1}(\operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_j^{\Lambda}) \right\} = \left\{ \frac{(\Lambda_{-\beta})_m(\mathbf{k})}{\omega_m((\Lambda_{-\beta})_m(\mathbf{k}))} : \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_j^{\Lambda} \right\} \\ &= \left\{ \frac{((\sinh(-\beta)\omega_m(\mathbf{k}) + \cosh(-\beta)k^1), k^2, \dots, k^s)}{\cosh(-\beta)\omega_m(\mathbf{k}) + \sinh(-\beta)k^1} : \mathbf{k} \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_j^{\Lambda} \right\}, \end{aligned}$$

where we used the group action property  $(\Lambda_{\beta})_m^{-1}(\mathbf{k}) = (\Lambda_{\beta}^{-1})_m(\mathbf{k}) = (\Lambda_{-\beta})_m(\mathbf{k}).$ From this we obtain  $\mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \mathcal{V}_{f_2^{\Lambda\Lambda\beta}} \iff \forall \mathbf{k}_2 \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_2^{\Lambda}, \ \mathbf{k}_1 \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_1^{\Lambda}:$ 

$$\frac{-\sinh(\beta)\omega_m(\mathbf{k}_2) + \cosh(\beta)k_2^1}{\cosh(\beta)\omega_m(\mathbf{k}_2) - \sinh(\beta)k_2^1} - \frac{-\sinh(\beta)\omega_m(\mathbf{k}_1) + \cosh(\beta)k_1^1}{\cosh(\beta)\omega_m(\mathbf{k}_1) - \sinh(\beta)k_1^1} > 0.$$

Passing to the common denominator and using  $\cosh(\beta)^2 - \sinh(\beta)^2 = 1$ , this is equivalent to  $k_2^1/\omega_m(\mathbf{k}_2) - k_1^1/\omega_m(\mathbf{k}_1) > 0$ . As the equivalence holds for all  $\mathbf{k}_2 \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_2^{\Lambda}$ ,  $\mathbf{k}_1 \in \operatorname{supp} \tilde{f}_1^{\Lambda}$ , we have shown that  $\mathcal{V}_{f_1^{\Lambda}} \prec_{\mathcal{W}_r} \mathcal{V}_{f_2^{\Lambda}}$ .  $\Box$ 

This establishes that all choices  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  are equivalent with respect to the ordering restriction. That is a prerequisite for the following commutator estimate, which extends Corollary 10 and will be required for comparing scattering states defined for distinct  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ .

**Lemma 18** (Uniform norm and commutator estimates). Let  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ ,  $A^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(W^{\perp})$ , and let  $f, f^{\perp}$  be regular Klein–Gordon solutions. For a continuously differentiable compact curve  $\Lambda^{\gamma} \in \mathcal{L}^*(W)$ ,  $\gamma \in [0, 1]$ , we define  $f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}$ ,  $f^{\perp(\Lambda^{\gamma})}$ , as in (49).

(i) The corresponding adapted HR-operators from Definition 12 satisfy the norm bounds

$$\left\|B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})\right\| \le C(1+|\tau|^{s/2}), \quad \left\|\partial_{\gamma}B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})\right\| \le C'(1+|\tau|^{s/2+1}), \quad (51)$$

and analogously for  $B_{\tau}^{\perp \Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{\perp (\Lambda^{\gamma})})$ . The constants C, C' are uniform in  $\gamma \in [0, 1]$ and  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  but depend on  $A, \chi, f$  and on the curve  $\Lambda^{\gamma}$ . (ii) For  $\tau > 0$  and ordered  $\mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f}^{\Lambda}$  (w.r.t. any one  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{*}(\mathcal{W})$ ) we have

$$\left\| \left[ B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}), B_{\tau}^{\perp\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{\perp(\Lambda^{\gamma})}) \right] \right\| \le C_N \tau^{-N},$$
(52)

$$\left\| \left[ \partial_{\gamma} B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}), B_{\tau}^{\perp \Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{\perp (\Lambda^{\gamma})}) \right] \right\| \leq C_{N}^{\prime} \tau^{-N},$$
(53)

with  $C_N$ ,  $C'_N$  independent of  $\gamma \in [0, 1]$ ,  $\tau > 0$ , but otherwise depending on operators, smearing functions, and  $\Lambda^{\gamma}$  as in (i). Analogous estimates hold for  $\tau < 0$  if the opposite ordering of wave packets is assumed.

The  $\gamma$ -independent estimates of Lemma 18 are established in Appendix A. Together with the previous results it can now be seen that for any scattering state  $\Psi_n^{+,\Lambda}$ ,  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ given any other  $\Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ , we can construct a corresponding  $\Psi_n'^{+,\Lambda'}$  s.t.  $\Psi_n'^{+,\Lambda'} = \Psi_n^{+,\Lambda}$ . This shows also that for any given wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  the range of scattering states from Theorem 14, constructed via correspondingly localized operators  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  (and  $A_k^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$ ), is independent of the reference frame specified by the auxiliary  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ .

**Theorem 19** ( $\Lambda$ -independence of scattering states). Let  $\Psi_1^j = E_m A_j \Omega = E_m A_j^{\perp} \Omega$ with  $A_j \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ ,  $A_j^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp})$ , and let  $f_k$  be regular KG-solutions such that for some  $\Lambda_0 \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  we have  $\mathcal{V}_{f_n}^{\Lambda_0} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_{n-1}}^{\Lambda_0} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \ldots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda_0}$ . Then for any  $\Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ the scattering states

$$\Psi_n^{+,(\Lambda')} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_1^{(\Lambda')}) \dots B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_n^{(\Lambda')})\Omega$$
(54)

are well-defined and the limiting outgoing state  $\Psi_n^{+,(\Lambda')}$  is independent of  $\Lambda'$ . An analogous result holds for incoming scattering states.

*Proof.* Convergence follows from Proposition 17 and Theorem 14. Using the above preparations we can establish  $\Lambda$ -independence by generalizing the arguments familiar from the local case. Due to Remark 16 we can interpolate between the two reference frames specified by  $\Lambda^0 = \Lambda_0$  and  $\Lambda^1 = \Lambda'$  with a differentiable curve  $\Lambda^{\gamma} \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ ,  $\gamma \in [0, 1]$ . Now we estimate for  $\tau > 0$  inductively with respect to the particle number *n* that

$$\left\|\Psi_{n}^{(\Lambda)}(\tau)-\Psi_{n}^{(\Lambda')}(\tau)\right\|\leq\int_{0}^{1}\mathrm{d}\gamma\ \left\|\partial_{\gamma}\Psi_{n}^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}(\tau)\right\|\leq C_{N}\tau^{-N}$$

For n = 1 this follows from (49) with  $C_N = 0$ . The induction step is established by expanding  $\|\partial_{\gamma}\Psi_n^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}(\tau)\| \leq \|(\partial_{\gamma}(B_{1\tau}^{\gamma} \dots B_{n-1\tau}^{\gamma}))B_{n\tau}^{\gamma}\Omega\| + \|B_{1\tau}^{\gamma} \dots B_{n-1\tau}^{\gamma}\partial_{\gamma}B_{n\tau}^{\gamma}\Omega\|$  where we abbreviated  $B_{j\tau}^{\gamma} := B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f_j^{(\Lambda^{(\gamma)})})$ . Here the second term vanishes due to (49) and the first term may be estimated by swapping

$$\begin{split} \left\| (\partial_{\gamma} (B_{1\tau}^{\gamma} \dots B_{n-1\tau}^{\gamma})) B_{n\tau}^{\gamma} \Omega \right\| &= \left\| (\partial_{\gamma} (B_{1\tau}^{\gamma} \dots B_{n-1\tau}^{\gamma})) B_{n\tau}^{\perp \gamma} \Omega \right\| \\ &\leq \left\| B_{n\tau}^{\perp \gamma} \right\| \left\| (\partial_{\gamma} (B_{1\tau}^{\gamma} \dots B_{n-1\tau}^{\gamma})) \Omega \right\| \\ &+ \left\| [\partial_{\gamma} (B_{1\tau}^{\gamma} \dots B_{n-1\tau}^{\gamma}), B_{n\tau}^{\perp \gamma}] \right\| \end{split}$$

where both terms are rapidly decreasing in  $\tau$ . For the first term this is obtained from the induction assumption and  $||B_{j\tau}^{\perp\gamma}|| \le C(1+|\tau|^{s/2})$  (uniformly in  $\gamma \in [0, 1]$ ). The second term is estimated by expansion of the commutator similarly as in (33) and inserting the  $\gamma$ -uniform bounds from Lemma 18.  $\Box$ 

#### 5. Wave Operators, S-Matrix, and Wedge Transitions

We have now sufficient understanding of the construction from Sect. 4.1 to begin with a general and model-independent analysis of the multi-particle scattering data in wedge-local models. In particular we propose a formalism for wave operators and S-matrices, which emphasizes the potential physical peculiarities of multi-particle scattering in the wedge-local setting. These considerations will provide the foundation for the study of the multi-particle structure of the Grosse-Lechner model and related wedge-local theories in subsequent work.

Guided by conventional Haag–Ruelle theory we additionally need to address restrictions of our construction regarding swapping and ordering conditions. Regarding the former it will be convenient to introduce in addition to the one-particle space  $\mathcal{H}_1 := E_m \mathcal{H}$ the (non-closed) subspaces

$$\mathscr{H}_{1}^{\mathcal{W}} := \{ \Psi_{1} \in \mathscr{H}_{1} : \Psi_{1} \text{ swappable w.r.t. } \mathcal{W} + x \text{ for some } x \in \mathbb{R}^{d} \},$$
$$\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}} := \{ \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P}) \Psi_{1} : \Psi_{1} \in \mathscr{H}_{1}^{\mathcal{W}}, \ \tilde{f} \in C_{c}^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{s}) \}.$$
(55)

It is clear that  $\mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}} = \mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}+y} = U(y)\mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}} = \mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}'+y'}$  for any  $y, y' \in \mathbb{R}^d$  by symmetry of the definition, and if covariance (HK3<sup> $\ddagger$ </sup>) applies  $U(\Lambda)\mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}} = \mathscr{H}_1^{\Lambda \mathcal{W}}$ . Lastly Lemma 3 shows that wedge-duality (HK2<sup> $\ddagger$ </sup>) yields  $\mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}} = E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$  for any wedge  $\mathcal{W}$ . Further independent of duality  $\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}} \subset \mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}}$  is dense by spectral calculus, but one should not expect  $\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$  to be a subspace of  $\mathscr{H}_1^{\mathcal{W}}$ , cf. [BBS01] Lemma 3.4. It is clear by definition that for any one particle vector  $\Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$  we can find associated creation operators such that  $\Psi_1^k = B_{k\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_k)\Omega = B_{k\tau}^{\perp\Lambda}(f_k)\Omega$ , so that we can proceed to the corresponding ordered scattering states. The basic conceptual issue to be addressed in the passage from the Haag–Ruelle construction to the wave operators and the Smatrix concerns the potential implicit dependence of scattering states on the choice of creation-operator approximants  $B_{k\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_k)$ .

**Lemma 20.** Let  $A_k, A'_k \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  together with KG-solutions  $f_k, f'_k$  and auxiliary functions  $\chi, \chi' \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^d)$  (cf. Lemma 7) such that  $B^{\Lambda}_{k\tau}(f_k)\Omega = B'^{\Lambda'}_{k\tau}(f'_k)\Omega$  with  $\mathcal{V}_n \prec_{\mathcal{W}}$  $\mathcal{V}_{n-1} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \cdots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_1$  where  $\mathcal{V}_k := \mathcal{V}^{\Lambda}_{f_k}$  and analogously for  $\mathcal{V}'_k := \mathcal{V}^{\Lambda'}_{f'_k}, \Lambda, \Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ . Then the outgoing limits  $\Psi^+_n, \Psi'^+_{n'}$  of  $\Psi_n(\tau) := B^{\Lambda}_{1\tau}(f_1) \dots B^{\Lambda}_{n\tau}(f_n)\Omega$  and  $\Psi'_n(\tau) := B'^{\Lambda'}_{1\tau}(f'_1) \dots B'^{\Lambda'}_{n\tau}(f'_n)\Omega$  coincide. The same holds for incoming limits with ordering assumptions replaced by  $\mathcal{V}_1 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_2 \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \cdots \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_n$ .

Proof. For  $\Lambda = \Lambda'$  we find directly  $\|\Psi_n^+ - \Psi_n'^+\|^2 = \|\Psi_n^+\|^2 - 2 \operatorname{Re}\langle\Psi_n^+, \Psi_n'^+\rangle + \|\Psi_n'^+\|^2$ . This vanishes, as due to Fock structure (Theorem 14 (ii)) and coinciding one-particle vectors we obtain  $\langle\Psi_n^+, \Psi_n'^+\rangle = \|\Psi_n^+\|^2 = \|\Psi_n'^+\|^2$ . The case of general  $\Lambda, \Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  follows from the above via Theorem 19.  $\Box$  Further one can make sense of velocity supports and the corresponding ordering assumptions without reference to Klein–Gordon solutions. For a single-particle state  $\Psi_1 \in \mathscr{H}_1$  the classical propagation region and the corresponding  $\Lambda$ -velocity support ( $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow}$ ) are given in terms of the energy-momentum spectral measure  $E_{(H, \mathbf{P})}(\Delta)$  ( $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ Borel) by

$$\Upsilon_{\Psi_1} := \{ t \cdot (\omega, \mathbf{k}) : (\omega, \mathbf{k}) \in \operatorname{supp}(E_{(H, \mathbf{P})} \Psi_1), \ t \in \mathbb{R} \},\$$
$$\mathcal{V}_{\Psi_1}^{\Lambda} := \Upsilon_{\Psi_1} \cap \Lambda T_1, \quad T_1 := \{ (1, \mathbf{x}) : \mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^s \}.$$
(56)

The precursor ordering is lifted to a relation on one-particle vectors  $\Psi_1, \Psi_1' \in \mathscr{H}_1$  by

$$\Psi_1' \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \Psi_1 : \Longleftrightarrow \mathcal{V}_{\Psi_1'}^{\Lambda} \prec_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{\Psi_1}^{\Lambda}, \tag{57}$$

with some  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$ . We recall from Sect. 4.1 that this prescription is distinguished in the non-upright case, as it leads to the largest range of constructed scattering states in terms of admissible wave-packet configurations, or equivalently to the weakest ordering restrictions possible with the present method. The definition is consistent, as the resulting relation does not depend on the choice of  $\Lambda$  within  $\mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  due to Proposition 17.

The multi-particle configurations accessible via our wedge-local Haag–Ruelle construction can be conveniently expressed by the following notion of ordered Fock spaces replacing the conventional definition based on bosonic or fermionic statistics.

**Definition 21.** The ordered tensor products over one-particle Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}_1$  with respect to a partial order  $\prec$  on  $\mathscr{H}_1$  are defined as closure  $\bigotimes_{\prec}^n \mathscr{H}_1 := \overline{\bigotimes_{\prec}^n \mathscr{H}_1}$  of the finite linear spans

$$\hat{\otimes}^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1 := \operatorname{span}\{\Psi_1^1 \otimes \ldots \otimes \Psi_1^n : \Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_1, \Psi_1^1 \prec \Psi_1^2 \prec \ldots \prec \Psi_1^n\}.$$
(58)

Using the conventions  $\hat{\otimes}^0_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1 := \mathbb{C}\Omega$ ,  $\hat{\otimes}^1_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1 := \mathscr{H}_1$  we obtain corresponding ordered Fock spaces  $\Gamma^{\prec}(\mathscr{H}_1) := \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \otimes^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1$ . The subspace of finite linear combinations of ordered tensor product vectors with  $\Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_1' \subset \mathscr{H}_1$  will be denoted by  $\Gamma_0^{\prec}(\mathscr{H}_1') := \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \hat{\otimes}^n_{\prec} \mathscr{H}_1'$ .

To proceed to the scattering data note that  $\Gamma_0^{\prec W}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{W}) \subset \Gamma^{\prec W}(\mathscr{H}_1)$  is dense and the wave operators are defined by linear extension of the isometries obtained from the wedge-local Haag–Ruelle construction of Theorem 14. Just as for ordinary bosonicand fermionic statistics, unsymmetrized Fock space  $\Gamma^u(\mathscr{H}_1) := \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathscr{H}_1^{\otimes n}$  provides a common enveloping space into which ordered tensor products and Fock spaces embed naturally. The possible dependence of scattering states on a given wedge of reference  $\mathscr{W}$ , noted by Grosse and Lechner [GL07], extends also to multi-particle scattering states and is most consequently expressed on the level of wave operators.

**Definition 22** (Wave operators). For any given centered wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  we set

$$\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{+}: \begin{cases} \Gamma_{0}^{\succ_{\mathcal{W}}}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}, \\ \Psi_{1}^{1} \otimes \ldots \otimes \Psi_{1}^{n} \longmapsto \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{1}) \ldots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{n})\Omega, \end{cases}$$
(59)

$$\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{-}: \begin{cases} \Gamma_{0}^{\prec \mathcal{W}}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}, \\ \Psi_{1}^{1} \otimes \ldots \otimes \Psi_{1}^{n} \longmapsto \lim_{\tau \to -\infty} B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{1}) \ldots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_{n})\Omega, \end{cases}$$
(60)

where for  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  suitable  $B_{k\tau}^{\Lambda}(f_k)\Omega = \Psi_1^k$  with  $B_k$  swappable and almost wedgelocal w.r.t. the given wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  can be obtained for  $\Psi_1^k \in \mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}$  via (48). In the twodimensional case we can take any  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_+^{\uparrow}$  also for translates of  $\mathcal{W}_r'$ .<sup>13</sup>

**Proposition 23.** Assuming wedge-duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>), the wave operators (59), (60) are well-defined and extend to bounded linear isometries  $\mathbb{W}^+_{\mathcal{W}} : \Gamma^{\succ \mathcal{W}}(\mathscr{H}_1) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}$ , and  $\mathbb{W}^-_{\mathcal{W}} : \Gamma^{\prec \mathcal{W}}(\mathscr{H}_1) \longrightarrow \mathscr{H}$ .

Proof. Well-definedness of  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^+$  on  $\Gamma_0^{\succ \mathcal{W}}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}})$  follows by noting that the computation from the proof of Lemma 20 extends to linear combinations of  $\Psi_n^+$ . As the Fock structure also implies isometry of  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^+$ , the wave operators further extend to the closures  $\Gamma^{\succ \mathcal{W}}(\mathscr{H}_1) = \overline{\Gamma_0^{\succ \mathcal{W}}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}})}$  by continuity and using that  $\overline{\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{\mathcal{W}}} = \mathscr{H}_1$  (Lemma 3). The construction of  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^-$  is analogous on the oppositely ordered spaces.  $\Box$ 

Due to translation covariance it is sufficient to consider  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm}$  for centered wedges  $\mathcal{W} = \Lambda \mathcal{W}_{r}$ . In other words we will now see that the wave operators in fact depend on the wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  only modulo translations. Given (HK3<sup> $\ddagger$ </sup>) this symmetry consideration in fact extends to the full Poincaré group, whose action  $U_{0}(\lambda)$  on  $\Gamma^{u}(\mathscr{H}_{1})$  is defined by

$$U_0(\lambda)\left(\Psi_1^1\otimes\Psi_1^2\otimes\cdots\otimes\Psi_1^n\right):=(U(\lambda)\Psi_1^1)\otimes(U(\lambda)\Psi_1^2)\otimes\cdots\otimes(U(\lambda)\Psi_1^n).$$
 (61)

While  $U_0(x)$  preserves velocity-ordered Fock spaces, boosts act in general non-trivially. Explicitly, (9) shows that  $U_0(\Lambda)\Gamma^{\prec W}(\mathscr{H}_1) = \Gamma^{\prec \Lambda W}(\mathscr{H}_1), U_0(\Lambda)\Gamma^{\succ W}(\mathscr{H}_1) = \Gamma^{\succ \Lambda W}(\mathscr{H}_1)$ , and analogously for the subspaces  $\Gamma_0^{\prec W}(\mathscr{H}_{1c}^{W})$ .

**Theorem 24.** For  $\lambda = (a, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  we have  $\mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}+a} = \mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}}$  and  $U(\lambda)\mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\mathcal{W}} = \mathbb{W}^{\pm}_{\Lambda \mathcal{W}} U_0(\lambda)$ .

*Proof.* The first statement follows trivially from translation symmetry of Definition 22. For the second statement let us consider only the outgoing case, and note that it is sufficient to establish the identities for special  $\Psi_n^+$  of ordered tensor product form

$$\Psi_n^+ = \mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^+(B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_1)\Omega \otimes \cdots \otimes B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_n)\Omega)$$
$$= \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_1) \dots B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_n)\Omega.$$

with auxiliary boost  $\Lambda' \in \mathcal{L}^*(\mathcal{W})$  and velocity supports ordered correspondingly, that is by  $\mathcal{V}_{f_1}^{\Lambda'} \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_2}^{\Lambda'} \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \cdots \succ_{\mathcal{W}} \mathcal{V}_{f_n}^{\Lambda'}$ . From continuity of  $U(\lambda)$ , we obtain

$$U(\lambda)\Psi_n^+ = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} U(\lambda) B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_1) U(\lambda)^* U(\lambda) \dots U(\lambda)^* U(\lambda) B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_n) \Omega.$$
(62)

Using  $U(\lambda)U(x) = U(\Lambda x)U(\lambda)$ , the adjoint action of  $U(\lambda)$  yields due to

$$U(\lambda)B_{j\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_j)U(\lambda)^* = \int d^s x f_j(\Lambda'(\tau, \mathbf{x})) U(\lambda)\alpha_{\Lambda'(\tau, \mathbf{x})}(B_j)U(\lambda)^*$$
$$= \int d^s x f_j'(\Lambda\Lambda'(\tau, \mathbf{x})) \alpha_{\Lambda\Lambda'(\tau, \mathbf{x})}(B_j') = B_{j\tau}'^{\Lambda\Lambda'}(f_j')$$
(63)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The d = 2 exception can be dropped by extending the formalism, and results of Sect. 4.2, to make use of the larger sets of auxiliary Lorentz transformations { $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}^{\uparrow}_{+} : \Lambda^{-1}\mathcal{W}$  upright} instead of  $\mathcal{L}^{*}(\mathcal{W}_{r}') = \emptyset$ .

again a Haag–Ruelle operator with  $B'_j := U(\Lambda, a)B_jU(\Lambda, a)^*$  from the class of almostwedge local operators considered in Lemma 7 (with respect to the transformed wedge  $\Lambda W$ ) and  $f'_j(x) := f_j(\Lambda^{-1}x)$ . Starting from (62) covariance of  $\mathbb{W}^+_W$  is now obtained via

$$U(\lambda)\Psi_{n}^{+} = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} B_{1\tau}^{\prime\Lambda\Lambda'}(f_{1}')B_{2\tau}^{\prime\Lambda\Lambda'}(f_{2}')\dots B_{n\tau}^{\prime\Lambda\Lambda'}(f_{n}')\Omega$$
  
$$= \mathbb{W}_{\Lambda\mathcal{W}}^{+}((B_{1\tau}^{\prime\Lambda\Lambda'}(f_{1}')\Omega) \otimes \dots \otimes (B_{n\tau}^{\prime\Lambda\Lambda'}(f_{n}')\Omega))$$
  
$$= \mathbb{W}_{\Lambda\mathcal{W}}^{+}((U(\Lambda)B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_{1})\Omega) \otimes \dots \otimes (U(\Lambda)B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_{n})\Omega))$$
  
$$= \mathbb{W}_{\Lambda\mathcal{W}}^{+}U_{0}(\Lambda)(B_{1\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_{1})\Omega \otimes \dots \otimes B_{n\tau}^{\Lambda'}(f_{n})\Omega).$$

Here we first used (63), well-definedness of the wave-operators (Proposition 23), then again (63), and lastly (61). Finally we extend by linearity and continuity to all of  $\Gamma^{\succ W}(\mathscr{H}_1)$ , whereby we obtain the covariance identity.  $\Box$ 

For local theories  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm}$  are equivalent to the conventional Haag–Ruelle wave operators as a consequence of Lemma 20. Therefore in local theories they must be  $\mathcal{W}$ -independent and Lorentz-covariant up to suitable identification of ordered Fock spaces by standard arguments. In the general wedge-local setting on the other hand, a non-trivial dependence of  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{\pm}$  on the wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  should be expected, as noticed in [GL07]. The resulting asymptotic breaking of Lorentz symmetry in higher dimensions will be strongly model dependent, so that it is beyond the scope of our present general analysis. The lesson to be learned is that there must be a residual Lorentz covariance with respect to the stabilizer of  $\mathcal{W}_c$  in any wedge-local theory.

Finally let us note that also the S-matrix in wedge-local theories, as accessible via our construction with suitable ordering restrictions, will inherit the wedge-dependence of the wave operators.

**Definition 25** (*S-matrix and wedge-transition maps*). The *S*-matrices and wedge-transition maps between final and initial states are defined as

$$S_{\mathrm{f}\,i}^{\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{f}},\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{i}}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{f}}}^{+})^{*}\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathrm{i}}}^{-}, \quad S_{\mathrm{f}\,\mathrm{f}}^{\mathcal{W}',\mathcal{W}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}'}^{+})^{*}\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{+}, \quad S_{\mathrm{i}\,\mathrm{i}}^{\mathcal{W}',\mathcal{W}} := (\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}'}^{-})^{*}\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^{-}.$$
(64)

depending on centered wedges  $\mathcal{W}_f, \mathcal{W}_i, \mathcal{W}, \mathcal{W}'$  entering in the Haag–Ruelle construction.

**Theorem 26.** *S*-matrices and wedge transition maps (64) are Poincaré-covariant in the sense that for  $\lambda = (a, \Lambda) \in \mathcal{P}^{\uparrow}_{+}$  we have

$$U_{0}(\lambda)S_{fi}^{\mathcal{W}_{f},\mathcal{W}_{i}}U_{0}(\lambda)^{*} = S_{fi}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W}_{f},\Lambda\mathcal{W}_{i}},$$
  

$$U_{0}(\lambda)S_{ff}^{\mathcal{W},\mathcal{W}'}U_{0}(\lambda)^{*} = S_{ff}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W},\Lambda\mathcal{W}'}, \qquad U_{0}(\lambda)S_{ii}^{\mathcal{W},\mathcal{W}'}U_{0}(\lambda)^{*} = S_{ii}^{\Lambda\mathcal{W},\Lambda\mathcal{W}'}.$$

If the wave operators are asymptotically complete (i.e. have dense range in  $\mathscr{H}$ ) we have additional transition identities such as  $S_{f\,i}^{\mathcal{W}_f,\mathcal{W}_i} = S_{f\,f}^{\mathcal{W}_f,\mathcal{W}_f} S_{f\,i}^{\mathcal{W}_f,\mathcal{W}_i} S_{i\,i}^{\mathcal{W}_i,\mathcal{W}_i}$ .

*Proof. Covariance identities follow from Proposition* 24. *The wedge-transition formula is a consequence of* (64) *using that asymptotic completeness and isometry of*  $\mathbb{W}^+_{\mathcal{W}'_{t}}$  *imply* 

$$\mathbb{W}^+_{\mathcal{W}'_f}(\mathbb{W}^+_{\mathcal{W}'_f})^* = \mathbb{1} \text{ and analogously for } \mathbb{W}^-_{\mathcal{W}'_i}. \quad \Box$$

It is important to highlight that in our construction the localization wedge  $\mathcal{W}$  must agree among all creation operators used to define a scattering state. Additionally even if there is a non-trivial overlap between two distinct ordered Fock spaces, for non-vanishing  $\Psi \in \Gamma^{\succ W}(\mathscr{H}_1) \cap \Gamma^{\succ W'}(\mathscr{H}_1)$  one will in general have  $\mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}}^+ \Psi \neq \mathbb{W}_{\mathcal{W}'}^+ \Psi$ . The analysis of this localization-dependence can be carried much further in models with stronger (e.g. string-like) localization. In this case also scattering states can be constructed for mixed string-directions and the dependence on these directions can be taken into account on the level of the asymptotic Fock spaces [FGR96].

#### 6. Concluding Remarks

We developed *N*-particle scattering theory for general wedge-local quantum field theories with isolated mass shells. In particular, we constructed scattering states for arbitrarily many particles, even with reduced localization information available from wedgelocality. This implies also that the asymptotic particle structure of wedge-local models with isolated mass shells must be as rich as for strictly local theories.

With multi-particle scattering states at hand, we may proceed to the problem of asymptotic completeness (AC) which, in spite of recent progress [Le06, DT11, DG14], is largely open both in the local and wedge-local setting. Using our construction of *N*-particle scattering states, we intend to establish AC in the wedge-local model of Grosse and Lechner [GL07]. This will give the first example of a relativistic wedge-local theory in 4-dimensional space-time, which is interacting and asymptotically complete. Furthermore, we expect that the non-trivial *S*-matrix of this model will be factorizing, which is an unusual feature in higher dimensions. On the other hand, interesting counterexamples to two-particle asymptotic completeness have recently been constructed in wedge-local setting [LTU17, Sec. 5]. These models also ought to be instructive at the multi-particle level within the presently developed multi-particle scattering theory.

Returning to the axiomatic viewpoint, it is not known whether the existence of an interpolating wedge-local net has any consequences on the properties of an *S*-matrix beyond the basic symmetry principles discussed in Sect. 5. As a first step, one may ask whether there is any meaningful generalization of the LSZ reduction formula for the wedge-local setting. The latter provides the conventional point of departure for investigating analyticity properties of the *S*-matrix [A, Sec. 5.6]. Phrased differently, one may ask in which generality the inverse scattering problem is solvable within the class of wedge-local models. While this appears to be an ambitious question, there are in fact related positive results for non-local models [BaW84], or for a certain class of field theories formulated on Krein spaces [AG01].

Lastly, let us point out that a general scattering theory for massless particles in the wedge-local setting curiously appears to require new ideas. In particular many of the conventional technical results may fail without mass gaps, including energy bounds and clustering estimates. These were indispensable tools in all previous constructions of scattering states in the local setting without mass gaps, see e.g. [Bu77,Dy05,Her13, AD17,Du17].

#### **A. Some Technical Arguments**

For the convenience of the reader we will briefly explain how the standard proof of commutator estimates for Haag–Ruelle operators also yields the corresponding results

in the wedge-local setting. Due to the covariance arguments from Sect. 4.1 it is sufficient to consider the case of non-adapted HR-operators corresponding to  $B_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(f)$  with  $\Lambda = \mathbb{1}$ .

**Lemma 27.** Let f be a regular Klein–Gordon solution of mass m > 0.

(*i*)  $|f(t, \mathbf{x})| \leq C/(1 + |t|^{s/2})$  for any  $(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^{s+1}$ , (*ii*)  $|f(t, \mathbf{x})| \leq C_{\epsilon,N}/(1 + |t|^N + |\mathbf{x}|^N)$  for  $(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \Upsilon_f^{\epsilon}$ , (*iii*)  $||f_t||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)} \leq C(1 + |t|^{s/2})$ , where  $f_t(\mathbf{x}) := f(t, \mathbf{x})$ ,

where  $\epsilon > 0$ , and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  are arbitrary, C > 0,  $C_{\epsilon,N} > 0$  are suitable constants depending on f, and  $\Upsilon_f^{\epsilon} := \mathbb{R}\mathcal{V}_f^{\epsilon}$  is the cone generated by the  $\epsilon$ -enlarged velocity support  $\mathcal{V}_f^{\epsilon} := \{(1, \mathbf{v}) \in \mathbb{R}^d : \exists (1, \mathbf{v}') \in \mathcal{V}_f, |\mathbf{v} - \mathbf{v}'| < \epsilon\}.$ 

Lemma 27 follows from (non-)stationary phase analysis, see e.g. [RS3, Sec. XI.3, App. 1] or [A, Thm. 5.3].

Proof of Lemma 9. Let  $\delta > 0$  be given and  $B_r \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + \mathscr{C}_r)$ ,  $||B - B_r|| \leq C_N/(1+r^N)$  as in Lemma 7. Suitable wedge-local approximants may then be obtained by restricting the integration in the definition of  $B_{\tau}(f)$  to the asymptotically dominant part  $f^{\uparrow}(x) := f(x) \mathbb{1}_{\gamma^{\delta/2}}(x)$  (Lemma 27) and setting  $r(\tau) := \delta |\tau|/2$  to obtain

$$B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} := (B_{r(\tau)})_{\tau}(f^{\uparrow}) = \int \mathrm{d}^{s} x \ f^{\uparrow}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \alpha_{(\tau, \mathbf{x})}(B_{r(\tau)}) \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + \mathscr{C}_{\delta|\tau|/2} + \tau \mathcal{V}_{f}^{\delta/2}),$$

where the localization was computed for given  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  by covariance, isotony and noting that  $\Upsilon_f^{\delta/2} \cap \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : x^0 = \tau\} = \tau \mathcal{V}_f^{\delta/2} \subset \tau \mathcal{V}_f + \mathcal{C}_{\delta|\tau|/2}$  and  $\mathcal{C}_{\delta|\tau|/2} + \mathcal{C}_{\delta|\tau|/2} \subset \mathcal{C}_{\delta|\tau|}$ . The approximation in norm is established by  $||B_{\tau}(f) - B_{\tau}^{(\delta)}|| = ||B_{\tau}(f) - (B_{r(\tau)})_{\tau}(f^{\uparrow})|| \le ||B - B_{r(\tau)}|| + ||(B_{r(\tau)})_{\tau}(f - f^{\uparrow})|| \le ||B - B_{r(\tau)}|| + ||f_{\tau}|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)} + ||B_{r(\tau)}|| + ||f_{\tau} - f_{\tau}^{\uparrow}||_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)} \le C'_N/(1 + |\tau|^N)$  due to Lemma 27 and that  $||B - B_{r(\tau)}|| \le C_N/(1 + \delta^N |\tau|^N)$  is sufficient to compensate the polynomial growth in Lemma 27 (iii) and obtain overall  $||B_{\tau}(f) - B_{\tau}^{(\delta)}|| \le C_{\delta,N}/(1 + |\tau|^N)$ .

Proof of Corollary 10. To estimate  $\|[B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}), B_{\tau}(f)]\|$ , let  $\delta > 0$  and  $B_{\tau}^{(\delta)}, B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}$ corresponding approximants as from Lemma 9, i.e.  $B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} \in \mathfrak{A}(\tau \mathcal{V}_f + \mathscr{C}_{\delta|\tau|} + \mathcal{W})$ , s.t.  $\|B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} - B_{\tau}(f)\| \leq C_N^{\delta}/(1+|\tau|^N)$ , and let analogously  $B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)} \in \mathfrak{A}(\tau \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} + \mathscr{C}_{\delta|\tau|} + \mathcal{W}^{\perp})$ , s.t.  $\|B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)} - B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp})\| \leq C_N^{\prime\delta}/(1+|\tau|^N)$ .

Choosing  $\delta > 0$  sufficiently small the localization regions of  $B_{\tau}^{(\delta)}$  and  $B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}$  will be space-like separated for any large enough  $\tau > 0$ : By assumption we have  $\mathcal{V}_f - \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} \subset \mathcal{W}_c$  with  $\mathcal{V}_f - \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}}$  compact and  $\mathcal{W}_c$  open. Thus there exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that  $\mathcal{V}_f - \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} + \mathscr{C}_{\epsilon} \subset \mathcal{W}_c$ , where  $\mathscr{C}_{\epsilon} := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^d : |x|_c = |x^0| + |\mathbf{x}| < \epsilon\}$  and as  $\mathcal{W}_c$ is a convex cone this implies also  $\tau(\mathcal{V}_f - \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} + \mathscr{C}_{\epsilon}) \subset \mathcal{W}_c$  for any  $\tau > 0$ . To obtain space-like separation recall that  $\mathcal{W} = \mathcal{W}_c + x_1, \mathcal{W}^{\perp} = \mathcal{W}'_c + x_2$ , for  $x_1, x_2 \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . Thus we get for  $\delta < \epsilon/3$  and  $\tau > 3(|x_1|_c + |x_2|_c)/\epsilon$  and any  $|x_1'|_c < \delta, |x_2'|_c < \delta$  that

$$\tau(\mathcal{V}_f - \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} + \frac{x_1 - x_2}{\tau} + x_1' - x_2') + \mathcal{W}_c \subset \mathcal{W}_c = (\mathcal{W}_c^{\perp})'$$
$$\implies \tau \mathcal{V}_f + x_1 + \tau x_1' + \mathcal{W}_c \subset (\mathcal{W}_c^{\perp} + \tau \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} + x_2 + \tau x_2')',$$

where we used  $\mathcal{W}_c + \mathcal{W}_c = \mathcal{W}_c$  and that  $\mathcal{O}_1 + \mathcal{O}_2 \subset \mathcal{O}'_3 \iff \mathcal{O}_1 \subset (\mathcal{O}_3 - \mathcal{O}_2)'$ for arbitrary  $\mathcal{O}_k \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ . Due to  $\tau \mathscr{C}_{\delta} = \mathscr{C}_{\delta \tau}$  this is equivalent to  $\mathcal{W} + \tau \mathcal{V}_f + \mathscr{C}_{\delta \tau} \subset (\mathcal{W}^{\perp} + \tau \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}} + \mathscr{C}_{\delta \tau})'$  for  $\delta < \epsilon/3$  and  $\tau > 3(|x_1|_c + |x_2|_c)/\epsilon$ , as claimed.

For such  $\tau$ ,  $\delta$  we now obtain from locality that  $[B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}, B_{\tau}^{(\delta)}] = 0$ , which implies the commutator estimate by expanding

$$\begin{split} \left\| \left[ B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}), B_{\tau}(f) \right] \right\| &= \left\| \left[ B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}) - B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)} + B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}, B_{\tau}(f) - B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} + B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} \right] \right\| \\ &\leq \left\| \left[ B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}) - B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}, B_{\tau}(f) - B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} + B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} \right] \right\| \\ &+ \left\| \left[ B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}, B_{\tau}(f) - B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} \right] \right\| + \left\| \left[ B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}, B_{\tau}^{(\delta)} \right] \right\|, \tag{65}$$

where  $\|[B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}) - B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}, B_{\tau}(f)]\| \le 2\|B_{\tau}^{\perp}(f^{\perp}) - B_{\tau}^{\perp(\delta)}\| \|B_{\tau}(f)\| \le 2C_{N'}^{\delta}C/(1 + |\tau|)^{s/2} \le C_{N'}'\tau^{-N}$  due to Lemma 9 and Proposition 8 (iv) and analogously for the second non-vanishing commutator.

*Proof of Proposition 15.* Ad (i) The wave packet  $\tilde{f}_{\tau}^{\Lambda}$  of  $f_{\tau}^{\Lambda}$  can be computed via Fourier inversion theorem by noting that

$$\begin{split} f_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{x}) &= \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{s}k}{(2\pi)^{s}} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}(\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k}),\mathbf{k})^{\mu}(\Lambda(\tau,\mathbf{x}))_{\mu}} \,\tilde{f}(\mathbf{k}) \\ &= \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{s}k}{(2\pi)^{s}\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k})} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}(\Lambda^{-1}(\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k}),\mathbf{k}))^{\mu}(\tau,\mathbf{x})_{\mu}} \,\tilde{f}(\mathbf{k}) \,\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k}) \\ &= \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^{s}k'}{(2\pi)^{s}\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k}')} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}(\omega_{m}(\mathbf{k}'),\mathbf{k}')^{\mu}(\tau,\mathbf{x})_{\mu}} \,\tilde{f}(\Lambda_{m}(\mathbf{k}')) \,\omega_{m}(\Lambda_{m}(\mathbf{k}')), \end{split}$$

where we substituted  $\mathbf{k}' := \Lambda_m^{-1}(\mathbf{k})$  after rewriting with respect to the standard Lorentzinvariant measure  $d^s k / \omega_m(\mathbf{k})$  (more precisely  $\Lambda_m$ -invariant, see e.g. [RS2] Thm. IX.37) and used that  $(\Lambda(\omega_m(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}))^0 = \omega_m(\Lambda_m(\mathbf{k}))$  due to  $(\omega_m(\mathbf{k}), \mathbf{k}) \in H_m$  and Lorentzinvariance of the mass hyperboloid  $H_m$ .

Ad (ii) We obtain

$$B_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(f)\Omega = \int d^{s}x \ f^{\Lambda}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \ e^{i(\Lambda^{-1}P)^{\mu}(\tau, \mathbf{x})_{\mu}} B\Omega = e^{iH_{\Lambda}\tau} \int d^{s}x \ f^{\Lambda}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \ e^{-i\boldsymbol{P}_{\Lambda}\cdot\mathbf{x}} B\Omega$$
$$= e^{iH_{\Lambda}\tau} \int d^{s}x \ dE_{\boldsymbol{P}_{\Lambda}}(\mathbf{p}) \ f_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{x}) \ e^{-i\mathbf{p}\cdot\mathbf{x}} B\Omega = e^{iH_{\Lambda}\tau} \ \tilde{f}_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(\boldsymbol{P}_{\Lambda}) B\Omega.$$
(66)

Here we first used translation-invariance of  $\Omega$ ,  $P^{\mu}(\Lambda x)_{\mu} = (\Lambda^{-1}P)^{\mu}x_{\mu}$ , and then we abbreviated  $(H_{\Lambda}, \mathbf{P}_{\Lambda}) := \Lambda^{-1}(H, \mathbf{P})$ ,  $f_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{x}) := f(\Lambda(\tau, \mathbf{x}))$ . Further due to (47),  $\tilde{f}_{\tau}^{\Lambda}(\mathbf{k}) = \frac{\omega_m(\Lambda_m(\mathbf{k}))}{\omega_m(\mathbf{k})} \tilde{f}(\Lambda_m(\mathbf{k})) e^{-i\omega_m(\mathbf{k})t}$ , and therefore  $e^{-i\omega_m(\mathbf{P}_{\Lambda})t} B\Omega = e^{-i\omega_m(\mathbf{P}_{\Lambda})t}$  $E(H_m)B\Omega = e^{-iH_{\Lambda}t} E(H_m)B\Omega$ , so that  $\tau$ -dependent terms cancel in (66). Finally (48) is obtained by inserting  $\mathbf{P}_{\Lambda} = \Lambda_m^{-1}(\mathbf{P})$ .  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 28.** Let  $\{f^{\gamma}\}_{\gamma \in I}$  be a family regular KG-solutions whose associated family of wave packets is compact with respect to the Schwartz topology. Then estimates (i)–(iii) of Lemma 27 hold also with constants which can be chosen uniformly in  $\gamma$ . The rapid decay from (ii) holds in particular with respect to  $\Upsilon^{\epsilon} := \bigcup_{\gamma \in I} \Upsilon^{\epsilon}_{f^{\gamma}}$ .
Proof (sketch). As (iii) is obtained from (i) and (ii) by integration, it suffices to establish the latter two uniformly in  $\gamma$ . These follow from the fact that the (non-) stationary-phase analysis yields constants C,  $C_{N,\epsilon}$  with explicit wave packet dependences (see [RS3, Sec. XI.3, App. 1]) via the  $C^k$ -norms

$$\|\tilde{f}\|_{C^{k}(\mathbb{R}^{s})} := \sum_{|\alpha| \le k} \sup_{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{s}} |(\partial_{\mathbf{p}}^{\alpha} \tilde{f})(\mathbf{p})|, \ k \in \mathbb{N}_{0},$$
(67)

with summation over multi-indices  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^s$  of order at most k. Hence  $C_{N,\epsilon}^{\gamma}$ ,  $C^{\gamma}$  are continuous w.r.t.  $\tilde{f}^{\gamma}$ , from which it follows by compactness that  $\gamma$ -uniform constants can be chosen, as claimed.  $\Box$ 

*Proof of Lemma 18 (sketch).* We begin by noting for the second estimate in (51) and for (53) that

$$\partial_{\gamma} B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}) = \int d^{s}x \, (\partial_{\mu} B)(\Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau, \mathbf{x})) f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}(\Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau, \mathbf{x})) w^{\mu}_{(\tau, \mathbf{x}, \gamma)} + \int d^{s}x \, B(\Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau, \mathbf{x})) \partial_{\gamma} f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}(\Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau, \mathbf{x})),$$
(68)

with implied Minkowski summation over  $\mu$ , and where  $w^{\mu}_{(\tau,\mathbf{x},\gamma)} := (\partial_{\gamma} \Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau,\mathbf{x}))^{\mu}$ satisfies the  $\gamma$ -uniform bound  $|w^{\mu}_{(\tau,\mathbf{x},\gamma)}| \leq C(|\tau|+|\mathbf{x}|)$  due to continuous differentiability and compactness of  $\gamma \mapsto \Lambda^{\gamma}$ .

Ad (i). To obtain the norm estimates (i) uniformly, we write

$$\|B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})\| \leq \int \mathrm{d}^{s}x \left|f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}(\Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau,\mathbf{x}))\right| \left\|B(\Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau,\mathbf{x}))\right\| = \|B\| \cdot \|(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{s})},$$
(69)

where due to (47) we have for  $(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) := f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}(\Lambda^{\gamma}(\tau, \mathbf{x}))$  the wave packet  $\tilde{f}(\Lambda_m^{\gamma}(\mathbf{p}))$ , and  $(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(\mathbf{x}) := (f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}(\tau, \mathbf{x})$ . For the second estimate in (51) we can analogously estimate the two summands in (68) using also  $\|\partial_{\mu}B\| \leq \|A\| \|\partial_{\mu}\chi\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^{s+1})}$ . The desired  $\gamma$ -uniform  $\tau$ -estimates (51) now follow from corresponding bounds obtained via Lemma 28 on  $\|(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)}, \|\partial_{\gamma}(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)}, \|(f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}w_{\tau}\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^s)}, \text{ where } w_{\tau}(\mathbf{x}) := C(|\tau| + |\mathbf{x}|) \text{ was inserted as upper bound on } w_{(\tau,\mathbf{x},\gamma)}^{\mu}$ . There we can argue by verifying the  $\gamma$ -uniform norm bounds (67) by direct computation, yielding the uniform variants of bounds (i), (ii) from Lemma 27. The estimates (51) follow by integration, and presence of  $w_{\tau}$  yields an additional power of  $|\tau|$  in the inner region  $|\mathbf{x}| < (1 + \epsilon) |\tau|$  of the integral and can be compensated by (ii) on the complement of this region.

Ad (ii). The  $\gamma$ -uniform commutator estimates (52), (53) are obtained by analogous arguments as given in the proofs of Lemma 9 and Corollary 10, again making use of the  $\gamma$ -uniform KG-estimates from Lemma 28. More precisely we obtain wedge-local approximants  $(B_{\tau}^{\perp \gamma})^{(\delta)} := (B_{\tau}^{\perp \Lambda^{\gamma}} (f^{\perp (\Lambda^{\gamma})}))^{(\delta)} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}^{\perp} + \tau \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}} + \mathcal{C}_{\delta|\tau|}) (\delta > 0)$  such that for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\|(B_{\tau}^{\perp \gamma})^{(\delta)} - B_{\tau}^{\perp \Lambda^{\gamma}} (f^{\perp (\Lambda^{\gamma})})\| < C_N/(1 + \tau^N)$ . Analogously there are wedge-local approximants  $(B_{\tau}^{\gamma})^{(\delta)} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + \tau \mathcal{V}_{f}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}} + \mathcal{C}_{\delta|\tau|})$  for  $B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}} (f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})$  and  $(\partial_{\gamma} B_{\tau}^{\gamma})^{(\delta)} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W} + \tau \mathcal{V}_{f}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}} + \mathcal{C}_{\delta|\tau|})$  for  $\partial_{\gamma} B_{\tau}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}} (f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})})$ , which are rapidly converging in norm with  $\gamma$ -uniform constants. Here we also used that  $\mathcal{V}_{f^{(\Lambda^{\gamma})}}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}} = \mathcal{V}_{f}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}$  and  $\mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}(\Lambda^{\gamma})}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}} = \mathcal{V}_{f^{\perp}}^{\Lambda^{\gamma}}$  for all  $\gamma$ . Estimates (52), (53) now follow as in (65) assuming correctly ordered wave packets, depending on the incoming or outgoing cases,  $\tau < 0$  and  $\tau > 0$ , respectively.  $\Box$ 

#### **B.** Swapping Relations and Modular Theory

According to Tomita–Takesaki theory one defines for a von Neumann algebra  $\mathfrak{M}$  with cyclic and separating vector  $\Omega$  the positive self-adjoint *modular operator*  $\Delta$  and the antiunitary *modular conjugation J* as the unique polar decomposition of  $S : \mathfrak{M}\Omega \longrightarrow \mathfrak{M}\Omega$  given by

$$SA\Omega := A^*\Omega, \quad S = J\Delta^{1/2}.$$
(70)

The central Tomita-Takesaki theorem [BR1, Thm. 2.5.14] states that

$$J\mathfrak{M}J = \mathfrak{M}', \text{ and } \Delta^{i\tau}\mathfrak{M}\Delta^{-i\tau} = \mathfrak{M}, \ (\tau \in \mathbb{R}).$$
 (71)

In our case we take  $\mathfrak{M} = \mathfrak{A}(W)$ , so that the modular objects  $S_W$ ,  $J_W$  and  $\Delta_W$  will depend on the wedge W. It is clear that  $S_W\Omega = S_W \mathbb{1}\Omega = \Omega = S_{W'}\Omega$  and one has further [BR1, Prop. 2.5.11]

$$\Delta_{\mathcal{W}}\Omega = \Omega, \ J_{\mathcal{W}}\Omega = \Omega. \tag{72}$$

The basic idea for the proof of Lemma 3 is that for given self-adjoint  $A = A^* \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$ ,  $S_W$  acts trivially on  $A\Omega$  so that (70)–(72) yield up to domain questions

$$A\Omega = A^*\Omega = S_{\mathcal{W}}A\Omega = J_{\mathcal{W}}\Delta_{\mathcal{W}}^{1/2}A\Omega = \underbrace{J_{\mathcal{W}}\Delta_{\mathcal{W}}^{1/2}A\Delta_{\mathcal{W}}^{-1/2}J_{\mathcal{W}}}_{=:A^{\perp}}\Omega.$$
 (73)

*Proof of Lemma 3.* We follow the argument of Buchholz [Bu17]. As we keep  $\mathcal{W}$  fixed, we drop wedge indices on the modular objects. To establish existence we consider vectors of the form  $\Psi = A\Omega$  with  $A^* = A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$ . Rigorous control over (73) is then obtained by passing to operators  $A_{\delta}$ , ( $\delta > 0$ ), which are "regularized" with respect to the adjoint action of the modular group by setting

$$A_{\delta} := \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau}{\sqrt{2\pi\,\delta}} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{\tau^2}{2\delta}} \,\Delta^{\mathrm{i}\tau} A \Delta^{-\mathrm{i}\tau}. \tag{74}$$

From the Tomita-Takesaki theorem (71) we see that the integrand is pointwise in  $\mathfrak{A}(W)$ so that  $A_{\delta} \in \mathfrak{A}(W)$  as wedge-algebras are weakly closed. Secondly we obtain from strong continuity of  $\Delta^{i\tau}$  that  $A_{\delta} \rightharpoonup A$  in the weak operator topology, so that by modular invariance of  $\Omega$  we have  $A_{\delta}\Omega \rightarrow A\Omega$  in norm as  $\delta \rightarrow 0$ . Further due to (74) the adjoint action of the modular group on  $A_{\delta}$  may be computed explicitly as

$$\Delta^{it} A_{\delta} \Delta^{-it} = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau}{\sqrt{2\pi\delta}} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{\tau^2}{2\delta}} \Delta^{i\tau+it} A \Delta^{-i\tau-it} = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau'}{\sqrt{2\pi\delta}} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{(\tau'-t)^2}{2\delta}} \Delta^{i\tau'} A \Delta^{-i\tau'}.$$
(75)

Returning to (73) we now define  $\bar{A}_{\delta} := \Delta^{1/2} A_{\delta} \Delta^{-1/2}$  as a quadratic form on a suitable domain. It will be convenient to restrict to  $D_{\omega}(\Delta^{\pm}) := \{E_{\Delta}([k, K])\Psi : \Psi \in A_{\delta}([k, K])\Psi \}$ 

 $\mathscr{H}, 0 < k < K$ }, which is dense in  $\mathscr{H}$  by spectral calculus. For  $\Psi_1, \Psi_2 \in D_{\omega}(\Delta^{\pm})$  the function  $t \mapsto \langle \Psi_1, \Delta^{it} A_{\delta} \Delta^{-it} \Psi_2 \rangle$  is entire analytic. It further coincides for  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  with the entire function defined by the right hand side of (75). By analyticity these two entire functions coincide for all  $t \in \mathbb{C}$  so that

$$\langle \Psi_1, \Delta^{1/2} A_{\delta} \Delta^{-1/2} \Psi_2 \rangle = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau}{\sqrt{2\pi\delta}} \, \mathrm{e}^{-\frac{\tau^2}{2\delta}} \, \langle \Psi_1, \Delta^{\mathrm{i}\tau+1/2} A \Delta^{-\mathrm{i}\tau-1/2} \Psi_2 \rangle \tag{76}$$

$$= \int \frac{\mathrm{d}\tau'}{\sqrt{2\pi\delta}} \,\mathrm{e}^{-\frac{(\tau'+\mathrm{i}/2)^2}{2\delta}} \,\langle\Psi_1, \Delta^{\mathrm{i}\tau'}A\Delta^{-\mathrm{i}\tau'}\Psi_2\rangle. \tag{77}$$

From (77) we see firstly that (76) in fact defines a bounded bilinear form, so that  $A_{\delta}$  extends to a bounded operator on all of  $\mathscr{H}$ , and secondly that  $\bar{A}_{\delta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  by repeating the argument below (74). Thus the swapping partner may be obtained as in (73) by setting  $A_{\delta}^{\perp} := J\bar{A}_{\delta}J$ , and noting that  $A_{\delta}^{\perp} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W}')$  due to (71) and wedge duality (HK2<sup> $\sharp$ </sup>). To establish density of swappable vectors let  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$  and  $\epsilon > 0$ . By cyclic-

To establish density of swappable vectors let  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$  and  $\epsilon > 0$ . By cyclicity of  $\Omega$  there exists  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{W})$  such that  $\|\Psi - A\Omega\| \leq \epsilon/2$ . We may then decompose  $A = \frac{1}{2}(A + A^*) + \frac{1}{2}(A - A^*) =: A_1 + iA_2$  such that the above argument applies to  $A_k\Omega$ , k = 1, 2, and the swapping partner of  $A_\delta$  is then given by  $A_{\delta}^{\perp} := (A_1)_{\delta}^{\perp} + i(A_2)_{\delta}^{\perp}$ . Choosing  $\delta > 0$  sufficiently small yields  $\|\Psi - A_{\delta}\Omega\| \leq$  $\|\Psi - A\Omega\| + \|A_1\Omega - (A_1)_{\delta}\Omega\| + \|A_2\Omega - (A_2)_{\delta}\Omega\| \leq \epsilon$  so that we obtain density.  $\Box$ 

*Acknowledgements.* I am deeply indebted to Wojciech Dybalski for many valuable suggestions and his continuous support. Further I would like thank Detlev Buchholz for comments and communicating Lemma 3, Daniela Cadamuro for helpful discussions, and Yoh Tanimoto for comments on swapping and the foundations of Tomita-Takesaki theory. I also gratefully acknowledge funding by the DFG within Grant DY107/2-1.

#### References

- [A] Araki, H.: Mathematical Theory of Quantum Fields, No. 101 in International Series of Monographs on Physics. Oxford University Press, Oxford (1999)
- [AD17] Alazzawi, S., Dybalski, W.: Compton scattering in the Buchholz–Roberts framework of relativistic QED. Lett. Math. Phys. **107**, 81–106 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11005-016-0889-8.
- [AG01] Albeverio, S., Gottschalk, H.: Scattering theory for quantum fields with indefinite metric. Commun. Math. Phys. **216**, 491–513 (2001). https://doi.org/10.1007/s002200000332
- [Arv82] Arveson, W.: The harmonic analysis of automorphism groups. In: Operator Algebras and Applications, Part I (Kingston, Ont., 1980), no. 38 in Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics, pp. 199–269. AMS. (1982) https://doi.org/10.1090/pspum/038.1
- [BDN15] Bachmann, S., Dybalski, W., Naaijkens, P.: Lieb–Robinson bounds, Arveson spectrum and Haag– Ruelle scattering theory for gapped quantum spin systems. Ann. Henri Poincaré 17, 1737– 1791 (2015). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00023-015-0440-y
- [BaW84] Baumgärtel, H., Wollenberg, M.: A class of nontrivial weakly local massive Wightman fields with interpolating properties. Commun. Math. Phys. 94, 331–352 (1984). https://doi.org/10.1007/ BF01224829
- [BiW75] Bisognano, J.J., Wichmann, E.H.: On the duality condition for a Hermitian scalar field. J. Math. Phys. **16**, 985–1007 (1975). https://doi.org/10.1063/1.522605
- [Bor95] Borchers, H.-J.: When does Lorentz invariance imply wedge duality? Lett. Math. Phys. 35, 39– 60 (1995). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00739154
- [BBS01] Borchers, H.-J., Buchholz, D., Schroer, B.: Polarization-free generators and the S-matrix. Commun. Math. Phys. 219, 125–140 (2001). https://doi.org/10.1007/s002200100411
- [BR1] Bratteli, O., Robinson, D.W.: Operator Algebras and Quantum Statistical Mechanics, vol. 1. Springer, Berlin (1987) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-662-02520-8
- [Bu77] Buchholz, D.: Collision theory for massless bosons. Commun. Math. Phys. **52**, 147–173 (1977). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01625781
- [Bu17] Buchholz, D.: private communications, (2017)

- [BLS11] Buchholz, D., Lechner, G., Summers, S.J.: Warped convolutions, Rieffel deformations and the construction of quantum field theories. Commun. Math. Phys. 304, 95–123 (2011). https://doi. org/10.1007/s00220-010-1137-1
- [BS08] Buchholz, D., Summers, S.J.: Warped convolutions: a novel tool in the construction of quantum field theories. In Seiler, E., Sibold K. (ed.) Quantum Field Theory and Beyond. Essays in Honor of Wolfhart Zimmermann. World Scientific, Singapore, pp.107–121 (2008). https://doi.org/10.1142/ 9789812833556\_0007
- [DFR95] Doplicher, S., Fredenhagen, K., Roberts, J.E.: The quantum structure of space-time at the Planck scale and quantum fields. Commun. Math. Phys. 172, 187–220 (1995). https://doi.org/10.1007/ BF02104515
- [Du17] Duell, M.: Strengthened Reeh–Schlieder property and scattering in quantum field theories without mass gaps. Commun. Math. Phys. 352, 935–966 (2017). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00220-017-2841-x
- [Dy05] Dybalski, W.: Haag–Ruelle scattering theory in presence of massless particles. Lett. Math. Phys. **72**, 27–38 (2005). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11005-005-2294-6
- [DG14] Dybalski, W., Gérard, C.: A criterion for asymptotic completeness in local relativistic QFT. Commun. Math. Phys. 332, 1167–1202 (2014). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00220-014-2069-y
- [DT11] Dybalski, W., Tanimoto, Y.: Asymptotic completeness in a class of massless relativistic quantum field theories. Commun. Math. Phys. 305, 427–440 (2011). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00220-010-1173-x
- [FGR96] Fredenhagen, K., Gaberdiel, M.R., Rüger, S.M.: Scattering states of plektons (particles with braid group statistics) in 2+1 dimensional quantum field theory. Commun. Math. Phys. 175, 319– 335 (1996). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02102411
- [GL07] Grosse, H., Lechner, G.: Wedge-local quantum fields and noncommutative Minkowski space. JHEP **11**, 012 (2007). https://doi.org/10.1088/1126-6708/2007/11/012
- [Ha58] Haag, R.: Quantum field theories with composite particles and asymptotic conditions. Phys. Rev. **112**, 669–673 (1958). https://doi.org/10.1103/PhysRev.112.669
- [Hep65] Hepp, K.: On the connection between the LSZ and Wightman quantum field theory. Commun. Math. Phys. 1, 95–111 (1965). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01646494
- [Her13] Herdegen, A.: Infraparticle problem, asymptotic fields and Haag–Ruelle theory. Ann. Henri Poincaré **15**, 345–367 (2013). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00023-013-0242-z
- [KR2] Kadison, R.V., Ringrose, J.R.: Fundamentals of the Theory of Operator Algebras II, Advanced Theory, vol. 16 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, Providence (1997)
- [Le03] Lechner, G.: Polarization free quantum fields and interaction. Lett. Math. Phys. 64, 137– 154 (2003). https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1025772304804
- [Le06] Lechner, G.: On the construction of quantum field theories with factorizing S-matrices. Ph.D. thesis, Universität Göttingen, (2006). arXiv:math-ph/0611050
- [Le15] Lechner, G.: Algebraic constructive quantum field theory: integrable models and deformation techniques. In: Brunetti R., Dappiaggi C., Fredenhagen K., Yngvason J. (eds.) Advances in Algebraic Quantum Field Theory, pp. 397–448. Springer, Berlin (2015) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-21353-8\_10
- [LTU17] Longo, R., Tanimoto, Y., Ueda, Y.: Free products in AQFT. arXiv:1706.06070
- [Mo18] Morinelli, V. : The Bisognano–Wichmann property on nets of standard subspaces, some sufficient conditions. Ann. Henri Poincaré. 19, 937–958 (2018). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00023-017-0636-4. arXiv:1703.06831
- [RS2] Reed, M., Simon, B.: Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, vol. 2, Fourier Analysis and Self-Adjointness. Academic Press, San Diego (1975)
- [RS3] Reed, M., Simon, B.: Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, vol. 3, Scattering Theory. Academic Press, San Diego (1979)
- [Ru62] Ruelle, D.: On the asymptotic condition in quantum field theory. Helv. Phys. Acta. **35**, 147–163 (1962). https://doi.org/10.5169/seals-113272
- [Smi] Smirnov, F. A.: Form Factors in Completely Integrable Models of Quantum Field Theory, vol. 14 of Advanced Series in Mathematical Physics. World Scientific, Singapore (1992)

Communicated by Y. Kawahigashi

Subject: Copyright Transfer Statement (CTS) for your article in Communications in Mathematical Physics (3183)

- From: Springer <springerauthorquery@springeronline.com>
- Date: 06/22/2018 08:36 AM
- To: duell@ma.tum.de



Besuchen Sie uns: springer.com

# Copyright Transfer Statement

Lieber Autor, liebe Autorin,

Hinweis: Sie haben dem Copyright Transfer Statement (CTS) zugestimmt und erhalten diese E-Mail für Ihre persönliche Ablage.

#### 1. Publication

The copyright to this article, (including any supplementary information and graphic elements therein (e.g. illustrations, charts, moving images) (the 'Article'), is hereby assigned for good and valuable consideration to Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of Springer Nature (the 'Assignee'), effective with the conclusion of this agreement or the acceptance of the Article for publication, whichever is later. Headings are for convenience only.

#### 2. Grant of Rights

In consideration of the Assignee evaluating the Article for publication, the Author(s) grant the Assignee without limitation the exclusive (except as set out in clauses 3, 4 and 5 a) iv), assignable and sub-licensable right, unlimited in time and territory, to copy-edit, reproduce, publish, distribute, transmit, make available and store the Article, including abstracts thereof, in all forms of media of expression now known or developed in the future, including pre- and reprints, translations, photographic reproductions and extensions. The Assignee may use the Article (including the use of any graphic elements on a stand-alone basis) in whole or in part in electronic form, such as use in databases or data networks (e.g. the Internet) for display, print or download to stationary or portable devices. This includes interactive and multimedia use as well as posting the Article in full or in part or its abstract on social media, and the right to alter the Article to the extent necessary for such use. The Assignee may also let third parties share the Article in full or in part or its abstract on social media use-license the Article and its abstract to social media users. Author(s) grant to Assignee the right to re-license Article metadata without restriction (including but not limited to author, name title, abstract, citation, references, keywords and any additional information as determined by Assignee).

#### 3. Self-Archiving

Author(s) are permitted to self-archive a pre-print and an author's accepted manuscript version of their Article.

a. a pre-print is the author's version of the Article before peer-review has taken place ("Pre-Print"). Prior to acceptance for publication, Author(s) retain the right to make a Pre-Print of their Article available on any of the following: their own personal, self- maintained website; a legally compliant, non-commercial pre-print server such as but not limited to arXiv and bioRxiv. Once the Article has been published, the Author(s) should update the acknowledgement and provide a link to the definitive version on the publisher's website: "This is a pre-print of an article published in [insert journal title]. The final authenticated version is available online at: https://doi.org/[insert DOI]".

- b. An Author's Accepted Manuscript (AAM) is the version accepted for publication in a journal following peer review but prior to copyediting and typesetting that can be made available under the following conditions:
  - a. Author(s) retain the right to make an AAM of their Article available on their own personal, self- maintained website immediately on acceptance,
  - b. Author(s) retain the right to make an AAM of their Article available for public release on any of the following 12 months after first publication ("Embargo Period"): their employer's internal website; their institutional and/or funder repositories. AAMs may also be deposited in such repositories immediately on acceptance, provided that they are not made publicly available until after the Embargo Period.

An acknowledgement in the following form should be included, together with a link to the published version on the publisher's website: "This is a post-peer-review, pre-copyedit version of an article published in [insert journal title]. The final authenticated version is available online at: http://dx.doi.org/[insert DOI]".

#### 4. Author's Retained Rights

Author(s) retain the following non-exclusive rights for the published version provided that, when reproducing the Article or extracts from it, the Author(s) acknowledge and reference first publication in the Journal:

- a. to reuse graphic elements created by the Author(s) and contained in the Article, in presentations and other works created by them;
- b. they and any academic institution where they work at the time may reproduce the Article for the purpose of course teaching (but not for inclusion in course pack material for onward sale by libraries and institutions);
- c. to reproduce, or to allow a third party Assignee to reproduce the Article in whole or in part in any printed volume (book or thesis) written by the Author(s).

#### 5. Warranties

The Author(s) warrant and represent that:

- a. (i) the Author(s) are the sole owners or have been authorised by any additional copyright owner(s) to assign the rights defined in clause 2, (ii) the Article does not infringe any intellectual property rights (including without limitation copyright, database rights or trade mark rights) or other third party rights and no licence from or payments to a third party are required to publish the Article, (iii) the Article has not been previously published or licensed, (iv) if the Article contains material from other sources (e.g. illustrations, tables, text quotations), Author(s) have obtained written permissions to the extent necessary from the copyright holder(s), to license to the Assignee the same rights as set out in Clause 2 but on a non-exclusive basis and without the right to use any graphic elements on a stand-alone basis and have cited any such material correctly;
- b. all of the facts contained in the Article are according to the current body of science true and accurate;
- c. nothing in the Article is obscene, defamatory, violates any right of privacy or publicity, infringes any other human, personal or other rights of any person or entity or is otherwise unlawful and that informed consent to publish has been obtained for all research participants;
- d. nothing in the Article infringes any duty of confidentiality which any of the Author(s) might owe to anyone else or violates any contract, express or implied, of any of the Author(s), and all of the institutions in which work recorded in the Article was created or carried out have authorised and approved such research and publication; and
- e. the signatory (the Author or the employer) who has signed this agreement has full right, power and authority to enter into this agreement on behalf of all of the Author(s) including where applicable any government entity or the Crown.

#### 6. Cooperation

The Author(s) shall cooperate fully with the Assignee in relation to any legal action that might arise from the publication of the Article, and the Author(s) shall give the Assignee access at reasonable

times to any relevant accounts, documents and records within the power or control of the Author(s). The Author(s) agree that the distributing entity is intended to have the benefit of and shall have the right to enforce the terms of this agreement.

#### 7. Author List

After signing changes of authorship or in the order of the authors listed will not be accepted unless formally approved by the Assignee.

#### 8. Edits & Corrections

The Author(s) agree(s) that the Assignee may retract the Article or publish a correction or other notice in relation to the Article if the Assignee considers in its reasonable opinion that such actions are appropriate from a legal, editorial or research integrity perspective.

Diese E-Mail wurde automatisch gesendet; Bitte antworten Sie nicht auf diese Adresse. Falls Sie Fragen haben, besuchen Sie bitte unsere Hilfe-Seiten.

Vielen Dank.

Mit freundlichen Grüßen,

Springer Autorenservice

## Details des Artikels

#### Zeitschrift

**Communications in Mathematical Physics** 

#### DOI

10.1007/s00220-018-3183-z

.....

Springer Nature

#### **Titel des Artikels**

N-Particle Scattering in Relativistic Wedge-Local Quantum Field Theory

#### Korrespondenzautor

Maximilian Duell

#### Übertragung des Urheberrechts an

Springer-Verlag GmbH Germany, part of

# Übertragen am

Fri Jun 22 08:36:31 CEST 2018

#### Service Contacts

#### **Springer Customer Service Center**

Tiergartenstr. 15-17 69121 Heidelberg Germany phone: +49 6221 345 0 fax: +49 6221 345 4229 customerservice@springer.com

#### Springer New York, LCC

233 Spring Street New York, NY 10013 USA phone: +1 212 460 1500 or 800-SPRINGER (Weekdays 8:30am - 5:30pm ET) fax: +1 212-460-1700 customerservice@springer.com

© Springer 2018, springer.com

# Publication 2. Strengthened Reeh-Schlieder Property and Scattering in Quantum Field Theory without Mass Gaps

Let  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$ . A Reeh-Schlieder family for  $\Psi$  of degree  $\gamma \geq 0$  is an operator family  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  localized in some fixed bounded region  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  satisfying for sufficiently small  $\beta > 0$ 

$$\|A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi\| \le \beta, \qquad \|A_{\beta}\| \le \beta^{-\gamma}. \tag{1}$$

In this publication we construct multi-particle scattering states using (1), and develop required non-equal-time commutation estimates, energy-bounds, and clustering estimates compatible with the  $\beta \to 0$  norm singularity in (1). The status of (1) in models is also discussed. The main result is the following Haag-Ruelle theorem based on the Reeh-Schlieder condition (1).

**Theorem 1.** Let  $A_{1\beta}, \ldots, A_{n\beta}$  be Reeh-Schlieder families of finite degree less than some  $\gamma > 0$ , let  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  be regular positive-energy Klein-Gordon solutions with disjoint velocity supports, and take a scaling exponent  $\mu \in (0, \frac{\kappa}{4n\gamma})$ 

- (i)  $\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau} \Omega$  is convergent in norm as  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ .
- (ii) The limit is independent of the choice of  $\mu$ ,  $A_{k\beta}$  and  $f_k$  within the specified restrictions, as long as the associated operators  $\mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}$  create on the vacuum the same family of single-particle states  $\Psi_k^{(1)} = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau} \Omega$ .
- (iii) The scalar products of any outgoing scattering states are given by the Fock formula  $\langle \Psi^+, \Psi'^+ \rangle = \delta_{nn'} \sum_{\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n} \prod_{k=1}^n \left\langle \Psi_k^{(1)}, \Psi_{\pi^{(k)}}^{\prime(1)} \right\rangle$ , and similarly for incoming states.

# Non-equal time commutators and Haag-Ruelle construction

The following estimate collects the basic idea from [Du13], which enables the reduction of the scattering state convergence to the one-particle problem and is used in the discretized Cook's method.

**Lemma 2** (local difference estimate). Let  $f_1, \ldots f_n$  be regular KG-solutions with disjoint velocity supports. Then there exists  $\rho > 0$  and a suitable scaling, so that N-particle state approximants can be estimated w.r.t. one-particle differences with controlled error terms

$$\left\|\Psi_{\tau_{2}} - \Psi_{\tau_{1}}'\right\| \leq C_{1} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \left\|\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{2}}\Omega - \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{1}}'\Omega\right\| + C_{2} |\tau|^{n\gamma\mu - \kappa/4}, \text{ where } \tau_{1}, \tau_{2} \in [1, 1+\rho] \cdot \tau.$$
(2)

The geometrical limitation here is important and required due to the corresponding restrictions in non-equal time commutator estimates.

**Lemma 3** (non-equal-time commutator estimate). Let  $A_{k\beta}$ , (k = 1, 2), be Reeh-Schlieder families of finite degree, take regular Klein-Gordon solutions  $f_k$  with disjoint velocity supports and assume a fixed scaling  $\beta(\tau) = |\tau|^{-\mu}$ ,  $\mu > 0$ . Then there exists  $\rho > 0$  and for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  a constant  $C_N > 0$ , such that for arbitrary  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  and all  $\tau_1, \tau_2$  from the corresponding interval spanned by  $\tau$  and  $\tau + \rho \tau$ ,

$$\|[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_2}]\| \le C_N (1+|\tau|)^{-N}.$$

Together with novel multi-operator clustering estimates and energy-bounds developed in the paper, the local difference estimate (2) is obtained. Cook-type summation of the left-hand side differences in (2) over a telescopic expansion of a geometric series  $\tau_k := (1 + \rho)^k \tau_0$  yields the convergence of scattering states. The Fock stucture is established by adapting the strategy from [Dy05].

#### Legal Statement and Acknowledgements

I am the sole author of this publication. The idea to make use of non-local QFT correlation effects in scattering theory has been suggested by K. Fredenhagen. Energy bounds are proven via a strategy proposed by W. Dybalski.

### References

- [Dy05] W. Dybalski. Haag-Ruelle scattering theory in presence of massless particles. Lett. Math. Phys. 72, pp. 27–38 (2005). arXiv:hep-th/0412226, doi:10. 1007/s11005-005-2294-6.
- [Du13] M. Duell. Scattering in Quantum Field Theories without Mass-Gap, Araki-Haag approach. diploma thesis (unpublished), (2013).

# **Strengthened Reeh–Schlieder Property and Scattering in Quantum Field Theories Without Mass Gaps**

Communications in

Mathematical Physics

CrossMark

# Maximilian Duell

Technische Universität München, 85747 Garching, Germany. E-mail: duell@ma.tum.de

Received: 31 March 2016 / Accepted: 5 December 2016 Published online: 22 March 2017 – © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2017

**Abstract:** We develop Haag–Ruelle scattering theory for Wigner particles in local relativistic Quantum Field Theory without assuming mass gaps or any other restrictions on the spectrum of the mass operator near the particle masses. Our approach is based on the Reeh–Schlieder property of the vacuum state. It is shown that a strengthened variant of this property, concerning the relative approximation error for single-particle states, implies the existence of scattering states.

## 1. Introduction

The infrared problem in Quantum Electrodynamics (QED) has attracted a lot of attention in the mathematical physics literature of the last decade. Consistent scattering theory has been developed for various physical processes involving charged particles ('electrons'), neutral massive particles ('atoms') and massless particles ('photons'). Some of these results were obtained in non-relativistic models of QED [CFP10,DyP13,MS14], others in the general setting of algebraic QFT [BR14,AD15,Dy05,Hrd13,DH14]. In spite of all these efforts, even the seemingly simple case of scattering of several atoms is still not fully under control.

This may be explained by the fact that atoms in QED constitute a prototypical example of an *embedded* particle. In other words, single-atom states correspond to eigenvalues of the mass operator which are not isolated, but embedded in a continuous mass spectrum, arising e.g. from states consisting of multiple lighter particles (photons). For the construction of scattering states, such background particles need to be separated from the desired single-atom states. In the framework of Haag–Ruelle theory, this separation could so far only be achieved with the help of technical assumptions<sup>1</sup> on the spectral measure of the mass operator near the particle masses. Such spectral conditions were first proposed by Herbst [Hrb71] and we might consider them to be a remnant of the original Haag–Ruelle mass-gap assumption [Ha58,Ru62,Hep65].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See e.g. [Hrb71,Dy05,Hrd13,DH14].

As the physical meaning of these assumptions has remained obscure, the existence of scattering states of atoms still lacks a conceptually clear explanation. Aiming at such an explanation, we develop Haag–Ruelle scattering theory for atoms, relying on certain non-local correlations of the vacuum state. The required condition is only slightly stronger than the well-established Reeh–Schlieder property and it permits to the best of our knowledge the first proof of existence of scattering states of massive embedded Wigner particles without a priori requiring a spectral condition of Herbst type.

The Reeh–Schlieder property states that the vacuum  $\Omega$  is cyclic for any algebra  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ of observables<sup>2</sup> localized in a bounded space-time region  $\mathcal{O}$ . That is, given any vector  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$  (for example describing an atom essentially localized far from the region  $\mathcal{O}$ ), there exists a family of observables  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  from  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  such that

$$\lim_{\beta \to 0} \|A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi\| = 0.$$
<sup>(1)</sup>

While  $||A_{\beta}\Omega||$  clearly remains bounded, we note that the operator norms  $||A_{\beta}||$  may tend to infinity as  $\beta \to 0$ . As it will be important for our investigation to quantify this growth, we will say that  $\Psi$  is a vector of finite *Reeh–Schlieder degree* if there exists a family of operators  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  localized in some fixed bounded space-time region  $\mathcal{O}$ , such that for some  $\gamma > 0$  we have

$$||A_{\beta}|| \le \beta^{-\gamma} \text{ and } ||A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi|| \le \beta.$$
 (2)

In this paper we will construct scattering states of configurations of atoms whose single-particle states are generated by such families with finite Reeh–Schlieder degree  $\gamma$ . Condition (2) is readily verified for free scalar fields,<sup>3</sup> but it seems that not much progress has been made in understanding such relations since the seminal work of Haag and Swieca [HS65]. In theories where Herbst's spectral condition is satisfied, one can construct an operator family  $(A_\beta)_{\beta>0}$  satisfying a weakened variant (RS<sup>b</sup>) of (2) (see concluding discussion), but the status of (2) in interacting theories is currently not clear and constitutes a difficult technical problem outside the scope of this work.

Let us now describe in non-technical terms the relevance of (2) for Haag–Ruelle scattering theory. Take a single-atom state  $\Psi$  of finite Reeh–Schlieder degree and let  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  be a corresponding *Reeh–Schlieder family* from formula (2). Since  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  play a role of creation operators, it is technically convenient to smear them with the Fourier transform of a function  $\hat{\chi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^4 \setminus V^-)$  yielding a family of almost-local operators

$$B_{\beta} := \int \mathrm{d}^4 x \ \chi(x) A_{\beta}(x), \quad (\beta > 0), \tag{3}$$

where  $A_{\beta}(x)$  denotes the translate of  $A_{\beta}$  in space-time by x. Following the standard prescription we pick a regular positive-energy solution f of the Klein–Gordon equation with the mass of the atom and set

$$\mathcal{B}_{\tau} := \int d^3x \ f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) B_{\beta(\tau)}(\tau, \mathbf{x}), \quad \text{with } \beta(\tau) := \tau^{-\mu}, \ \mu > 0 \text{ fixed.}$$
(4)

 $<sup>^2</sup>$  In the case of QED these algebras should be generated by bounded functions of suitably smeared electromagnetic fields and the electric current, cf. [Bu86].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> A free scalar field  $\phi(f)$  is self-adjoint for real-valued f and  $\phi(f)\Omega$ ,  $f \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^4)$ , yield a dense subset of single-particle states. If supp  $f \subset \mathcal{O}$  we can simply set  $A_\beta := \phi(f) \exp(-\beta |\phi(f)|^{1/\gamma}) \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  to obtain Reeh–Schlieder families of arbitrarily small degrees  $\gamma > 0$ . For further examples see Appendix C.

We will call  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$  an (approximating) *creation operator* of  $\Psi$  since it has the property

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{\tau} \Omega = (2\pi)^2 \hat{\chi}(H, \boldsymbol{P}) \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P}) \left( \lim_{\tau \to \infty} A_{\beta(\tau)} \Omega \right) = (2\pi)^2 \hat{\chi}(H, \boldsymbol{P}) \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P}) \Psi$$
(5)

(see Proposition 3). That is, it asymptotically creates  $\Psi$  from the vacuum up to an inessential function of the energy-momentum operators (H, P) (which can be arranged to be equal to one if  $\Psi$  has bounded energy). Since we inserted a Reeh–Schlieder family in (4), we obtain convergence in (5) without the ergodic averaging used in earlier works [Dy05,Bu77]. We also note that (5) holds even for  $\Psi$  of infinite Reeh–Schlieder degree. The need to assume finiteness of the Reeh–Schlieder degree of  $\Psi$  arises only at the level of *n*-atom scattering states,  $n \ge 2$ —the case to which we now proceed.

Let  $\Psi_1$ ,  $\Psi_2$  be two single-atom states with disjoint velocity supports and finite Reeh– Schlieder degree. Let  $\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}$ ,  $\mathcal{B}_{2\tau}$  be the corresponding creation operators constructed as above. The scattering state describing these two atoms is given by the limit as  $\tau \to \infty$ of the family<sup>4</sup>

$$\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \mathcal{B}_{2\tau} \Omega.$$

The conventional Cook-argument to establish convergence does not apply here due to the additional  $\tau$ -dependence via the Reeh–Schlieder family in (4). Therefore, we base our proof on a discretized analog of Cook's argument involving summability of the telescopic expansion

$$\left\|\Psi_{\tau_{N}} - \Psi_{\tau_{0}}\right\| \leq \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \left\|\Psi_{\tau_{k+1}} - \Psi_{\tau_{k}}\right\|$$
(6)

in the limit  $N \to \infty$  (here  $\tau_k := (1 + \rho)^k \tau_0$ ,  $\tau_0 > 0$ , and  $\rho > 0$  is sufficiently small). The first term in this sum has the form

$$\Psi_{\tau_1} - \Psi_{\tau_0} = \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1} (\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_1} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_0}) \Omega + (\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_0}) \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_0} \Omega.$$
(7)

Exploiting locality and the fact that  $|\tau_1 - \tau_0|$  is small, we obtain that  $[(\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_0}), \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_0}]$  is rapidly decreasing with  $\tau_0$  and thus it suffices to study the expressions

$$\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_1} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_0})\Omega, \qquad \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_0}(\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1} - \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_0})\Omega.$$
(8)

Let us concentrate on the first term above: Thanks to the smearing operation (3) which restricts the energy-momentum transfers of the creation operators, we can write

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{1}} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{0}})\Omega\| \le \|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}E(\Delta)\|\|(\mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{1}} - \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{0}})\Omega\|,$$
(9)

where  $E(\Delta)$  is a projection onto a compact subset  $\Delta$  of the energy-momentum spectrum. Now exploiting formula (5) and results from [Bu90a], which give  $||\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}E(\Delta)|| \leq C||A_{1\beta(\tau_1)}||$ , we can estimate (9) by

$$\|A_{1\beta(\tau_{1})}\|\|A_{2\beta(\tau_{1})}\Omega - A_{2\beta(\tau_{0})}\Omega\| \le \|A_{1\beta(\tau_{1})}\|(\|A_{2\beta(\tau_{1})}\Omega - \Psi_{2}\| + \|A_{2\beta(\tau_{0})}\Omega - \Psi_{2}\|)$$
(10)

up to an overall constant, and the analysis of the second term in (8) gives an analogous bound. By substituting such estimates into (6), it is easy to obtain convergence of  $\Psi_{\tau}$ , provided  $\Psi_1$ ,  $\Psi_2$  are of Reeh–Schlieder degree  $\gamma < 1$  [cf. relations (2), (4)]. A similar

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> For clarity reasons we consider here only outgoing states. The incoming case  $\tau \to -\infty$  is analogous.

discussion of *n*-atom scattering states could suggest that single-atom states of arbitrarily small Reeh–Schlieder degree are needed. It turns out that this is not the case: by careful geometrical analysis and application of corresponding novel multi-operator clustering estimates (cf. Lemmas 8 and 16, respectively) we develop complete Haag–Ruelle scattering theory for single-atom states of arbitrarily large Reeh–Schlieder degree. Although atoms are our prime example, the construction works equally well for photons,<sup>5</sup> which demonstrates the robustness of our approach. We hope that this investigation will pave the way to a definite unifying solution of the problem of scattering of Wigner particles in algebraic QFT.

This paper is structured as follows: In Sect. 2 we state the basic assumptions underlying this work and introduce the Reeh–Schlieder degree of Hilbert-space vectors. Section 3 gives an exposition of our variant of Haag–Ruelle creation operators and establishes some of their basic properties. Section 4 provides the fundamental technical tool of the discretized Cook's method: we derive rapid norm decay of non-equal time commutators of creation operators. In Sects. 5 and 6 we establish clustering estimates and study their consequences relevant for refined handling of the norm growth of the creation operator approximants. All these results are then combined in Sect. 7 to prove convergence of scattering states and to establish their Fock structure in Sect. 8.

#### 2. Framework and Assumptions

As the basis for our considerations we take a Haag–Kastler theory in the vacuum representation, i.e. a net  $\mathcal{O} \mapsto \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}) \subset B(\mathscr{H})$  of von Neumann algebras associated to bounded open regions  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  in Minkowski space-time.<sup>6</sup> Space-time translations by vectors  $x = (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^4$  are represented on the Hilbert space  $\mathscr{H}$  by a strongly-continuous group of unitary operators  $U(t, \mathbf{x}) = e^{itH-i\mathbf{x}\cdot \mathbf{P}}$ , generated by the strongly-commuting family of the self-adjoint *energy-momentum* operators  $(H, \mathbf{P})$ . Their joint spectral measure is denoted by  $E(\Delta) := E_{(H,\mathbf{P})}(\Delta)$  for any Borel set  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^4$ . The *vacuum* is a normalized translation-invariant vector  $\Omega \in \mathscr{H}$ . Finally, translations of operators  $A \in B(\mathscr{H})$  are induced by U according to  $A(x) := \alpha_x(A) := U(x)AU(x)^*$ . We will use the following version of the Haag–Kastler postulates,

- **Isotony**  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_1) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_2)$  for  $\mathcal{O}_1 \subset \mathcal{O}_2$  (HK1)
- **Locality**  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_1) \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_2)'$  for  $\mathcal{O}_1 \subset \mathcal{O}_2'$  (HK2)
- **Covariance**  $\alpha_x(\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})) = \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O} + x)$  (HK3)
- Uniqueness of  $\Omega$   $E(\{0\})\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{C}\Omega$  (HK4)
- **Spectrum Condition** supp  $E_{(H, P)} \subset \overline{V}^+$  (HK5)

**Reeh–Schlieder Property** 
$$\overline{\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})\Omega} = \mathscr{H}$$
 (HK6)

for any non-empty open bounded regions  $\mathcal{O}$ ,  $\mathcal{O}_1$ ,  $\mathcal{O}_2 \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  and any  $x \in \mathbb{R}^4$ . Here,  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})'$ is the commutant of  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  in  $\mathbb{B}(\mathscr{H})$  and  $\mathcal{O}' := \{y \in \mathbb{R}^4 : (y-x)^2 < 0 \ \forall x \in \mathcal{O}\}$  defines the causal complement of  $\mathcal{O}$ . Further,  $\overline{V}^{\pm} := \{x \in \mathbb{R}^4 : x^2 \ge 0, \pm x^0 \ge 0\}$  is the future or past light cone, respectively. For future reference we denote by  $\mathfrak{A}$  the C\*-inductive limit of the local net and by  $H_m := \{p \in \mathbb{R}^4 : p^0 = \sqrt{\mathbf{p}^2 + m^2}\}$  the mass hyperboloid of a particle of mass  $m \ge 0$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> In contrast to atoms, scattering theory of photons is well understood since [Bu77].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> We take the space-time metric with signature (+, -, -, -).

Next, we define the *Reeh–Schlieder degree*  $\gamma_{RS} \geq 0$  of a vector  $\Psi \in \mathscr{H}$  as the infimum over all  $\gamma \geq 0$  for which there exists an open bounded region  $\mathcal{O}$  and a family of observables  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  from  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  such that for all sufficiently small  $\beta > 0$  we have

$$\|A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi\| \le \beta, \qquad \|A_{\beta}\| \le \beta^{-\gamma}.$$
<sup>(11)</sup>

We will call  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0}$  a *Reeh–Schlieder family* (of degree  $\gamma$ ). If no such family exists, we will say that  $\Psi$  is a vector of infinite Reeh–Schlieder degree. But we note that, by the standard Reeh–Schlieder property (HK6),<sup>7</sup> at least the first inequality of (11) can always be satisfied for non-empty regions  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^4$ .

We amend the Haag–Kastler postulates by the following more specific assumptions, which can be seen in combination as a sharpened Wigner concept of a particle:

- (HK5') In addition to (HK5), the relativistic mass operator  $M := \sqrt{H^2 P^2}$  has an eigenvalue  $m \ge 0$ . In other words  $E_m := E(H_m) \ne 0$ .
- (HK6') The single-particle subspace  $\mathscr{H}_m := E_m \mathscr{H}$  contains a dense subset of vectors of finite Reeh–Schlieder degree.

Under the above assumptions, (HK1)–(HK4), (HK5'), and (HK6'), our results from Sects. 7 and 8 below allow to construct wave-operators and the S-matrix in the usual manner (see e.g. [Dy09] App. A).

#### **3.** Creation Operators and Their Basic Properties

Given a single-atom state  $\Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathscr{H}$  of mass  $m \ge 0$  we now want to find a corresponding family of creation operators  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$ , which is suitable for the construction of scattering states. By the Reeh–Schlieder property (HK6) we can always fix some non-empty bounded open region  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  and pick a corresponding family of local operators  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0} \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  as in formula (1).

The Klein–Gordon equation will provide a free reference dynamics for comparison to the large- $\tau$  asymptotics of the translated operator family  $A_{\beta}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) := U(\tau, \mathbf{x})A_{\beta}U(\tau, \mathbf{x})^*$ ,  $x = (\tau, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^4, \beta > 0$ , when taking the simultaneous limit  $\beta \to 0$ . We will say that  $f : \mathbb{R}^4 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  is a *regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution* (of *mass*  $m \ge 0$ ) if it can be written as

$$f(t, \mathbf{x}) = \int \frac{\mathrm{d}^3 k}{(2\pi)^3} \,\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x} - \mathrm{i}\omega_m(\mathbf{k})t} \,\tilde{f}(\mathbf{k}), \quad \omega_m(\mathbf{k}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{k}^2 + m^2}, \tag{12}$$

where the *wave-packet*  $\tilde{f}$  has to be smooth and compactly supported. For the case m = 0 we will also add the standard requirement  $\mathbf{0} \notin \text{supp } \tilde{f}$ , as it leads to improved decay in the interior of the light cone which will be technically convenient in Sect. 4.

Taking a Reeh–Schlieder family  $A_{\beta}$  for a given single-particle state  $\Psi \in E(H_m)\mathcal{H}$ of mass  $m \geq 0$  and a regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution f of the same mass, we may modify the standard prescription for creation-operator approximants by admitting the following additional time-dependence of the smeared operators,

$$\mathcal{A}_{\tau} := \int \mathrm{d}^{3}x \ f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) A_{\beta(\tau)}(\tau, \mathbf{x}).$$
(13)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> If the Haag–Kastler net under consideration is obtained from a suitable Wightman theory (e.g. satisfying certain energy bounds [Bu90b]), property (HK6) holds as a consequence of the original results of Reeh and Schlieder [RS61]. Alternatively, (HK6) follows from assuming *additivity* of the Haag–Kastler net, see e.g. [A], Thm. 4.14.

For now it will suffice to demand that the scaling function  $\beta$  satisfies  $\beta(\tau) \rightarrow 0$ for  $\tau \rightarrow \pm \infty$ .<sup>8</sup> The operator family  $A_{\tau}$  then already satisfies some properties which are characteristic for creation operators, as might be expected from the close similarity to standard Haag–Ruelle theory.<sup>9</sup> Before proceeding we would like to perform some further standard modifications needed for the multi-particle case, which will lead to improved differentiability and impose restrictions on energy-momentum transfers [see Proposition 3 (iii)].

Remark 1 (uniform differentiability of  $A_{\beta}$ ). By a standard smearing argument, restricting  $A_{\beta}$  (for fixed  $\beta$ ) to the \*-algebra of smooth operators  $\mathfrak{A}_0(\mathcal{O})$ , for which  $(t, \mathbf{x}) \mapsto A_{\beta}(t, \mathbf{x})$  is arbitrarily often differentiable in norm, results in no loss of generality. It is important for our purposes that this smearing argument directly generalizes to yield *uniformly differentiable* families, i.e.

$$\left\|\partial_{\alpha}A_{\beta}\right\| \le C_{\alpha}\left\|A_{\beta}\right\| \tag{14}$$

for all multi-indices  $\alpha \in \mathbb{N}_0^4$  and some  $\beta$ -independent constants  $C_{\alpha}$ . In the following we will therefore assume that all appearing Reeh–Schlieder families  $A_{\beta}$  are smooth and uniformly differentiable.

Further it will be convenient to have at hand a related operator family with common compact energy-momentum transfers disjoint from a neighbourhood of the origin. To achieve this we have to give up strict localization and smear the family  $A_{\beta}$  with the Fourier transform of a function  $\hat{\chi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^4 \setminus \overline{V}^-)$ . We will denote the resulting family of almost-local<sup>10</sup> operators by

$$B_{\beta} := A_{\beta}(\chi).$$

With these preparations we can introduce our family of creation operator approximants.

**Definition 2** (*Creation operator approximant*). Let  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  be a uniformly differentiable Reeh–Schlieder family for  $\Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathcal{H}, m \ge 0$ . Fixing  $\hat{\chi} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^4 \setminus \overline{V}^-)$  we set  $B_{\beta} := A_{\beta}(\chi)$  and for  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  and a regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solution fof the same mass m we define *creation-operator approximants* as

$$\mathcal{B}_{\tau} := \int \mathrm{d}^{3}x \ f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) B_{\beta(\tau)}(\tau, \mathbf{x}).$$
(15)

We will often make use of the fact that  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$  are related to the simpler operator family  $\mathcal{A}_{\tau}$  by convolution algebra. Let us collect the most important properties of these families of operators.

**Proposition 3** (Basic properties of creation operators). For an arbitrary operator family  $A_{\beta} \in B(\mathcal{H})$  define  $B_{\beta}$ ,  $A_{\tau}$  and  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$  as before. Then

(i)  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau} = \mathcal{A}_{\tau}(\chi).$ (ii)  $\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}\| \leq C \|\mathcal{A}_{\tau}\| \leq C'(1+|\tau|^N) \|\mathcal{A}_{\beta(\tau)}\|$  with suitable constants C, C', N > 0.

<sup>10</sup> See Appendix **B**.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> For concreteness the reader may take  $\beta(\tau) := |\tau|^{-\mu}$ , with  $\mu > 0$  fixed. We will later see that this is a suitable choice in the context of Reeh–Schlieder families of finite degree.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See e.g. [Ha58,Ru62], [Dy05], or [A] Ch. 5.

(iii) For any closed  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^4$ , we have the energy-momentum transfer relations

$$B_{\beta}E(\Delta)\mathscr{H} \subset E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\mathscr{H}, B_{\beta}^{*}E(\Delta)\mathscr{H} \subset E(\Delta - \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\mathscr{H}.$$

- (iv) There exists a neighbourhood of zero  $\mathcal{U} \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  such that  $B^*_{\beta}E(\mathcal{U}) = 0$ .
- (v)  $B^*_{\beta}\Omega = 0.$
- (vi)  $If A_{\beta}\Omega \to \Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathcal{H}$  where  $m \ge 0$  denotes the mass of f, then

$$\lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \mathcal{A}_{\tau} \Omega = \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P}) \Psi_{1}, \text{ and similarly } \lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \mathcal{B}_{\tau} \Omega = \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P}) \Psi_{1}', \quad (16)$$

with 
$$\Psi'_1 := \lim_{\beta \to 0} B_\beta \Omega = (2\pi)^2 \hat{\chi}(H, \boldsymbol{P}) \Psi_1.$$

*Properties* (iii)–(v) also hold with  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$  in place of  $B_{\beta}$  without further modifications.

Proof. (i) is equivalent to  $(\alpha_{\tau}(A_{\beta(\tau)}(\chi)))(f_{\tau}) = ((\alpha_{\tau}(A_{\beta(\tau)}))(f_{\tau}))(\chi)$ , where  $f_{\tau}(\mathbf{x}) := f(\tau, \mathbf{x})$ , and this follows from convolution algebra. Property (ii) is a consequence of Hölder's inequality  $||A(f)|| \le ||A|| \cdot ||f||_1$  and the standard polynomial bounds for spatial  $L^1$ -norms of Klein–Gordon solutions [RS3, Appendix 1 to XI.3]. For the proof of relation (iii) we refer to the literature of Arveson spectral theory—e.g. [Arv80]. To establish (iv), we note that by assumption – supp  $\hat{\chi}$  is compact and disjoint from the closed set  $\bar{V}^+$ , so that for a sufficiently small neighbourhood  $\mathcal{U}$  of the origin there holds  $(\mathcal{U} - \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}) \cap \bar{V}^+ = \emptyset$ . By (iii) and the spectrum condition (HK5) it follows that  $B^*_{\beta}E(\mathcal{U})\mathscr{H} \in E(\mathcal{U} - \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\mathscr{H} = \{0\}$ . Identity (v) is a direct consequence of (iv), as  $\Omega \in E(\mathcal{U})\mathscr{H}$  for any neighbourhood of zero  $\mathcal{U}$ . The relations for  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$  follow by similar argument after using identity (i).

It remains to verify that  $A_{\tau}$  and  $B_{\tau}$  provide solutions for the single-particle problem (vi). By spectral calculus we obtain

$$\mathcal{A}_{\tau}\Omega = \tilde{f}_{\tau}(\boldsymbol{P})U(\tau)A_{\beta(\tau)}\Omega = \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P})\mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}(H-\omega_m(\boldsymbol{P}))\tau}A_{\beta(\tau)}\Omega$$

As  $\Psi_1$  is invariant under the unitaries  $V(\tau) := e^{i(H - \omega_m(\mathbf{P}))\tau}$  we may directly estimate

$$\|\mathcal{A}_{\tau}\Omega - \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P})\Psi_{1}\| = \|\mathcal{A}_{\tau}\Omega - \tilde{f}(\boldsymbol{P})V(\tau)\Psi_{1}\| \leq \|\tilde{f}\|_{\infty} \|A_{\beta(\tau)}\Omega - \Psi_{1}\|.$$

The convergence of  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}\Omega$  follows then from (i) by writing  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}\Omega = (2\pi)^2 \hat{\chi}(H, \mathbf{P}) \mathcal{A}_{\tau}\Omega$ .

An important consequence of the energy-momentum transfer relation (iii) is the following energy bound. The key point is that the estimate can be made uniform in  $\tau$  relative to the norm of the underlying Reeh–Schlieder families, as long as we consider the restriction of creation operators to a subspace of bounded energy. Our analysis was somewhat inspired by Herdegen's work [Hrd13], but we rely on different aspects of Buchholz' results [Bu90a] given in Lemma 4.

**Lemma 4** ([Bu90a], Lemma 2.2). Let  $K \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  compact,  $B \in B(\mathscr{H})$  and denote by  $P_n$  the orthogonal projection onto the intersection of the kernels of the *n*-fold products of translated operators  $B(\mathbf{x}_1) \dots B(\mathbf{x}_n)$  for any configuration of  $\mathbf{x}_1, \dots, \mathbf{x}_n \in \mathbb{R}^3$ . Then

$$\left\| P_n \int\limits_K \mathrm{d}^3 x \ (B^*B)(\mathbf{x}) P_n \right\| \le (n-1) \int\limits_{\Delta K} \mathrm{d}^3 x \left\| [B^*, B(\mathbf{x})] \right\|,$$

where integration on the right is over all element-wise differences  $\Delta K := K - K$ .

**Proposition 5** (Energy bounds). Without further restrictions on the families of operators  $A_{\beta}, A_{k\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ , we have for any compact  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^4$ ,

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau} E(\Delta)\| \le C \|A_{\beta(\tau)}\|, \qquad (17)$$

$$\left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_n} E(\Delta) \right\| \le C \prod_{k=1}^n \left\| A_{k\beta(\tau_k)} \right\|,$$
(18)

where the constant C depends on  $\Delta$ ,  $\mathcal{O}$ , supp  $\hat{\chi}$ , the number of operators n, and the corresponding wave packets  $\tilde{f}$ ,  $\tilde{f}_k$ , but it is independent of  $\tau$ .

*Proof.* To establish (17), let  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  be a given compact set. By a partition argument, we can assume that supp  $\hat{\chi}$  is contained in a compact, convex set disjoint from  $V^-$ . The compact common energy-momentum transfer (cf. Proposition 3 (iii)) of  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$  then allows us to write

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}E(\Delta)\| = \|E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi})\mathcal{B}_{\tau}E(\Delta)\| \le \|E(\Delta')\mathcal{B}_{\tau}\| = \|\mathcal{B}_{\tau}^*E(\Delta')\|,$$

where  $\Delta' := \Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}$  is compact as well.

To make the connection with Lemma 4, we note that by iterated application of Proposition 3 (iii) and translation-invariance of finite-energy subspaces, we obtain

$$B^*_{\beta}(\mathbf{x}_1) \dots B^*_{\beta}(\mathbf{x}_n) E(\Delta) \mathscr{H} \subset E(\Delta - \Sigma_n \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}) \mathscr{H},$$

where  $\Sigma_n \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi} := \{y_1 + \dots + y_n : y_k \in \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}\} = n \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}$  due to convexity. By the Hyperplane Separation Theorem, we obtain  $(\Delta' - \Sigma_n \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}) \cap \overline{V}^+ = \emptyset$  for sufficiently large  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . This implies via the spectrum condition (HK5) that for such n, the projections  $P_n$  appearing in Lemma 4 may be estimated from below by  $E(\Delta')\mathcal{H} \subset P_n\mathcal{H}$ . With these preparations we can estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \mathcal{B}_{\tau}^{*} E(\Delta') \right\| &\leq \left\| \mathcal{B}_{\tau}^{*} P_{n} \right\| \leq \sup_{\substack{\Psi \in \mathscr{H} \\ \|\Psi\| = 1}} \int \mathrm{d}^{3}x \left| f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \right| \left\| B_{\beta(\tau)}^{*}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) P_{n}\Psi \right\| \\ &\leq \left( \int \mathrm{d}^{3}x \left| f(\tau, \mathbf{x}) \right|^{2} \right)^{1/2} \left( \sup_{\substack{\Psi \in \mathscr{H} \\ \|\Psi\| = 1}} \int \mathrm{d}^{3}x \left\| B_{\beta(\tau)}^{*}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) P_{n}\Psi \right\|^{2} \right)^{1/2}. \end{aligned}$$

The first factor is constant by the Plancherel identity (cf. Prop. 12 (*iv*)). For estimating the second factor we choose an arbitrarily large compact region  $K \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  and obtain from Lemma 4 that

$$\sup_{\substack{\Psi \in \mathscr{H} \\ \|\Psi\|=1}} \int_{K} d^{3}x \left\| B_{\beta(\tau)}^{*}(\tau, \mathbf{x}) P_{n}\Psi \right\|^{2} = \sup_{\substack{\Psi \in \mathscr{H} \\ \|\Psi\|=1}} \left\langle \Psi, P_{n} \int_{K} d^{3}x (B_{\beta(\tau)} B_{\beta(\tau)}^{*})(\tau, \mathbf{x}) P_{n}\Psi \right\rangle$$
$$= \left\| P_{n} \int_{K} d^{3}x (B_{\beta(\tau)} B_{\beta(\tau)}^{*})(\tau, \mathbf{x}) P_{n} \right\|$$
$$\leq (n-1) \int_{\Delta K} d^{3}x \left\| \left[ B_{\beta(\tau)}, B_{\beta(\tau)}^{*}(\mathbf{x}) \right] \right\|.$$

The family  $B_{\beta}$  and its adjoint are uniformly almost-local (as defined in Appendix B), so that the remaining integral can be estimated by  $2C_{\chi} \|A_{\beta(\tau)}\|^2 \cdot d^3$ , where *d* depends only on the size of the localization region of  $A_{\beta}$ . This yields a bound which is uniform in  $\Delta K$  and by taking  $K \nearrow \mathbb{R}^3$  we obtain the energy bound for a single operator.

Then the bound (18) on multiple creation operators follows directly by induction: the compact common energy-momentum transfer of the family  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}$  yields

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} E(\Delta) \right\| &= \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n-1\tau_{n-1}} E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}) \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} E(\Delta) \right\| \\ &\leq \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n-1\tau_{n-1}} E(\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}) \right\| \cdot \left\| \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} E(\Delta) \right\| \\ &\leq C_{\Delta + \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}}^{(n-1)} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \left\| A_{k\beta(\tau_{k})} \right\| \right) \cdot C_{\Delta} \left\| A_{n\beta(\tau_{n})} \right\|. \end{aligned}$$

#### 4. Geometry of Non-equal Time Commutators

The goal of this section is to study the decay behaviour of commutators  $[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_2}]$  for distinct asymptotic parameters  $\tau_1 \neq \tau_2$ . The strongest known decay estimates for equal times  $\tau_1 = \tau_2$  have been established for the case, where the defining Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_1$ ,  $f_2$  have disjoint support in momentum space [Hep65]. This corresponds to the physically reasonable assumption that the two particles will separate at large times. We will restrict our analysis to this setting and begin by reviewing required results on regular Klein–Gordon solutions  $f : \mathbb{R}^4 \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$  with mass  $m \ge 0$ , as defined in (12).

The geometry of the asymptotic behaviour of f can be intuitively understood in terms of the set of velocities corresponding to the momenta  $\mathbf{k} \in \text{supp } \tilde{f}$ . Accordingly we define the *velocity support* of f by  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}} := \{\mathbf{k}/\omega_m(\mathbf{k}) \in \mathbb{R}^3 : \mathbf{k} \in \text{supp } \tilde{f}\}$ . Let us recall how this definition allows for a compact formulation of the classical result of Ruelle [Ru62] on the decay of Klein–Gordon solutions outside the velocity-support cone. We provide a unified treatment of the massive and massless case.

**Lemma 6** (Velocity-support estimate). Let f be a regular solution of the Klein–Gordon equation with mass  $m \ge 0$ . The following estimate holds for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  with suitable constants  $C_N > 0$  and any  $(t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^4$  satisfying  $\mathbf{x}/t \notin \Gamma_{\tilde{f}}$ ,

$$|f(t,\mathbf{x})| \le \frac{C_N}{\delta^N |t|^N},$$

where  $\delta$  denotes the distance of  $\mathbf{x}/t$  from the set  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}}$ .

For regular massive Klein–Gordon solutions, geometrical propagation properties such as the above can be found in various textbooks, e.g. [A] Thm. 5.3. We will skip the standard proof, which makes use of the non-stationary phase method (see e.g. [RS3], Appendix 1 to XI.3). Lemma 6 is applicable in particular in the case of  $\mathbf{x}/t$  approaching the velocity support  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}}$ . This will be needed later in Proposition 12 to establish certain norm estimates in the massless case.

For the purpose of rapid decay of commutators, it is actually sufficient to make use of Lemma 6 in some fixed neighbourhood  $U \supset \Gamma_{\tilde{f}}$ . One obtains the following simple rapid-decay estimate with respect to time *and* space outside a corresponding enlarged neighbourhood of the cone generated by the velocity support.



**Fig. 1.** Localization regions of asymptotically dominant parts  $\mathcal{A}_{k\tau_k}^{\uparrow}$  with disjoint velocity supports and  $\tau_1 \neq \tau_2$  (schematically; a separating pair of wedges is indicated, restricting  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1|$ )

**Corollary 7.** Let f be a regular solution of the Klein–Gordon equation with mass  $m \ge 0$ and let  $\mathbf{U} \supset \mathbf{\Gamma}_{\tilde{f}}$  be any (slightly larger) neighbourhood of the velocity support. Then the restriction of f to the complement of the cone

$$\Upsilon_{\mathbf{U}} := \{ (t, t\mathbf{v}) \in \mathbb{R}^4, \mathbf{v} \in \mathbf{U}, t \in \mathbb{R} \}$$

*is rapidly decreasing, i.e. for any*  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  *we have* 

$$|f(t, \mathbf{x})| \le C_N (1 + |t| + |\mathbf{x}|)^{-N} \quad \forall (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^4 \setminus \Upsilon_{\mathbf{U}},$$

with suitable  $C_N > 0$  depending on N,  $\tilde{f}$ , and the distance between  $\mathbb{R}^3 \setminus \mathbf{U}$  and  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}}$ .

While our construction of collision states will make use of the creation operators  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}$ , it is clear that additional technical difficulties arise due to the loss of strict locality when passing from localized Reeh–Schlieder families  $A_{k\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  (with  $\mathcal{O}$  independent of  $\beta$ ) to the almost-local operators  $B_{k\beta} := A_{k\beta}(\chi)$ . We recall that the thus obtained compact energy-momentum transfers of  $B_{k\beta}$  were essential for establishing energy bounds in Proposition 5.

One strategy to resolve these complications, which makes arguments based on locality particularly transparent, is to first establish corresponding results for the operators  $\mathcal{A}_{k\tau}$ , as these have better localization properties. Statements which are sufficiently stable under smearing can then be carried over to  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau} = \mathcal{A}_{k\tau}(\chi)$  [see Proposition 3 (i)]. For this reason we want to additionally allow space-time translates  $\alpha_x(\mathcal{B}_{\tau})$  with  $x \in \mathbb{R}^4$  restricted to suitable bounded regions in space-time. We note for clarification that  $\alpha_x(\mathcal{A}_{k\tau+t})$  differs from  $\alpha_{x+(t,0)}(\mathcal{A}_{k\tau})$  due to the time evolution of the Klein–Gordon solution and the underlying time-dependent Reeh–Schlieder family. The geometrical content of Lemma 8 is illustrated in Fig. 1. Regarding the depicted situation it is clear that in order to obtain rapid decay the allowed translation vectors  $x = (x^0, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^4$  will have to be subjected to a similar restriction as the time differences  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1|$ . In the context of causal distance estimates, it will be convenient to specify this restriction by introducing the norm  $|x|_c := |x^0| + |\mathbf{x}|$ , where  $|\mathbf{x}| := \sqrt{\mathbf{x}^2}$  denotes the Euclidean length of  $\mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^3$ . The centered open balls generated by this norm are the familiar double cones  $\mathscr{C}_R = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^4 : |x|_c < R\}$  with radius R > 0.

**Lemma 8.** There exists a constant C > 0, such that for any  $f_1$ ,  $f_2$  with velocity supports separated by a positive distance d > 0, the following estimate holds for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $x \in \mathbb{R}^4$  and  $\tau_1, \tau_2 \in \mathbb{R}$  satisfying  $|x|_c + |\tau_2 - \tau_1| \leq Cd^2 \cdot \tau_{\min}$ ,

$$\|[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau_{1}}, \alpha_{x}(\mathcal{A}_{2\tau_{2}})]\| \leq C_{N} \|A_{1\beta(\tau_{1})}\| \|A_{2\beta(\tau_{2})}\| \cdot (1+\tau_{\min})^{-N}.$$
 (19)

Here,  $\tau_{\min} := \min(|\tau_1|, |\tau_2|)$  and the constants  $C_N$  depend only on N,  $f_k$  and the size of the localization regions of  $A_{k\beta}$ .

*Proof.* We can assume without restriction that  $\tau_{\min} = |\tau_1|$ . Further it is enough to establish (19) for  $|\tau_1|$  sufficiently large,<sup>11</sup> and for this case we will make use of a suitable common asymptotic decomposition of the Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_k$ . By definition, the corresponding velocity supports  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}_1}$  and  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}_2}$  are closed subsets of the closed unit ball. Aiming at the application of Corollary 7, it is clear that we can find neighbourhoods  $U_1$  and  $U_2$  of the velocity supports  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}_1}$  and  $\Gamma_{\tilde{f}_2}$ , which are separated by a distance of at least d/2 and which are contained in some fixed larger ball. For concreteness we may assume without loss of generality that  $\mathbf{v} \in \mathbf{U}_{1/2}$  always satisfy<sup>12</sup>  $|\mathbf{v}| \leq 2$ .

Denoting by  $\mathbb{1}_{\Upsilon_{U_k}}$  the characteristic function of the cone  $\Upsilon_{U_k}$  (as defined in Corollary 7) we introduce the following decompositions into *asymptotically dominant* and *negligible parts*,

$$f_k = f_k^{\uparrow} + f_k^{\downarrow}, \quad f_k^{\uparrow}(x) := f_k(x) \cdot \mathbb{1}_{\Upsilon_{\mathbf{U}_k}}(x),$$

and similarly  $A_{k\tau} = A_{k\tau}^{\uparrow} + A_{k\tau}^{\downarrow}$ , (k = 1, 2), denote the induced decompositions of creation operators. By Corollary 7, we obtain

$$\left\|\mathcal{A}_{k\tau_k}-\mathcal{A}_{k\tau_k}^{\uparrow}\right\| = \left\|\mathcal{A}_{k\tau_k}^{\downarrow}\right\| \leq C_N' \left\|A_{k\beta(\tau_k)}\right\| \cdot (1+|\tau_k|)^{-N}.$$

This implies that it is sufficient to analyse the commutator of the dominant parts as can be seen from the following estimate, which holds uniformly in  $x \in \mathbb{R}^4$ ,

$$\left\| \left[ \mathcal{A}_{1\tau_{1}}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau_{2}}(x) \right] \right\| \leq \left\| \left[ \mathcal{A}_{1\tau_{1}}^{\uparrow}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau_{2}}^{\uparrow}(x) \right] \right\| + C_{N}^{"} \left\| A_{1\beta(\tau_{1})} \right\| \left\| A_{2\beta(\tau_{2})} \right\| \cdot (1 + \tau_{\min})^{-N}$$

We will now verify that the commutator of the dominant parts vanishes for sufficiently large  $\tau_1$  in the claimed region of x and  $\tau_k$ . As a standard consequence of the Haag–Kastler axioms we obtain

$$\mathcal{A}_{k\tau_k}^{\uparrow} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_{k,\tau_k}), \quad \text{with } \mathcal{O}_{k,\tau_k} := \mathscr{C}_R + \tau_k \cdot (\{1\} \times \mathbf{U}_k),$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> On any bounded interval  $|\tau_k| \leq \tau_{\max}$  ( $\tau_{\max}$  fixed), we may use Proposition 3 (ii) to obtain  $\|[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau_1}, \alpha_x(\mathcal{A}_{2\tau_2})]\| \leq C_{\tau_{\max}} \|\mathcal{A}_{1\beta(\tau_1)}\| \|\mathcal{A}_{2\beta(\tau_2)}\|$ , which is compatible with (19) for sufficiently large  $C_N$ .

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$  Such a bound will be important later in the proof. The concrete choice of the constant has no physical significance, but it will influence the magnitude of the proportionality constant *C* controlling time-differences in the statement of the lemma.

where we picked a sufficiently large radius R > 0 such that the double cone  $\mathscr{C}_R$  provides a common bounded localization region of the families  $A_{k\beta}$ . Then we have by covariance  $\mathcal{A}_{2\tau_2}^{\uparrow}(x) \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_{2,\tau_2}+x)$ . To estimate the causal distance of any two points  $y_1 \in \mathcal{O}_{1,\tau_1}$  and  $y_2 \in \mathcal{O}_{2,\tau_2}+x$  from the respective support regions, we write them as  $y_1 = o_1 + \tau_1 \cdot (1, \mathbf{v}_1)$ ,  $y_2 = o_2 + \tau_2 \cdot (1, \mathbf{v}_2) + x$ , with  $o_1, o_2 \in \mathscr{C}_R$  and  $\mathbf{v}_k \in \mathbf{U}_k$ . We can then see that

$$y_2 - y_1 = [(\tau_2, \tau_2 \mathbf{v}_2) - (\tau_1, \tau_1 \mathbf{v}_1)] + o_2 + x - o_1.$$

In the end we will impose a suitable restriction on  $u := o_2 + x - o_1$  and therefore the space-like separation of  $y_1$  and  $y_2$  needs to be derived from the difference term inside the brackets, which we denote by  $w := (\tau_2, \tau_2 \mathbf{v}_2) - (\tau_1, \tau_1 \mathbf{v}_1)$ . We compute

$$w^{2} = (\tau_{2} - \tau_{1})^{2} - (\tau_{2}\mathbf{v}_{2} - \tau_{1}\mathbf{v}_{1})^{2},$$
  

$$|\tau_{2}\mathbf{v}_{2} - \tau_{1}\mathbf{v}_{1}| = |\tau_{2}\mathbf{v}_{2} - \tau_{1}\mathbf{v}_{2} + \tau_{1}(\mathbf{v}_{2} - \mathbf{v}_{1})|$$
  

$$\geq -|\tau_{1} - \tau_{2}||\mathbf{v}_{2}| + |\tau_{1}||\mathbf{v}_{2} - \mathbf{v}_{1}|,$$
(20)

and thus

$$w^{2} \leq -\tau_{1}^{2}(\mathbf{v}_{2} - \mathbf{v}_{1})^{2} + 2|\tau_{1} - \tau_{2}||\tau_{1}||\mathbf{v}_{2} - \mathbf{v}_{1}||\mathbf{v}_{2}| + (\tau_{1} - \tau_{2})^{2}.$$

We note that by the non-vanishing negative coefficient of the quadratic term, w will become space-like for large enough  $|\tau_1|$  if sufficient restrictions are placed on  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1|$ . By a similar argument also the perturbation of adding u can be controlled, as can be seen from

$$(y_2 - y_1)^2 = w^2 + 2w \cdot u + u^2 \le w^2 + 2|w|_c |u|_c + |u|_c^2, \qquad (21)$$

where we used the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality. Now assume that  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1| + |x|_c \le \bar{\rho} |\tau_1|$  for some constant  $\bar{\rho} > 0$  (to be determined). Using that our choice of  $\mathbf{U}_k$  implies  $|\mathbf{v}_k| \le 2$ ,  $0 < d \le |\mathbf{v}_2 - \mathbf{v}_1| \le 4$ , we can then further estimate

$$w^{2} \leq -d^{2}\tau_{1}^{2} + (16\bar{\rho} + \bar{\rho}^{2})\tau_{1}^{2},$$
  

$$|w|_{c} \leq 3|\tau_{2} - \tau_{1}| + 4|\tau_{1}| \leq (4 + 3\bar{\rho})|\tau_{1}|,$$
  

$$|u|_{c} \leq |o_{1}|_{c} + |o_{2}|_{c} + |x|_{c} \leq 2R + \bar{\rho}|\tau_{1}|.$$

To simplify the resulting bound on  $(y_2 - y_1)^2$ , let us choose firstly  $\bar{\rho} \leq 1$  and then subsequently  $|\tau_1| \geq 2R/\bar{\rho}$ . This allows us to eliminate unimportant scales by writing  $|w|_c \leq 7 |\tau_1|, |u|_c \leq 2\bar{\rho} |\tau_1|$  and  $\bar{\rho}^2 \leq \bar{\rho}$ . Then we obtain from (21) that with a suitable numerical constant C > 0,

$$(y_2 - y_1)^2 \le -d^2\tau_1^2 + C^{-1}\bar{\rho}\tau_1^2.$$

This proves that any choice  $0 < \bar{\rho} < Cd^2$  (< 1) leads to space-like localization regions of the dominant parts, and so by locality  $[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau_1}^{\uparrow}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau_2}^{\uparrow}(x)] = 0$  for  $|\tau_1| > 2R/\bar{\rho}$  under the assumed restriction on  $\tau_2$  and x.  $\Box$ 

With this technical preparation we can now establish asymptotic commutation of the creation operators  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}$  with disjoint velocity supports at non-equal times. We can also appreciate now how the power-law scaling  $\beta(\tau) = |\tau|^{-\mu}$  (for large enough  $|\tau|$ ),  $\mu > 0$ , plays a distinguished role: for this choice the norm terms  $||A_{k\beta(\tau)}||$  can be absorbed due to the rapid decay in Lemma 8. While these commutator estimates may still be improved in a suitably adapted setting, already the results of the next section will impose sharp restrictions on the scaling parameter  $\mu$ .

**Theorem 9** (non-equal-time commutator estimate). Let  $A_{k\beta}$ , (k = 1, 2), be Reeh– Schlieder families of finite degree,<sup>13</sup> take regular Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_k$  with disjoint velocity supports and assume a fixed scaling  $\beta(\tau) = |\tau|^{-\mu}$ ,  $\mu > 0$ . Setting  $\rho := Cd^2/2 \in (0, 1)$  with C, d as in Lemma 8, there exists for any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  a constant  $C_N > 0$ , such that for arbitrary  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  and all  $\tau_1, \tau_2$  from the corresponding interval spanned by  $\tau$  and  $\tau + \rho \tau$ ,

$$\|[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_2}]\| \le C_N (1+|\tau|)^{-N}.$$

*Proof.* We have  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_k} = \mathcal{A}_{k\tau_k}(\chi)$ , with  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$  and so we obtain

$$\left\| \left[ \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}} \right] \right\| \leq \int d^{4}x \, d^{4}y \, \left| \chi(x) \right| \left| \chi(y) \right| \left\| \left[ \mathcal{A}_{1\tau_{1}}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau_{2}}(y-x) \right] \right\|.$$
(22)

We decompose the integral into the region  $|x|_c \le \rho |\tau|/2$  and its complement, and similarly for the *y*-integration. As a consequence of our assumptions we have a polynomial bound  $||A_{k\beta(\tau)}|| \le |\tau|^{\mu\gamma}$  and restricting to  $\tau_1, \tau_2$  from the claimed interval we obtain for fixed  $x \in \mathbb{R}^4$  that

$$\int d^{4}y |\chi(y)| \left\| \left[ \mathcal{A}_{1\tau_{1}}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau_{2}}(x-y) \right] \right\| \leq 2 \left\| \chi \right\|_{1} \left\| f_{1\tau_{1}} \right\|_{1} \left\| f_{2\tau_{2}} \right\|_{1} \left\| \mathcal{A}_{1\beta(\tau_{1})} \right\| \left\| \mathcal{A}_{2\beta(\tau_{2})} \right\|$$
$$\leq C |\tau|^{M},$$

for some large enough M > 0 and the estimate holds uniformly in x. This now implies that the integral of (22) restricted to the outside region  $|x|_c \ge \rho |\tau|/2$  is rapidly decreasing: we can estimate it by a product of the above polynomially bounded function with the rapidly decreasing function obtained by integrating  $|\chi(x)|$  over the retracting regions given by  $|x|_c \ge \rho |\tau|/2$ . By a similar argument we can assume that also  $|y|_c \le \rho |\tau|/2$  and so we can write with suitable constants  $C'_N$ ,

$$\left\| \left[ \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{1}}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau_{2}} \right] \right\| \leq \frac{C_{N}'}{1 + |\tau|^{N}} + \int_{|x|_{c}, |y|_{c} \leq \rho |\tau|/2} d^{4}x \, d^{4}y \, |\chi(x)| \, |\chi(y)| \, \left\| \left[ \mathcal{A}_{1\tau_{1}}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau_{2}}(x-y) \right] \right\|.$$

Assuming the given restriction  $|\tau_1 - \tau_2| \le \rho |\tau|$  ( $\le \rho \tau_{\min}$ ) we obtain  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1| + |x - y|_c \le 2\rho |\tau| \le Cd^2 \tau_{\min}$ . Therefore Lemma 8 is applicable, which yields

$$\int d^4x \, d^4y \, |\chi(x)| \, |\chi(y)| \, \left\| \left[ \mathcal{A}_{1\tau_1}, \, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau_2}(x-y) \right] \right\| \leq \frac{C_{N'}'' \, \left\| \mathcal{A}_{1\beta(\tau_1)} \right\| \, \left\| \mathcal{A}_{2\beta(\tau_2)} \right\|}{(1+\tau_{\min})^{N'}}.$$

As  $\tau_{\min} \ge |\tau|$  we can proceed similarly as before and choose N' large enough (depending on the desired decay order N, the scaling  $\mu$ , and  $||A_{k\beta(\tau_k)}||$ ) to compensate for the polynomial growth of  $||A_{k\beta(\tau_k)}||$ .  $\Box$ 

It is clear that the same reasoning applies, if we replace one or more creation operator approximants by their adjoints. For later use in Sect. 8, we also mention the following equal-time result regarding double commutators with one additional creation operator which may have arbitrary velocity support. This follows from Theorem 9 by a well-known decomposition argument.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> For Lemma 9, it is sufficient if the operator families  $A_{k\beta}$  are uniformly localized  $(A_{k\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}), \text{ with} bounded \mathcal{O} \text{ independent of } \beta)$  and have at most polynomial norm growth  $||A_{k\beta}|| \leq \beta^{-\gamma}, (\gamma \geq 0).$ 

**Corollary 10** (Decay of double commutators). In the setting of Theorem 9 let  $\mathcal{B}_{\tau}$  be an additional creation operator approximant defined in terms of a regular Klein–Gordon solution f (without restrictions on its velocity support) and an additional Reeh–Schlieder family  $A_{\beta}$  of finite degree. Then,

$$\|[[\mathcal{B}_{\tau}, \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}], \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}]\| \le C_N (1 + |\tau|)^{-N}$$

The same estimate holds if we replace one or more operators by their adjoints.

*Proof.* By a smooth decomposition of the wave packet  $\tilde{f} = \tilde{f}_{1^c} + \tilde{f}_{2^c}$ , such that the resulting commutators  $[\mathcal{B}_{\tau}^{k^c}, \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}]$  are both rapidly decreasing in norm, the result follows directly from Theorem 9 and the Jacobi identity.  $\Box$ 

The results of this section seem to be somewhat similar in spirit to Theorem 2 (*ii*) of [Hrd13], although their role in our verification of convergence of scattering states by discretized time sequences is quite different. A similar result can be found in [Du13].

#### 5. Large Space-Like Translations and Clustering

In this section we prove the following clustering property for the operator families  $A_{k\tau}$ ,

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} E_{\Omega}^{\perp}[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}^*, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}]\Omega = 0,$$
(23)

with  $E_{\Omega} := |\Omega\rangle\langle\Omega|$ ,  $E_{\Omega}^{\perp} := \mathbb{1} - E_{\Omega}$ , and where in contrast to Sect. 4 no restrictions are imposed on velocity supports. We will require that the scaling  $\mu > 0$  has been chosen sufficiently small (depending on the Reeh–Schlieder degrees). Combined with the single-particle convergence established in Proposition 3 (vi), relation (23) implies that also the limit of  $[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}^*, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}]\Omega$  exists and is proportional to the vacuum. Similarly as in Sect. 4 we will admit some relative translations of the two operators in (23), so that the results can be carried over to the corresponding expressions involving the operators  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}$ in Sect. 6. These estimates will play a key role for our proof of convergence of scattering states.

Our treatment is chiefly inspired by Section 3 of [Dy05] and corresponding earlier results of Buchholz [Bu77]. We rely similarly on space-like decay of matrix elements of local operators, as established by the well-known Araki–Hepp–Ruelle Theorem. For smooth operators  $B \in \mathfrak{A}_0(\mathcal{O})$  a variant of this decay estimate may be conveniently expressed in terms of the norm  $||B||_{AHR} := ||B|| + ||\partial_0 B||$ .

**Theorem 11** (Araki–Hepp–Ruelle [AHR62]). Let  $A_k \in \mathfrak{A}_0(\mathscr{C}_{R_k})$ , k = 1, 2. Then for any  $|\mathbf{x}| \ge 2(R_1 + R_2)$ , we have

$$\left\langle \Omega, A_1 U(\mathbf{x}) E_{\Omega}^{\perp} A_2 \Omega \right\rangle \right| \leq \frac{C_{\text{AHR}} (R_1 + R_2)^3}{|\mathbf{x}|^2} \|A_1\|_{\text{AHR}} \|A_2\|_{\text{AHR}}.$$
 (24)

The constant  $C_{AHR}$  is universal, but we note that estimate (24) with its quadratic decay is specific to theories on physical Minkowski space-time  $\mathbb{R}^4$ .

To establish the clustering estimate (23) we will have to assume that  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}_0(\mathcal{O})$  for small enough  $\beta > 0$  and that  $||A_{\beta}||_{AHR}$  is not growing too fast. Both assumptions follow from the uniform differentiability property discussed in Remark 1. Further we will make use of the velocity support estimate of Lemma 6 supplemented by well-known globally valid norm estimates for Klein–Gordon solutions, which we collect in Proposition 12.

**Proposition 12.** Let f be a regular solution of the Klein–Gordon equation with mass  $m \ge 0$  and set  $f_{\tau}(\mathbf{x}) := f(\tau, \mathbf{x})$ . Then for any  $p \ge 1$  and  $0 < \epsilon < 1$  the following estimates hold.

- (i)  $|f(t, \mathbf{x})| \leq C_N \epsilon^{-N} (1 + |t| + |\mathbf{x}|)^{-N}$  for  $|\mathbf{x}| \geq (1 + \epsilon) |t|$  and any  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ .
- (i<sub>0</sub>) If m = 0, then (i) holds also for any  $|\mathbf{x}| \le (1 \epsilon) |t|$ .
- (ii) For m > 0, we have  $||f_{\tau}||_{\infty} \le C(1+|\tau|)^{-3/2}$  everywhere.
- (*ii*<sub>0</sub>)  $||f_{\tau}||_{\infty} \leq C(1+|\tau|)^{-1}$  everywhere.
- (*iii*) For m > 0,  $||f_{\tau}||_p^p \le C_p(1+|\tau|^{\frac{3}{2}\cdot(2-p)})$ .
- (iii) If m = 0, then  $||f_{\tau}||_p^p \le C_{\epsilon,p}(1+|\tau|^{2-p+\epsilon})$  for any  $\epsilon > 0$ .
- (iv)  $||f_{\tau}||_2 = (2\pi)^{-3/2} ||\tilde{f}||_2$  is constant (even if m = 0).

All appearing constants depend on the wave packet of f and norms are taken in  $L^{p}(\mathbb{R}^{3})$ .

*Proof.* (*i*) and (*i*<sub>0</sub>) can be established as consequences of the velocity support estimate of Corollary 7. Note that for m = 0 we assumed  $\mathbf{0} \notin \text{supp } \tilde{f}$ . The global estimates (*ii*) and (*ii*<sub>0</sub>) are proven e.g. in [RS3], Theorems XI.17 and XI.18. (*iii*) and (*iii*<sub>0</sub>) with  $\epsilon = 1$  follow by decomposing the integration according to the regions of validity of the respective versions of (*i*), (*ii*), i.e. for m = 0 we may take  $I_{\tau} := \{||\mathbf{x}| - |\tau|| \le d |\tau|\}$  and its complement. The present result for (*iii*<sub>0</sub>) with  $0 < \epsilon < 1$  follows by setting  $d = d(\tau) = |\tau|^{-\nu}$  for any  $0 < \nu < 1$  with  $\nu := 1 - \epsilon$  and by making use of Lemma 6. Finally, (*iv*) is a consequence of the Plancherel identity.  $\Box$ 

**Lemma 13.** Let the creation-operator approximants  $A_{k\tau}$  be defined in terms of operator families  $A_{1\beta}$  and  $A_{2\beta}$  which are localized in the standard double cone  $C_R$  (R > 0). For any  $x_1, x_2 \in \mathbb{R}^4$ , we have

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp}[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}(x_{1})^{*}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(x_{2})]\Omega \right\|^{2} \leq \frac{C(R + |x_{2} - x_{1}|_{c})^{9}}{|\tau|^{\kappa}} \cdot \left\| A_{1\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{\mathrm{AHR}}^{2} \left\| A_{2\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{\mathrm{AHR}}^{2},$$
(25)

where  $|x|_c := |x^0| + |\mathbf{x}|$ . Here  $\kappa = 3/2$  in the case of m > 0 and for m = 0 we can choose  $\kappa = 1 - \epsilon$  for any  $\epsilon > 0$  with C depending on  $\epsilon$  and the wave packets  $\tilde{f}_k$ .

*Proof.* By translation invariance, it is sufficient to establish the estimate for the relative translation by  $x := x_2 - x_1$ . We may express the norm square as a vacuum expectation value by writing

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} [\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}^{*}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(x)] \Omega \right\|^{2} &= \left| \left\langle \Omega, [\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(x)^{*}, \mathcal{A}_{1\tau}] E_{\Omega}^{\perp} [\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}^{*}, \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(x)] \Omega \right\rangle \right| \\ &= \left| \int d^{3}x_{1} \dots d^{3}x_{4} f_{2\tau}^{*}(\mathbf{x}_{1}) f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{2}) f_{1\tau}^{*}(\mathbf{x}_{3}) f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{4}) K(\tau, x, \mathbf{x}_{1}, \dots, \mathbf{x}_{4}) \right| \\ &\leq \int d^{3}x_{1} \dots d^{3}x_{4} |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{1})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{2})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{3})| |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{4})| \cdot |K(\tau, x, \mathbf{x}_{1}, \dots, \mathbf{x}_{4})| \,, \end{aligned}$$

$$(26)$$

where due to time-translation invariance the matrix element K can be written as

$$K := \left\langle \Omega, [A_{2\beta,x}(\mathbf{x}_1)^*, A_{1\beta}(\mathbf{x}_2)] E_{\Omega}^{\perp} [A_{1\beta}(\mathbf{x}_3)^*, A_{2\beta,x}(\mathbf{x}_4)] \Omega \right\rangle.$$

For compact notation, we introduced the abbreviation  $A_{2\beta,x} := \alpha_x(A_{2\beta})$  and we suppressed the  $\tau$ -dependence of  $\beta = \beta(\tau)$ .

Now we can estimate *K* by combining its support properties resulting from locality (HK2) with the space-like decay estimates from Theorem 11 in a manner which seems to be originally due to Buchholz [Bu77]. More precisely, by covariance, isotony and the geometry of double cones, the standard double cone  $\mathscr{C}_{R_2+|x|_c}$  provides a localization region for the translated operator family  $A_{2\beta,x}$ . Therefore *K* can only be non-zero if

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathbf{x}_{1} - \mathbf{x}_{2}| &\leq R_{1} + R_{2} + |x|_{c} \\ |\mathbf{x}_{3} - \mathbf{x}_{4}| &\leq R_{1} + R_{2} + |x|_{c} \end{aligned}$$
(27)

are both satisfied. This (for fixed x) finite restriction on the relative differences  $\mathbf{x}_1 - \mathbf{x}_2$ and  $\mathbf{x}_3 - \mathbf{x}_4$  now allows for successfully estimating the integrand of (26) for large enough relative distance  $\mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_3$  "across"  $E_{\Omega}^{\perp}$  by means of Theorem 11.

Restricting the integral (26) to the region subject to the constraints (27), which we shall denote by  $M \subset (\mathbb{R}^3)^4$ , we find that for points  $(\mathbf{x}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{x}_4) \in M$ , the two appearing commutators can be localized in suitably translated double cones, whose radii can be simultaneously bounded from above by  $R' := 2(R_1 + R_2) + |x|_c$ , i.e.

$$C_{1} := [A_{2\beta,x}(\mathbf{x}_{1})^{*}, A_{1\beta}(\mathbf{x}_{2})] \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{x}_{2}}), \quad \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{x}_{2}} := \mathscr{C}_{R'} + (0, \mathbf{x}_{2}), C_{2} := [A_{1\beta}(\mathbf{x}_{3})^{*}, A_{2\beta,x}(\mathbf{x}_{4})] \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{x}_{3}}), \quad \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{x}_{3}} := \mathscr{C}_{R'} + (0, \mathbf{x}_{3}).$$

Note that  $C_1$  and  $C_2$  are both differentiable by the product rule, as a consequence of the assumed differentiability of the families  $A_{k\beta}$ . To apply Theorem 11 we subdivide M into the region  $M_1 := \{(\mathbf{x}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{x}_4) \in M : |\mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_3| > 2R'\}$  and its complement  $M_2 := M \setminus M_1$  and write

$$\left\|E_{\Omega}^{\perp}[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}^{*},\mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(x)]\Omega\right\|^{2} \leq I_{M_{1}}+I_{M_{2}}$$

where  $I_{M_k}$  denotes the integration part of (26) over the subregion  $M_k$ . On  $M_1$  we have by Theorem 11,

$$|K| \leq \frac{C_{\text{AHR}}(2R')^3}{|\mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_3|^2} C_A, \quad C_A := \|C_1\|_{\text{AHR}} \|C_2\|_{\text{AHR}} \leq 4 \|A_{1\beta}\|_{\text{AHR}}^2 \|A_{2\beta}\|_{\text{AHR}}^2.$$

Also note that trivially  $|K| \leq C_A$  holds everywhere. Here we made use of

$$\begin{aligned} \|C_2\|_{\text{AHR}} &\leq \|[A_1^*, A_2]\| + \|[\partial_0 A_1^*, A_2]\| + \|[A_1^*, \partial_0 A_2]\| \\ &\leq 2(\|A_1^*\| \|A_2\| + \|\partial_0 A_1^*\| \|A_2\| + \|A_1^*\| \|\partial_0 A_2\|) \\ &\leq 2 \|A_1^*\|_{\text{AHR}} \|A_2\|_{\text{AHR}} = 2 \|A_1\|_{\text{AHR}} \|A_2\|_{\text{AHR}} \,, \end{aligned}$$

and similarly for  $||C_1||_{AHR}$ , where we suppressed dependencies on  $\beta$ , x and  $\mathbf{x}_k$ . This allows us to estimate

$$I_{M_{1}} = \int_{M_{1}} d^{3}x_{1} \dots d^{3}x_{4} |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{1})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{2})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{3})| |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{4})| \cdot |K(\tau, x, \mathbf{x}_{1}, \dots, \mathbf{x}_{4})|$$

$$\leq \int_{M_{1}} d^{3}x_{1} \dots d^{3}x_{4} |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{1})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{2})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{3})| |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{4})| \frac{C_{\text{AHR}}(2R')^{3}}{|\mathbf{x}_{2} - \mathbf{x}_{3}|^{2}} C_{A}$$

$$= C_{\text{AHR}}C_{A}(2R')^{3} \int d^{3}x_{2}d^{3}x_{3} \frac{|f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{2})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{3})|}{|\mathbf{x}_{2} - \mathbf{x}_{3}|^{2}} \int d^{3}x_{1} |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{1})| \int d^{3}x_{4} |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{4})|$$

$$\leq (2R')^{9} ||f_{2\tau}||_{\infty}^{2} \cdot C_{\text{AHR}}C_{A} \cdot \int d^{3}x_{2}d^{3}x_{3} |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{2})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{3})| \frac{1}{|\mathbf{x}_{2} - \mathbf{x}_{3}|^{2}}.$$
(28)

Here and below, all appearing *p*-norms  $(1 \le p \le \infty)$  are on  $L^p(\mathbb{R}^3)$ -spaces associated to spatial smearing functions. We proceed by first estimating the  $d^3x_3$  subintegral for fixed  $\mathbf{x}_2$  using Cauchy-Schwarz (all integrals below over  $\{\mathbf{x}_3 \in \mathbb{R}^3 : |\mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_3| > 2R'\}$ )

$$\int d^3x_3 \, \frac{|f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_3)|}{|\mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_3|^2} \le \|f_{1\tau}\|_2 \cdot \left(\int \frac{d^3x_3}{|\mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_3|^4}\right)^{1/2} \le C_{R^{-1}} \|f_{1\tau}\|_2.$$

Here both terms are uniformly bounded in  $\tau$ , by the Plancherel identity or explicit computation,<sup>14</sup> respectively.

Plugging this into the remaining  $d^3x_2$ -integration in (28), we have now shown that

$$I_{M_1} \le C_{\text{AHR}} C_A C_{R^{-1}} (2R')^9 \| f_{2\tau} \|_{\infty}^2 \| f_{1\tau} \|_2 \| f_{1\tau} \|_1$$

On  $M_2$  we estimate similarly using  $|K| \leq C_A$ ,

$$I_{M_{2}} \leq \int_{M_{2}} d^{3}x_{1} \dots d^{3}x_{4} |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{1})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{2})| |f_{1\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{3})| |f_{2\tau}(\mathbf{x}_{4})| C_{A}$$
  
$$\leq C_{A} (2R')^{9} ||f_{2\tau}||_{\infty}^{2} ||f_{1\tau}||_{\infty} ||f_{1\tau}||_{1}.$$

The result now follows from Proposition 12.  $\Box$ 

#### 6. Consequences of the Clustering Estimate

With the clustering estimate for the operators  $A_{k\tau}$  from Lemma 13 at hand, it is straightforward to prove clustering of the creation operators  $B_{k\tau}$  for Reeh–Schlieder families of finite degree.

**Proposition 14.** For uniformly differentiable Reeh–Schlieder families  $A_{1\beta}$ ,  $A_{2\beta}$ , and regular Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_1$ ,  $f_2$  of mass  $m \ge 0$ , we have

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{2\tau} \Omega \right\| \leq \frac{C}{|\tau|^{\kappa/2}} \left\| A_{1\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{\text{AHR}} \left\| A_{2\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{\text{AHR}}$$

Here, C depends on  $\chi$ , localization regions of  $A_{k\beta}$ , wave packets, and  $\kappa$  (see Lemma 13).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Performing the second integral in spherical coordinates around  $\mathbf{x}_2$  leads to the radial integration beginning at 2R' > R > 0, which can be estimated uniformly in  $|x|_c$  by a finite constant  $C_{R^{-1}}$ .

*Proof.* As  $\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^* \Omega = 0$ , we can replace the product  $\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^* \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}$  acting on the vacuum by the commutator  $[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^*, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}]$ . Making use of  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau} = \mathcal{A}_{k\tau}(\chi), \chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$ , and Lemma 13, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp}[\mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{*}, \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}]\Omega \right\| &\leq \int d^{4}x_{1}d^{4}x_{2} |\chi(x_{1})| |\chi(x_{2})| \cdot \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp}[\mathcal{A}_{1\tau}^{*}(x_{1}), \mathcal{A}_{2\tau}(x_{2})]\Omega \right\| \\ &\leq \int d^{4}x_{1}d^{4}x_{2} |\chi(x_{1})| |\chi(x_{2})| \frac{C'(R + |x_{1} - x_{2}|_{c})^{9/2}}{|\tau|^{\kappa/2}} \left\| A_{1\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{AHR} \left\| A_{2\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{AHR} \\ &= \frac{C}{|\tau|^{\kappa/2}} \left\| A_{1\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{AHR} \left\| A_{2\beta(\tau)} \right\|_{AHR} . \end{split}$$

For Reeh–Schlieder families of finite degree Proposition 14 simplifies further, yielding a constraint for admissible choices of scaling. In the following  $\gamma$  always denotes the (finite) largest appearing degree, i.e.  $||A_{k\beta}||_{AHR} \leq \beta^{-\gamma}$  for small enough  $\beta > 0$  and all k = 1, ..., n. From now on we will also adopt the canonical scaling  $\beta(\tau) := |\tau|^{-\mu}$ ,  $\mu > 0$ .

**Corollary 15.** Let the Reeh–Schlieder families  $A_{1\beta}$ ,  $A_{2\beta}$  have finite degrees. Under the assumptions of Lemma 14, there exists a C > 0 such that for large enough  $\tau$  we have

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{2\tau} \Omega \right\| \leq C |\tau|^{2\gamma \mu - \kappa/2},$$

*Consequently for any*  $0 < \mu < \frac{\kappa}{4\gamma}$  *we obtain* 

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^* \mathcal{B}_{2\tau} \Omega = 0$$

*Proof.* Follows immediately from inserting  $||A_{k\beta(\tau)}||_{AHR} \leq C'\beta(\tau)^{-\gamma} = C' |\tau|^{\gamma\mu}$  into the estimate of Proposition 14.  $\Box$ 

While Corollary 15 will be sufficient to establish the Fock structure of scattering states in Sect. 8, our proof of convergence relies on an extension of this result, which is concerned with the case of multiple creation operators. The resulting Lemma 16 combines energy bounds and clustering estimates in a novel way. It may be considered our main technical result.

**Lemma 16** (multi-operator clustering). For  $\tau_1, \ldots, \tau_n \in \mathbb{R}$  denote by  $|\tau_{\min}| > 0$  and  $|\tau_{\max}|$  the minimum and maximum of absolute values  $|\tau_k|$ ,  $(1 \le k \le n)$ , respectively. Then for large enough  $\tau_{\min}$ ,

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) \Omega \right\| \leq C |\tau_{\max}|^{2n\gamma\mu} \cdot |\tau_{\min}|^{-\kappa/2}.$$
<sup>(29)</sup>

The constant C is independent of the  $\tau_k$ , but depends on the number of pairs n, wave packets, Reeh–Schlieder families, and the smearing function  $\chi$ .

*Proof.* We will show by induction that

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) \Omega \right\| \leq C \sum_{j=1}^{n} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{j-1} \left\| E(\Delta) \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} E(\Delta) \right\| \right) \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{j}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{j}} \Omega \right\|,$$

$$(30)$$

where  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  is a large enough compact set depending on supp  $\hat{\chi}$  and the number of pairs  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . From this we obtain by applying 2-operator clustering (Corollary 15), the energy bound of Lemma 5, and the finite-degree Reeh–Schlieder estimates that for large enough  $|\tau_{\min}|$ , (29) holds as claimed. For n = 1, statement (30) has been established in Corollary 15. Assuming that (30) holds for n - 1 pairs, we write

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) \Omega \right\| = \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) (E_{\Omega} + E_{\Omega}^{\perp}) \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\|$$

$$\leq \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) E_{\Omega} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\|$$

$$+ \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) E_{\Omega} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\|.$$
(31)

Now we would like to estimate the second term by 2-operator clustering (Corollary 15). Regarding the applicability of energy bounds from Proposition 5, we note that by Proposition 3 (iii),  $\mathcal{B}_{n\tau_n}^* \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_n}$  has compact energy-momentum transfer  $\Delta' := \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi} - \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}$ . Therefore we can insert an energy-momentum projection onto  $\Delta'$  (which commutes with  $E_{\Omega}^{\perp}$ ) and estimate

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) E(\Delta') E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\| \\ & \leq \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) E(\Delta') \right\| \cdot \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\| \\ & \leq \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \left\| E(\Delta) \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} E(\Delta) \right\| \right) \cdot \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\|, \end{aligned}$$

where we have chosen the compact set  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  large enough (depending on *n*) to contain the sum of the energy-momentum transfers differences  $\Delta'$  of all creation-annihilation operator pairs. Similarly we estimate the first term in (31) by making use of the onedimensional nature of the projection  $E_{\Omega}$ , and the induction assumption,

$$\left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) E_{\Omega} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\| = \left\| \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{n}} \Omega \right\|^{2} \cdot \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \left( \prod_{k=1}^{n-1} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} \right) \Omega \right\|$$
$$\leq C \cdot \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{j}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{j}} \Omega \right\| \cdot \left( \prod_{k=1}^{j-1} \left\| E(\Delta) \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{k}} E(\Delta) \right\| \right).$$

Here we also made use of the fact that  $\|\mathcal{B}_{n\tau_n}\Omega\| \leq C$  is uniformly bounded in  $\tau_n$  by convergence to the corresponding single-particle state [see Proposition 3 (vi)]. Taken together, these two estimates complete the induction step.  $\Box$ 

A useful consequence of multi-operator clustering, which will be important for us later, is the boundedness of scattering-state approximants, i.e. vectors resulting from iterated application of creation-operators to the vacuum. In fact, a similar result was used by Buchholz for the collision theory of massless bosons [Bu77]. While the proofs of Buchholz' results can be simplified<sup>15</sup> using methods from harmonic analysis [Bu90a], our construction is based on operator families  $A_{\beta}$  with diverging norms in the limit  $\beta \rightarrow$ 0. This norm growth will be inherited by energy bounds for creation operators, if they are derived by means of Proposition 5. In the vacuum sector of a local theory however, we can establish uniform estimates on scattering-state approximants by relying on the good behaviour of  $A_{\beta}\Omega$  via the previously established clustering properties, similarly as in [Bu77].

**Corollary 17.** Assume disjoint velocity supports. For any scaling  $0 < \mu < \frac{\kappa}{4\gamma(n-1)}$ , there exists a C > 0, such that for all sufficiently large  $\tau \in \mathbb{R}$  and all  $\tau_k$  from the corresponding interval spanned by  $\tau$  and  $\tau + \rho \tau$ ,

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_1}\ldots\mathcal{B}_{n\tau_n}\Omega\|\leq C,$$

with  $\rho$  as in Theorem 9 (for n = 1, any  $\mu \in (0, \infty)$  is admissible).

*Proof.* The proof is by induction on the number of particles *n*. For n = 1, the claim follows by convergence to the corresponding single-particle state as proven in Proposition 3 (vi). For the general case it will be sufficient to establish the claim for large enough  $|\tau|$ , as can be seen from the simple polynomial estimate of Proposition 3. Let us now assume that the statement holds for *n* particles. For simplicity we set  $\mathcal{B}_k := \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_k}$  and write

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{1}\dots\mathcal{B}_{n+1}\Omega\|^{2} = \langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n+1}^{*}\dots\mathcal{B}_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{1}\dots\mathcal{B}_{n+1}\Omega \rangle$$
  
=  $\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n+1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{n+1}\mathcal{B}_{n}^{*}\dots\mathcal{B}_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{1}\dots\mathcal{B}_{n}\Omega \rangle$   
+  $\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n+1}^{*}[\mathcal{B}_{n}^{*}\dots\mathcal{B}_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{1}\dots\mathcal{B}_{n},\mathcal{B}_{n+1}]\Omega \rangle,$ 

where the absolute value of the second term is bounded, as it vanishes for  $|\tau| \rightarrow \infty$  for any choice of scaling by the rapid decay of commutators (Theorems 9). This decay can compensate the norm growth of the creation-operator approximants, which is at most polynomial—even when using the naive estimate of Proposition 3.

Therefore it is sufficient to establish boundedness of the matrix element

$$\left\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n+1}^* \mathcal{B}_{n+1} \mathcal{B}_n^* \dots \mathcal{B}_1^* \mathcal{B}_1 \dots \mathcal{B}_n \Omega \right\rangle = \left\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n+1}^* \mathcal{B}_{n+1} \left( E_\Omega + E_\Omega^\perp \right) \mathcal{B}_n^* \dots \mathcal{B}_1^* \mathcal{B}_1 \dots \mathcal{B}_n \Omega \right\rangle = \left\| \mathcal{B}_{n+1} \Omega \right\|^2 \left\| \mathcal{B}_1 \dots \mathcal{B}_n \Omega \right\|^2 + \left\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n+1}^* \mathcal{B}_{n+1} E_\Omega^\perp \mathcal{B}_n^* \dots \mathcal{B}_1^* \mathcal{B}_1 \dots \mathcal{B}_n \Omega \right\rangle.$$
(32)

The first term of (32) provides the dominant contribution in the limit  $|\tau| \rightarrow \infty$ : its two factors are bounded by the induction assumption and the one-particle case. The second term can be written as the sum of  $\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n+1}^* \mathcal{B}_{n+1} E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_n^* \mathcal{B}_n \dots \mathcal{B}_1^* \mathcal{B}_1 \Omega \rangle$  and further matrix

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> See e.g. [AD15].

elements involving at least one commutator of operators involving disjoint velocity supports. As before, the latter are rapidly decreasing by Theorem 9. We can conclude the proof by applying the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality to the remaining term

$$\left|\left\langle\Omega,\mathcal{B}_{n+1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{n+1}E_{\Omega}^{\perp}\mathcal{B}_{n}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{n}\ldots\mathcal{B}_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{1}\Omega\right\rangle\right|\leq\left\|E_{\Omega}^{\perp}\mathcal{B}_{n+1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{n+1}\Omega\right\|\cdot\left\|E_{\Omega}^{\perp}\mathcal{B}_{n}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{n}\ldots\mathcal{B}_{1}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{1}\Omega\right\|$$

where both factors vanish in the limit  $|\tau| \to \infty$  for any sufficiently small choice of scaling  $\mu$  by Lemma 16.  $\Box$ 

#### 7. Convergence of Scattering State Approximants

For this section we adopt the standing assumptions that  $A_{1\beta}, \ldots, A_{n\beta}$  are Reeh–Schlieder families of finite degree and we take  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  to be regular positive-energy Klein–Gordon solutions of the corresponding mass with pairwise disjoint velocity supports.

**Theorem 18.** Let the Reeh–Schlieder families  $A_{1\beta}, \ldots, A_{n\beta}$  have degrees less than some finite value  $\gamma > 0$  and take a scaling exponent  $\mu \in (0, \frac{\kappa}{4(n-1)\gamma})$  ( $\kappa$  as in Lemma 13).

- (i) The family  $\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau} \Omega$  is convergent in norm as  $\tau \to \pm \infty$ .
- (ii) The limit is independent of the choice of  $\mu$ ,  $A_{k\beta}$  and  $f_k$  within the specified restrictions, as long as the associated operators  $\mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}$  create on the vacuum the same family of single-particle states  $\Psi_k^{(1)} = \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau} \Omega$ .

Avoiding differentiability assumptions on  $A_{k\beta}$  with respect to the parameter  $\beta$ , we will proceed by a discrete variant of Cook's method, thereby reducing the convergence of the scattering state approximants  $\Psi_{\tau}$  to the convergence of single-particle state approximants  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}\Omega$ . Recall that for Reeh–Schlieder families  $A_{k\beta}$ , we have quantitative control over the convergence of the single-particle problem by Proposition 3 (vi).

The restrictions on the time differences to obtain rapid decay of commutators in Theorem 9 suggests to consider the restrictions of  $\Psi_{\tau}$  to sequences

$$\tau_k = (1+\rho)^k \tau_0, \quad \tau_0 \neq 0 \text{ arbitrary}, \tag{33}$$

and  $\rho > 0$  depending on the separation of velocity supports as explained in Theorem 9.

As preparation for proving Theorem 18 we will first show that we can relate the norm of differences  $\Psi_{\tau_2} - \Psi_{\tau_1}$  to corresponding single-particle expressions  $\|\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_2}\Omega - \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_1}\Omega\|$ at least "locally", i.e. if we place sufficient restrictions on the differences  $|\tau_2 - \tau_1|$ . We will give a unified account for proving both parts of Theorem 18 by comparing the scattering state approximants associated to two possibly distinct families of creation operators with comparable velocity supports. Thereto let  $A_{k\beta}, A'_{k\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  be uniformly differentiable Reeh–Schlieder families of finite degree, and choose regular positiveenergy Klein–Gordon solutions  $f_1, \ldots, f_n$  and  $f'_1, \ldots, f'_n$  of mass  $m \ge 0$  such that all pairs with  $j \neq k$  (including mixed pairs  $f_j, f'_k$ ) have disjoint velocity supports. We denote the corresponding creation operators by  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}, \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}$  and set

$$\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau} \Omega, \quad \Psi_{\tau}' := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}' \Omega.$$

*Remark 19 (change of scaling).* Anticipating also the proof of Theorem 18 (*ii*), we may also allow the creation operator families  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}$  and  $\mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}$  to be defined using distinct choices of scaling  $\beta_k(\tau) := |\tau|^{-\mu_k}$ ,  $\beta'_k(\tau) := |\tau|^{-\mu'_k}$ . On the first reading, this detail can safely be ignored, but it is easily seen that the statement and proof of Lemma 20 can even

be kept invariant under this generalization if we simply denote the smallest appearing scaling exponent by  $\mu := \min\{\mu_k, \mu'_k \ (1 \le k \le n)\} > 0$ . The required extensions of Theorem 9, Lemma 16, and Corollary 17 follow directly by similar considerations.

**Lemma 20.** Take  $\rho > 0$  as given in Theorem 9 (using the smallest value suitable for all disjoint pairs of velocity supports), and choose sufficiently small scaling  $\mu > 0$  (cf. Corollary 17). Then there exist constants  $C_1, C_2 > 0$ , such that for sufficiently large  $|\tau| > 0$  and any subsequent choice of  $\tau_1, \tau_2$  from the interval spanned by  $\tau$  and  $(1 + \rho)\tau$ , we have

$$\|\Psi_{\tau_2} - \Psi'_{\tau_1}\| \le C_1 \sum_{k=1}^n \|\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_2}\Omega - \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau_1}\Omega\| + C_2 |\tau|^{n\gamma\mu-\kappa/4}.$$

*Proof.* For n = 1 the statement is trivial. For  $n \ge 2$  we can estimate telescopically

$$\left\|\Psi_{\tau_{2}}-\Psi_{\tau_{1}}'\right\|\leq \sum_{k=1}^{n}\left\|\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}\ldots\mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}}(\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{2}}-\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{1}}')\mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}'\ldots\mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}'\Omega\right\|$$

The claim is obtained if the following estimate can be established for each  $1 \le k \le n$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}} (\mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{2}} - \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau_{1}}) \mathcal{B}'_{k+1\tau_{1}} \dots \mathcal{B}'_{n\tau_{1}} \Omega \right\|^{2} \\ &\leq C_{1} \left\| \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_{2}} \Omega - \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau_{1}} \Omega \right\|^{2} + C_{2} \left| \tau \right|^{2\gamma n\mu - \kappa/2}. \end{aligned}$$
(34)

We will prove this inequality by making use of the rapid decay of restricted non-equal time commutators together with the energy bound and clustering. Introducing the abbreviation  $\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_k := \mathcal{B}_{k\tau_2} - \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau_1}$ , we can write

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}} (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}' \Omega \right\|^{2} \\ &= \left\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}'^{*} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}'^{*} (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k})^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}}^{*} \dots \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}} (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}' \Omega \right\rangle \\ &\leq \left| \left\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}} \cdot \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}' \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}' \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}' (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k})^{*} (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \Omega \right\rangle \right| \\ &+ C_{M} \left| \tau \right|^{-M}, \end{aligned} \tag{35}$$

and the rapidly decreasing error can be subsumed into the  $C_2$ -term of (34). To obtain Eq. (35), we made multiple use of the non-equal-time commutator estimate<sup>16</sup> of Lemma 9, which is sufficiently strong for overcompensating to any desired inverse polynomial order the asymptotic growth of the elementary estimate  $||\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}|| \leq C_k(1 + |\tau|^{N+\gamma\mu})$  and similar estimates for adjoints and primed operators (see Proposition 3).

The remaining term in (35) still contains the asymptotically dominant contribution, which we will now extract using the clustering estimate. Inserting an identity operator  $(E_{\Omega} + E_{\Omega}^{\perp})$  after  $(\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}^{*})(\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k})\Omega$  and making use of subadditivity and decay of commutators yields

$$\begin{split} \left| \left\langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}} \cdot \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}^{'*} \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}^{'} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}^{'*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}^{'} (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}^{*}) (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \Omega \right\rangle \right| \\ &\leq \left\| E_{\Omega}^{\perp} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}^{'*} \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}^{'} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}^{'*} \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}^{'} \cdot \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}^{*} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} \Omega \right\| \\ &\quad \cdot \left\| (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}^{*}) (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \Omega \right\| \\ &\quad + \left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}} \cdot \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}^{'} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}^{'} \Omega \right\|^{2} \cdot \left\| (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \Omega \right\|^{2} + C_{M} \left| \tau \right|^{-M}. \end{split}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> For the status of Theorem 9 in the context of non-equal scaling, cf. Remark 19 and Footnote 13.

Both terms depend on the convergence speed of the single-particle problem, although anticipating the results of Sect. 8—we expect the second summand to be dominant for large  $\tau$ : By boundedness of scattering state approximants (Corollary 17)

$$\left\| \mathcal{B}_{1\tau_2} \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_2} \cdot \mathcal{B}'_{k+1\tau_1} \dots \mathcal{B}'_{n\tau_1} \Omega \right\|^2 \leq C_1$$

for suitable  $C_1 > 0$ . It remains to be shown that the first summand has the same asymptotics as the  $C_2$ -term of (34). By the clustering result with multiple pairs of creationand annihilation-operator approximants of Lemma 16, we obtain that

$$\left\|E_{\Omega}^{\perp}\mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}^{\prime*}\mathcal{B}_{n\tau_{1}}^{\prime}\ldots\mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}^{\prime*}\mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau_{1}}^{\prime}\cdot\mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau_{2}}\ldots\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}^{*}\mathcal{B}_{1\tau_{2}}\Omega\right\|\leq C_{2}\left|\tau\right|^{2(n-1)\gamma\mu-\kappa/2},$$

which also made use of the time restriction yielding  $|\tau| \le |\tau_k| \le (1 + \rho) |\tau|$ . The second factor is estimated making use of the energy bound,

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}^{*}) (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \Omega \right\| &= \left\| (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}^{*}) E(\Delta) (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \Omega \right\| \\ &\leq \left\| (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}^{*}) E(\Delta) \right\| \cdot \left\| (\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{k}) \Omega \right\| \\ &\leq C_{3} |\tau_{2}|^{\gamma \mu} \leq C_{3} (1+\rho)^{\gamma \mu} |\tau|^{\gamma \mu} =: C_{3}' |\tau|^{\gamma \mu} ,\end{aligned}$$

where the energy-momentum projection onto the compact set  $\Delta := \operatorname{supp} \hat{\chi}$  can be inserted due to  $\Delta_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_k \Omega \in E(\Delta) \mathcal{H}$ . Altogether we obtain (34), completing the proof.  $\Box$ 

The convergence of scattering state approximants  $\Psi_{\tau}$  is now easily established by iterated application of Lemma 20.

*Proof of Theorem 18. Ad (i).* We estimate by writing a telescopic sum and making use of subadditivity of the norm,

$$\|\Psi_{\tau_L} - \Psi_{\tau_0}\| \le \sum_{k=1}^L \|\Psi_{\tau_k} - \Psi_{\tau_{k-1}}\|.$$

We have by construction that  $\tau_k$ ,  $\tau_{k-1}$  are contained in the interval spanned by  $\tau_{k-1}$ and  $(1 + \rho)\tau_{k-1}$ . Thus Lemma 20 is applicable with  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau} = \mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}$ . Fixing the scaling parameter  $\mu > 0$  such that  $\delta := \kappa/4 - n\gamma\mu > 0$ , all assumptions of Lemma 20 are satisfied and we obtain

$$\left\|\Psi_{\tau_{L}} - \Psi_{\tau_{0}}\right\| \leq \sum_{k=1}^{L} \left(C_{1} \sum_{j=1}^{n} \left\|\mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{k}}\Omega - \mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{k-1}}\Omega\right\| + C_{2} |\tau_{k-1}|^{-\delta}\right).$$
(36)

Now, the single-particle convergence property of the Reeh-Schlieder families implies

$$\left\|\mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{k}}\Omega-\mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{k-1}}\Omega\right\|\leq \left\|\mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{k}}\Omega-\Psi_{j}^{(1)}\right\|+\left\|\Psi_{j}^{(1)}-\mathcal{B}_{j\tau_{k-1}}\Omega\right\|\leq C|\tau_{k-1}|^{-\mu},$$

where  $\Psi_j^{(1)} = \lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau} \Omega$ . Applying this estimate and inserting  $\tau_k = (1 + \rho)^k \tau_0$ , we can take care of both terms in (36) by writing

$$\left\|\Psi_{\tau_{L}} - \Psi_{\tau_{0}}\right\| \le C' \sum_{k=1}^{L} |\tau_{k-1}|^{-\mu'} = C' |\tau_{0}|^{-\mu'} \cdot \sum_{k=1}^{L} (1+\rho)^{-\mu'(k-1)}, \qquad (37)$$

with  $\mu' := \min(\mu, \delta)$ . Clearly, the geometric series is convergent for  $L \to \infty$ . Independence of the limit from the choice of the sequence  $\tau_k$ , i.e. convergence of  $\Psi_{\tau}$  as a function of the continuous parameter  $\tau$ , may be inferred from a second invocation of Lemma 20 or directly from (37).

Ad (ii). This is another direct consequence of Lemma 20, which implies for equal times but distinct creation operators, with possibly distinct choices of scaling in the allowed region, that

$$\left\|\Psi_{\tau}-\Psi_{\tau}'\right\| \leq C_{1}\sum_{j=1}^{n}\left\|\mathcal{B}_{j\tau}\Omega-\mathcal{B}_{j\tau}'\Omega\right\|+C_{2}|\tau|^{-\delta},$$

where as before  $\delta := \kappa/4 - n\gamma\mu > 0$ . If  $\lim_{\tau} \mathcal{B}_{j\tau}\Omega = \lim_{\tau} \mathcal{B}'_{j\tau}\Omega$ , we obtain that the limits of  $\Psi_{\tau}$  and  $\Psi'_{\tau}$  coincide and that they are invariant under changes of scaling as claimed.  $\Box$ 

#### 8. Fock Structure of Scattering States

Finally, we want to establish the Fock structure of scattering states, which provides a simple formula for computing scalar products of any two scattering states in terms of their single-particle components. An important consequence is the non-vanishing of the limits defining the scattering states and it is the essential ingredient to establish the extension of wave operators to the full asymptotic Fock spaces (cf. [Dy09] App. A). With the clustering relation of creation-operators of Corollary 15 at hand, the arguments leading to the Fock structure of scattering states are well-known and we can not refrain from rephrasing them, e.g. from [Dy05]. We will use the abbreviation  $[n] := \{1, 2, ..., n\} \subset \mathbb{N}$  for finite subsets of natural numbers and  $\mathfrak{S}_n$  denotes the symmetric group of degree n in its defining representation, i.e. acting on [n].

We now consider two scattering state approximants  $(n, n' \in \mathbb{N}_0)$ 

$$\Psi_{\tau} := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau} \Omega, \qquad \qquad \Psi_{\tau}' := \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{n'\tau}' \Omega,$$

such that  $\mathcal{B}_{k\tau}$  and  $\mathcal{B}'_{k\tau}$  have disjoint velocity supports within each family. Assuming finite Reeh–Schlieder degrees, the *outgoing* and *incoming scattering states*  $\Psi^{\pm} := \lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \Psi_{\tau}$ , respectively, are well-defined by Theorem 18 for sufficiently small choices of scaling  $\beta(\tau) = |\tau|^{-\mu}$ ,  $\mu > 0$ , and similarly for  $\Psi'^{\pm} := \lim_{\tau \to \pm \infty} \Psi'_{\tau}$ . We denote the corresponding single-particle states by  $\Psi_{k}^{(1)} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}_{k\tau} \Omega$ ,  $(1 \le k \le n)$  and  $\Psi'_{k'}^{(1)} := \lim_{\tau \to \infty} \mathcal{B}'_{k'\tau} \Omega$ ,  $(1 \le k' \le n')$ .

**Theorem 21** (Fock structure). *The scalar products of any two outgoing scattering states of the above form are given by*<sup>17</sup>

$$\left\langle \Psi^{+}, \Psi^{\prime +} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \sum_{\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n} \prod_{k=1}^{n} \left\langle \Psi_k^{(1)}, \Psi_{\pi^{(k)}}^{\prime (1)} \right\rangle, \tag{38}$$

and similarly for incoming states.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> As usual, the right-hand side of (38) is consistently interpreted for n > n', yielding vanishing scalar products also in this case (as a consequence of the vanishing Kronecker delta  $\delta_{nn'}$ ).

*Proof.* For simplicity we treat only the outgoing case  $\tau \to +\infty$ . By continuity of the scalar product, the left-hand side of (38) can be written as the limit  $\tau \to \infty$  of

$$\langle \Psi_{\tau}, \Psi_{\tau}' \rangle = \langle \mathcal{B}_{1\tau} \dots \mathcal{B}_{n\tau} \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{n'\tau}' \Omega \rangle,$$
 (39)

where we can assume identical scaling  $\mu > 0$  for both sides by Theorem 18 (ii). Now we perform induction with respect to the number of particles n' (assuming without restriction that  $n' \ge n$ ). For each n' and n = 0, statement (38) is equivalent to  $||\Omega|| = 1$ for n = 0 and  $\langle \Psi'^+, \Omega \rangle = 0$  for n' > 0. The latter follows from eq. (39) and the spectral support argument of Proposition 3 (v).

Assuming now that (38) holds for n - 1 particles, one can show by means of Corollary 10 and Corollary 15 that, up to terms vanishing for  $|\tau| \to \infty$ , (39) equals

$$\sum_{k=1}^{n'} \langle \Omega, \mathcal{B}_{n\tau}^* \dots \mathcal{B}_{2\tau}^* \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{k-1\tau}' \mathcal{B}_{k+1\tau}' \dots \mathcal{B}_{n'\tau}' \mathcal{E}_{\Omega} \mathcal{B}_{1\tau}^* \mathcal{B}_{k\tau}' \Omega \rangle$$

$$\xrightarrow{\tau \to \infty} \sum_{k=1}^{n'} \left( \left( \delta_{n-1,n'-1} \sum_{\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_{n-1}(1,k)} \prod_{l=2}^n \left\langle \Psi_l^{(1)}, \Psi_{\pi(l)}'^{(1)} \right\rangle \right) \cdot \left\langle \Psi_1^{(1)}, \Psi_k'^{(1)} \right\rangle \right),$$

where  $\mathfrak{S}_{n-1}(1, k)$  denotes the set of bijective maps  $\pi$  between the two sets of numbers  $[n] \setminus \{1\}$  and  $[n] \setminus \{k\}$  and convergence is inferred from the induction assumption. Note that while  $\mathfrak{S}_{n-1}(1, k)$  is by itself not a group (its elements are maps between different sets and thus cannot be composed), it can nevertheless be identified with the subset of  $\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n$  for which  $\pi(1) = k$ . This implies that

$$\lim_{\tau \to \infty} \langle \Psi_{\tau}, \Psi_{\tau}' \rangle = \delta_{nn'} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \sum_{\substack{\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n \\ \pi(1) = k}} \prod_{l=1}^{n} \left\langle \Psi_{l}^{(1)}, \Psi_{\pi(l)}^{\prime(1)} \right\rangle = \delta_{nn'} \sum_{\pi \in \mathfrak{S}_n} \prod_{l=1}^{n} \left\langle \Psi_{l}^{(1)}, \Psi_{\pi(l)}^{\prime(1)} \right\rangle.$$

#### 9. Conclusions and Outlook

We have established the existence and Fock structure of scattering states corresponding to single-particle states  $\Psi_1 \in E(H_m)\mathcal{H}$  with finite Reeh–Schlieder degree. This requires the existence of a family of local operators  $(A_\beta)_{\beta>0} \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  such that

$$\|A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi_1\| \le \beta, \quad \|A_{\beta}\| \le \beta^{-\gamma}.$$
(RS)

Beyond (RS) our method has no further dependence on the concrete mechanism (e.g. additional ergodic averaging as in [Dy05]) yielding a limit of  $A_{\beta}\Omega$  in the single-particle space. We have seen that the Haag–Ruelle construction can be adapted, so that any finite degree  $\gamma$  is feasible. Thus an arbitrarily strong polynomial growth of  $||A_{\beta}||$  relative to the convergence of  $A_{\beta}\Omega$  to the single-particle vector  $\Psi_1$  can be handled.

As mentioned in the introduction, Assumption (RS) is readily verified in free field theory (cf. also Appendix C). Its status in concrete interacting models or within the general axiomatic framework is beyond the scope of the present work and poses an interesting problem for future research. We will briefly summarize our current understanding regarding the validity of conditions of strengthened Reeh–Schlieder type and also give some additional supporting arguments for our approach to the construction of scattering states. We shall refrain from going into technical details, as we intend to provide them elsewhere. (a) Quantitative improvements in the construction of scattering states regarding the strength of condition (RS) are possible. Most notably in theories with lower mass gap one can show that already  $(A_{\beta})_{\beta>0} \subset \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ ,

$$\left\| E(\Delta)(A_{\beta}\Omega - \Psi_{1}) \right\| \le C_{\Delta}\beta, \qquad \ln \left\| A_{\beta} \right\| \le \beta^{-\gamma}, \tag{RS}^{\flat}$$

is sufficient for establishing scattering theory. Here  $\Delta \subset \mathbb{R}^4$  is an arbitrary compact set, and  $C_{\Delta} > 0$  does not depend on  $\beta$ . Intuitively, the stronger norm increase in (**RS**<sup>b</sup>) may be compensated by the exponential space-like clustering in these models.

(b) It was already pointed out that previous constructions of scattering states of embedded (massive) particles commonly need to assume additional regularity of the spectral measure near the particle masses. Here we briefly comment on the relation of such regularity assumptions to conditions of Reeh–Schlieder type. For spectral regularity according to Herbst, one requires that there exist local operators  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  such that in addition to a nonvanishing single-particle component  $E_m A\Omega$ , one has for a suitable  $\epsilon > 0$  and all small enough  $\delta > 0$ , [Hrb71,Dy05]<sup>18</sup>

$$\|E(H_m^{\delta} \setminus H_m)A\Omega\| \le C\delta^{\epsilon}, \text{ where } H_m^{\delta} := \bigcup_{|\mu-m|<\delta} H_{\mu},$$
 (H)

and that the set of single particle vectors obtained from such operators is dense in the single particle space  $E_m \mathcal{H}$ .

Starting from an operator  $A \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  as in (H), one can show by a very crude but general construction using differential operators that there exists a dense set of single particle states  $\Psi_1 \in E_m \mathscr{H}$ , which are generated by operators satisfying ( $\mathbb{RS}^{\flat}$ ), with  $\gamma > 0$  inversely proportional to the Herbst constant  $\epsilon$  from (H). Here we do not even need to invoke the Reeh–Schlieder property—one may make use of the nonlocal nature of the energy-projection  $E(\Delta)$  in condition ( $\mathbb{RS}^{\flat}$ ) to generate singleparticle states (even if  $\Delta$  is larger than a subset of the mass hyperboloid). Improving upon this result appears to require a more detailed quantitative understanding of the non-local correlations implied by the Reeh–Schlieder theorem, which may be model-dependent—cf. also Appendix C.

(c) We restricted our analysis to uniformly localized Reeh–Schlieder families solely for technical convenience. The present method may be refined to admit families  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_{R_{\beta}})$  similarly as in (**RS**), but localized in double cones  $\mathscr{C}_{R_{\beta}}$  of polynomially growing radii  $R_{\beta} := \beta^{-N}$  (for some N > 0).

A similar delocalization commonly enters in previous approaches via ergodic averaging prescriptions [Hrb71,Dy05,Hrd13,DH14]. Due to the geometrical limitations discussed in Sect. 4, this delocalization appears to necessitate Herbst-type spectral conditions [Hrb71] in these works. Allowing a weakened localization  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_{R_{\beta}})$ might help to understand the relation of such spectral conditions to the Reeh– Schlieder condition (RS).

A more concrete investigation of (RS) can be carried out using the concept of polarization-free generators [BBS01]. In this setting, we can derive a wedge-local variant of the Reeh–Schlieder condition from the domain condition  $\Omega \in D(T^{1+\epsilon})$  for some  $\epsilon > 0$ , where  $T \ge 0$  denotes the self-adjoint part of the polar decomposition of a suitable polarization-free generator G = UT. With this input we can proceed as in free field theory and set  $A_{\beta} := UTe^{-\beta T^{\epsilon}}$  to obtain *wedge-local* Reeh–Schlieder

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Weakened variants of (H) have also been discussed recently, see e.g. [Hrd13,DH14].
families of degree  $\gamma = \epsilon^{-1}$ . If a correponding variant of Theorem 11 holds for oppositely localized pairs of such wedge-local operators, as it is the case in purely massive theories [Fre85], our results may be extended to yield a construction of two-particle scattering states for embedded Wigner particles.

In this setting, it is problematic to imitate the Haag–Ruelle construction by directly smearing polarization-free generators G due to the complicated structure of the domains D(G). It has been shown that even ostensibly weak temperateness assumptions with respect to the action of space-time translations on D(G) imply triviality of scattering in massive theories on Minkowski space with spatial dimension s > 1 [BBS01]. Therefore it is a subtle question whether the above domain condition is compatible with non-trivial scattering.<sup>19</sup>

*Acknowledgements.* I am indebted to Klaus Fredenhagen for the suggestion to accelerate the convergence in the single-particle problem via the Reeh-Schlieder property. Similarly I would like to thank Wojciech Dybalski for encouragement and numerous insightful advice extended during the course of this work. Further I profited from helpful discussions with Sabina Alazzawi, Detlev Buchholz, Maximilian Butz, Daniela Cadamuro, and Yoh Tanimoto. Financial support from the Emmy Noether Programme of the DFG (grant DY107/2-1) is gratefully acknowledged.

## A. Notation and Conventions

For the Minkowski space-time metric we use the convention  $k \cdot x := k^0 x^0 - \mathbf{k} \cdot \mathbf{x}$  for  $k, x \in \mathbb{R}^4$ . Accordingly, the Fourier transform of a Schwartz functions  $f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$  is defined by

$$\hat{f}(k) := \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \int d^4x \ e^{ik \cdot x} f(x).$$
(40)

The wave-packet  $\tilde{f}$  of a regular Klein–Gordon solution f (as defined in Section 3), is related to a corresponding partial (spatial) inverse transform of  $f_t(\mathbf{x}) := f(t, \mathbf{x})$  at t = 0 by a factor  $(2\pi)^{3/2}$ .

The Fourier transform on the extended space  $x = (\mathbf{x}, s)$  and space-time  $\underline{x} = (x^0, \mathbf{x}, s)$ (see Appendix C) is defined for  $f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^5)$  and  $\mathbf{f} \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$  by

$$\underline{\hat{f}}(\omega, \mathbf{k}, \mu) := \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{5/2}} \int d^5 x \ \mathrm{e}^{\mathrm{i}\omega x^0 - \mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x} - \mathrm{i}\mu s} \ \underline{f}(x^0, \mathbf{x}, s),$$
$$\hat{\mathbf{f}}(\mathbf{k}, \mu) := \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \int d^4 x \ \mathrm{e}^{-\mathrm{i}\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x} - \mathrm{i}\mu s} \ \mathbf{f}(\mathbf{x}, s).$$

For  $x = (t, \mathbf{x}) \in \mathbb{R}^4$  we write  $A(x) := \alpha_x(A) := U(x)AU(x)^*$  and similarly for  $\alpha_t(A)$  and  $\alpha_{\mathbf{x}}(A)$ . By weak integration, these automorphisms of the global algebra induce for given  $A \in \mathfrak{A}$  (regular) operator-valued distributions

$$A(f) := \int d^4x \ f(x)\alpha_x(A), \quad f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$$

and similar distributions A(g) are obtained for spatial smearing with  $g \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Preliminary computations suggest that  $\Omega \in D(T^{1+\epsilon})$  could be fulfilled in certain 1+1-dimensional integrable models with non-temperate polarization free generators *G* [CT15] [Yoh Tanimoto, private communications]. A definite assessment requires the construction of a Borchers triple for these models, which has not yet been completed at the time of writing of this work.

0

## **B. Uniformly Almost-Local Operator Families**

An operator  $A \in \mathfrak{A}$  is *almost-local* if there exists for any r > 0 a double-cone localized operator  $A_r \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_r)$ , such that for each  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  with a suitable constant  $C_N$  we have

$$\|A - A_r\| \le \frac{C_N}{(1+r)^N}.$$
(41)

For certain families  $(A_{\beta}) \subset \mathfrak{A}$  of almost-local operators, the behaviour of corresponding constants  $C_{N,\beta}$  in (41) with respect to the parameter  $\beta > 0$  can be quantified in a simple manner.

**Proposition 22.** Let  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  ( $\beta > 0$ ) be an operator family localized in a fixed bounded region  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^3$  and let  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$ . Then the family of almost-local operators  $B_{\beta} := A_{\beta}(\chi)$  is uniformly almost-local relative to  $||A_{\beta}||$  in the following sense: for each  $\beta > 0$  there are  $B_{\beta,r} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_r)$  (r > 0), such that for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ 

$$\exists C_N > 0 \ \forall \beta > 0 : \left\| B_\beta - B_{\beta,r} \right\| \le \frac{C_N \left\| A_\beta \right\|}{1 + r^N}.$$
(42)

Notably, the constants  $C_N$  are uniform in  $\beta$ . This also implies

$$\int \mathrm{d}^{3}x \left\| \left[ B_{\beta}, B_{\beta}^{*}(\mathbf{x}) \right] \right\| \leq C_{\chi, \mathcal{O}} \left\| A_{\beta} \right\|^{2}.$$
(43)

*Proof.* Let us assume for concreteness that  $A_{\beta} \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_R)$  with the double-cone radius R > 0 fixed. As  $\chi \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$ , we obtain natural candidates for approximating local operators

$$B_{\beta,r} := \int_{|x|_c < r-R} d^4 x \ \chi(x) A_\beta(x) \in \mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_r)$$

(for  $r \leq R$  we simply set  $B_{\beta,r} = 0$ ). By the rapid decay of  $\chi$ , we get for r > 2R,

$$\|B_{\beta} - B_{\beta,r}\| \le \|A_{\beta}\| \cdot \int d^{4}x \ |\chi(x)| \le \frac{C_{N} \|A_{\beta}\|}{1 + (r - R)^{N}} \le \frac{C'_{N,R} \|A_{\beta}\|}{1 + r^{N}}.$$

Together with the trivial estimate  $||B_{\beta}|| \leq ||A_{\beta}|| ||\chi||_1$  for  $r \leq 2R$ , this implies (42). To obtain (43) we use an  $|\mathbf{x}|$ -dependent local approximation  $B_{\beta,r}$  under the integral: choosing  $r = r(\mathbf{x}) := |\mathbf{x}|/2$  the commutator  $[B_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}, B^*_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}(\mathbf{x})]$  will vanish by locality and thereby we have reduced the integrand to terms proportional to the approximation error. More explicitly we rewrite the left-hand side as

$$\int \mathrm{d}^3 x \left\| \left[ (B_\beta - B_{\beta, r(\mathbf{x})}) + B_{\beta, r(\mathbf{x})}, (B_\beta^*(\mathbf{x}) - B_{\beta, r(\mathbf{x})}^*(\mathbf{x})) + B_{\beta, r(\mathbf{x})}^*(\mathbf{x}) \right] \right\|.$$

After expanding the commutator (preserving the two differences in brackets) and utilizing subadditivity,  $\|[B_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}, B^*_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}(\mathbf{x})]\|$  vanishes for all  $\mathbf{x}$  by construction (due to locality). All remaining terms will contain at least one difference  $B_{\beta} - B_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}$  or its translate. Using (42) we can now directly estimate the integral,

$$\left\| \left[ B_{\beta} - B_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}, B_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}^{*}(\mathbf{x}) \right] \right\| \leq 2 \left\| B_{\beta} - B_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})} \right\| \left\| B_{\beta,r(\mathbf{x})}^{*}(\mathbf{x}) \right\| \leq \frac{2C_{N} \left\| A_{\beta} \right\|^{2}}{1 + r^{N}}.$$

Taking N sufficiently large we obtain convergence of the integral and (43).  $\Box$ 

## C. Reeh–Schlieder Families in Generalized Free Models

Let us briefly discuss the status of condition (RS) for noninteracting theories with embedded mass shell. Generalized free theories have proven useful to study Herbst-type spectral conditions (H) ([Dy05], Sec. 4, see also [Hor90, Ch. 3.3, esp. p. 264 ff.] for a general review), and we think that the following considerations might also give some hints concerning strengthened Reeh–Schlieder properties in interacting theories.<sup>20</sup> The generalized free field  $\phi(f)$ ,  $f \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$ , may be interpreted as a certain superposition of ordinary free fields  $\phi_{\mu}(f)$  of mass  $\mu \ge 0$  with weight measure  $d\rho(\mu)$  describing the mass spectrum of the theory. For our purposes,  $\rho$  should consist of a delta measure at the desired particle mass  $m \ge 0$  and some continuous background spectrum. We will take

$$\rho := \delta_m + \rho_{\text{cont}}, \quad \rho_{\text{cont}}(\Delta) := \int_{\Delta \cap [0, m+1]} d\mu \; \frac{1}{|\mu - m|^{1 - \epsilon}} + \alpha \lambda(\Delta), \tag{44}$$

for Borel sets  $\Delta \subset [0, \infty)$ , where  $\lambda$  denotes Lebesgue measure. The parameter  $\epsilon > 0$  controls the regularity in the vicinity of the particle mass, i.e. regarding the Herbst condition (H). Additionally, the support properties of  $\rho$ , governed by  $\alpha \in \{0, 1\}$ , are of (perhaps unexpected) relevance for the Reeh–Schlieder problem.

On the bosonic Fock space  $\mathscr{F}_{\rho} := \Gamma(\mathscr{H}_{1,\rho})$  over the single-particle space  $\mathscr{H}_{1,\rho} := L^2(\mathbb{R}^3) \otimes L^2([0,\infty), d\rho)$  we obtain a Wightman field in terms of the Segal operators  $\Phi_S(\psi) := (a^*(\psi) + a(\psi))/\sqrt{2}, \psi \in \mathscr{H}_{1,\rho}$ , for real-valued test functions  $f \in \mathscr{S}_{\mathbb{R}}(\mathbb{R}^4)$  by

$$\phi(f) = \Phi_S(\omega^{-1/2}\hat{f}_+), \tag{45}$$

where the argument contains the restriction  $\hat{f}_{+}(\mathbf{p}, \mu) := \hat{f}(\omega_{\mu}(\mathbf{p}), \mathbf{p}), \omega_{\mu}(\mathbf{p}) := \sqrt{\mathbf{p}^{2} + \mu^{2}}$ , and  $\omega$  denotes the corresponding (unbounded) multiplication operator on  $\mathscr{H}_{1,\rho}$ . The representation of translation group is generated by the second quantization of the multiplication operators  $(\omega, \mathbf{p})$ , and setting  $W(f) := e^{i\phi(f)}$ , we obtain a corresponding Haag–Kastler net for bounded open regions  $\mathcal{O} \subset \mathbb{R}^{4}$  by

$$\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O}) := \{ W(f) : f \in \mathscr{S}_{\mathbb{R}}(\mathbb{R}^4), \text{ supp } f \subset \mathcal{O} \}''.$$
(46)

It will be convenient to adopt Landau's formulation [Lan74], as it gives a simple reinterpretation of  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$  in terms of time-zero fields. For Schwartz test functions  $\underline{f}(\underline{x})$ ,  $\underline{x} = (x^0, \mathbf{x}, s)$ , from here on assumed to be symmetric in *s*, where *s* may be interpreted as new auxiliary space-like<sup>21</sup> variable conjugate to the mass  $\mu$ , set  $\underline{\phi}(\underline{f}) := \Phi_S(\omega^{-1/2}\underline{\hat{f}}_+)$ ,  $\underline{\hat{f}}_+(\mathbf{p}, \mu) := \underline{\hat{f}}(\omega_\mu(\mathbf{p}), \mathbf{p}, \mu)$ . Analogously to (46), we obtain an extended net  $\underline{\mathfrak{A}}(\underline{\mathcal{O}})$ on  $\mathbb{R}^5$ .

It is easily seen that extended field  $\underline{\phi}(\underline{f})$  and its time derivative  $\underline{\phi}_t(\underline{f}) := -\underline{\phi}(\partial_t \underline{f})$  admit well-defined restrictions to time-zero fields

$$\underline{\phi}_{0}(\mathbf{f}) = \Phi_{S}(\omega^{-1/2}\,\hat{\mathbf{f}}), \qquad \underline{\pi}_{0}(\mathbf{f}) = \Phi_{S}(\mathrm{i}\omega^{1/2}\,\hat{\mathbf{f}}) \tag{47}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Due to vacuum polarization  $\phi(f)\Omega$  cannot have sharp mass for interacting theories, i.e. there is some spectral background  $E_m^{\perp}\phi(f)\Omega \neq 0$ . Generalized free fields simulate this in a simplistic way via (44).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> However the field  $\phi(f)$  should not be expected to be local in the direction of *s*.

for test functions  $\mathbf{f} \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4, \mathbb{R})$  defined on the extended  $(\mathbf{x}, s)$ -space. In terms of corresponding extended double cones  $\mathscr{C}_R := \{(t, \mathbf{x}, s) \in \mathbb{R}^{3+2} : |t| + \sqrt{\mathbf{x}^2 + s^2} < R\}, (R > 0)$ , Landau gave the following characterization of the net (46).

**Theorem 23.** [Lan74].  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_R) = \underline{\mathfrak{A}}(\underline{\mathscr{C}}_R)$ . Furthermore, these algebras are generated by bounded functions of the time-zero fields (47) with test functions  $\mathbf{f} \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4, \mathbb{R})$  supported in the ball  $\mathbf{B}_R = \underline{\mathscr{C}}_R|_{t=0}$ .

**Proposition 24.** [Lan74]. If the defining measure  $\rho$  of the generalized free field is exponentially decreasing, then  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathscr{C}_R) = \underline{\mathfrak{A}}(\mathscr{C}_R \times \mathbb{R})$ .

For choosing  $\alpha = 0$  in (44), we may conclude that the strengthened Reeh–Schlieder property holds for the net  $\mathfrak{A}$ : take a family of test functions  $\mathbf{f}_{\beta} \in C_c^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^4)$ , such that  $\{0\} \times \text{supp} \mathbf{f}_{\beta} \subset \mathcal{O} \times \mathbb{R}$  and with Fourier transforms converging sufficiently rapidly to a smooth limit supported on the sharp-mass subset  $\mathbb{R}^3 \times \{m\}$ . By Proposition 24 we can make such a choice which is compatible with bounded functions of  $\phi_{\beta} := \underline{\phi}_0(\mathbf{f}_{\beta})$ , such as  $A_{\beta} := \phi_{\beta} e^{-\beta |\phi_{\beta}|^N}$ , being contained in the local algebra  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ , thus confirming the validity of (**RS**). Regarding (**RS**) we may summarize:

**Proposition 25.** For generalized free field models defined by (44) with  $\alpha = 0$ , there exists a dense set of sharp-mass single-particle states generated by Reeh–Schlieder families of arbitrarily small degree  $\gamma > 0$  independently of the choice of  $\epsilon$  in (44).

A fortiori, a continuity argument then shows that the sharp-mass free field net  $\mathfrak{A}_m(\mathcal{O})$  is a subnet of  $\mathfrak{A}(\mathcal{O})$ . To obtain a non-trivial example we should thus choose  $\alpha = 1$ . We conclude with a short consideration of this difficult case, for which the assumptions of Proposition 24 are violated.

Given a bounded double-cone region  $\mathscr{C}_R$  and a single-particle vector  $\Psi_1 \in \mathscr{H}_{1,\rho}$  (say  $\Psi_1 = \underline{\phi}_0(\mathbf{f})\Omega$ , with  $\mathbf{f} \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$  supported in a very large region) we would like to find a family of smeared field operators  $\phi_\beta$  localized in  $\mathscr{C}_R$ , such that  $\|\phi_\beta \Omega - \Psi_1\| \leq \beta$ . For this purpose it will be convenient to introduce the following closed single-particle subspaces ( $\mathbf{f} \in \mathscr{S}(\mathbb{R}^4)$ ) in the setting of Theorem 23,

$$\mathscr{H}_{\underline{\phi}_{0},B_{R}} := \overline{\{\phi_{0}(\mathbf{f})\Omega, \text{ supp } \mathbf{f} \subset B_{R}\}}, \ \mathscr{H}_{\underline{\pi}_{0},B_{R}} := \overline{\{\pi_{0}(\mathbf{f})\Omega, \text{ supp } \mathbf{f} \subset B_{R}\}}.$$
(48)

The orthogonal projections  $P_{\phi}$ ,  $P_{\pi}$  corresponding to (48) may be used to iteratively define approximations of  $\Psi_1$  by vectors from (48) or equivalently, generated by  $\mathscr{C}_{R}$ -localized operators. Underlining error terms after each half-step we begin with

$$\Psi_1 = P_{\phi}\Psi_1 + \underline{(1 - P_{\phi})\Psi_1} = P_{\phi}\Psi_1 + P_{\pi}P_{\phi}^{\perp}\Psi_1 + \underline{P_{\pi}^{\perp}P_{\phi}^{\perp}\Psi_1} = \cdots$$

Similarly, after N iterations the remaining error is given by  $\|(P_{\pi}^{\perp}P_{\phi}^{\perp})^{N}\Psi_{1}\|$ . By the von Neumann alternating projection theorem [vN50, Thm. 13.7],  $(P_{\pi}^{\perp}P_{\phi}^{\perp})^{N}$  in fact converges strongly to the orthogonal projection onto the intersection  $\mathscr{H}_{\underline{\phi}_{0},B_{R}}^{\perp} \cap \mathscr{H}_{\underline{\pi}_{0},B_{R}}^{\perp} = (\mathscr{H}_{\underline{\phi}_{0},B_{R}} + \mathscr{H}_{\underline{\pi}_{0},B_{R}})^{\perp}$ . The latter is trivial by the Reeh–Schlieder theorem, implying convergence of our iterative procedure. An upper bound on the degree of sharp-mass Reeh–Schlieder families along the lines of (RS) or (RS<sup>b</sup>) may be inferred from the speed of convergence  $\|(P_{\pi}^{\perp}P_{\phi}^{\perp})^{N}\Psi_{1}\| \to 0, \Psi_{1} \in E_{m}\mathscr{H}_{1,\rho}$  or equivalent geometrical information regarding the situation of  $\Psi_{1}$  in relation to the spaces (48). This is presently still under investigation.

#### References

- [A] Araki, H.: Mathematical Theory of Quantum Fields. International Series of Monographs on Physics 101. Oxford Science Publications. Oxford University Press, Oxford (1999) [AD15] Alazzawi, S., Dybalski, W.: Compton scattering in the Buchholz-Roberts framework of relativistic QED. Lett. Math. Phys. 107(1), 81–106 (2017). doi:10.1007/s11005-016-0889-8 [AHR62] Araki, H., Hepp, K., Ruelle, D.: On the asymptotic behaviour of Wightman functions in spacelike directions. Helv. Phys. Acta 35, 164–174 (1962). doi:10.5169/seals-113273 [Arv80] Arveson, W.: The harmonic analysis of automorphism groups. In: Operator Algebras and Applications, Part I (Kingston, Ont., 1980), in Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics, vol. 38, pp. 199-269. AMS (1982). doi:10.1090/pspum/038.1 [BBS01] Borchers, H.J., Buchholz, D., Schroer, B.: Polarization-free generators and the S-matrix. Commun. Math. Phys. 219, 125-140 (2001). doi:10.1007/s002200100411 [BR14] Buchholz, D., Roberts, J.E.: New light on infrared problems: sectors, statistics, symmetries and spectrum. Commun. Math. Phys. 330, 935–972 (2014). doi:10.1007/s00220-014-2004-2 [Bu77] Buchholz, D.: Collision theory for massless bosons. Commun. Math. Phys. 52, 147–173 (1977). doi:10.1007/BF01625781 [Bu86] Buchholz, D.: Gauss' law and the infraparticle problem. Phys. Lett. B. 174, 331-334 (1986). doi:10.1016/0370-2693(86)91110-X [Bu90a] Buchholz, D.: Harmonic analysis of local operators. Commun. Math. Phys. 129, 631-641 (1990). doi:10.1007/BF02097109 Buchholz, D.: On quantum fields that generate local algebras. J. Math. Phys. 31, 1839-[Bu90b] 1846 (1990). doi:10.1063/1.528680
- [CFP10] Chen, T., Fröhlich, J., Pizzo, A.: Infraparticle scattering states in non-relativistic QED: I. the Bloch-Nordsieck paradigm. Commun. Math. Phys. 294, 761–825 (2010). doi:10.1007/s00220-009-0950-x
- [CT15] Cadamuro, D., Tanimoto, Y.: Wedge-local fields in integrable models with bound states. Commun. Math. Phys. 340, 661–697 (2015). doi:10.1007/s00220-015-2448-z
- [DH14] Duch, P., Herdegen, A.: Massless asymptotic fields and Haag–Ruelle theory. Lett. Math. Phys. **105**, 245–277 (2014). doi:10.1007/s11005-014-0733-y

[Du13] Duell, M.: Scattering in quantum field theories without mass-gap, Araki–Haag approach. Diploma thesis (unpublished) (2013)

- [Dy05] Dybalski, W.: Haag–Ruelle scattering theory in presence of massless particles. Lett. Math. Phys. **72**, 27–38 (2005). doi:10.1007/s11005-005-2294-6
- [Dy09] Dybalski, W.: Spectral theory of automorphism groups and particle structures in quantum field theory. Ph.D. thesis, Georg-August-Universität Göttingen (2009). arXiv:0901.3127
- [DyP13] Dybalski, W., Pizzo, A.: Coulomb scattering in the massless Nelson model I. Foundations of two-electron scattering. J. Stat. Phys. 154, 543–587 (2014). doi:10.1007/s10955-013-0857-y
- [Fre85] Fredenhagen, K.: A remark on the cluster theorem. Commun. Math. Phys. 97, 461–463 (1985). doi:10.1007/BF01213409
- [Ha58] Haag, R.: Quantum field theories with composite particles and asymptotic conditions. Phys. Rev. **112**, 669–673 (1958). doi:10.1103/PhysRev.112.669
- [Hep65] Hepp, K.: On the connection between the LSZ and Wightman quantum field theory. Commun. Math. Phys. **1**, 95–111 (1965). doi:10.1007/BF01646494
- [Hor90] Horuzhy, S.S.: Introduction to Algebraic Quantum Field Theory. Kluwer Acad. Publ. (1990). doi:10.1007/978-94-009-1179-6
- [Hrb71] Herbst, I.W.: One-particle operators and local internal symmetries. J. Math. Phys. **12**, 2480–2490 (1971). doi:10.1063/1.1665560
- [Hrd13] Herdegen, A.: Infraparticle problem, asymptotic fields and Haag–Ruelle theory. Ann. Henri Poincaré **15**, 345–367 (2013). doi:10.1007/s00023-013-0242-z
- [HS65] Haag, R., Swieca, J.A.: When does a quantum field theory describe particles?. Commun. Math. Phys. **1**, 308–320 (1965). doi:10.1007/BF01645906
- [Lan74] Landau, L.J.: On local functions of fields. Commun. Math. Phys. **39**, 49–62 (1974). doi:10. 1007/BF01609170
- [MS14] Morchio, G., Strocchi, F.: The infrared problem in QED: a lesson from a model with Coulomb interaction and realistic photon emission. Ann. Henri Poincaré **17**(10), 2699–2739 (2016)
- [RS3] Reed, M., Simon, B.: Methods of Modern Mathematical Physics, Vol. 3, Scattering Theory. Academic Press, San Diego, California (1979)
- [RS61] Reeh, H., Schlieder, S.: Bemerkungen zur Unitäräquivalenz von Lorentzinvarianten Feldern. Il Nuovo Cimento 22, 1051–1068 (1961). doi:10.1007/BF02787889
- [Ru62] Ruelle, D.: On the asymptotic condition in quantum field theory. Helv. Phys. Acta **35**, 147–163 (1962). doi:10.5169/seals-113272

[vN50] von Neumann, J.: Functional Operators, Volume II: The Geometry of Orthogonal Spaces. Annals of Mathematics Studies 22. Princeton University Press, Princeton (1950)

Communicated by Y. Kawahigashi

Subject: Copyright Transfer Statement (CTS) for your article in Communications in Mathematical Physics (2841)

- From: Springer < springerauthorquery@springeronline.com>
- Date: 01/30/2017 01:31 PM
- To: duell@ma.tum.de



Besuchen Sie uns: springer.com

# Copyright Transfer Statement

Lieber Autor, liebe Autorin,

Hinweis: Sie haben dem Copyright Transfer Statement (CTS) zugestimmt und erhalten diese E-Mail für Ihre persönliche Ablage.

The copyright to this article, including any graphic elements therein (e.g. illustrations, charts, moving images), is hereby assigned for good and valuable consideration to Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg effective if and when the article is accepted for publication and to the extent assignable if assignability is restricted for by applicable law or regulations (e.g. for U.S. government or crown employees). Author warrants (i) that he/she is the sole owner or has been authorized by any additional copyright owner to assign the right, (ii) that the article does not infringe any third party rights and no license from or payments to a third party is required to publish the article and (iii) that the article has not been previously published or licensed.

The copyright assignment includes without limitation the exclusive, assignable and sublicensable right, unlimited in time and territory, to reproduce, publish, distribute, transmit, make available and store the article, including abstracts thereof, in all forms of media of expression now known or developed in the future, including pre- and reprints, translations, photographic reproductions and microform. Springer may use the article in whole or in part in electronic form, such as use in databases or data networks for display, print or download to stationary or portable devices. This includes interactive and multimedia use and the right to alter the article to the extent necessary for such use.

An author may self-archive an author-created version of his/her article on his/her own website and/or the repository of Author's department or faculty. Author may also deposit this version on his/her funder's or funder's designated repository at the funder's request or as a result of a legal obligation, provided it is not made publicly available until 12 months after official publication by Springer. He/she may not use the publisher's PDF version, which is posted on http://link.springer.com, for the purpose of self-archiving or deposit. Furthermore, Author may only post his/her own version, provided acknowledgement is given to the original source of publication and a link is inserted to the published article on Springer's website. The link must be accompanied by the following text: "The final publication is available at http://link.springer.com".

Prior versions of the article published on non-commercial pre-print servers like arXiv.org can remain on these servers and/or can be updated with Author's accepted version. The final published version (in pdf or html/xml format) cannot be used for this purpose. Acknowledgement needs to be given to the final publication and a link must be inserted to the published article on Springer's website, accompanied by the text "The final publication is available at link.springer.com". Author retains the right to use his/her article for his/her further scientific career by including the final published journal article in other publications such as dissertations and postdoctoral qualifications provided acknowledgement is given to the original source of publication.

Author is requested to use the appropriate DOI for the article. Articles disseminated via http://link.springer.com are indexed, abstracted and referenced by many abstracting and information services, bibliographic networks, subscription agencies, library networks, and consortia.

After submission of the agreement signed by the corresponding author, changes of authorship or in the order of the authors listed will not be accepted by Springer.

Diese E-Mail wurde automatisch gesendet; Bitte antworten Sie nicht auf diese Adresse. Falls Sie Fragen haben, besuchen Sie bitte unsere <u>Hilfe-Seiten</u>.

Vielen Dank.

Mit freundlichen Grüßen,

Springer Autorenservice

# Details des Artikels

Zeitschrift	Titel des Artikels
Communications in Mathematical Physics	Strengthened Reeh-Schlieder Property and Scattering in Quantum Field Theories without Mass Gaps
DOI	Korrespondenzautor
10.1007/s00220-017-2841-x	Maximilian Duell
Übertragung des Urheberrechts an	Übertragen am
Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg	Mon Jan 30 13:31:20 CET 2017

## Service Contacts

## **Springer Customer Service Center**

Tiergartenstr. 15-17 69121 Heidelberg Germany phone: +49 6221 345 0 fax: +49 6221 345 4229 customerservice@springer.com

## Springer New York, LCC

233 Spring Street New York, NY 10013 USA phone: +1 212 460 1500 or 800-SPRINGER (Weekdays 8:30am - 5:30pm ET) fax: +1 212-460-1700 customerservice@springer.com

© Springer 2017, springer.com

## Acknowledgements

First and foremost I thank my advisor Dr. Wojciech Dybalski, for his guidance, support, and interest in my work, for teaching me much of what I have learned about Haag-Ruelle theory and quantum field theory, for numerous interesting and helpful discussions, for the opportunity to study and work on interesting questions and problems in quantum field theory and Haag-Ruelle scattering theory, and also for his encouragement and the certainly necessary non-negligible amount of patience.

Secondly, I thank Prof. Rainer Verch and Prof. Roberto Longo for their readiness to evaluate my thesis. Further and I am grateful to Prof. Longo for an invitation to attend the conference "Advances in Mathematics and Theoretical Physics" and an interesting discussion about scattering in boundary QFT.

I am grateful to Prof. Wolf for the friendly and productive athmosphere at M5, and to Prof. Spohn for explaining interesting problems about nonrelativistic QED and the Lieb-Lininger model.

I thank Sabina Alazzawi, Henning Bostelmann, Simon Bürger, Daniela Cadamuro, Sergio Simonella, and Yoh Tanimoto and for many informative and helpful discussions. Further I am grateful to Miguel Ballesteros, Marcos Brum, Paweł Duch, Igor Khavkine, Thorsten Lang, Klaus Liegener, Vincenzo Morinelli, Simone Murro, and Alexander Stottmeister for interesting discussions. My further thanks go to Detlev Buchholz for helpful comments, and to Klaus Fredenhagen, Hendrik Grundling, and Jan Dereziński for informative discussions.

Further I am grateful to João Barata, Dirk Deckert, Kasia Rejzner, and Michał Wrochna for invitations and the opportunity to present my results at interesting conferences. Special thanks also go to Michał Wrochna for interesting discussions about PDE aspects of the Reeh-Schlieder property.

I am grateful for financial support by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft, and for travel grants of the Wilhelm and Else Heraeus Stiftung, and from World Scientific Press.

I would like to thank all my present and former colleagues and friends, here in the mathematics department at M5, and from my time in the physics department at T39.

Lastly, I am grateful for my family for their support, and I very much thank the bestest elk ever, my wife Elke, for everything.